

Braidwood, Lynne (2016) Oncolytic HSV1716 in combination with targeted anti cancer agents : identification of synergistic interactions and their mechanisms of synergy. PhD thesis.

http://theses.gla.ac.uk/7999/

Copyright and moral rights for this work are retained by the author

A copy can be downloaded for personal non-commercial research or study, without prior permission or charge

This work cannot be reproduced or quoted extensively from without first obtaining permission in writing from the author

The content must not be changed in any way or sold commercially in any format or medium without the formal permission of the author

When referring to this work, full bibliographic details including the author, title, awarding institution and date of the thesis must be given

Glasgow Theses Service <u>http://theses.gla.ac.uk/</u> theses@gla.ac.uk Oncolytic HSV1716 in combination with targeted anti cancer agents: identification of synergistic interactions and their mechanisms of synergy Submitted in fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of PhD College of Medical, Veterinary and Life Science University of Glasgow

> Lynne Braidwood BSc (Hons) September 2016

## Acknowledgements

I am extremely grateful to my two supervisors, Doctor Joe Conner, of Virttu Biologics and Professor Sheila V Graham, Centre for Virus Research (CVR), University of Glasgow for allowing me to undertake this project and for their help, support, encouragement and critical reading of this thesis.

I am also grateful to Kirsty Learmonth who provided technical support when required, as well as good humour, friendliness and unfailing optimism. I'd also like to thank all the staff and students within the CVR, especially Andy

Stevenson for his help and guidance.

I would also like to express my gratitude to the investors of Virttu Biologics, who have financed this research.

Finally, to my family and friends, thank you for your patience and continuous support.

Unless otherwise specified, all the results reported were obtained by the author's own efforts.

## Abstract

Oncolytic viruses are multifunctional cancer agents with huge clinical potential, and recently the first Herpes Simplex Virus (HSV) oncolytic virus has been approved as a licensed cancer treatment. Increasingly, it is becoming apparent that no one cancer treatment is likely to be a 'golden bullet' - a treatment that, on its own is enough to cure all cancers. The answer seems to lie in combination therapies; by combining more than one type of treatment the chances of success, in terms of patient survival, increase.

The aim of the project was to investigate the potential of HSV1716 in combination with other anti-cancer agents. As there is a vast array of current and potential cancer therapies, a high throughput screen using a range of cancer cell lines spanning a number of indications currently of clinical interest to Virttu Biologics was set up. This exploratory screen revealed a number of interesting results - synergies between HSV1716 and other drugs were seen across a number of different classes of drugs. This thesis first describes this 'fishing' exercise, then investigates the mechanism of action by which a subset of those drugs, highlighted as acting either synergistically or enhancing the amount of cell death in combination with HSV1716, are acting.

MTOR inhibitors (targeted agent), Doxorubicin (a chemotherapeutic) and two receptor tyrosine kinases, Sorafenib and Sunitinib, were identified in the screen. Subsequent analysis of these combination revealed that, despite the differences between the classes of drugs, all worked to greatly reduce viral replication, indicating that mechanisms other than viral oncolysis are killing cancer cells.

The mechanism by which these cells were dying was investigated, HSV1716 in combination with mTOR inhibitors increased levels of intrinsic, mitochondrial driven apoptosis.

Much of the observed enhanced cell killing was seen at low level of HSV1716 infection - where only 1 in 10 cells was infected with virus. It was postulated that there is also some form of secreted signal that sensitises non infected cells to apoptosis. If this is the case these cells may be sensitised to the effect of drugs - and hence the levels of cell killing would be increased relative to

the non viral sensitised cells. The experiments detailed in this thesis indicate that this is indeed the case: HSV1716 infected cells secrete a 'death signal' that can be exported to non-infected cells. This signal itself increases cell death in non-infected cells but may also sensitise cells to the effect of drugs.

Within the clinic, oncolytic viruses are effective agents at reducing tumour bulk by viral oncolysis and promote an anti-tumour immune response. The work presented in this thesis suggests that the virus may also induce infected cells to secret a factor that sensitises the surrounding cancer cells, generally resistant to apoptosis, to become more sensitive to apoptosis. These sensitised cells are then more susceptible to the effects of other anti-cancer agents.

# Contents

Acknowledgements
Abstract
Tables
Figures11
Abbreviations13
Chapter I- Introduction
1.1 Oncolytic virotherapy
1.2 Oncolytic Herpes Simplex viruses25
1.3 HSV infection and host cell defence mechanism against infection28
1.4 Induction of anti-tumour immune response45
1.5 Hallmarks of Cancer50
1.6 Oncolytic viruses in combination with other anticancer drugs57
1.7 Mechanisms underlying synergistic interactions between oncolytic
viruses and other agents 60
Conclusions - oHSV in combination67
Project limitations
Background to this thesis72
Aims of this thesis:73
Chapter II -Materials & Methods74
2.1 Virttu cell line panel
2.2 Cell line media composition:74
2.3 Viruses74
2.4 Drugs for combination studies
2.5 Cell line panel for HSV permissivity78
2.6 Culturing, passaging and setting up plates78
2.7 Plaque assay78
2.8 Dead Cell Protease (DCP) Assay82

2.8.1 DCP plate assay set up82
2.9 Caspase Assay85
2.9.1 Caspase Assay- Optimisation and Validation85
2.9.2 Assay set up85
2.10 Virus free Conditioned Medium (VF_CM) +/- drugs
2.10.1 Production of UV -VF-CM86
2.10.2 Plate set up- VF-CM +/- Drugs89
2.11 PCR
Chapter III - Results
3.1 HSV1716 in combination with targeted anti cancer agents
3.1.1 Validation of DCP assay in measuring virally mediated cell death 91
3.1.2 Validation of DCP assay in measuring drug mediated cell death 91
3.1.3 Validation of DCP assay- cell density dependent
3.1.4 DCP assay to determine drug toxicity values and plot median effect.
3.2 Combination analysis97
3.3 Enhancement of cell death 100
3.4 Heat map of combination analysis between HSV1716 + targeted agents
3.5 HSV1716 + anti cancer agents reduce HSV1716 replication 105
3.5.1 MTOR inhibitors effectively inhibit HSV1716 replication 105
3.5.2 Doxorubicin effectively inhibits HSV1716replication
3.5.3 Sunitinib effectively inhibits HSV1716replication
Conclusions chapter III - combination analysis
Chapter IV - Modulation of apoptosis 116
Introduction 116
4.1: HSV1716 + AZD8055 - synergistic combinations of HSV1716 and AZD8055

4.2: Results - HSV1716 + Sunitinib: synergistic combinations of HSV1716 and Sunitinib correlates with enhanced caspases 3/7 activity	
4.3: HSV1716 + Doxorubicin- synergistic combinations of HSV1716 and doxorubicin correlates with enhanced caspases 3/7 activity	
4.4: Dovitinib and Erlotinib do not combine synergistically with HSV1716 and fail to activate caspase 3/7	
4.5: HSV1716 + Sorafenib- synergistic combinations of HSV1716 and Sorafenib does not correlate with enhanced caspases 3/7 activity 133	
Conclusions- Chapter IV apoptosis	
Chapter V: Mechanisms of synergy of HSV1716 with targeted agents that reduce viral replication	
Introduction 139	
5.1: Cells infected with HSV1716 produce an 'HSV1716 Infection Related Exportable Death signal (HIRED signal)	
5.2: Virus Free Conditioned medium (VF-CM) from infected HSV1716 Skov3 cells exports a death signal that, in some instances, is enhanced by targeted agents	
5.3: Virus Free Conditioned medium (VF-CM) from HSV1716-infected 3T6 cells significantly enhances cell death compared to conditioned medium from untreated/UV inactivated HSV1716-treated 3T6 cells	
5.4: Consistency of exportable death signal in 3T6 cells	
5.5: Cell death induced by 3T6 VF-CM is MOI dependent	
5.6: VF-CM from infected HSV1716 3T6 (3T6 VF-CM) contains a death signal that is enhanced by p38 inhibitor and mTOR but not MEK inhibitors 151	
5.7: Ovcar3 VF-CM produced in the presence of mTOR inhibitor (Ovcar3 VF-CM+AZD) exports a statistically significantly more potent death signal than Ovcar3 VF-CM alone in recipient Ovcar3 cells	
5. 8: Identification of the HIRED signal	
5. 9: The HIRED signal correlates with levels of HSV DNA in conditioned medium	
Conclusions- Chapter V - HIRED signal	

Final Discussion - future perspective 169
HSV1716 used in combination with some other anti cancer agents acts
synergistically, or can enhance the amount of tumour cell killing relative to
either drug or HSV1716 alone 173
Increase in cell killing by combination approach is attributable to an
increase in apoptosis, mediated through the intrinsic mitochondrial pathway
HSV1716 infected cells secrete an exportable 'signal' that can cause
increased levels of cell death in non-infected cells, and this signal can be
altered by targeted agents 178
Bibliography 180
Appendix I -Lynne Braidwood's HSV1716 related publications
Appendix 2 - Posters authored/co authored by Lynne Braidwood 2013 -2016
involving work carried out in relation to this thesis
Appendix 3: Posters authored/co authored by Lynne Braidwood 2013-2016
related to work carried out not in relation to this thesis
Appendix 4: Poster presented at ASCGT meeting - HSV1716 oncolytic herpes
virotherapy induced a paracrine death signal causing synergistic antitumour
efficacy with Aurora Kinase Inhibition 272

## Tables

Table 1	Table of the most common naturally occurring and	P20
	engineered viruses that are being studied as potential anti	
	cancer agents (oncolytic viruses).	
Table 2	Features of Herpes Simplex Virus that lends it to being a	P22
	potent oncolytic virus.	
Table 3	Oncolytic HSV's in clinical trials.	P24
Table 4	HSV1716 in combination with wide range of	P58
	chemotherapeutic agents that are currently approved and	
	used in many cancer patients.	
Table 5	Virttu Cell line panel.	P76
Table 6	Cell medium, supplements, titration and overlay medium.	P77
Table 7	Drugs used in combination studies.	P79
Table 8	Permissivity of cell line panel to HSV1716 and wild type	P80
	HSV17+ infection.	
Table 9	Plate set up for IC50 determination of drug toxicity and	P84
	combination analysis.	
Table 10	Plate set up for caspase assays.	P87
Table 11	Heat map of synergistic points observed by ChouTalalay or	P103
	enhancement of cell death.	
Table 12	IC50 values for each drug in µM.	P104
Table 13	Yields from SPC111, Huh7 and Cp70 cells infected with	P108
	HSV1716 +/- Drugs.	
Table 14	Off target kinases that are inhibited by 80% or more by	P114
	Sunitinib, Sorafenib, Pazopanib or Dovitinib.	
Table 15	Summary of caspase 3/7 and caspase 8 activities in Hep3B,	P124
	HuH7, CP70, Ovcar3, Skov3, U87MG, UVW and one58 cells	
	following treatment with HSV1716 and AZD8055 in	
	combination.	
Table 16	Enhancement of death signal exported by Skov3 (Skov3VF-CM)	P144
	by targeted agents.	

# Figures

Figure 1	(A) Wild type HSV 1genome and (B) illustrating the deletion in HSV1716.	P29
Figure 2	(A): Wild type HSV-1 replication prevents host cell protein	P34
	synthesis shutdown in normal cells. (B) HSV1716 replication does	
	not prevent host cell proteins synthesis shutdown in normal cells.	
Figure 3	Initiation of innate immune system by virus infection.	P35
Figure 4	Constitutive MEK activation in cancer cells prevents the host	P37
	protein synthesis shutdown in the presence of virus infection.	
Figure 5	The extrinsic and intrinsic routes to apoptosis.	P44
Figure 6	ICD of cancer cells induced by OVs leads to anti-tumour	P47
	immunity.	
Figure 7	Deregulation of apoptosis in cancer cells.	P52
Figure 8	Cancer cells preferentially undergoing aerobic glycolysis.	P55
Figure 9	Determination of viral titre by plaque assay.	P81
Figure 10	DCP assay.	P83
Figure 11	Production of virus free conditioned medium (VF-CM).	P88
Figure 12	Validation of DCP assay.	P93
Figure 13	Transformation of various sigmoidal dose effect curves.	P96
Figure 14	Chou Talalay plots for HSV1716 in combination with AZD8055.	P99
Figure 15	Schematic illustration of enhancement of cell death analysis.	P101
Figure 16	Yields of HSV1716 +/- drugs.	P107
Figure 17	MTOR inhibitors and their targets.	P115
Figure 18	Caspase 3/7 assay in (A) Huh7, (B)Hep3b, (C) One58 or (D) UVW	P119
	cells treated with HSV1716, AZD8055 or both.	
Figure 19	Caspase 3/7 assay in (A) Skov3, (B) U87MG (C)Ovcar3 & (D)CP70	P120
	cells treated HSV 1716, AZD8055 or both in combination.	
Figure 20	Caspase 8 assay in (A) Huh7, (B) Hep3B (C) one58 & (D) UVW cells	P121
	treated with HSV1716, AZD8055 or both.	
Figure 21	Caspase 8 assay in (A) Skov3, (B) U87MG (C) Ovcar3 & (D) CP70	P122
	cells-treated with HSV1716, AZD8055 or both.	
Figure 22	HSV1716 + Sunitinib significantly enhanced caspase 3/7 activity	P125
	compared to HSV1716 or Sunitinib alone.	
Figure 23	HSV1716 + Sunitinib significantly enhanced caspase 3/7 activity	P126
	compared to HSV1716 or Sunitinib alone.	
Figure 24	HSV1716 in combination with Sunitinib does not enhance caspase	P127

3/7 activity compared to HSV1716 or Sunitinib alone.

Figure 25	HSV1716 in combination with Doxorubicin significantly enhances	P129
	caspase 3/7 and 9 activity compared to HSV1716 or Doxorubicin	
	alone.	

- Figure 26 HSV1716 in combination with Dovitinib does not enhance caspase P131 3/7 activity compared to HSV1716 or Dovitinib alone.
- Figure 27 HSV1716 in combination with Erlotinib does not enhance caspase P132 3/7 activity compared to HSV1716 or Erlotinib alone.
- Figure 28 HSV1716 in combination with Sorafenib did not enhance caspase P134 3/7 activity in cell lines (Ovcar3, Hep3B & Huh7) where synergy was seen in the combination analysis.
- Figure 29 Route of cell death oncolysis or innate anti-viral response. P137
- Figure 30 Recipient cell cells treated with Skov3 VF-CM + targeted agents. P143
- Figure 31 DCP values for VF-CM produced by infected 3T6 cell and added to P146 recipient Skov3, A431, Ovcar3, One58, Hep3B, UVW, huh7, U87MG and Cp70 cells.
- Figure 32 Consistency of exportable death signal produced by HSV1716 P148 infected 3T6 cells and added to Cp70, U87MG or Ovcar3 cells.
- Figure 33 3T6 VF-CM induced cell death on non infected recipient cell lines P150 is more potent when higher MOI of HSV1716 are used to produce the 3T6 VF-CM.
- Figure 34 Skov3, A431, one58, Ovcar3 & Hep3B recipient cells treated with P152 3T6 VF- CM in combination with p38, MTOR or MEK inhibitor.
- Figure 35Schematic diagram of production of Ovcar3VF-CM.P154
- Figure 36 Recipient cells treated with Ovcar3 VF-CM processed as described P155 in Figure 35
- Figure 37 Caspase 8 (A) and Caspase 9 (B) activity in Ovcar3 recipient cells P157 that have been treated with 3T6 produced VF-CM (either at HSV1716 MOI 5, 1, with UV treated virus or no virus).
- Figure 38Comparison of normal untreated VF-CM to heat inactivated VF-CMP160Figure 39PCR products UL42 and gHP161Figure 40Routes of Cell deathP165
- Figure 41The current model of oncolytic virotherapeutic efficacyP171

# Abbreviations

Abbreviation	Full name
AIF	Apoptosis inducing factor
AKT	serine/threonine-protein kinase
AMP	Adenosine monophosphate
ANOVA	Analysis of variance
ATP	Adenosine triphosphate
BAD	Bcl-2-associated death promoter
BAX	Bcl-2-associated X protein
BAK	Bcl-2 homologous antagonist/killer
BCL2	B-cell lymphoma 2
BID	BH3 interacting-domain death agonist
BIK	Bcl-2-interacting killer
BIM	Bcl-2-like protein 11
CAR	Coxsackie virus and adenovirus receptor
CDN	cyclic dinucleotide
CI	combination index
сре	cytopathic effect
CTL	cytotoxic T cell
CXCR3	Chemokine receptor CXCR3
DAMP	danger associated molecular pattern signals
DC	Dendritic cells
DCP	Death cell protease
DDR	DNA damage and repair
DISC	death-inducing signalling complex
DMEM	Dulbecco's modified Eagle Medium
DMSO	Dimethyl sulphate
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic acid
сре	Cytopathic effect
CEV	cell-associated enveloped virion
E	Early genes
EEV	extracellular enveloped virion
EGFR	Epidermal growth factor receptor
EM	Electron microscopy
ENT-1	Equilibrative nucleoside transporter-1
ER	Endoplasmic reticulum

ERK1/2	Originally: Extracellular signal-regulated kinases
	MAPK - mitogen-activated protein kinase
	ERK1=MAPK3
	ERK2=MAPK1
ET	Electron tomography
FACS	fluorescence-activated cell sorting
FADD	Fas-associated death domain
Fas	Type-II transmembrane protein
FCS	Fetal calf serum
FKBP12	Binds the immunosuppressant molecule tacrolimus
cGAS	cyclic GMP-AMP synthase
GADD34	growth arrest and DNA damage-inducible protein
GEM	gemcitabine
GFP	Enhanced green fluorescent protein
GM-CSF	Granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor
GMP-AMP	Cyclic guanosine monophosphate-adenosine monophosphate
GTP	Guanosine-5'-triphosphate
H <sub>2</sub> 0	water
НСС	Human hepatocellular carcinoma
HDAC	Histone Deacetylase inhibitors
HDAP	Herpes Simplex Virus-Dependent Apoptosis
HER	Human Epidermal Growth-Factor Receptor, for example HER2, HER3,
	HER4
HIRED	HSV1716 infection Related Exportable Death
НМВА	hexamethylene bisacetamide
HNSCC	squamous cell carcinoma of the head and neck
hr	hour
HRK	Activator of apoptosis harakiri
Hsp	Heat shock protein
HSV	Herpes simplex virus
HVEM	herpes virus entry mediator
IAP	inhibitor of apoptosis proteins
ICD	Immunogenic cell death
ICP	Infected cell polypeptide
IE	Immediate early
IFN	Interferon
IFNAR	Interferon- $\alpha/\beta$ receptor, consisting of subunits IFNAR1 and IFNAR2

IL	Interleukin
IMV	intracellular mature virion
IP-10	Interferon gamma-induced protein 10
IRF9	Interferon response factor
IRL	Internal long repeat
IRs	Internal short repeat
ISRE	IFN-stimulated response elements
i.t	Intra tumoural
i.u	Infectious units
JAK	Janus kinase, non-receptor tyrosine kinase
K bp	Kilo base pairs
L	Late genes
LAT	Latency associated transcript
LDH	Lactate dehydrogenase
MAP	Mitogen-activated protein
MAP3K	MAP kinase
MCL-1	Induced myeloid leukaemia cell differentiation protein
MDSC	myeloid derived suppressor cells
MEK	Also MAP2K = Mitogen-activated protein kinase kinase, e.g.
	MEK1=MAP2K1, MEK2=MAP2K2
MHC	Major histocompatibility
MIG	Monokine induced by gamma interferon
MOI	Multiplicity of infection
MPM	Malignant pleural mesothelioma
mTOR	Mammalian target of rapamycin
mTORC1	Mammalian target of rapamycin complex 1
NaCL	Sodium chloride
NaOH	Sodium hydroxide
NDV	Newcastle disease virus
NF-ĸB	nuclear factor-ĸB
NK	Natural Killer cells
NSCLC	Non-small-cell lung carcinoma
NTR	nitroreducatase
°C	Degree centigrade
oHSV	Oncolytic herpes simplex virus
OV	Oncolytic virus
PAGE	Polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis

PAMP	pathogen-associated molecular pattern
PCNA	Proliferating cell nuclear antigen
PDK1	Phosphoinositide-dependent kinase-1
PD-L1	Programmed death-ligand 1
PI3K	Phosphatidyl-Inositol-3-kinase
PKR	Protein kinase R pathway
PNS	Peripheral nervous system
Raf	Serine/threonine specific protein kinase that are related to retroviral
	oncogenes
RAG2	Recombination activating gene 2
Ras	G protein
RNA	Ribonucleic acid
rpm	Revolutions per minute
RR	Ribonucleotide reductase
RT	Room temperature
SDS	Sodium dodecyl sulphate
Smac	second mitochondria-derived activator of caspase
STAT	Signal Transducer and Activator of Transcription protein
STING	Stimulator of interferon genes
S6K1	Serine/threonine kinase in the PI3 pathway
ΤΑΑ	tumour associated antigens
тк	Thymidine kinase
ткі	Tyrosine kinase inhibitor
TLR	Toll like receptors
TMZ	temozolomide
TNF	Tumour necrosis factor
$TR_{L}$	Terminal repeats
TRADD	Tumor necrosis factor receptor type 1-associated DEATH domain
	protein
TRAIL	TNF-related apoptosis-inducing ligand
T-VEC	Talimogene Laherparepvec
μg	microgram
UL	unique region - long
μM	Micro molar
Us	unique region - short
UV	Ultraviolet
VDEPT	Virus directed enzyme prodrug therapy

VEGFR	Vascular endothelial growth factor receptors
VF-CM	virus free conditioned medium
VSV	Vesicular stomatitis virus

## **Chapter I- Introduction**

#### **1.1 Oncolytic virotherapy**

Advances in surgery, radiotherapy and chemotherapy have improved the outlook for many cancer patients, and targeted therapies, such as kinase inhibitors and angiogenesis inhibitors, offer the potential to arrest tumour growth and extend survival. More recently, immunotherapeutics, in particular immune checkpoint inhibitors, a new class of cancer treatment that harnesses the innate powers of the immune system to fight have been approved for use in patients with a wide range of cancer indications (Teng et al., 2016, Khanna et al., 2016). These therapies may hold greater potential than current treatment approaches, and even the hope of a cure. This represent a huge step change in cancer treatment - some patients are achieving complete remission from diseases that would have previously have had an extremely poor prognosis. Unfortunately, not all patients respond to these new treatments and there still remains an urgent need for more effective therapies for primary and metastatic disease.

Many alternative cancer treatments are being investigated and one of the most promising is the use of Oncolytic Viruses (OVs). Many virus families are currently being developed as OVs, both naturally occurring and engineered viruses. To date, adenoviruses, poxviruses, HSV, Coxsackie virus, poliovirus, measles virus, Newcastle disease virus, reovirus, and others have all undergone early clinical phase clinical trials (Patel and Kratzke, 2013). Table 1 describes the primary advantages and disadvantages of the most common oncolytic viruses in development both preclinically and in clinical trials.

Using viruses to treat cancer is not a new idea. For more than 100 years there have been clinical observations that cancer patients who contracted viral infections would enter periods of remission. During the 1950s and 60s there was considerable activity using wild-type viruses as anti cancer treatments but many of these trials were limited by the toxicity of the wild-type virus, for a historical perspective see (Kelly and Russell, 2007). Progress has only recently been possible as advances in virology and molecular biology have

allowed either the identification of naturally occurring viruses with intrinsic tumour selectivity or by genetically engineering oncolytic viruses.

An oncolytic virus is a virus that preferentially infects and kills cancer cells. As the infected cancer cells are destroyed by oncolysis, they release new infectious virus particles or virions to help destroy the remaining tumour. Oncolytic viruses not only to cause direct destruction of the tumour cells, but also to stimulate host anti-tumour immune responses.

Of all the oncolytic viruses currently being studied, oncolytic herpes simplex viruses (oHSV) are the only ones that have successfully completed clinical trials and become an approved, licensed treatment for cancer in the US and Europe. Herpes viruses have a number of features that lend themselves to success, both now and in the future as improved oncolytic agents. These features are summarised in Table 2.

OHSV replicates and kills cancer cells by lysis, releasing multiples of the input doses into surrounding cancer cells. Lytic cell death is immunogenic (Takasu et al., 2016), with the tumour specific infection promoting an anti tumour immune response. Furthermore oHSV can be armed with additional transgenes, either protein that enhance cell killing or enhance an anti tumour immune response.

Table 3 lists the principal oHSV in current clinical development. Oncolytic HSV have demonstrated excellent safety profiles and, in numerous studies, signals of efficacy. In 2015 Talimogene Laherparepvec (T-VEC), also known as IMMYLGIC became the first oncolytic virus to be licensed by the FDA as a cancer therapeutic (Andtbacka et al., 2015).

# Table 1: Viruses that are being studied as potential anti cancer agents (oncolytic viruses).

Oncolytic Virus	Primary advantages	Primary disadvantages		
Adenovirus	Possible to be produced at high titre	Dependent on receptor chimeric antigen receptor (CAR) expression		
	Possibility of adding DNA transgenes	dependent of loss of tumour protein 53 ( <i>TP53</i> )		
		Potential for significant local tissue inflammation /immune Rx		
Coxsackie	Naturally preference for tumour cells	Infection depends on the presence of specific receptor molecules		
HSV-1	M=Multimodal mechanism of action	Potential for virus to return to a latent state in the peripheral nervous system		
	High yields and low viral antigen load	(PNS) and therefore not enter lytic replication cycle		
	Possibility of adding DNA transgenes			
	Broad biodistribution of receptors			
	Foes not integrate into the host genome			
	Antiviral agents - acyclovir/gancyclovir			
Maraba	High potency	Not well studied		
	Strong anti tumour			
Measles virus	Oncolytic	Pathogenic		
		Narrow tropism		
Мухота	Non pathogenic to humans	Replicates only in cells with activated STAT1		
Newcastle disease virus	Non-pathogenic in humans	Unclear mechanism		
	Moderate efficiency	Not well studied		
	No permanent infection in host	Non-recombinant viruses used		
	Oncolytic	Transgene reduces viral replication		
	High potency			
Parvovirus	Strongly oncolytic	Small - unable to insert transgenes		
Polio virus	Oncolytic	Narrow tropism,		
		Pathogenic, Difficult manipulation		

Oncolytic Virus	Primary advantages	Primary disadvantages			
Respiratory enteric	Mild pathogen	Previous antigens exist			
orphan virus (Reovirus)	Unable to infect normal cells	Infects only cells with activated Ras			
	Specific oncolytic activity				
Vesicular Stomatitis Virus	Relatively non-pathogenic	Difficult to manipulate			
	Oncolytic	Requires interferon-resistant cells			
Vaccinia virus	High transduction	Activated Ras dependent			
	enciency	Different forms of the virus may affect production			
	Systemic dissemination - Resistant to clearance				
	Possibility of adding DNA	Immune response /adverse reactions to			
	transgenes				
	Long history of human use				
	Antiviral agents - vaccinia Ig or cidofovir				

## Table 2: Features of Herpes Simplex Virus that lend it to being a potent

## oncolytic virus.

Feature	Advantage
Replicates only within tumour cells	Infection results in cytolysis of tumour cells and propagation beyond the cancer cells infected initially.
nultiples of the input dose	Self-limiting -the virus only replicates within cancer cells leaving normal cells unaffected.
Unique lytic mechanism of action	Decreases risk of resistance developing to oHSV therapy and of cross- resistance to other cancer therapies
Immunogenic cell death and tumour- specific infection promotes anti- tumour immune response	Lysis is an immunogenic form of cell death (ICD). This ICD stimulates an immune response to both virus and tumour. OVs are therefore important cancer immunotherapeutics
Emerging evidence of safety and synergy with other anti-cancer treatment modalities	OV may work synergistically with other forms of anti cancer treatments
Can be armed to enhance tumour- specific immunological reactions	OVs can be engineered to carry therapeutic or immuno-stimulatory genes. For example,, by arming viruses with immunomodulatory genes such as IL12(Toda et al., 1998, Varghese et al., 2006, Parker et al., 2005), IL2(Carew et al., 2001), soluble B7.1- Ig (Todo et al., 2001) or Granulocyte Macrophage Colony-Stimulating Factor (GM-CSF) (Hu et al., 2006, Malhotra et al., 2007, Kaufman and Bines, 2010, Kaufman et al., 2010) to help promote the antitumor immune response the modified viruses are more efficacious.
Replication/lysis of cancer stem cells	Oncolytic viruses have been shown to replicate within and destroy cancer stem cells (Li et al., 2012)
Can be engineered to express additional transgenes that enhance tumour cell killing	Virus directed enzyme prodrug therapy (VDEPT) systems have also been utilised with oncolytic HSV. For example, HSV1yCD - a modified HSV coding for the yeast cytosine deaminase (CD) enzyme, which converts the non toxic 5-flurocytosine (5-FC) into 5-FU, a highly toxic chemotherapeutic agent, (Nakamura et al., 2001).
Ĵ	rRp450 ,carrying rat cytochrome P450 (CYP2B1) which converts cyclophosphamide (CPA) into the alkylating toxin phosphoramide mustard(PM)(Chase et al., 1998)
	Nitroreducatase (NTR) which converts the prodrug CB1954 to an active alkylating agent (Braidwood et al., 2009).
	oHSV have also been armed to increase a cells sensitivity to radiation therapy (Sorensen et al., 2012)

## Table 3: Oncolytic HSV's in clinical trials.

HSV strain	Genetic Modification	Phase	Indication	Status	Result	References/ Clinicaltrial.g ov Reference
OncoVex GM-CSF (T-Vec) IMMLYGIC	Deletion in both copies of ICP34.5 + ICP47 disruption US11 expressed as an immediate early gene Encodes GM- CSF	  /   	Solid Tumours SCCHN Melanoma Melanoma	Now approved and licences for the treatment of melanoma. Current trials ongoing in melanoma in combinatio n with Keytruda	Evidence of virus replication in injected and adjacent uninjected tumours (head and neck). Regression of injected and uninjected tumors in late stage melanoma	NCT02658812 NCT02819843 (Liu et al., 2003), (Hu et al., 2006) (Harrington et al., 2010) (Sheridan, 2013, Andtbacka et al., 2015)
R7020 (NV1020)	Deletion of 1 copy of ICP34.5 + tk under ICP4 promoter control + deletion in UL24, 55 and 56.		Colorectal cancer liver metastases	Completed	In phase II disease, stabilisation in 40-45% cases	(Kemeny et al., 2006) (Kelly et al., 2008) (Geevarghese et al., 2010) (Sze et al., 2012)
G207	Deletion in both copies of ICP34.5 + disruption of UL39	1/11	Recurrent brain cancer glioma, astrocytoma glioblastomas Recurrent brain tumours	Completed	Well tolerated. Evidence of viral replication, radiographic and neuropathologica l signs of anti tumor activity	(Yazaki et al., 1995) (Mineta et al., 1995) (Hunter et al., 1999) (Todo et al., 2000), (Markert et al., 2000) (Markert et al., 2009) (Aghi and Chiocca, 2009) NCT02457845
G47∆	Third generation HSV, ICP47 null	1/11	Glioma	ongoing		(Todo, 2012)

M032	Deletion in both copies of ICP34.5, expresses IL-12	Ι	Glioma	Ongoing	Safe in preclinical models	NCT02062827 (Roth et al., 2014)
HSV1716	Deletion in both copies of ICP34.5	I I/II a	Glioma Melanoma HNSCC Non- CNS solid tumours Malignant pleural mesotheliom a	Ongoing	No toxicity. In phase I/II (recurrent glioblastomas) 3 of 12 patients showed disease stabilization. No toxicity in melanoma or HNSCC	NCT01721018 NCT00931931 (Harrow et al., 2004, Papanastassio u et al., 2002, Rampling et al., 2000, McKie et al., 1996), (Mace et al., 2007)
HF10	Spontaneou s generation of HSV-1 variant	I	Pancreatic cancer Recurrent breast cancer Bladder cancer HNSCC	Ongoing in solid tumours. Active in melanoma Complete HNSCC	No adverse events and possible therapeutic potential	NCT02428036 NCT02272855 NCT01017185 (Nakao et al., 2011)
rQNestin -34.5	Expresses ICP34.5 under a synthetic Nestin promoter	I	Malignant Glioma	Ongoing		(Ning and Wakimoto., 2014)

References are given but in many cases open trials will not have published data. In these cases the clinical trial identifier (from cliniicaltrials.gov) is given.

#### **1.2 Oncolytic Herpes Simplex viruses**

Oncolytic herpes viruses (oHSVs) are attenuated, replication competent herpes simplex type 1 viruses that selectively infect, replicate within and lyse cancer cells. Among the promising oncolytic HSV-1 mutants is HSV1716.

HSV1716, like most oncolytic viruses, directly kills host tumour cells. This oncolytic activity is influenced by a number of factors including efficiency of cell receptor targeting, viral replication and host cell antiviral response elements, as well as the susceptibility of the cancer cells to the different forms of cell death (apoptosis, necrosis, pyrotosis and autophagy).

HSV1716 (SEPREHVIR<sup>®</sup>) is a herpes simplex oncolytic virus and lead product from Virttu Biologics, a University of Glasgow spin out company. HSV1716 is a deletion mutant of herpes simplex virus type 1 (HSV-1), strain 17+. The deletion removes the RL1 gene encoding infected cell protein 34.5 (ICP34.5), a specific neurovirulence determinant (MacLean et al., 1991, Valyi-Nagy et al., 1994). The deletion is shown figuratively in Figure1B. HSV1716 has been studied extensively over the last 25 years and is the subject of numerous scientific publications. HSV1716 forms the body of the work described in this thesis and as such OV's from other virus families will not be generally discussed.

To date (August 2016), 100 cancer patients have been treated with HSV1716 in clinical studies. The first of these clinical studies of HSV1716 involved a single intratumoural (i.t) injection of virus at doses of 10<sup>3</sup> to 10<sup>5</sup> infectious units (i. u) 9 patients with primary or recurrent glioblastome multiforme (GBM) were treated: 3 at 10<sup>3</sup> i.u., 3 at 10<sup>4</sup> i.u, and 3 at 10<sup>5</sup> i.u. No adverse clinical symptoms attributable to HSV1716 were identified (Rampling et al., 2000). No induction of encephalitis or any re-activation of latent wild type HSV was observed. Although patients in this study were immuno-compromised as a result of previous anti-tumour therapy and corticosteroid treatment, there was no evidence of replication of HSV1716 within normal brain. Buccal swabs showed no evidence of HSV shedding. Biopsy material was obtained from 3 of the patients (at 3.5 weeks, 2 months and 3 months). No HSV antigen was detected in the samples and no HSV DNA was detected by PCR. Post mortem material obtained from two patients who died 2 and 6 months after

HSV1716 injection showed no evidence of encephalitis but in each case the site of the injected virus could be identified as a cyst. One patient was still alive at 182 months following HSV1716 injection (as of Aug 2013 unpublished, Virttu Biologics). This study was extended with the recruitment of an additional 12 patients; 3 received a single dose of 10<sup>5</sup> i.u and 9 received a single dose of 10<sup>6</sup> i.u. No toxicity was observed in any patient. One patient from this subgroup was still alive at 45 months after HSV1716 injection (as of Dec-2006, unpublished, Virttu Biologics).

A second clinical study of HSV1716 assessed the potential for efficacy in GBM patients. 12 patients with biopsy-verified primary or recurrent malignant glioma received a single i.t injection of 10<sup>5</sup> i.u. HSV1716. 4-9 days following virus injection, tumours were resected and analysed for evidence of viral replication. Of the 12 subjects, 2 were HSV seronegative before treatment and sero-converted. In both cases, HSV1716 in excess of the input dose was recovered from tumour at the injection site (Papanastassiou et al., 2002). Given the low chance that the bulk of the input virus could be retrieved during sampling, this offers strong evidence that HSV1716 replicates in malignant glioma.

In the third glioma study, a further 12 patients (4 recurrent GBM, 6 *de novo* GBM, 1 anaplastic astrocytoma and 1 anaplastic oligodendroglioma) were treated. HSV1716 was injected into the brain surrounding tumour immediately following tumour resection (Harrow et al., 2004). No toxicity due to HSV1716 was observed.1 patient showed remarkable clinical improvement and there was imaging evidence of reduction in residual tumor over a 22 month period despite no further medical intervention. His clinical response was of particular note given his very poor pre-operative condition, the size of his tumour and that he declined all other adjuvant treatments. Another patient (newly diagnosed GBM) from this group was still alive 141 months following HSV1716 injection (as of Aug 2013, Virttu Biologics, unpublished).

Two further clinical studies of HSV1716 have been completed: a study in melanoma patients involved 5 patients with metastatic melanoma and accessible soft tissue tumour nodules. Patients received i.t injections of HSV1716 at a dose of 10<sup>3</sup> i.u. per injection: 2 patients received 1 injection, 2

received 2 injections, and 1 received 4. No local or systemic toxicity associated with HSV1716 was observed (MacKie et al., 2001). In 1 patient, flattening of previously palpable tumour nodules was observed 14 days after 2 direct injections of HSV1716. In virus-injected nodules in the 3 patients who received two or more injections, there was evidence of tumour necrosis with no morphological evidence of damage to surrounding tissues. Immunohistochemical staining of injected nodules demonstrated evidence of virus replication confined to tumour cells.

The second of these additional studies involved 20 patients with resectable squamous cell carcinoma of the head and neck (HNSCC). Patients received a single preoperative i.t injection (either at 1, 3 or 14 days prior to surgery) with HSV1716 at a dose of  $1 \times 10^5$  i.u. (5 patients) or  $5 \times 10^5$  i.u. (15 patients). No toxicity was experienced by any of the patients and evidence of virus in tumour tissue was observed (Mace et al., 2008).

There are 2 ongoing clinical studies of HSV1716: a phase I/IIa study sponsored and funded by Virttu Biologics (in UK) to assesses the safety, tolerability and biological effect of single and repeat intrapleural administration of HSV1716 in patients with inoperable malignant pleural mesothelioma. To date 12 patients have been treated, 3 with a single dose of  $1 \times 10^7$  i.u. HSV1716 as a loco-regional injection into the pleural cavity via an indwelling pleural catheter, 3 have received 2 doses and 6 patients have received 4 doses. Results for this study are as yet unpublished.

The second ongoing study is phase I dose escalation study in paediatric/young adult patients with refractory and actively progressing non-CNS solid tumors (in USA). To date 3 patients have received a i.t dose of  $1 \times 10^5$  i.u. of HSV1716; 2 patients have received a single i.t dose of  $2 \times 10^6$  i.u; 1 patient has received 2 dose via i.t administration of  $2 \times 10^6$  i.u. and 2 patients have received a single i.t dose limiting toxicities with HSV1716 being well tolerated with minimal side effects. The protocol has been expanded to include an intravenous (IV) administration of  $2 \times 10^6$  i.u. HSV1716. Again, as this study is ongoing, results are as yet unpublished.

## 1.3 HSV infection and host cell defence mechanism against infection

### HSV-1 virion and genome.

HSV1716 is a deletion mutant of HSV-1 (strain 17+), a human neurotropic virus. The morphological structure of the infectious virus particle, the virion, is characterised by a central icosahedral capsid, containing the core dsDNA genome. The capsid is surrounded by the tegument, which is in turn surrounded by a protein-containing lipid bilayer, the envelope. The tegument is an electron dense material composed of at least 20 distinct viral proteins (Kelly et al., 2009) while the envelope is composed primarily of lipids derived from the host cell membrane, into which are inserted HSV glycoproteins. Membrane glycoproteins mediate HSV-1 entry into the cell, cell to cell spread, cell fusion and immune evasion.

The HSV-1 genome is a linear double stranded DNA duplex, 152 kb in length as shown illustratively in Figure 1A. There are two unique regions, long and short (termed  $U_L \& U_S$ ) which are linked in either orientation by internal repeat sequences ( $IR_L \& IR_S$ ). At the non linker end of the unique regions are terminal repeats ( $TR_L \& TR_S$ ). Most of the known genes are located in the long or short regions, and they are named according to their location within L or S. Three main classes of HSV-1 genes have been identified, namely the immediate - early (IE), early (E) genes or late (L) genes as described in Figure 1.



Figure1: (A) Wild type HSV 1genome and (B) illustrating the deletion in HSV1716

### HSV viral entry into host cells

HSV1716 uses the same cellular receptors as wild type HSV-1 to initiate infection of cells. Entry of HSV-1 into the host cell involves interactions of several viral glycoproteins, namely gB, gD and the heterodimer comprising gH and gL (Campadelli-Fiume and Menotti, 2007). These glycoproteins, on the surface of the enveloped virus interact with receptors on the surface of the host cell.

Initial contact is between viral gB and cellular heparan sulphate. gD then interacts specifically with the cellular receptors for HSV-1 entry which include herpes virus entry mediator (HVEM), nectin-1, and 3-O-sulphated heparan sulphate. Membrane fusion requires the concerted activities of gB and gH/gL so that the nucleocapsid gains access to the cell and infection is initiated. Nectin-1 is the main entry receptor for infection of central and peripheral nerve cells, whereas HVEM expression is more restricted and limited to cells of lymphoid origin (Simpson et al., 2005). HSV-1 entry mediators have a wide bioavailability and many different human tumour cell types are permissive for HSV1716 infection.

The virus penetrates the cell by fusion of the virus envelope with the plasma membrane and the viral nucleocapsid is released into the cytoplasm of the cell. Following binding of the capsid to the nuclear pore the genome is then released into the nucleus where transcription, replication of viral DNA and assembly of progeny nuclear capsid takes place.

#### HSV replication

The expression of HSV-1 genes occurs through a highly regulated cascade beginning with the production of the or immediate-early (IE) proteins. The  $\alpha$ regulatory proteins, ICP 0, 4, 22, and 27, cooperatively act to regulate the expression of all classes of viral genes. The  $\beta$  or early (E) gene products, such as the viral thymidine kinase (TK), are synthesized next and are the proteins principally involved in viral DNA synthesis (reviewed in Roizman & Sears, 1996). The last set of viral proteins produced are the  $\gamma$  or late (L) proteins and are mainly associated with virion structure and assembly, such as the VP16, gD, and gC proteins (Batterson and Roizman, 1983,Fenwick and Walker, 1978) and Read et al., 1993). The  $\gamma$  gene class is further subdivided into the  $\gamma_1$  and  $\gamma_2$  groups, where  $\gamma_2$  expression is absolutely dependent on viral DNA synthesis. The completion of the HSV-1 replication cycle leads ultimately to the destruction of the cells.

#### Cell antiviral response elements

In normal cells, a variety of signalling pathways operate to detect and clear viral particles. The rapid detection of viral agents is essential for the effective initiation of host defence mechanisms against infection. The antiviral defence system starts to act through viral recognition by intracellular Toll like receptors (TLR) Single stranded (ss) RNA binds TLR-7 while double stranded (ds) RNA binds TLR-3 (Kawasaki and Kawai, 2014). TLRs induce intracellular signalling that leads to the activation of interferon (IFN) regulatory factors and activation of IFN $\alpha$  and IFN $\beta$ . Released IFNs, through STAT3, lead to the transcription of the target genes, which include PKR; the double stranded RNA-activated protein kinase. Activated PKR can phosphorylate eukaryotic Initiation Factor- $\alpha$  (eIF2 $\alpha$ ). Phosphorylation of eIF2 $\alpha$  inactivates it and results in inhibition of mRNA translation initiation, shut down of protein synthesis of the host cell and therefore blocking viral replication. Wild-type HSV-1 has evolved multiple mechanisms to prevent such shut down. The key determinant responsible for preventing this translational host cell shutdown, hence allowing virulence of HSV-1, was mapped to the viral protein ICP34.5 (Chou et al., 1990). ICP34.5 binds to Protein Phosphatase  $1\alpha$  (PP1 $\alpha$ ) resulting in dephosphorylation of eIF-2 $\alpha$  allowing viral replication to proceed (Figure 2)As ICP34.5 deleted viruses are unable to recruit factors required for viral replication or circumvent this PKR-mediated host defence pathway, this results in no viral replication and no spread in normal tissues (Figure 2B). HSV viruses that lack ICP34.5 protein have a 10,000-fold reduction in replication and neurovirulence in normal mice (Leib et al., 1999). ICP34.5 null viruses such as HSV1716 fail to cause disease in animals sensitive to HSV-1 infection. (Valyi-Nagy et al., 1994).

Experiments in cancer cell lines and in human xenograft animal models demonstrated that ICP34.5 mutants are destructive to tumours(Varghese and Rabkin, 2002). The efficacy of tumour lysis in animal model systems, as measured by reduction in tumour volume or survival, directly correlates with the efficiency of viral replication (Smith et al., 2006).

STING (stimulator of IFN genes) has recently been identified as a key cytosolic DNA sensor for the detection of viruses. The presence of dsDNA in the cytosol is recognised by cyclic GMP-AMP synthase (cGAS). In the presence of ATP and GTP, cGAS catalyses the production of cyclic dinucleotide (CDN). A single CDN generated by cGAS binds to molecules of STING in the endoplasmic reticulum(ER). This binding changes STING conformation and it relocates to the perinuclear region of the cell where it phosphorylates transcription factors that in turn translocate to the nucleus to initiate innate immune gene transcription. The pathway is shown in Figure 3 (Barber, 2015). Colon cancers containing mutations in the STING-cGAS pathway are highly susceptible to DNA virus based oncolytic virus therapies (Xia et al., 2016) suggesting STING has an important role in innate responses to HSV. These factors activate the JAK-STAT (Janus kinase signal transducer and activator of transcription) pathway, resulting in IFN release (Randall and Goodbourn, 2008). The surrounding cells (which are uninfected by the virus) are induced into an antiviral state to limit the replication and spread of the invading virus.

IFN mediate a wide range of innate immune responses towards the invading virus. Interferons act as secreted ligands of specific cell surface receptors, eliciting the transcription of hundreds of interferon-stimulated genes (ISGs), whose protein products have antiviral activity, as well as anti microbial, antiproliferative/anti tumour and immunomodulatory effects (Schneider et al., 2014). IFNs, and their receptors have been extensively studied, and several detailed reviews have been dedicated to IFNs and their receptors (de Weerd et al., 2007, Pestka et al., 2004, Uze et al., 2007). As a brief overview, IFNs fall into the following categories:

Type I- IFN- $\alpha/\beta$ . Nearly every cell is capable of producing IFN- $\alpha/\beta$ ; however, during the course of a viral infection, specialized immune cells known as plasmacytoid dendritic cells produce the vast majority of IFN- $\alpha$  (reviewed inLiu, 2005). There are several ways in which this induction occurs, most importantly by the recognition of double stranded RNA (Randall and Goodbourn, 2008).

Type II - IFNγ is secreted only by immune cells, specifically NK cells and T lymphocytes, but nearly all cell types care capable of responding to IFNγ, The

most well-characterized function of IFN- $\gamma$  is the upregulation of the MHC class I molecules to aid in the priming and presentation of antigens to antigenpresenting cells such as dendritic cells (DCs) (Seliger et al., 2008).

Type III IFNs—IFNL1, IFNL2, and IFNL3 [also known as IFN- $\lambda$ 1, IFN- $\lambda$ 2, and IFN- $\lambda$ 3, or interleukin (IL)-29, IL-28A, and IL-28B, respectively] were described independently by two research groups in 2003, Kotenko et al., 2003 and Sheppard et al., 2003). This receptor complex signals through a similar JAK-STAT pathway as the type I IFN receptor complex and induces many of the same ISGs (Marcello et al., 2006, Bolen et al., 2014).



Figure 2: Wild type HSV-1 replication prevents host cell protein synthesis shutdown in normal cells. (B) HSV1716 replication does not prevent host cell proteins synthesis shutdown in normal cells

- (A) In non-dividing cells wild-type HSV-1 (ICP34.5 +) virus enters the cell, begins replication and viral dsRNA is produced. The presence of the dsRNA in the cytosol induces and activates PKR. The viral ICP34.5 protein can bind to Protein Phosphatase 1 leading to dephosphorylation of eIF2 $\alpha$  resulting in protein translation and viral replication, and hence the virus can escape host defence.
- (B) (B): In non-dividing cells ICP34.5 deleted viruses, such as HSV1716 are not capable of dephosphorylating eIF2a since ICP34.5 is absent, and so PKR-mediated inhibition of translation initiation blocks virus replication in non-dividing cells.

Figure used with permission of Virttu Biologics.



Nature Reviews | Immunology

#### Figure 3: Initiation of innate immune system by virus infection

Stimulator of interferon genes (STING) is activated by cyclic dinucleotides (CDNs). Viral DNA in the cytosol of the host cells is recognised by cyclic GMP-AMP synthase (cGAS), which in the presence of ATP and GTP catalyses the production of the CDN cGAMP (cyclic GMP-AMP) .When cGAMP binds to STING, STING forms a complex with TANK-binding kinase 1 (TBK1). This complex traffics to the perinuclear Golgi to deliver TBK1 to endolysosomal compartments where it phosphorylates the transcription factors interferon regulatory factor 3 (IRF3) and nuclear factor-κB (NF-κB). Stimulation of the IRF3 and NF-κB signalling pathways leads to the induction of cytokines and proteins, such as the type I interferons (IFNs) that exert anti-pathogen activity. c-di-AMP, cyclic di-AMP; dsDNA, double-stranded DNA; ISGF3, interferon-stimulated gene factor 3; JAK, Janus kinase; STAT, signal transducer and activator of transcription; TYK, tyrosine kinase.

Image downloaded with permission from Nature review: Immunology
# MEK pathway

ICP34.5 mutants can infect cells from diverse tumour tissue types equally well, as demonstrated by the equivalent expression of early viral proteins expressed after viral entry (Smith et al., 2006). This suggests that the observed variability in viral yields across different tumour cell types might be a function of differences in overall viral protein synthesis, rather than differential infectivity. The presence of mechanisms in tumour cells that circumvent the PKR-mediated antiviral response may be essential for replication of ICP34.5 mutants. In permissive tumour cells, PKR is quiescent and viral protein synthesis proceeds uninhibited with efficient viral replication. In several studies, the differential susceptibility of various human tumour cell lines to ICP34.5 mutant infection was dependent on the activation status of the endogenous MAPK kinase (MEK) which can block the activation of PKR (Smith et al., 2006)(Figure 4).



Figure 4: Constitutive MEK activation in cancer cells prevents the host protein synthesis shutdown in the presence of virus infection.

In ICP34.5 (-) mutants, the MEK activated pathway in tumour cells will block PKR activation, and in the absence of ICP34.5 protein, will result in translation initiation and viral replication.

Image is from Virttu Biologics and used with permission.

# PCNA

Proliferating cell nuclear antigen (PCNA) has been identified as another molecular mechanism that contributes to the selectivity of HSV1716. PCNA plays a critical role in cellular proliferation and its tight association with cancer transformation has resulted in the frequent use of PCNA as a diagnostic and prognostic cell-cycle marker. PCNA levels are normally very low in non-cycling cells, but levels can be much higher in cycling cells, for example active tumour cells.

The HSV neurovirulence factor ICP34.5 was shown to form a complex with PCNA *in-vitro* and *in-vivo* through its 63-amino-acid carboxyl domain that is conserved in mouse MyD116, and hamster GADD34 (Brown et al., 1997, Harland et al., 2003).

Tumour expression of PCNA may be a component of oncolytic specificity and may determine its efficacy. The *in-situ* PCNA profiles, in histological sections of tumour biopsies obtained from patients undergoing craniotomy, were examined (Detta et al., 2003). Biopsies of 10 metastatic tumours were positive for PCNA expression by IHC and supported the replication of HSV1716. In tumour cells, where PCNA is already engaged in DNA replication, ICP34.5 is not required to activate the cellular replication machinery to allow viral DNA replication to commence, and so HSV1716, even though it lacks ICP34.5, can still replicate effectively. Although encouraging, correlation between the levels of PCNA and sensitivity to HSV1716 in a large cohort remains to be demonstrated.

### Autophagy

Autophagy is a basic cellular maintenance mechanism involving the lysosomal degradation of dysfunctional or unnecessary proteins and organelles. The autophagy process can ensure cellular survival during starvation by providing essential cellular energy. Autophagy has an antiviral role with autophagy proteins targeting viral components or virions for lysosomal degradation as well as playing a role in initiating innate and adaptive immune responses to viral infection (Alexander et al., 2007). During wild-type HSV-1 infection, ICP34.5 interferes with autophagy by binding Beclin-1. Beclin-1 is a critical component of several highly regulated complexes that control the formation

and maturation of autophagosomes (Alexander and Leib, 2008). Tumour cells often display defects in autophagy and this is associated with increased tumourgenesis. As oncolytic HSV1716 is ICP34.5 deleted and thus cannot bind Beclin-1 to block autophagy, HSV1716 is more susceptible to autophagymediated inactivation in cells that have 'normal' functioning autophagy such as neurons and fibroblasts. US11, a late gene product of HSV-1 is another viral protein known to inhibit autophagy through its interaction with PKR, although it does not bind to Beclin-1 itself (Lussignol et al., 2013).

The fact that HSV-1 encodes two anti-autophagic proteins suggests that autophagy has a strong anti viral effect: however *in vitro* HSV-1 replicates as well in autophagy deficient cells as it does in wild type cells (Alexander et al., 2007). Orvedahl produced an HSV-1 mutant that had a mutation in ICP34.5 that abrogates binding to Beclin-1 and found that it was neuro-attenuated in mice, suggesting that the inhibition of autophagy by HSV-1 contributes to the neurovirulence of wild type HSV as a result of the ICP34.5 protein interacting with Beclin-1(Orvedahl et al., 2007).

Anna Claudia Lima, in a University of Strathclyde MSC project in collaboration with Virttu Biologics, investigated autophagy in a number of human cancer cell lines from the Virttu cell line panel (see M&M) during both wild-type HSV-1 and oncolytic HSV1716 infection. The autophagy response to HSV infection in the *in vitro* human cancer cell lines studied was variable and independent of ICP34.5 status (Results were presented as a poster at The 8<sup>th</sup> International Oncolytic Viruses meeting-see Appendix).

#### Apoptosis

Apoptosis is a form of programmed cell death that is triggered in normal development and as a response to stress stimuli. In normal cells, the initiation of apoptosis is tightly regulated by activation mechanisms, because once apoptosis has begun, it inevitably leads to the death of the cell. There are two well defined pathways for the induction of apoptosis - the intrinsic (also called the mitochondrial pathway) and the extrinsic pathway (Figure 5) shows both pathways, with the important key caspases highlighted in yellow.

In the extrinsic pathway, as the name suggests, the signal is initiated at the cell surface. Death ligands, such as  $TNF\alpha$  or Fas ligand, bind to their death

receptors, type 1 TNF receptor (TNFR1) and a related protein called Fas (CD95), respectively. These death receptors have an intracellular death domain that recruits adapter proteins such as TNF receptor-associated death domain (TRADD) and Fas-associated death domain (FADD). The binding of the death ligand to the death receptor results in the formation of death-inducing signalling complex (DISC) comprising the death receptor and its adaptor protein. The DISC formation activates a specific set of cysteinyl aspartate proteases, called caspases, but specifically caspase 8. Active caspase 8 cleaves and initiates downstream caspases 3 and 7. These caspases cleave cellular proteins which maintain the integrity of the cell, an irreversible process.

The intrinsic pathway is activated by intracellular signals. Internal stimuli such as irreparable DNA damage, hypoxia, extremely high concentrations of cytosolic Ca<sup>2+</sup> and severe oxidative stress increase mitochondrial permeability and consequent release of pro-apoptotic molecules, such as cytochrome-c, into the cytoplasm. The intrinsic pathway is heavily regulated by proteins of the Bcl-2 family, named after the BCL2 gene originally identified at the chromosomal breakpoint of the translocation of chromosome 18 to 14 in follicular non-Hodgkin lymphoma. There are two main groups of Bcl-2 proteins, the pro-apoptotic proteins such as Bax, Bak, Bad, Bcl-Xs, Bid, Bik, Bim and Hrk and the anti-apoptotic proteins such Bcl-2, Bcl-X<sub>L</sub>, Bcl-W, Bfl-1 and Mcl-1. The anti-apoptotic proteins regulate apoptosis by blocking the mitochondrial release of cytochrome-c whereas the pro-apoptotic proteins act by promoting its release. The balance between the pro- and anti-apoptotic proteins governs whether apoptosis will be initiated (Nguyen and Blaho, 2007). Other apoptotic factors can be released from the mitochondrial intermembrane space into the cytoplasm including apoptosis inducing factor (AIF), second mitochondria-derived activator of caspase (Smac), direct IAP Binding protein with Low pl (DIABLO) and Omi/high temperature requirement protein A (HtrA2) (Wong, 2011). Cytoplasmic cytochrome c combines with Apaf-1 and caspase 9 to form the apoptosome whereas Smac/DIABLO or Omi/HtrA2 promotes caspase activation by releasing sequestered caspase 3 or 9 from inhibitor of apoptosis proteins (IAPs). Once caspase 3 or 9 is released

from sequestration, it becomes activated and apoptosis proceeds (Wong, 2011).

Both extrinsic and intrinsic pathways converge on the execution phase of apoptosis which involves a series of caspases. Activated caspase 9 initiates the executioner phase for the intrinsic pathway whereas caspase 8 is the central node for the extrinsic pathway. Both activate caspase 3 which then cleaves the inhibitor of the caspase-activated deoxyribonuclease, which is responsible for nuclear apoptosis. Other downstream cleavage targets are protein kinases, cytoskeletal proteins and DNA repair proteins.

The intrinsic endoplasmic reticulum (ER) pathway is less well understood and involves caspase 12 and is independent of the mitochondria. Briefly, ER injury via hypoxia, free radicals or glucose starvation, causes unfolding of proteins and reduced protein synthesis. Consequently, the adaptor protein TNF receptor associated factor 2 (TRAF2) dissociates from procaspase-12, resulting in its activation (Nakagawa et al., 2000). This apoptotic pathway may be important in OV therapy, with evidence of increased levels of ER stress, induced apoptosis when B-raf inhibitors were given in combination with a oncolytic reovirus type 3RT3D (Roulstone et al., 2015)

### Apoptosis and HSV

HSV-1 infection triggers the host cell apoptotic pathway as a defence mechanism - the aim being to contain the spread and replication of the pathogen. Induction of host cell apoptosis by HSV-1 requires expression of the first class of viral genes (IE genes) (Sanfilippo and Blaho, 2006).

While productive HSV-1 replication induces major biochemical changes in infected cells, collectively referred to as cytopathic effect (CPE), the virus also triggers apoptosis in transformed or tumor cells, but not primary cells. Synthesis of virus ICPs during an apoptotic-prevention window (Aubert et al., 1999) delays the apoptotic process from killing the virally infected cells, presumably to allow productive viral replication to take place. A number of viral proteins which act to modulate apoptosis during infection have been identified. They include the immediate early proteins ICP27, ICP24 and ICP4. Deletion of any of these viral proteins results in virus that triggers apoptosis.

In addition, loss of either ICP4 or ICP27 also attenuates expression of early and late viral gene products, suggesting it also has regulatory functions (Su et al., 2016).

Other early HSV gene products including Glycoprotein D(Zhou and Roizman, 2001), US3 (Leopardi et al., 1997), R1 (Langelier et al., 2002) and latency associated transcripts (LAT) (Nguyen and Blaho, 2009) are involved in preventing apoptosis. Single deletions of either of these late viral genes do not cause apoptosis to the same extend as the ICP27 or ICP4 deleted viruses suggesting that the late viral genes may have redundant functions or act in concert to prevent apoptosis during a wild type HSV infection.

Cells infected with recombinant viruses with mutations in the anti apoptotic viral gene products die through a process called Herpes Simplex Virus-Dependent Apoptosis (HDAP). Early studies of HDAP were done *in vitro* using transformed cell lines but when studies were expanded to include non transformed lines fundamental differences were revealed (Aubert and Blaho, 2001). Primary, non transformed cells are resistant to HDAP whereas transformed, tumourigenic cells were sensitive to HDAP. Two cellular proteins, P53 and telomerase, two key oncogenes, have so far been identified as regulators of HDAP sensitivity (Nguyen et al., 2007a). As this HDAP only occurs in transformed, or cancerous cells, HSV viruses, could cause increased cell death in cancerous, but not normal cells through HDAP. HDAP is caspase dependent. Using specific caspases inhibitors, Aubert et al, 2007 showed that inhibitors of caspase 9 suppressed HDAP while caspase 8 inhibitors did not, indicating that HDAP occurs through the intrinsic pathway of apoptosis (Aubert et al., 2007).

Potentially, this difference in the ability of HSV virus to cause apoptosis in cancerous but not in normal cells could be exploited as a cancer therapy. Generally cancer cells are resistant to apoptosis, so a mechanism that specifically targets cells that are transformed is rare. HSV1716, like wild type HSV-1 retains a full complement of viral proteins that inhibit apoptosis of the host cell. In terms of production of progeny virions prevention of apoptosis by HSV1716 is positive, as it allows complete viral replication before the host cell is killed. However, HSV1716 infection could still result in cancer cell death, by

HDAP, if the production of the HSV1716 viral proteins that inhibit apoptosis was prevented. Therefore, anticancer drugs that inhibit viral replication, combined with HSV1716 could enhance cancer cell death by HDAP.

As HDAP is caspase dependent and occurs via the intrinsic pathway, one way of measuring this enhanced HDAP would be to look for increased levels of specific caspases. Caspase 3/7 levels could be measured to look for increased apoptosis, and caspase 8 or 9 could be used to differentiate between intrinsic and extrinsic pathways.



# Figure 5: The extrinsic and intrinsic routes to apoptosis.

The extrinsic pathway is initiated by factors outside the cell, like death signals such as  $TNF\alpha$ . These bind to the death receptors on the surface of the cell and form a death-induced signalling complex (DISC) which initiates the activation of pro-caspase 8 into caspase 8. This in turn cleaves the executioner caspase 3 downstream. The intrinsic mitochondrial pathway is initiated within the cell by internal stimuli.

Diagram adapted from Wong, 2011.

# 1.4 Induction of anti-tumour immune response

When oncolytic viruses were first described it was assumed that their primary mechanism of action was through direct oncolysis of tumour cells. Certainly within the *in vitro* setting, and within immune compromised xenograft models, the primary mode of action in terms of cell death is direct oncolysis of the cancer cell usually by a mixture of apoptosis, necrosis, pyrotosis and autophagic cell death (Bartlett et al., 2013). Evidence is accumulating, however, that although direct oncolytic effects are important, the induction of a systemic innate and tumour-specific adaptive immune response is critical for tumour eradication. The initial oncolysis causes an immunogenic cell death (ICD) that can activate innate and tumour-specific immune cells (Melcher et al., 2011), (Prestwich et al., 2008) generating an anti-tumour immunity vaccination effect to eliminate the uninfected cancer cells in primary and metastatic nodules (Bartlett et al., 2013).

ICD is defined as a type of cell death that engages the adaptive arm of the immune system. The ICD induced by OVs provide danger signals and a natural repertoire of tumour associated antigens (TAA) to DCs that triggers an adaptive immunity (Matzinger, 2002). These danger signals include Damage associated molecular pattern (DAMPs) and pathogen associated molecular pattern (PAMP) molecules derived from the OVs. PAMPs were first described in the late 1980s by Charles Janeway as a way that the immune system protects itself from infectious agents such as viruses(Janeway, 1989). They consist of essential components of the invading pathogen, for example nucleic acids (DNA, dsRNA, ssRNA), proteins and components of the cell surface and membrane that can be recognised by the host as 'non self' (Tang et al., 2012, Kono and Rock, 2008). DAMPs are molecules derived from normal host cells. They can be proteins, DNA, RNA or metabolic products. Among the protein DAMPS are high mobility group box 1 proteins (HMGB1), heat shock proteins (HSPs) and proteins in the inter-cellular matrix such as hyaluronan fragments that are generated following cellular injury (Krysko et al., 2012). Both PAMPs and DAMPs stimulate the innate immune system through pattern recognition receptors including the Toll like receptors (TLRs) and retinoic acid inducible gene 1 (RIG-1) like receptors. DCs express a wide repertoire of these PRRs -it is the binding of PAMPs and DAMPs to these PRRs on the antigen presenting

cells (APC) that promote the maturation of antigen presenting cells such as DCs. They, in turn, activate CD4+ and CD8 + T cell responses. Once activated CD8+ T cells expand into cytotoxic effector T cells. The T cells mediate anti-tumour immunity upon antigen recognition (Figure 6).





An OV, delivered either intra-tumourally or systemically, reaches tumour tissue and selectively replicates in tumour and/or stromal cells. This leads to induction of death of these cells, presenting "eat me" DAMP and PAMP signals on the cell surface and later release of danger signals from necrotic cells. Apoptotic bodies are engulfed by APC, and TAAs are processed and presented along with MHC complex and co-stimulatory molecules. The released DAMPs (and PAMPs) activate and mature DCs and TAAs are cross-presented to naive T-cells. The resulting cytotoxic immune response against tumour, involving CD4+ and CD8+ T cells, may help in complete eradication of tumour mass. Additional immunotherapies targeting DCs, T cells, and the immunosuppressive TME can further enhance this antitumor immune response. Figure fromBartlett et al., 2013.

# Evidence that HSV1716 induces an anti-tumour immune response

The role of the immune response during HSV1716-mediated tumour destruction has been studied in a syngeneic murine intracranial melanoma model (Miller and Fraser, 2000). The authors reported a significant prolongation in survival in the HSV1716 group compared with mock-treated mice. Additionally, 60% of the animals treated with HSV1716 had complete regression of their tumours. When SCID mice were tested rather than immunocompetent animals, no difference was observed in the mean survival rates between HSV1716 and mock treated groups. Similarly, when cyclophosphamide was used to deplete leukocytes in the syngeneic model before and during HSV1716 administration there was no significant difference observed in the survival times of the mock vs. HSV1716 treated mice (Miller and Fraser, 2000). The immune cell infiltration into the tumour after viral administration (when little or no immune cells were present) was also examined -CD4+ T cells and macrophages were the main early infiltrating cells, but polymorphonuclear leukocytes (PMN), CD8+ T cells, B cells, NK cells, and microglia cells were also present (Miller and Fraser, 2000). Significant Natural Killer cell (NK) infiltration was seen on day 7, with significant CD4+ T cells again present on day 12. HSV-1 antigen staining was found throughout the tumour mass. MHC class I expression was down-regulated 3 days after viral therapy in treated mice when compared with mock-treated mice, in accordance with previous reports on the ability of HSV-1 to down-regulate MHC class I expression through ICP47 (Jugovic et al., 1998).

The down-regulation of MHC class I expression also corresponds with the concurrent shift from CD4+ and CD8+ T cells to NK cell and PMN infiltration. This correlates with the proposed escape from CTL recognition of tumours and the importance of NK cells in tumour clearance (Ockert et al., 1999).

As the natural hosts for HSV-1 are humans many rodent tumour cell lines are resistant to HSV-1 infection. Miller and Fraser, 2003 stably transfected murine cell lines and used these HSV1716 replication-competent cell lines to form tumours in syngeneic C57/BL6 mice, and 4 strains of knockout mice (RAG2 -/-, CD4 -/-, CD8 -/-, and NK-/-). Only immunocompetent C57/BL6 mice showed an increase in survival when treated with HSV1716, suggesting that all

components of the immune system are necessary to mediate the prolongation in survival seen following HSV1716 therapy (Miller and Fraser, 2003).

HSV1716 therapy has also been shown to reduce the growth of primary tumours and increase survival time in the highly malignant 4T1 mouse mammary carcinoma model. Coincident with this increase in survival was a reduction in metastases in the lungs. HSV1716 therapy of the primary tumour was also able to reduce the establishment of a second challenge of 4T1 tumours. Immunohistochemical analyses showed that as early as day 12 post-injection of tumour cells, inflammatory cells, such as neutrophils, could be detected throughout the mass of HSV1716-treated tumours. CD4+ and CD8+ T cells could also be detected throughout the HSV1716-treated tumours at higher levels than in mock-treated tumours. HSV1716 therapy did not reduce the growth of 4T1 tumours in SCID mice, suggesting a role for the T cell infiltrates (Thomas and Fraser, 2003).

A vaccination effect has also been demonstrated by intra-tumoural administration of HSV1716 in a murine model of ovarian cancer, where previously HSV1716 showed a significant reduction of tumour growth and a survival advantage. Upon HSV1716 infection, mouse ovarian tumour cells showed high levels of expression of gB and gD and were readily phagocytosed by dendritic cells (DCs). The increased phagocytosis of tumour-infected cells by DCs was impaired by heparin, and anti-HSV g B and gD, suggesting that viral infection enhances adhesive interactions between DCs and tumour apoptotic bodies (Benencia et al., 2008).

# **1.5 Hallmarks of Cancer**

In parallel with an increased understanding that oncolytic virotherapy is much more complex than the simple idea of a lytic virus infecting and killing a tumour cell, understanding of the complexity of tumour biology has taken great strides. Tumours, once thought of as a mass of homogenous replicating cells, are becoming recognised as complex ecosystems with a range of cancerous and non cancerous cells, all with roles in allowing the tumour to grow and evade the immune system. In addition, no two tumours are likely to be the same, even tumours within the same patient. Even different areas within the same tumour are likely to have different microenvironments.

There are, however a number of commonalities that all tumours share. These are often referred to as the 'hallmarks of cancer' that distinguish a tumour cell from its non malignant counterpart (Hanahan and Weinberg, 2011) and are detailed below. All cancers must:

- Resist cell death
- Increase genome instability and mutation
- Evade growth suppressor signals / sustain growth signals
- Evade immune detection
- Enable replicative immortality
- Reprogramme energy metabolism
- Induce angiogenesis

It is increasingly important to understand that cancer progression is not so much a signalling pathway as it is a signalling web. The normal cellular processes involve signalling pathways that cross-talk with each other: the components of one pathway can regulate another. The 'hallmarks of cancer' described here are not isolated processes; each mutation or driver feeds the others, amplifying their effects and driving cells towards the uncontrolled growth that results in cancer.

**Resisting cell death-** One of the hallmarks of cancer is the ability of malignant cells to evade apoptosis. Consequently, cancer cells tend to survive.

The process of apoptosis is complex and described in relation to HSV-1 infection above. There are a number of ways in which a cell can become resistant to apoptosis but they can be broadly divided into the following categories which are shown figuratively in Figure 7.

**Defects/mutations in p53**: P53 induces apoptosis by up regulating pro apoptotic proteins in response to substantial levels of DNA breaks and other chromosomal abnormalities reviewed in (Speidel, 2015). Loss of the p53 protein is the most common way of limiting or circumventing apoptosis, and the p53 pathway is defective in >50% of human cancers (Kunisaki et al., 2006)

**Disrupting the balance of pro and anti - apoptotic proteins:** Many proteins exert anti and pro apoptotic activities within the cell. It is not the absolute quantity that is important but rather the balance of the pro and anti apoptotic members of the BCL-2 family. BCl-2 along with Bcl-x<sub>l</sub>, Bcl-w, MCL-1 and A1 are inhibitors of apoptosis, while BAX and BAK and pro apoptotic proteins (Letai, 2008).

**Reduced caspase function:** Caspases are central to all routes of apoptotic death; they can function as both initiators and executioners. Low levels of caspase function lead to a decrease in apoptosis and carcinogenesis. Shen et al., 2010 found that dowregulation of caspase 9 was a frequent event in patients with late stage colorectal cancer and correlated with poor clinical outcome. Caspase 3 has also been shown to be down regulated or lost in a significant proportion of breast cancers (Devarajan et al., 2002).

**Impairs death signalling:** Down-regulation of death receptors or impairment of their function will contribute to reduced level of signalling, hence reduced apoptosis (Fulda, 2010).

Increased expression of inhibitors of apoptosis proteins (IAPs): IAPs, as their name suggests, inhibit apoptosis. There are, to date, 8 IAPs identified all of which inhibit caspase activity by binding their conserved domains to the active sites of caspases, either promoting the degradation of caspases or keeping them from their substrates (Wei et al., 2008), and their dysregulation has been reported in many cancers (Krepela et al., 2009)



Figure 7: Deregulation of apoptosis in cancer cells

Cancer cells acquired resistance to apoptosis in a number of ways. (used with permission (Wong, 2011).

**Evading growth suppressor signals / sustaining growth signals:** Cell signalling is a complex system that governs basic activities such as cellular growth and division. When the ability of cells to perceive and correctly respond to their microenvironment is altered, then cells can continue to grow and divide in an uncontrolled manner, leading to malignancy. Cell proliferation in normal cells is a tightly controlled process wherein the pro- and antiproliferation signals coordinate their activities at the cell-cycle level. Growth in normal cells is blocked generally by inducing the cell to enter  $G_0$  phase, blockage at the  $G_1/S$  phase boundary, or terminal differentiation of a cell. Cancer cells circumvent these normal growth suppressors in order to keep proliferating (Lehrmann et al., 2002).

Just as it is important for cancer cells to avoid growth suppressors, it is equally important for them to sustain proliferative signalling. These enabling signals are conveyed by growth factors that bind cell surface receptors, typically intracellular tyrosine kinase domains. These tyrosine kinases emit signals via a branched network of pathways affecting growth, proliferation, migration and angiogenesis. These include PI3K-Akt-mTOR and MAPK pathways which are often mutated in cancer cells to support unchecked cellular replication. 40% of human melanomas contain activating mutations affecting the structure of the B-raf protein, resulting in constitutive signalling of the mitogen activated protein (MAP) kinase pathway (Davies and Samuels, 2010), similarly 80% of glioblastomas have alterations in the PI3K (phosphoinositide 3 - kinase) signal pathways, including its key Akt-mTOR signal transducers (Engelman, 2009).

**Immune detection:** Immune surveillance is a proactive process that prevents tumour formation by recognising and eliminating most potentially cancerous cells before they can establish tumours (Prendergast, 2008). However, some tumour cells are not detected and escape immune surveillance and continue to divide and grow. For example, cancer cells may secrete IL-10 (Marques et al., 2004), which down-regulates T cell immune recognition and reduces cytokine production and impairs infiltrating effector T cells. Tumours may also express molecules that directly inhibit cytotoxic T cells, such as CTLA-4 (Contardi et al., 2005) or PD-L1 (Weber, 2010).

Induce angiogenesis: The formation of new blood vessels is critical for sustained tumour growth and metastasis. Tumor angiogenesis is a multistep process and involves signalling input from several pro-angiogenic growth factors (Bergers and Benjamin, 2003). The moment at which a tumor begins to over express pro-angiogenic factors, such as vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), is generally referred to as the 'angiogenic switch'. By delivering oxygen and nutrients and producing growth factors angiogenesis enables tumor expansion and local invasion. Furthermore, the exit of tumour cells through the new tumour vasculature into the systemic circulation results in distant metastases being formed (Hicklin and Ellis, 2005).

Energy metabolism: In order to sustain their uncontrolled proliferation cancer cells require more energy than 'normal' cells. Normal respiration, under aerobic conditions, in normal cells processes glucose as the primary energy source. Cells break down glucose to pyruvate, to eventually form ATP (adenosine triphosphate) while releasing carbon dioxide as a waste product. If there is not enough oxygen cells can switch to anaerobic respiration, where glucose is incompletely broken down and lactic acid is produced rather than carbon dioxide. Aerobic respiration is far more efficient at producing ATP: 32 ATP molecules are produced per glucose molecule compared to anaerobic respiration which only yields 2. Otto Warburg (1956) first observed over 50 years ago a characteristic of cell energy metabolism of cancer cells (termed the Warburg effect (Warburg, 1956)). Even when oxygen is not limited, cancer cells preferentially get their energy requirements by aerobic glycolysis (see Figure 8). Despite the fact this process is 16 times less efficient than normal respiration, energy can be produced much faster - cancer cells can produce ATP almost a hundred times faster than normal cells. Furthermore glycolysis produces many biosynthetic intermediate precursors that can be used as building blocks for the production of the necessary proteins, lipids and DNA required by the rapidly dividing cancerous cells (Vander Heiden et al., 2009).



# Figure 8: Cancer cells preferentially undergoing aerobic glycolysis

Cancer cells preferentially used aerobic glycolysis, despite in being far less efficient than normal aerobic respiration. Glucose gets broken down to pyruvate and the lactic acid, producing only 2 ATP molecules. In cells undergoing normal respiration (orange) glucose gets completely broken down into pyruvate, which is further processed into carbon dioxide producing 32 ATP molecules (image credit : Buddhini Samarasinghe). **Genome instability and mutation rate:** Situations of genome instability are common in cancer cells, and they are considered a 'hallmark' for these cells. The unpredictable nature of these events also contributes to the heterogeneity observed among tumour cells.

Sporadic tumours (non-familial cancers) are thought to originate due to the accumulation of genetic errors (Storchova and Pellman, 2004). Within breast and colon cancers, Vogelstein et al., 2013 showed cancerous cells have 60- 70 protein altering mutations. Of these 3 or 4 are considered "driver" mutations, with the remaining mutations being acquired thereafter. These 'driver' mutations increase the mutation rate and, as a consequence, increase the acquisition of new mutations, further increasing the probability of tumourgenesis. Common mutations include those in genes responsible for maintaining genome integrity (caretaker genes), as well as in genes that are directly controlling cellular proliferation (gatekeeper genes)(Kinzler and Vogelstein, 1997).

Replicative immortality: Cancer cells require unlimited replicative potential in order to become large tumour masses. Most normal cells can only undergo a limited number of successive cell growth-and-division cycles. Cells can become terminally differentiated, an irreversible process that results in viable but non-proliferative cells. Otherwise, cells die. When primary cells are propagated in vitro, most cells in the population die. Rarely, a few cells will not die and continue growing. The surviving cells are termed immortalised cells, a trait that most established cell lines possess by virtue of their ability to proliferate in culture without evidence of either senescence or crisis. Telomeres, protecting the ends of chromosomes, are centrally involved in the capability for unlimited proliferation (Kipling et al., 1999, Martinez-Delgado et al., 2012). In normal, non-immortalised cells, telomeres, composed of multiple tandem hexanucleotide repeats, shorten progressively with every round of cell division and eventually the ability of these telomeres to protect the ends of chromosomal DNA from end-to-end fusions is lost resulting in loss of cell viability. Cancer cells over express telomerase, an enzyme that maintains telomere length, which protects the ends of the chromosomes, allowing cancer cells to escape replicative mortality (Artandi and DePinho, 2010).

# **1.6 Oncolytic viruses in combination with other anticancer drugs**

Oncolytic viruses are emerging as a potential new way of treating cancers. They are selectively replication-competent viruses that propagate only in actively dividing tumour cells but not in normal cells and, as a result, destroy the tumour cells by consequence of lytic infection. Oncolytic cell killing is independent of many genomic alterations that lead to drug-resistant tumours so may be effective in drug-resistant cancers.

Intuitively, therapeutically beneficial interactions between oHSV and chemotherapeutic and targeted therapeutic drugs would be limited as the virus requires actively dividing cells for maximum replication efficiency and most anticancer agents are cytotoxic or cytostatic. However, since the initial studies by Toyoizumi et al,1999 with HSV1716 and four standard chemotherapeutic drugs, methotrexate, cisplatin, mitomycinC and doxorubicin(Toyoizumi et al., 1999), there have been many reports of the combinations of such agents displaying a range of responses, with antagonistic, additive, or synergistic enhancement of anti-tumour activity.

When synergistic interactions in cancer cell killing are observed, the clinical implications of this combination therapy are not limited to enhanced efficacy. The dose reduction index, the most relevant clinical parameter derived by Chou and Talalay analysis (Chou and Talalay, 1984), reveals the potential for significant dose reduction without compromising cell kill. Reducing the dose of drugs such as chemotherapeutics by giving them in combination with an oHSV would minimize the toxicity and may allow patients to remain on an otherwise intolerable regime, or increase their quality of life whilst still receiving treatment for their disease. Therefore, the combination of an oHSV with "standard-of-care" anti-cancer agents makes a logical and reasonable approach to improved current therapy, and merits further investigation, both preclinically and in the clinic.

Numerous publications have reported positive interactions between o HSV and anti-cancer agents, with many of these combinations shown in Table 4.

# Table 4: HSV1716 in combination with wide range of chemotherapeutic agents that are currently approved and used in many cancer patients

VSHo	Drug	Cell line	Cancer type	In vitro	In vivo	Reference
HSV1716	Cisplatin	UM_SCC 14CUM-SCC 22A UM-SCC 22B	HNSCC HNSCC HNSCC	Additive Additive additive	ND ND ND	(Mace et al., 2007)
HSV1716	Cisplatin, Doxorubicin, MitomycinC, Methotrexate	NCI-H460	NSCLC	Additive	ND	(Toyoizumi et al., 1999)
NV1066	Cisplatin	H-2452, H-Meso, H-2373, H-28 JMN, Meso-9 MSTO-211H VAMT, H-2052 Meso-10	Malignant pleural mesothelioma (MPM)	Synergistic Synergistic Synergistic Synergistic Additive Additive Additive	ND ND ND ND ND ND	(Adusumilli et al., 2006)
G207	Cisplatin	SCC-25/CP Sq20B UMscc-38	HNSCC	No effect ND ND	ND No effect Additive to synergistic	(Chahlavi et al., 1999)
G47∆	Cisplatin	LNCaP	Prostate cancer	Antagonistic	ND	(Passer et al., 2009)
OncoVex - GALV/C D	Cisplatin	EJ T24 TCCSUP-G KU19-9	Bladder transitional carcinoma	Antagonistic Antagonistic Antagonistic	ND ND ND	(Simpson et al., 2012)
rRp450 (CYP2B1 )	Cyclophosphamid e	Rh30	Alveolar rhabdomyosarcom a	ND	Enhanced	(Currier et al., 2008)
G47∆	Doxorubicin	LNCaP	Prostate cancer	Antagonistic	ND	(Passer et al., 2009)
G207	Doxorubicin	KAT4 DRO90-1	Anaplastic thyroid cancer	Additive Additive	Enhanced ND	(Lin et al., 2008)
G47∆	Docetaxol	LNCaP DU145	Prostate cancer	Synergistic Synergistic	Enhanced ND	(Passer et al., 2009)
G47∆	Etoposide	LNCaP	Prostate cancer	Antagonistic	ND	(Passer et al., 2009)
G207	Fluorodeoxyuridi n	HCT8	Colon cancer	Synergistic	ND	(Petrowsky et al., 2001)
G207	5-fluorouracil	KIGB-5 (murine) MKN45 (human)	Gallbladder Gastric cancer	Enhanced Enhanced (viral replication)	Enhanced (Syrian hamster)Enhance d (SCID mouse)	(Nakano et al., 2005)
NV1020	5-fluorouracil	HT29 WiDr HCT116 CT-26	Colon cancer Colon Colon Colon	Enhanced Enhanced Enhanced ND	ND ND ND enhanced	(Guterman n et al., 2006)
OncoVex - GALV/C D	5-fluorouracil	A549, H460 CAPAN-1 MIA PACA-2, BXPC-3 HCT-116, HT-29, SW620 9L LacZ (rat)	Lung cancer Pancreatic cancer Colon cancer Gliosarcoma	Enhanced Enhanced Enhanced ND	ND ND ND Enhanced	(Simpson et al., 2006)
NV1066	Gemcitabine	Hs 700T PANC-1 aPaCa-2	Pancreatic cancer Pancreatic cancer	Synergistic Synergistic	ND ND	(Eisenberg et al., 2005)

R3616	Gemcitabine	CAPAN1 PaCa-2	Pancreatic cancer	ND	Enhanced both cell lines)	(Watanabe et al.,
hrR3	Comoitabino	SW1990	Pancreatic cancer	ND Anto no nisti s	Not enhanced	2008)
- GALV/C	Gemcitabine	EJ T24	Bladder transitional carcinoma	Antagonistic	ND	(Simpson et al., 2012)
D		TCCSUP-G		Antagonistic		
		KU19-9		Antagonistic		
HF10	Gemcitabine	CT26	Murine colorectal model	Antagonistic if given together. Synergistic if GEM is pre- treatment	Enhanced effect in both injected tumour and distal tumour	(Esaki et al., 2013)
NV1020	Irinotecan (SN38)	HT29 and WiDr	Colon cancer	Enhanced	ND	(Guterman n et al.,
		HCT-116		Enhanced	ND	2006)
MGH2	Irinotecan (SN38)	Gli36¤EGFR	Glioma	Enhanced	Enhanced	(Tyminski
		U251		Enhanced	ND	2005)
		T98G		Enhanced	ND	2000)
G207	MitomycinC	OCUM-	Gastric cancer	Synergistic	Enhanced	(Bennett
		2MD3 MKN-45-P		Synergistic	ND	et al., 2004)
NV1066	MitomycinC	KU19-19	Bladder	Synergistic	ND	(Mullerad
	, ,	SKUB	transitional carcinoma	Synergistic	ND	et al., 2005)
OncoVex	MitomycinC	EJ	Bladder	Synergistic	ND	(Simpson
- GALV/C		TCCSUP-G	carcinoma	Synergistic		et al., 2012)
D		KU19-9	carcinoma	Synergistic	ND	2012)
NV1020	Oxaliplatin	HT29 and	Colon cancer	Enhanced	ND	(Guterman
		WiDr HCT-116	Colon cancer	Enhanced	ND	n et al., 2006)
G207	Paclitaxel	KAT4 DRO90-1	Anaplastic thyroid cancer	Synergistic Synergistic	Enhanced ND	(Lin et al., 2008)
NV1023	Paclitaxel	KAT4 DRO90-1	Anaplastic thyroid cancer	Synergistic Additive	ND ND	(Lin et al., 2008)
G47∆	Paclitaxel	LNCaP	Prostate cancer	Synergistic Synergistic	ND	(Passer et
MGH2	Paclitaxel	MDA-MB-	Mammary	ND	Enhanced	(Nagano et
C 207	Tomozolomido	4355	carcinoma Malignant glioma	Suporgistic	Enhanced	al., 2008)
6207	Temozotomide	U87-dnp53	Malignant glionia	(with O6-	ND	(Agin et al., 2006)
		U373		benzylguanine	ND	u., 2000)
		Т98		)	ND	
		U87MG		Synergistic (with O6- benzylguanine )	ND	
G47∆	Temozolomide	GBM13,	Glioma Stem cells	No synergy	Not enhanced in	(Kanai et
		BT74,	(TMZ	No synergy	the presence of +	al., 2012)
		T98	e	Synergistic	00- benzylguanine)	
		GBM4,	Glioma	Synergistic	ND	
		GBM6,	Glioma	Synergistic	ND	
		GBM8	Glioma Stem cells		Enhanced	
			(IMZ sensitive/ MGMT-ve)			
G207	Vincristine	KFR.	Rhabdomvosarcom	ND	Enhanced	(Cinatl et
		KF-RMS-1	a		Enhanced	al., 2003)
NV1042	Vinblastine	CWR22	Prostate	Synergistic	Enhanced	(Passer et
		PC3		Synergistic	ND	al., 2013)

# **1.7** Mechanisms underlying synergistic interactions between oncolytic viruses and other agents.

There are a number of different ways in which an oHSV in combination with an anti-cancer drug can be synergistic. The simplest way of increasing the efficacy of viral therapy would be to combine it with a drug that increases viral replication.

O HSVs have selective replication competence in cancer cells and by increasing the replicative capacity of the virus within those cells, the number of progeny viruses produced during a cycle of infection is increased. Theoretically, replication of an oHSV within a tumour should result in much higher levels of virus than the input dose but studies have shown the gradual loss of virus over time in animal tumours (Lou et al., 2002). One reason for the loss of oHSV from the tumours is that not all cells within the tumour are cancer cells, many are stromal or cancer associated cells that do not support oncolytic virus replication. Furthermore, not all cancer cells (see table in materials and methods) support viral replication to the same extent. This could be partially, but not exclusively due to differential MEK expression (Smith et al., 2006). Another reason for the loss of oHSV from tumours is the anti-viral host response to an invading pathogen. One of the results is the induction of apoptosis in both infected cells and in surrounding non infected cells. By eliminating the non infected cells surrounding the infected cell, the host limits the spread of virus. Stanziale et al., 2004 reported that the increase in apoptosis in cells that neighboured oHSV NV1066 [derived from wild type HSV-1 F strain backbone, with single copy deletions of ICP4, ICP0 and ICP34.5 (Wong et al., 2002) infected cells could be prevented by treatment with an inhibitor of apoptosis, N-acetylcysteine (NAC), and this block improved the propagation of viral progeny, maximising the lateral spread of virus and potentially improving tumour destruction.

Wood and Shillitoe, 2011 reported on viral replication in the presence of zVADfmk, a pan-caspase inhibitor that has previously been shown to prevent apoptosis (Aubert et al., 2007). The authors showed that blocking apoptosis had no effect on wild type HSV replication in a number of cell lines but restored an ICP34.5 null mutant replication back to the levels of wild type

HSV-1. In terms of clinical relevance, it is unlikely that a drug that prevents apoptosis (hence makes cells, including tumour cells, less likely to die) could be used in cancer patients. Drugs that prevent apoptosis increase viral replication in ICP34.5 null mutants suggest an anti-apoptotic role for viral protein ICP34.5 in wild type HSV.

The differentiating reagent hexamethylene bisacetamide (HMBA) has also been shown to improve viral yield. Naito et al, (2006) reported up to 10000fold increase *in vitro* for an ICP34.5 null virus, R849 (Andreansky et al., 1997), at low MOI. Mice treated with both HMBA and R849 virus had significantly smaller tumour burden and survived longer than either virus or HMBA treatment alone (Naito et al., 2006). HSV-1 immediate early, early and late gene expression was all increased in the presence of HMBA, suggesting that an increase in viral replication resulted in increased numbers of infected cells. HMBA was initially described as a drug that has some potential as a standalone anti-cancer agent, however the level of drug require for such activity could not be achieved in cancer patients (Egorin et al., 1987). There has recently been success in synthesising less toxic analogues of HMBA. In the study with oHSV, a much lower dose of drug was used; one which could easily be achieved in patients and potentially would act as a promoting agent for oncolytic therapy.

Eisenberg reported that hyperthermia potentiates oncolytic viral killing. After hyperthermic insult the heat shock protein Hsp72 (which inhibits cellular apoptosis) is upregulated, thereby allowing increased viral replication and, in turn, enhanced tumor kill. This finding has great potential, as in a clinical setting the application of heat is likely to be non- invasive and relatively toxicity free (Eisenberg et al., 2010).

Histone Deacetylase inhibitors (HDACis) are a class of compounds that may act to increase oHSV efficacy. HDACs are a class of proteins that have pleiotropic effects on cells through deacetylation of proteins, including histones, that then alter epigenome and transcription profiles (Lehrmann et al., 2002, Mai et al., 2005). There are numerous HDACs which have been targeted for drug discovery for cancer therapies, either for use as a single agent or in combination with chemotherapeutic agents (Xu et al., 2007). Pre-treatment with the HDACi Valproic acid (VPA) was shown to enhance the o HSVs MGH2 (oHSV expressing 2 prodrug-activating transgenes, Kasai et al., 2013) and rQNestin34.5 (HSV engineered by expressing ICP34.5 under control of a synthetic Nestin promoter, Kambara et al., 2005a) replication and spread in tumours through inhibition of the IFN anti-viral response. VPA used in combination with rQNestin34.5 (with the VPA as a pre-treatment to oHSV) extended the survival of mice bearing intracerebral tumours (Terada et al., 2006). Alvarez-Breckenridge et al., 2012 showed that VPA also inhibits NK cells. NK cells are involved in viral clearance hence by inhibiting NK cells virus avoids clearance thus enhancing its therapeutic effect.

The effects of HDAC is on other OVs are also of interest in this respect. Nguyen et al., 2008 reported on a VSV that replicates efficiently only in cells lacking an intact IFN response. The IFN responsive prostate cell line PC3 is refractory to VSV. However when the cells were pre-treated with HDAC is the cells become permissive to VSV infection and the combination showed strong synergy as measured by the Chou & Talalay method both in vitro and in vivo. HDACi-induced sensitisation of tumour cells to non-HSV OVs has been shown in adenoviruses (Kitazono et al., 2002), Semliki Forest virus (Nguyen et al., 2008) and vaccinia virus (MacTavish et al., 2010). Similarly compounds that abrogate innate and adaptive responses to a virus such as cobra venom factor (lkeda et al., 2000) and cyclophosphamide (Currier et al., 2008, Fulci et al., 2006, Kambara et al., 2005b) show synergy with OVs both in vitro and in vivo. Other compounds, such as Rapamycin, an immunosuppressant drug used to prevent rejection in organ transplantation, have been shown to significantly prolong survival of malignant glioma-bearing rats when given in combination with VSV (Tyminski et al., 2005, Alain et al., 2010).

It has been reported that rapamycin, an mTOR inhibitor can increase both the yield and spread of the oHSV in tumour cells in which oHSV only replicates poorly (Fu et al., 2011).

In addition, work carried out at Virttu Biologics as a undergraduate project by Leigh McGibbon, suggested that levels of Lactate dehydrogenase (LDH) in the medium of human cancer cells treated with HSV1716 + AZD8055 (a dual mTOR inhibitor) were higher compared to the levels of LDH when either HSV1716 or AZD8055 treatment was given alone. LDH is only released from cells into the surrounding medium upon cell death, indicating levels of cell death are higher than expected when HSV1716 is given in combination with AZD8055, suggesting the two modalities may be working synergistically to increase cancer cell death. MTOR inhibitors are not generally cytotoxic to cancer cells, but are cytostatic and prevent further growth and division of the cancer cell. Oncolytic viruses on the other hand replicate in actively dividing cells. There are multiple redundancies within these signalling pathways, for example rapamycin only reduces mTOR activity for 12 hours before another kinase substitutes and re-engages the mTOR network (Kudchodkar et al., 2004). Potentially, there is enough redundancy in the system to subvert the action of one particular drug but, if combined with oncolytic virus assault, the cell may not have the option to recruit the alternative pathway thus potentiating the action of the drug.

#### Upregulation of DNA damage pathways benefits oncolytic viral therapy

Many chemotherapeutic drugs are DNA damaging agents and following exposure to such agents' cells up-regulate their DNA damage repair pathways. Up-regulation of DNA repair genes appears to be beneficial for OV replication; mitomycin C (Bennett et al., 2004), temozolomide (Kanai et al., 2012, Hadjipanayis et al., 2008) and 5FU (Eisenberg et al., 2005) have all been shown to increase o HSV replication.

Growth Arrest and DNA Damage inducible protein (GADD34) is induced by stressful growth arrest conditions and treatment with DNA damaging agents. The carboxyl terminal of GADD34 bears significant homology with the virulence factor ICP34.5, which is deleted in some oHSV, e.g. HSV1716, NV1066 (Stiles et al., 2003), and T-Vec (Kohlhapp and Kaufman, 2016). Previous studies (Roizman, 1996) have shown that the carboxyl terminus of GADD34 can substitute for ICP34.5 in preventing premature shutoff of protein synthesis and ICP34.5 null mutants can use the host cell GADD34 protein for viral replication. Thus the presence of GADD34 in tumour cells following treatment with a DNA damaging agent would increase the number of cells that oHSV can replicate in, and increase the viral spread through the tumour. Indeed when GADD34 siRNAs were added to block GADD34 expression after treatment with a DNA damaging agent (cisplatin), the previously observed

synergy with the oHSV NV1066 and cisplatin was abolished (Adusumilli et al., 2006).

HSV DNA replication occurs in discrete compartments in the nucleus that assemble as pre-replicative sites with viral DNA and the HSV DNA binding protein ICP8. HSV DNA polymerase and cellular factors are then recruited to these compartments for use in viral replication. The DNA Damage and Repair (DDR) pathways repair the damage to the cancer cell DNA caused by treatment with DNA damaging drugs such as temozolomide (TMZ). However in the presence of oHSV infection, key components of these pathways have been sequestered into discrete compartments for use in viral replication and the cell is unable to repair the damage. Thus the damage, in terms of number of cancer cells killed by a specific amount of drug, is greater in the presence of oHSV (Kanai et al., 2012).

Another potential mechanism for synergy with some oHSVs is up-regulation of cellular ribonucleotide reductase (RR) by DNA damaging chemotherapeutic agents (Petrowsky et al., 2001). High throughput screening has been reported to identify small-molecule compounds that augment the replication of HSV G47 $\Delta$  (Passer et al., 2010) and of the 2460 compounds screened, 6 compounds were identified and subsequently validated for enhanced  $G47\Delta$  replication. Two of these compounds, dipyridamole and dilazep, interfered with nucleotide metabolism by potently and directly inhibiting the equilibrative nucleoside transporter-1 (ENT-1) and were dependent on HSV mutations in ICP6, the large subunit of RR. ENT-1 antagonists are thought to augment oHSV replication in tumour cells by increasing cellular RR activity (Passer et al., 2010). Oncolytic HSV such as G207, hrR3 and rRp450 has mutations in the UL39 gene which encodes ICP6, the large subunit of viral RR. As oHSV's with UL39 deletions can only replicate in cells with active cellular RR, increasing cellular RR will improve viral replication. Nakano et al, 2005 reported an upregulation in RR in tumours mediated by 5FU which augmented the therapeutic effect of G207 (Nakano et al., 2005). Gutermann et al, (2006) also found synergy both *in vitro* and *in vivo* with oHSV NV1020 and 5FU, despite the fact that 5FU actually reduced viral yields (Gutermann et al., 2006). The authors speculated that the synergy was in part due to the cells being sensitised to 5FU as the virus caused the cells to arrest in S phase. They

further speculated that the reduction in viral progeny could be due to the immune IFNγ response as well as the 5FU-induced up-regulation of cell death-molecules such as TRAIL and Fas ligand.

#### Compounds that modulate the immune system

The immune response to oncolytic viral therapy is an essential factor determining the success of oHSV as an anti tumour agent; it could be a hindrance if it causes premature viral clearance, but it is becoming increasingly recognised that the TAAs liberated by oncolysis, and the recognition of DAMPs and PAMPs by the innate immune system drive an antitumour immune response. In order to magnify such a response immunomodulatory genes have been inserted into a number of OV's. IMLYGIC, for example has the immunomodulatory gene granulocyte-macrophage colony stimulating factor (GM-CSF) inserted into its genome (Andtbacka et al., 2015).

In parallel with clinical development of OVs, the field of cancer immunotherapy has, and likely will continue, to revolutionise treatment options for cancer patients. Recently, monoclonal antibodies (mAb) targeting immune checkpoint molecules CTLA-4 (e.g. Yervoy, Bristol Myers Squibb (BMS)) and PD1 (Keytruda (Merck) and Opdivo (BMS)) have been approved in a number of cancer indications. These immune checkpoint inhibitors (ICIs) effectively 'take the brakes off' pre-existing anti tumour immunity by interrupting the negative feedback loops within a tumour (Pardoll, 2012). Results to date with these ICIs are extremely impressive, with as many as 20-30% of patients (depending on the indication) receiving this treatment as a monotherapy showing a durable long term response (Topalian et al., 2012). For the remaining patients these ICIs have limited efficacy, due to either a lack of anti-tumour immune response or other immune suppressive aspects of the tumour microenvironment that still needs to be corrected before ICIs can provide benefit. Tumour cell infection by OV's leads to an inflammatory response with localised production of cytokines, all of which that favours an immune response (Breitbach et al., 2007). OVs would appear to be a perfect complement to ICIs. Indeed, an early trial with IMLYGIC and Keytruda suggest this is the case, with 44% of patients who received the combination reported to have a durable response lasting longer that 6 months, compared to either IMLYGIC or Keytruda alone(Puzanov et al., 2016). The oncolytic virus

CAVATAK, a Coxsackie Type A21 is also in clinical trials with Keytruda and Yervoy. The trial is ongoing but initial data showed an impressive 67% response rate in the first six patients treated with CAVATAK and Yervoy (http://www.viralytics.com).

# Compounds that alter the tumour microenvironment

Tumours need blood vessels to grow and spread thus inhibitors of angiogenesis which prevent the formation of new blood vessels, are being investigated as agents that prevent or slow the growth and spread of tumours. Unlike chemotherapeutic agent, angiogenesis inhibitors do not kill cancer cells directly but instead prevent tumours from growing, therefore in order to completely eradicate a tumour an anti-angiogenic drug would have to be given in combination with a modality that kills cancer cells, such as an OV.

VEGF is a key component in tumour angiogenesis and is over expressed in many human tumours. Inhibitors of VEGF, such as Avastin, Sorafenib and Sunitinib appear to 'normalise' tumour vasculature, potentially enhancing localisation of systemically delivered OV.

Tumours receiving the dual therapy of both oHSV and Avastin were significantly smaller than either treatment alone in several studies using different xenograft models (Eshun et al., 2010 suggesting Avastin does indeed improve replication and spread of the oHSV within a tumour.

Vinblastine, a microtubule disrupting agent that has been shown to inhibit angiogenesis in humans (Albertsson et al., 2008) in combination with oHSV NV1042 (as 2<sup>nd</sup> generation mutant of NV1020 expressing the cytokine IL-12Varghese et al., 2006) showed increased anti-tumour and anti-angiogenic effects *in vivo* in prostate cancer models (Passer et al., 2013), providing further evidence that the combination of an antiangiogenic agent and an oncolytic virus may have clinical benefit. Although Sunitinib has been investigated in combination with other oncolytic viruses (in VSV (Jha et al., 2013,Breitbach et al., 2012)and reovirus (Kottke et al., 2010), there are no published studies of preclinical oHSV in combination with small molecule VEGF receptor inhibitors such as Sorafenib or Sunitinib. Heo et al., (2011) reported on a clinical trial with JX-594 (an oncolytic vaccinia virus) in which a number of patients treated with JX-594, and then Sorafenib up to 8 weeks later had objective tumour responses (i.e. tumour shrinkage) compared to 0 of/15 untreated patients matched for age, stage and gender. Furthermore, they also reported a complete cure in one patient treated with Sunitinib, 8 weeks after JX594 treatment. As the virus is likely to be cleared from the patient by 8 weeks the mechanism by which the oncolytic virus can sensitise tumours to these inhibitors is unclear. Interestingly the patients who have the best responses to Sorafenib are those patients who have Hepatitis C related HCC (Cabrera et al., 2013) suggesting that there may be a therapeutic class effect, where viruses sensitise tumours to VEGFR inhibitors.

### **Conclusions – oHSV in combination**

Numerous preclinical studies have shown that oHSV can synergise with a variety of chemotherapeutic, monoclonal antibodies and small molecule targeted agents. The outcome of a specific drug oHSV effect on cells varies depending on the virus, the drug, the dosing schedule and the cell itself. Even within cell lines of the same cancer type there is variation, with synergy in some lines but not in others (Kulu et al., 2013). It is conceivable that the drugs can inhibit virus replication but the combined effects of virus and drug act in concert to enhance cell death and seemingly conflicting results serve to illustrate our poor understanding of such interactions.

Each oHSV, even those with similar deletions, are subtly different and may impact differently on different pathways. Many oHSVs have a deletion in ICP34.5 (including HSV1716). Likewise different cell lines have different mutations and have different expression of multiple gene sets. The majority of virus: drug combinations listed on Table 11 show synergistic, enhanced or additive effects, but this may in part reflect the fact that antagonistic combinations might be unlikely to be submitted for publication. Potentially gene expression profiling of the synergistic and non synergistic combinations could reveal patterns that correlate with and predict treatment efficacy.

Furthermore, the sequence in which the drug and oHSV are given may impact on cell killing. For example gemcitabine and HDACis such as VPA are synergistic when given as a pre-treatment to the virus, thus sensitising the tumour to virus, whereas Sorafenib appeared to work better given after oncolytic virus, thus the virus is acting as the sensitizer. Similarly when oHSV rRp450 (Currier et al., 2008) was given before Avastin (bevacizumab) there was a significantly prolonged survival compared to the same combination in reverse order (Eshun et al., 2010).

Many of the combination studies examined the effects of combinations *in vitro*. These identify combinations that enhance cancer cell cytotoxicity. However, many of the interactions between oHSV and drugs either affect the tumour or host biology, and these interactions will only be seen *in vivo*. The immune system is a key player in the efficacy of any combination treatment - it appears that the initial suppression of the innate immune response in order to allow the virus to undergo initial replication, followed by up-regulation of the immune system to clear the virus and tumour would be a rational strategy in terms of reducing tumour burden.

Anti-angiogenic drugs are gaining support for cancer treatment, and combining these with oHSV appears to be beneficial. Tyrosine kinase inhibitors as anti-cancer therapies are currently of great interest, but, to the best of our knowledge, there are limited published studies of their interactions with oHSV. However, the picture here will probably be complicated as not all viruses appear to have the same effect in one particular cell line and different cells with different mutation profiles will probably behave differently.

It's worth noting that synergy may not be necessary for clinical translation, even an additive effect would be of benefit, particularly if the effective chemotherapy dose could be reduced to decrease the toxic side effects. However careful consideration must be paid to the scheduling regime as the mechanism by which the synergy occurs will determine whether pre or posttreatment will be more efficacious.

As preclinical studies progress into the clinical setting major progress in the understanding of oHSV in combination with other treatments is likely to occur. Early clinical trials usually involve patients who have already exhausted all the available standard treatment options, and even later phase III trials will often compare standard of care versus standard of care + oHSV. Such studies should help confirm pre-clinical findings on useful virus/drug combinations and hopefully bring benefit to cancer sufferers.

As the mechanisms for synergy with oHSV are different for different drugs it is likely that combining more than one drug with oHSV may result in even more synergistic effects. For example, pre-treating tumours with gemcitabine, which down-regulates innate immune responses, then treating with oHSV, and then treating with an anti-angiogenic agent may result in an even greater anti-tumour effect.

### **Project limitations**

All *in vitro* systems, not just the assay developed in this thesis, have a number of limitations. The first and most obvious limitation is that in vitro assays are carried out using tumour cell lines grown on a monolayer in dishes, in laboratories - a system far removed from an actual, naturally occurring tumour. The benefits however of using such an *in vitro* system are the cost, both in terms of finances and time. The initial assay set up in this thesis allowed 2 different drugs to be tested in ~10 cell lines every week, meaning that screening a large number of drugs could be carried out in a few months. In vitro assay systems and tumour cell lines have been established and used in scientific research for over 40 years and despite their inherent limitations, have been used in most of the seminal work in the cancer field since that time. Rarely are they used in isolation - more often they are used in early experiments that lead to larger, most sophisticated studies. By carrying out initial *in vitro* screens in a rapid *in vitro* screening programme, combinations of interest that show the most promise can be selected for further in vivo screening.

There are concerns about the authenticity of the tissue origin and tumour type of many cell lines. Also, cell lines at high passage numbers experience alterations in morphology, response to stimuli, growth rates, protein expression and transfection efficiency compared to low passage cells (Wenger et al., 2004).

To this end, the Virttu cell bank panel was created in-house to attempt to harmonise and validate all work carried out within Virttu laboratories. The first step was obtaining cells from well known biological resource centres (mainly ECACC and ATCC), which were grown up in bulk to create a bank of low passage cells. Cells used throughout this thesis were never used after passage 10 (based on passage 1 being designated when cells were received from an appropriate repository). Consistency in the environment is a key factor in maintaining the integrity of a cell line - cell passage time, media and sera, control buffers, gases & temperature were all maintained to minimise any selection pressure to cells in culture.

The second limitation of *in vitro* assays is they do not fully reflect what is happening within a tumour. Cells within a cell culture environment are evenly spread out over a dish and all have an equal chance of being infected by the substance being tested - whereas a tumour is a 3D structure. To this end, a project to make better *in vitro* models, such as using raft type 3D modelling systems is underway.

Thirdly, tumours are made up of not only cancer cells but also non malignant cells, each with roles in enabling tumour growth and persistence. The tumour microenvironment, which varies by tumour type and location, even within an individual patient, is often composed of stromal cells such as vascular endothelial cells, pericytes, tumour associated fibroblasts, hematopoietic cells & innate immune cells such as macrophages, neutrophils and myelocytes. Even within a single tumour the environment is heterogeneous; there are often necrotic regions within a tumour & regions of hypoxia. These regions are hard to reach - they have a poor blood supply and often high interstitial pressure meaning delivery of any agent to these areas is challenging. None of these factors can be modelled *in vitro*, and even a 3D modelling system will not account for these factors.

Lastly, it is becoming increasing apparent that the immune system has a vital role to play in cancer therapy. Again, none of these factors can be assayed using an *in vitro* assay but have huge impact on the efficacy of any therapy, not just oncolytic virotherapy. In order to look at the effects of HSV1716 as an immunotherapy, whole animal systems are still necessary. It is interesting also to consider the rapidly evolving therapeutic landscape in cancer treatments, when this project was initiated; kinase inhibitors were at the forefront of treatment paradigms whereas now they have largely been supplanted by immunotherapies

Despite such limitations, *in vitro* assays have a key role to play - relatively quickly, cheaply and reproducibly, they can reveal key aspects of the mechanisms of action that OVs and drug combinations use to kill cells, and allow selection of the most likely synergistic candidates to take forward for translational *in vivo* work.
### **Background to this thesis**

I have been employed by Virttu Biologics since 2004, in this time I have been involved in many projects involving HSV1716 and new variant viruses. I am the head of *in vivo* research and previous to this thesis have published a number of papers of HSV1716, including two first author papers. The first paper concerns the HSV1716 variant HSV1790, a variant that expressed the E.Coli enzyme nitroreducatase. The presence of this enzyme converts the relatively inert pro drug CB1954 into an active chemotherapeutic (Appendix 1).

My second first author paper, in the Journal of Hepatocellular Carcinoma (Appendix 1), assesses HSV1716 in preclinical studies with two human hepatocellular carcinoma cell lines. This work was carried out as Virttu has approval to move ahead with a clinical trial in Hepatocellular Carcinoma. The plan for this trial was to administer HSV1716 via a transcatherter infusion in combination with the chemotherapeutic agent doxorubicin and a chemo embolisation agent which essentially blocks the veins in the liver allowing the doxorubicin (and HSV1716) to remain in the liver for longer periods to enhance the efficacy of the therapy. As HSV1716 had not previously been used in combination was undertaken. This in turn, lead to the wider question of what effects would other agents has on HSV1716, or what effect would other agents have on HSV1716, and after setting up a collaboration with Professor S Graham at the University of Glasgow, the basic aims of this thesis were set up.

# Aims of this thesis:

### To investigate HSV1716 in combination with anti-cancer agents

- Develop a high throughput screen to look at HSV1716 in combination with a number of anti cancer drugs across a number of different classes. (i.e. chemotherapeutics, targeted agents, and receptor tyrosine kinases).
- Identify a number of drugs or classes of drugs that are synergistic with HSV1716 and determine the mechanism of action behind this synergy

# Chapter II - Materials & Methods

# 2.1 Virttu cell line panel

Cell lines shown in Table 5 were used for all experiments. Cells had been bought from the source shown in Table 5.

# 2.2 Cell line media composition:

The medium used in all experiments, both routine cell passaging, plate set up and titrations are summarised in Table 6. All plastic ware was sourced from Greiner.

# 2.3 Viruses

HSV1716 GFP for combination studies - An HSV1716 variant expressing green fluorescent protein (GFP) is used for combination analysis and subsequent caspase and apoptosis assays. HSV1716GFP was produced from the parental HSV1716 by insertion of a CMV-GFP expression cassette in the UL-43 gene. The virus stock used was originally created on 23.07.99 (Conner, Virttu Biologics) and was titrated by plaque forming assay to reconfirm titre in December 2012 (1x10e9 pfu/ml).

Virus was diluted to generate 200 aliquots of 1x10e6 pfu/ml working stock aliquots to ensure consistency across combination experiments and stored at -70oC. Virus was stored in the same conditions as Virttu Biologics clinical grade virus which is subject to stability testing yearly to determine if the virus loses titre over time. To date, the clinical grade stocks, stored under the exact same conditions as the virus described here, and used throughout this thesis, is stable for at least 120 months (10 years) (unpublished data, Conner & Braidwood) . For each combination experiment a fresh aliquot was used and prepared using the dilution serial dilutions of 1e. MOI are based on cell counts between 8000-10000 cells per well.

# Table 5: Virttu Cell line panel

Name	Source	Details
Нер3В	ECCAC 86062703	Hepatocellular carcinoma derived from an 8 year old male and cells contain integrated Hepatitis B virus genome. However there is currently no evidence that this cell line produces infectious Hepatitis B virus. Doubling time 29 hrs ((Sagawa et al., 2008)
HuH7	ECACC JCRB0403	HuH-7 is a well-differentiated, hepatocyte-derived cellular carcinoma cell line that was originally taken from a liver tumour in a 57-year-old Japanese male. HuH-7 is epithelial-like tumourigenic cells which are able to form subcutaneous xenografts in nude mice. COSMIC: HuH7 cells have mutated FAM123B andTP53genes. Doubling time 51 hrs
HepG2	ECACC 85011430	Hep G2 cell line itself was isolated from a liver biopsy of a male Caucasian aged 15 years, with a well differentiated hepatocellular carcinoma. The cells secrete a variety of major plasma proteins e.g. albumin, alpha2-macroglobulin, alpha 1- antitrypsin, transferrin and plasminogen but Hepatitis B virus surface antigens have not been detected. Doubling time 29hrs
HepG2- luc2 Bio ware	Calliper HT1080- <i>luc2</i>	HepG2-luc2 is a luciferase expressing cell line which was stably transfected with firefly luciferase gene (luc1). The cell line was established by transducing lentivirus containing luciferase 2 genes under the control of human ubiqution C promoter.
A2780	ECACC - 93112519	Human, ovarian cancer derived cell line established from tumor tissue of an untreated ovarian cancer patient. According to the COSMIC entry there is a mutation in the Kinase insert domain receptor (KDR) which is also known as vascular endothelial growth factor receptor 2 and has been linked to various cancers.
CP70	ECACC 93112517	Human, ovarian cancer derived cell line. The CP70 cell line is a cisplatin-resistant derivative of A2780 cells and the cells have approximately 13-fold more resistance to cisplatin than the parental A2780 line. The A2780 human ovarian cancer cell line was established from tumour tissue from an untreated patient. According to their entry in COSMIC (Catalogue of Somatic Mutations in Cancer) they have a mutated PTEN gene
Ovcar3	ATCC - HTB-161	Adherent, epithelial cells derived from the ascitic fluid from a 60 year old Caucasian female with an ovarian tumour. Reported by ATCC to be tumourigenic but cells established in Virttu cell bank did not form xenografts in 10/10 nude mice injected subcutaneously with approximately 5e6 cells (unpublished data, Braidwood). The cell line is aneuploid human female, with chromosome counts in the sub to near-triploid range. COSMIC entry indicates somatic mutation in TP53.
Skov3	ECCAC - 91091004	Adherent, epithelial cells derived from the ascitic fluid from a 64 year old Caucasian female with an ovarian tumour that form moderately well-differentiated adenocarcinoma consistent with ovarian primary cells. Cells have a hypodiploid to hypotetraploid karyotype. COSMIC entry indicates somatic mutations in CDKN2A, CDKN2a (p14), MLH1, PIK3CA and TP53. Doubling time 35hrs (http://physics.cancer.gov/docs/bioresource/ovary/NCI-PBCF-HTB77_SK-OV-3_SOP-508.pdf)

U87MG	ECCAC - 89081402	Epithelial like cells derived from a malignant glioma from a female patient by explant technique and reported to produce a malignant tumour consistent with glioblastoma in nude mice. Karyotype is 2n (=46). COSMIC entry indicates somatic mutations in CDKN2A, CDKN2C, CDKN2a (p14) and PTEN
UVW	ECCAC - 86022703	Cell line established from an anaplastic astrocytoma of normal adult brain and forms xenografts in nude mice. No entry in COSMIC
One58	ECCAC 10092313	This cell line was derived from the pleural fluid of a patient with malignant mesothelioma. The patient had known exposure to crocidolite asbestos. Cells express cytokeratin and epithelial membrane antigen (EMA) but not mucin. Cells are epithelial-like and spindle-shaped with few vacuoles. No entry in COSMIC. Doubling time 24 hrs (Manning et al., 1991)
SPC- 111	ECCAC 11120716	SPC111 was derived from the pleural effusion of a 55-year old male patient, prior to treatment, with a known history of exposure to asbestos. The cells are Epitheloid/mesenchymal. No entry in COSMIC.
Vero	ECACC 84113001	Established from the kidney of a normal adult African Green monkey. Susceptible to a wide range of viruses hence used for titration were obtained from the VIRTTU Biologics Ltd cell bank. No entry in COSMIC
ВНК	ECACC 85011433	Sub clone of parent line derived from 5 1-day-old unsexed hamster kidneys. Used extensively for virus replication studies i.e. poliovirus, rabies, foot and mouth disease, VSV (Indiana strain), herpes simplex, Ad25 and arboviruses.
3T6	ECACC 86120801	Established from disaggregated Swiss mouse embryos in 1963. 3T6 cells are not permissive to HSV1176 replication - failure to express ICP34.5 results in a defect in virus maturation and egress from the nuclei to the extracellular space (Brown et al., 1994). No entry in COSMIC Doubling time 16hrs (Rath et al., 1984)
A431	ECACC - 85090402	Human squamous carcinoma derived from the epidermal carcinoma of the vulva taken from an 85 year old woman. The cells carry large numbers of EGF binding sites. COSMIC entry shows a mutation in PTCH1.Doubling time 24 hrs (Bonner et al., 2009)

# Table 6: Cell medium, supplements, titration and overlay medium.

Cell lines	Medium	Supplemented						
All except	For normal passaging and plate set up	50 ml Newborn Calf Serum NBCS, 16010159, Invitrogen)						
Нер3В	Dulbecco's Modified	5.5 ml Penicillin-Streptomycin-Glutamine 10378-016, Invitrogen)						
	Eagle Medium Nutrient Mixture F-12 (DMEM/F- 12 no glutamine, Invitrogen),	2.5 ml Fungizone Antimycotic (15290-026, Invitrogen						
Нер3В	For normal passaging and plate set up	100 ml Newborn Calf Serum NBCS, 16010159, Invitrogen)						
	Advanced RPMI 1640 (,	5.5 ml Penicillin-Streptomycin-Glutamine 10378-016, Invitrogen)						
	12633-012, Invitrogen)	2.5 ml Fungizone Antimycotic (15290-026, Invitrogen						
All titrations	Overlay 100 ml 10 X GMEM medium	Glasgow's MEM powder (11710-035, Invitrogen) is mixed with Baxter's water (UKF7114), + 7.5% Sodium Bicarbonate solution (25080102, Invitrogen). The solution is mixed using a magnetic stirrer until dissolved. Ph the solution to pH 7.2-7.3. The medium is then filter						
		sterilised using 0.45uM bottle top filter (Nalgene 296-4545) using a vacuum into sterile 50 ml tubes. These can be stored for up to 6 month at -20°C.						
	300 ml Methyl cellulose	4.2 g Carboxymethyl cellulose sodium salt (9004-32-4, VWR) is added to 300 ml Baxter's water (UKF7114). The powder should be fully dissolved in the solution. The lid of the bottle is left loose and then autoclaved at 121°C for 15mins. The lid is tightened then bottle allowed to cool before being stored at 4°C for up to three months						
	50 ml Newborn Calf Serum	Newborn Calf Serum(NBCS, 16010159, Invitrogen)						
	5.5 ml Penicillin- Streptomycin-Glutamine	(10378-016, Invitrogen)						
	2.5 ml Fungizone Antimycotic	(15290-026, Invitrogen						
	33 ml Tryptose Phosphate Broth	11.8 g Tryptose Phosphate Broth powder (Sigma T9157) is dissolved in 500ml Baxter's water (UKF7114). The lid of the bottle is left loose and then autoclaved at 121°C for 15mins. The lid is tightened then bottle allowed to cool before being stored at 4°C for up to three months						

# **2.4 Drugs for combination studies**

Drugs used in combination studies are shown in Table 7.

# 2.5 Cell line panel for HSV permissivity

Virttu has been working with the cell panel shown above for a number of years, so prior to the work described in this thesis the permissivity of the cell lines to HSV1716 and wild type virus have been tested. The expected yields are shown in Table 8.

# 2.6 Culturing, passaging and setting up plates

All tissue culture was performed in a microbial safety cabinet, adhering to aseptic techniques at all times. Cells were maintained, passaged and 96 & 6 well plates set up as described in Freshney ISBN: 978-0-470-52812-9

# 2.7 Plaque assay

Determination of infectious particle titre by plaque forming assay is described in Harland & Brown (1999) with the basic premise shown in Figure 9.

# Table 7: Drugs used in combination studies.

Drug	Selleck Chem cat no.	Target	Preclinical/Clinical Indications
Temsirolimus	S1044	mTOR	Approved for the treatment of renal cell carcinoma and mantle cell lymphoma
AZD8055	S1555	mTORC1/mT ORC2	Completed phase I trials in recurrent glioma, liver cancer and advanced tumours.
Ku0063794	S1226	mTORC1/mT ORC2	Inhibits tumour growth in xenograft model of renal cell carcinoma
GSK690693	S1113	pan Akt1/2/3 inhibitor	Evidence of inducing apoptosis and inhibiting cell growth in leukemic cell lines
LY294002	S1105	PI3K	Inhibits cell proliferation and induces apoptosis
Sunitinib	S7781	RTK	Approved for the treatment of renal cell carcinoma and imatinib resistant gastrointestinal stromal tumour.
Sorafenib	S7397	Raf-1, B-Raf and VEGFR-2	Approved for the treatment of renal cell carcinoma, hepatocellular carcinoma and iodine resistant advanced thyroid carcinoma
Pazopanib	S3012	ТКІ	Approved for the treatment of renal cell carcinoma and soft tissue sarcoma
Cabozantinib	S S1119	VEGRR-2	Approved for the treatment of medullar thyroid cancer and advanced renal cell carcinoma
Nintedanib	S1010	VEGFR1/2/3, FGFR1/2/3 PDGFRa/B	Approved for the treatment of idiopathic pulmonary fibrosis and some forms of non- small-cell lung cancer
Crizotinib	S1068	c-Met ALK	Approved for the treatment of some non-small- cell lung carcinoma, undergoing phase I and II trials in advanced cancer, metastatic breast cancer, solid tumours and anaplastic large cell lymphoma
Dovitinib	S1018	RTK	Undergoing phase II/III and phase II trials for solid tumours and prostate cancer
Gefitinib	S1025	EGFR	Approved for the treatment of breast and non- small cell lung cancer
Erlotinib	S1023	EGFR	Approved for the treatment of non-small cell lung cancer, pancreatic cancer and other cancers
GSK1120212 (Trametinib)	S2673	MEK1/2	Approved for the treatment of metastatic melanoma, recruiting for a phase I trial in neuroblastoma and a phase II trial in recurrent non-small cell lung cancer
LY2228820	S1494	P38 MAPK	Recruiting for a phase II trial in metastatic breast cancer and a phase I trial in advanced or metastatic cancer
Doxorubicin	S1208	DNA topoisomeras e II	Approved for the treatment of breast and ovarian cancer, multiple myeloma and Kaposi's sarcoma

All powders were prepared as per manufacturer's instructions and stored in aliquots at -70°C until required.

Cell Line	HSV17+ yield @ 72hrs	HSV1716 yield @ 72 hrs	Replication Competence ratio (HSV17+ compared to HSV1716)
Нер3В	14430	4820	0.33
Huh7	3250	28500	9
HepG2	40670	60030	1.5
Ср70	223	57	0.26
Ovcar3	95543	179009	1.9
Skov3	27849	913	0.03
U87MG	43100	8806	0.2
UVW	72234	78369	1
One58	13650	12650	1
3Т6	400	0.5	0.00125
Spc111	11920	2710	0.23

Table 8: Permissivity of cell line panel to HSV1716 and wild type HSV17+ infection.

In Hep3B, Cp70, U87MG, Skov3 & SPC111 HSV1716 doesn't replicate as well as HSV17+. In UVW, one58 & HepG2 HSV1716 replicates approximately as well as 17+. Huh7 is unusual in that HSV1716 replicates to a higher titre than HSV17+.



### Figure 9: Determination of viral titre by plaque assay

Virus is serially diluted and the dilutions added to the confluent monolayers of Vero cells. Overlay medium is added and the cells are incubated at 37°C for 72 hrs. At 72hours plaques are visible on the monolayer. Plates are stained using Giesma stain and counted using a stereo tactic microscope. The plate with between 100-300 plaques is counted and the PFU/ml is worked out using the dilution factors

# 2.8 Dead Cell Protease (DCP) Assay

DCP was assayed using the CytoTox-Glo Cytotoxicity kit from Promega. The kit provides a luminogenic peptide substrate, AAF-Glo, to measure dead cell protease activity in the media. DCP is released from cells which have lost membrane integrity (Figure 10A). The peptide substrate cannot cross the intact cell membrane of a live cell and will only be cleaved (Figure 10B) when dead cell protease has been released into the media as cells die. The assay then uses the Ultra-Glo recombinant luciferase, which can use the released aminoluciferin as substrate, to generate a readily detectable luminescence signal. Light emission from the DCP assay was detected using a Perkin Elmer 1420 multilabel counter Victor 3 in luminometer mode for 0.1s/well.

# 2.8.1 DCP plate assay set up

Plates for Chou Talalay combination analysis were set up as described in Table 9.



### Figure 10: DCP assay

(A): DCP is leaked when membrane integrity has been compromised.

(B): DCP coupled reaction for measuring cell death. The AFF-Glo peptide is a substrate for dead cell protease and cleavage releases aminoluciferin.Aminoluciferin is a substrate for a modified recombinant luciferase but not for wild-type luciferase. Figure taken with permission from www.promega.com

A1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12
В	Drug D		No Dru								
С	)ose 1	)ose 2	)ose 3	)ose 4	)ose 5	)ose 6	)ose 7	)ose 8		ß	
D											
E											
F											
G											
H											

A1	2	3		4	5		6	7		8	9		10	1	1	12
В		Dru	MOI	2	Dru	MOI	ω	Dru	NOI	4	Dru	NOI		No o	NOI	
С		g Conc.	0.5		drug	0.5										
D		Drug co	MOI 0.0		No drug	MOI 0.0										
E		nc. 1	б		nc. 2	5		nc.3	5		nc. 4	5			5	
F		Drug cor	No virus		No drug	No virus										
G		าс. 1			าс. 2			nc.3			пс. 4					
Н																

Table 9: Plate set up for IC50 determination of drug toxicity andcombination analysis

(A) Plate set up for determination of drug toxicity. (B) Combination analysis plate set up - grey wells round the outside the plates are filled with HBSS only. Each virus +/- drug combo is set up in quadruplicate and each plate has its own no virus/no drug controls.

В

### 2.9 Caspase Assay

The Caspase-Glo 3/7 (G8090), Caspase 8 (G8200) and Caspase 9 (G8210, all Promega, UK) assays are methods of quantifying the amount of a specific caspase, either 3/7, 8 or 9 as a measure of apoptosis. Figure 5 describes the different actions of each of the caspases within the apoptosis pathways. Caspase 3/7 is referred to as an executioner caspase and is the key caspase where the intrinsic and extrinsic apoptosis pathways converge. Caspase 8 is only activated if the extrinsic pathway is activated and caspase 9 only when the intrinsic pathway is activated (Figure 5).

The kits contain a substrate that lyses cells, releasing any caspase 3/7, 8 or 9 present within the cell into the surrounding medium. This released caspase cleaves the luminogenic substrate producing a light signal proportional to the amount of caspase present. The luminosity is measured a using Perkin Elmer Victor<sup>3</sup> machine.

# 2.9.1 Caspase Assay- Optimisation and Validation

Assay validation and optimisation was carried out to identify the optimal conditions for the analysis of apoptosis in cells treated with HSV1716 + drug.

To identify a positive control for apoptosis, the caspase 3/7 assay was carried out on cells from the Virttu panel (Table 5) incubated with drugs described in the literature as inducers of apoptosis, namely vincristine, carboplatin, Etoposide & docetaxel. Caspase 3/7 activity determined after 72 hours drug exposure. Docetaxel was the only chemotherapeutic tested which increased caspase 3/7 levels in all cell types tested relative to non-drug treated cells and was used as a positive control for apoptosis in all subsequent experiments (results not shown).

### 2.9.2 Assay set up

96 well plates were seeded with cells using the format illustrated in Table 10 with three cell lines being used per plate. Each cell line was assayed in quadruplicate. Control wells had equal volumes of medium added and docetaxel was used as a positive control to validate each plate. After caspase activity, the CytoTox-Glo total lysis method was used (to estimate the total number of cells present) to correct the caspase 3/7, 8 &9 values for the number of cells in each well.

For analysis, the caspase 3/7 or caspase 8 light output readings were divided by the total DCP value for the respective well to correct for the number of cells in each well. GraphPad Prism was used to graph the relative caspase 3/7 or caspase 8 activities. Student T tests were used to compare the groups of interest. If the caspase ratio in the HSV1716 + drug combination was significantly (P<0.05) greater than the caspase level in both the HSV1716 alone AND the drug alone, then the combination was said to have significantly increased caspase levels relative to controls

# **2.10 Virus free Conditioned Medium (VF\_CM) +/- drugs** *Production of virus free conditioned medium (VF\_CM)*

Figure 11 shows a schematic representation of the production of VF-CM. T175 flasks were set up using the cell line of interest. Once confluent monolayers had formed they were infected with HSV1716 MOI 1 and the medium harvested after 24 hours. To remove any live virus the medium was passed through a 0.1uM filter (Millipore syringe filters, McQuilkin SLVV033RS) to produce the VF-CM. In order to confirm that all viruses were removed from the VF-CM by the 0.1µM filter plaque forming assays (section 2.7) were carried out on a number of test samples before and after filtration. The results of these are shown in Figure 11B

**2.10.1 Production of UV -VF-CM** The production of UV VF-CM used exactly the same protocol as VF-CM except prior to infection of the T175 flasks, HSV1716 was placed under UV light (wavelength 260 - 270nm) at room temperature for 15 mins. A sample of the UV treated virus was titrated as described in Materials and Methods section 2.7 and no plaque forming units were detected.

# Table 10: Plate set up for caspase assays

Control	HSV1716	Drug	HSV1716 +	Docetaxol	
		alone	drug		
Cell line 1					
Coll line 2					
Cett time z					
Cell line 3					

Each cell line was assayed in quadruplicate.



Α

(B) Titre of CM before filtration	Titre of VF-CM after filtration
6x10⁵ pfu/ml	0
3.2x10 <sup>6</sup> pfu/ml	0
5.5x10 <sup>6</sup> pfu/ml	0
9.1x10 <sup>6</sup> pfu/ml	0
3.5x10 <sup>7</sup> pfu/ml	0

Figure 11: Production of virus free conditioned medium (VF-CM).

- (A) Monolayers were infected with HSV1716 and the medium harvested at 24hours. The medium was then passed through a 0.1µM filter to remove virus. The resultant VF-CM was used in 96 well plate DCP assays to look for increased cell death in recipient cells that had been exposed to VF-CM +/drug.
- (B) (B) Filtration using a 0.1um filter removed all HSV1716. \*The limit of detection using this assay is approximately 100 pfu/ml.

### 2.10.2 Plate set up- VF-CM +/- Drugs

96 well plates of various cell lines were seeded in the wells at volumes of 100 $\mu$ l. After 24hours, when the VF-CM + drug were being added, medium was first removed. 100 $\mu$ l VF-CM (or uv VF-CM) was added and either 100 $\mu$ l of fresh medium (no drug) or 100 $\mu$ l of medium with the drug before being incubated for 48 hours at which point the amount of dead cells was quantified using the DCP assay (described in M&M section 2.8).

# 2.11 PCR

PCR reagents used per reaction were: 12.5ul Quick Load taq 2X master mix (New England Bio labs M0271S), 10µM forward primer (in 0.5µl) 10µM reverse primer (in 0.5µl), 1µl template + nuclease free water (to final reaction volume of 25µl). PCR was performed in a Techne Genius Thermal cycler under the following conditions: 95°C for 2 minutes (hot start) then 30 cycles x (94°C for 15 s 62°C for 60s, 68°C for 60s); 2 mins at 68°C followed by a 4°C incubation. After PCR, 20µl of the reaction was electrophoresed on a 1% agarose gel containing Ethidium Bromide alongside DNA markers of known concentrations to confirm band size. The gel was visualised using a UV lamp and photographed.

Primer sequences:

UL42: forward (5'-ACGACGACGTCCGACGGCGA3') reverse: (5'-GTGCTG GTGCTGGACGACAC3')

gH forward(5'-CGACCACCAGAAAACCCTCTTT3') reverse: (5'-ACGCTCTCGTCTAGATCAAAGC3')

# **Chapter III - Results**

### 3.1 HSV1716 in combination with targeted anti cancer agents

OVs kill cancer cells while sparing normal cells. They utilize viral gene products to facilitate immune evasion, and commandeer cellular biosynthetic machinery to replicate, while manipulating cell death programs. Many of the pathways that viruses manipulate are the same pathways that tumour cells must deregulate in order to become tumourigenic, and as a consequence, these same pathways are the targets for anticancer drug development. Thus is seems reasonable to expect that certain types of chemical, radiological or biological therapy could enhance or synergize with OVs in terms of improving tumour cell killing. HSV1716 is currently a clinical stage OV. In clinical trials new treatments are compared to 'standard of care', therefore it is important to determine if the standard of care, usually chemotherapy or radiotherapy, has a negative effect on HSV1716 efficacy.

This premise behind this thesis was to study the effect of currently approved and potential new therapies on HSV1716. This was both to look for synergistic combinations but also to look for any antagonistic combinations that could then be avoided in the clinical setting.

Due to the vast numbers of current and potential anti-cancer drugs that are currently either approved or in late stage clinical trials it was recognised that in order to test them, a high throughput screen required to be designed. As this screen is an *in vitro* screen carried out on cell lines over 72hours, no immunotherapeutic agents were tested.

It is not the intent of this thesis to detail the interaction between HSV1716 and every drug tested; instead this chapter will summarise the results of the screening. Chapters IV and V then investigate a smaller number of drugs identified within this screen as synergistic with HSV1716 in order to try and elucidate the mechanism of the observed HSV1716/drug interaction.

96 well plates were seeded with cells and treated with HSV1716, HSV1716 plus drug or drug alone at various concentrations. After 72hours DCP (Materials and Methods section 2.8), a measure of cell death, was

determined. Validation of the assay was carried out looking at a number of variables. The results are detailed below:

**3.1.1 Validation of DCP assay in measuring virally mediated cell death** HSV1716 infection over 72 hours caused an increase in DCP leakage from the various cell lines used which was dependent on the HSV1716 MOI (Figure12A). The DCP basal level varied with the different cell lines and probably reflected the intrinsic DCP amounts present in each cell line. Even the lowest MOI of 0.001 HSV1716 increased DCP levels above base line (base line ~ 0.0001 Figure 12A) and DCP levels increased in a dose-dependent manner to reach a maximum at MOI 10. In all cell lines the increase at MOI 1 was >50% of base line. In order to study the effect of HSV1716 in combination with another drug, it was necessary to pick a MOI of virus that had some effect, but did not kill all cells. If the virus alone killed all cells then it would not be possible to measure any further increase in cell death. Therefore MOI of 0.5 and 0.05 were chosen for future studies.

#### 3.1.2 Validation of DCP assay in measuring drug mediated cell death

Drug toxicity could also be detected using the DCP assay as shown in Figure 12B. Increasing concentrations of the c-met inhibitor XL-184 caused increased leakage of DCP from CP70, one58, HepG2 (Figure 12B). As with virus, UVW cells displayed the highest basal levels of DCP (0.01 on log scale) which increased by ~300% at 50µM XL-184. One58 had the lowest basal levels and smallest increase at 50µM (~50%). Basal levels of DCP were intermediate in CP70 and HepG2 cells (0.01 on log scale) and exposure to 50µM XL-184 increased DCP leakage by ~100% in these cells lines. This indicates the DCP assay is sensitive enough to be able to measure dose-dependent changes in cell death.

#### 3.1.3 Validation of DCP assay- cell density dependent.

Another assay variable that was investigated was the effect of different cell densities on the DCP assay. If cells are overgrown there will be higher basal DCP levels. The results for the two cell lines UVW and Ovcar3 cells incubated for 72 hrs with HSV1716 (C and D), or XL-184 (Figure 12E and 12F) are shown. Ovcar3 and UVW were plated out at different cell densities ranging from 8000 cells/well to250 cells/well and, 24 hours after plating out at these densities,

they were treated either with XL-184 at 50, 10 or  $1\mu$ M or HSV1716 at MOI 10, 1 or 0.1 for 72 hours. Although the basal DCP levels at higher cell densities were higher per se, the difference between HSV1716 or drug-treated cells and control cells was greatest at 5000 cells/well and this density was used in all subsequent studies.

2000

1500

1000

500

0

10000

DCP luminosity

- moi 10

- moi 0.1

no virus



С

Ε







Ovcar3 cells infected at various moi

1000

cell density (cells/well)

🗕 moi 10

- moi 0.1

📥 no virus

🔶 moi 1

100

Cell density effects on DCP luminosity in UVW cells infected at various moi



Cell density effects on DCP luminosity in UVW cells





F

#### Figure 12: Validation of DCP assay

(A): MOI-dependent DCP leakage from various cell lines infected with HSV1716. (B): Dose-dependent toxicity of XL-184 in CP70, one58 and HepG2 cells using DCP assay. (C): Effects of UVW cell density on DCP readings after treatment with HSV1716 at MOI 10, 1 or 0.1 for 72 hours. (D): Effects of Ovcar cell density on DCP readings after treatment with HSV1716 at MOI 10, 1 or 0.1 for 72 hours. (E): Effects of UVW cell density on DCP readings after treatment with XL-184 at 50µM, 10µM or 1µM for 72 hours. (F): Effects of Ovcar3 cell density on DCP readings after treatment with XL-184 at 50µM, 10µM or 1µM for 72 hours.

#### 3.1.4 DCP assay to determine drug toxicity values and plot median effect.

As a prerequisite to Chou Talalay analysis of treatment combinations, the effect of each modality (i.e. drug or virus) must first be assessed on its own. Drug toxicity for each individual drug was assessed. 96 well plates of all cell lines were set up as described in Materials and Methods 2.6 and treated with serial dilutions of drug. Serial dilutions were used to determine a range where the high doses would induce death in almost 100 % of cells, and low doses would have an effect close to the baseline of untreated cells. Drug doses were chosen based on the data available from the manufacturer (www.Selleckchem.com) with a starting doses at least 100 fold higher than any suggested dose. The dose effect curve was plotted. In order to use the sigmoidal dose effect curve for analysis it must first be transformed into the corresponding linear form, termed the median effect plot. Examples of the median effect plot (Figure 13B) for the dose effect curve (Figure 13A) are show in Figure 13.

The dose effect curve graphs the dose on the X axis and the Fa (fraction affected) on the Y axis. Fraction affected means the amount of cells (as a ratio of the total proportion) that is killed by the drug dose. For example, if 75% of the cells are killed by a particular dose of drug, the Fa would be 0.75. The Fu is the fraction unaffected. In this example the Fu would be 0.25 (25% or cells are not killed by this dose of drug). LD<sub>50</sub>, ID<sub>50</sub>, ED<sub>50</sub> or Cl<sub>50</sub> are often used interchangeably as a measure of how toxic a drug is. Although often used interchangeably IC<sub>50</sub> is the maximal concentration of drug to cause 50% inhibition of biological activity of cancer cells, ED<sub>50</sub> refers to the dose of the drug which causes 50% response in a biological system or which treats effectively 50% of the population and LD<sub>50</sub> is the term IC<sub>50</sub> will be used, in terms of the dose of drug required to cause a 50% increase in cell death.

There are three features of the linear median effect plot that are important for subsequent combination analysis: M, which indicates the slope of the line (three examples are shown where m =2, 3 and 5 in Figure 13B). The second parameter is the point at which the line intercepts the x axis (log (Fa/fu=0); and  $R^2$ .  $R^2$  indicates how well the real data from the actual experiment fits the trend line an  $R^2$  value of 1 means the experimental data fits the line perfectly. An R<sup>2</sup> value of >0.9 is considered good. If the R<sup>2</sup> value was less than 0.85 then the data was considered not being accurate enough for Chou Talalay analysis and repeated. If an accurate median effect plot could not be obtained, the drug + HSV1716 combination was analysed by the enhancement of data analysis.





(A) Into the corresponding linear forms.

(B) By the median-effect plot, where  $y = \log (f_a/f_u)$  versus  $x = \log (D)$ . The slopes (in this case, equal to 2, 3, and 5 for curves *a*, *b*, and *c*) signify the degree of sigmoidicity, and the antilogs of the *x*-intercepts on the axis, where  $f_a/f_u = 1$  [or  $\log(f_a/f_u) = 0$ ], give the D<sub>m</sub> values, which signify the potency of each drugs.

(C) An example of the median plot produced, for Cp70 cells treated with AZD8055. The  $R^2$  value in (c) is 0.9458. The M value is 0.3065and the Dm is-0.3105. Figures A and B are from (Chou, 2006).

### **3.2 Combination analysis**

Chou Talalay is the most widely used method of studying drug/drug (or virus/drug) interactions between two modalities in vitro (Chou and Talalay, 1981, Chou and Talalay, 1984). This type of analysis is one of the few available that identifies beneficial interactions based on an extrapolated equation. The possibility of predicting a false positive is minimized as the analysis takes account of both the potency (the  $IC_{50}$ ,  $LD_{50}$  or  $D_M$  value) and the shape of the dose effect curves (M values) in the precise analysis of two therapeutic combinations. The method defines the expected additive effect of two (or more) agents and quantifies synergy or antagonism by way of how different the measured effect is from the expected additive effect. The equations are detailed elsewhere (Chou and Talalay, 1981, Chou and Talalay, 1984, Chou, 2006). Interpretation of the CI (combination Index) values are defined as: CI=1 indicates an additive effect; a CI of <1 indicates synergy; and a CI > 1 indicates antagonism. Synergy is the working together of two agents to produce a result greater than the sum of their individual effects, while antagonism is less than that of an additive effect. A negative Fa value occurs when the test DCP value is less than the control without any drug, which indicates a decreased cell death, and is therefore scored as antagonistic. Initially the commercially available Compysyn software was used to analyse the data, but in order to streamline the analysis an Excel spreadsheet was designed where the raw DCP values could be pasted in and the spreadsheet would then automatically calculate Fa and CI values and graph the corresponding results from the raw data...

Figure 14 shows an example of Chou Talalay analysis, where synergy betweenHSV1716 + the mTOR inhibitor AZD8055 were assessed in Hep3b and Huh7 cells. Combinations were set up at two HSV1716 MOIs (0.5 and 0.05) and 8 AZD8055 doses. Results were divided into high dose (25, 12.5, 2.5 and 1.25  $\mu$ M) and low dose (0.25, 0.125, 0.025 and 0.0125  $\mu$ M) AZD8055 and separate plots along with their respective Fa and CI table of values are presented. HSV1716 in combination with AZD8055 in Hep3B cells (Figure 14A & B) was highly synergistic with 14/16 drug/virus combinations generating CI values <1. The only two combinations not synergistic were 25 $\mu$ M and 12.5 $\mu$ M AZD8055 with HSV1716 at MOI 0.5. HSV1716 in combination with AZD8055 in HuH7 (Figure 14 C& D) cells was highly synergistic with 14/16 drug/virus combinations generating CI values <1. The only two combinations not synergistic were  $25\mu$ M and  $12.5\mu$ M AZD8055 with HSV1716 at MOI 0.05.

For the initial round of screening, looking at the mTOR inhibitors AZD8055, Ku003 and Temsirolimus, 8 drug doses with 2 MOI of HSV1716 resulting in 16 different combinations were tested. For the rest of the drugs tested, (listed in Table 7) 4 drug doses and 2 virus doses were used, resulting in 8 different combinations points. Synergistic points are scored as a percentage of the total measured, so for example if 6/16 combinations were synergistic this would be given a score of 37.5%. А



1.44

1 1 2

0.99

0.50

0.17

0.14

0.18

0.10









D



#### Figure 14: Chou Talalay plots for HSV1716 in combination with AZD8055

(A& B) Hep3B, (C&D) HuH7. The relevant tables of Fa (x axis) and CI values (y axis) for the individual AZD8055 concentrations and HSV1716 MOI accompany each Chou Talalay plot. If the Fa value was negative then the corresponding CI value could not be determined and CI values above 4 are not presented in the graphs.

### **3.3 Enhancement of cell death**

Chou Talalay analysis depends on both modalities (both drug and virus) being cytotoxic to cells. Many of the drugs that were examined in combination with HSV1716 were cytostatic, preventing cell growth rather than cytotoxic. Despite looking for toxicity across a wide range of concentrations, median effect plots could not be derived within the confines of this screen. As an alternative, another method of analysing the data in which the drug itself was not toxic to the cells, termed 'enhancement of cell death' was designed. Measuring enhancement is based on the drug alone not having any effect in terms of increasing DCP (or cell death) levels on its own. Enhancement as described in this thesis is defined as any increase in cell death seen in the presence of a non toxic drug when given in combination with HSV1716, above the cell death levels seen with HSV1716 alone.

Comparison was made between the percentage of cell death relative to untreated control cells (no virus, no drug) resulting from increasing concentrations of drug alone or in combination with HSV1716. The results are presented graphically and points (referring to each combination point) were scored for enhancement (greater than control) or antagonism (combination less than control). Figure 15 shows a schematic illustration. The drug X alone (blue line) doesn't increase DCP levels above the basal level of untreated cells. HSV1716 is shown at two different MOI, 0.5 and 0.05. Both MOI increase the DCP levels. At MOI 0.05 the level is increased to 2 (double the background) when virus is given alone (no drug). With MOI 0.5 the DCP level increases to 3 (x the background level in the absence of drug). When drug X is given in combination with HSV1716 the levels of cell death increase, in this example to 2.3 and 3.4 respectively, despite the drug having to effect on its own. The drug is therefore assumed to be enhancing the virally mediated cell death.



Figure 15: Schematic illustration of enhancement of cell death analysis.

Drug X has no effect alone (blue line), however when given in combination with HSV1716 increased cell killing above the levels expected by HSV1716 alone (dotted lines).

### 3.4 Heat map of combination analysis between HSV1716 + targeted

#### agents

It was identified early in the process that the results varied from cell line to cell line; hence in order to try and build up as complete a picture as possible, each combination was tested in a number of difference cell lines from the Virttu Cell line panel. A total of 17 agents were assessed for synergy/enhancement with HSV1716 in between 8-10 cell lines, resulting in approximately 170 Chou Talalay /enhancement plots. Rather than detail every drug and cell line separately a 'heat map' (Table 11) was produced. The heat map gives the percentage of synergistic/enhancement of cell death' hits' - for example if a drug had been studied at 4 concentrations using 2 different HSV1716 MOI i.e. = 8 combination points then if 6/8 points were synergistic/enhanced cell death then they would be given a score of 75%. The heat map does not take into account if the synergies were seen at low or high drug concentration, or at low or high MOI.

When taken as a group, mTOR inhibitors + HSV1716 had the most 'hits'. AZD8055 + HSV1716 combination generated some 'hits' in every cell line. In terms of least 'hits' Dovitinib, a FLT3/cKIT inhibitor, and Erlotinib and gefitinib (both EGFR inhibitors) had almost no 'hits', with only 1/8 combination points in Hep3B being synergistic with dovitinib.

VEGFR inhibitors, Sunitinib and Sorafenib, all had 'hits' in 8/10 cell lines, while pazopanib, another similar VEGFR inhibitor had 'hits' in 9/9 lines, although Huh7 only had 1/8 points synergistic.

The heat map gives a percentage of the number of combination points measured that were 'hits'. Generally synergies were seen at some drug dose with some virus doses.

Drug sensitivity was charted (Table 12). There does not appear to be any correlation between sensitivity of the cell line to the drug and whether or not it synergises/enhances cell death when given in combination with HSV1716.

drug	target	HuH7	Hep 3B	Hep G2	U87	٨٨U	one58	SPC111	Ovcar3	SKOV3	CP70
Temsirolimus	mTOR	50	60	30	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	10	0	<u>30</u>	90	60
AZD8055	mTOR	88	88	30	<u>75</u>	<u>50</u>	<u>69</u>	<u>63</u>	35	100	30
Ku0063794	mTOR	50	25	13	<u>38</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>50</u>	<u>13</u>	25	45	30
GSK690693	AKT	75	88	nd	0	<u>100</u>	0	0	<u>13</u>	<u>0</u>	13
LY294002	PI3K	13	50	nd	50	<u>100</u>	<u>38</u>	<u>38</u>	50	0	25
Sunitinib	VEGFR	13	38	75	100	0	75	63	63	13	75
Sorafenib	VEGFR	75	63	88	100	0	0	50	63	50	50
Pazopanib	VEGFR	13	nd	50	100	88	63	38	50	75	100
Cabozantinib	cMET/VEGFR	63	50	13	63	63	0	25	38	63	13
Nintedanib	FGF/VEGFR	<u>25</u>	<u>50</u>	<u>68</u>	<u>25</u>	<u>nd</u>	<u>13</u>	<u>25</u>	<u>50</u>	<u>25</u>	<u>nd</u>
Crizotinib	ALK/ROS	38	nd	50	100	75	0	38	13	38	75
Dovitinib	FLT3/cKIT	<u>0</u>	<u>13</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>
Gefitinib	EGFR	0	63	nd	0	0	nd	0	0	0	0
Erlotinib	EGFR	0	0	nd	50	0	0	<u>13</u>	0	13	0
GSK1120212	MEK	13	<u>0</u>	<u>50</u>	<u>68</u>	100	0	0	0	0	38
LY2228820	р38МАРК	50	0	nd	75	63	0	13	0	63	75
Doxorubicin	chemo	100	13_	63	63	63	25	13_	nd	38	63

Table 11: Heat map of synergistic points observed by ChouTalalay or enhancement of cell death.

Analysis of 3 HCC, 2 glioma, 2 Mesothelioma and 3 ovarian cell lines when HSV1716 was given in combination with a targeted therapy. The therapy, alongside the target it inhibits is shown. Colours represent the percentages of synergistic/<u>enhanced</u> (shown underlined cell death points measures, from blue where there was no synergy to red where all combinations looked synergistic/enhanced cell death.

0% 50% 100%

		4	0 3B	o G2		2	58	111	ar3	<b>V</b> 3	0
IC50 values		Ę	Hep	Hep	U87	NN	one	SPC	0	SKC	CP7
Temsirolimus	mTOR	16	nd	0.25	25	25	15	19	25	8	11
AZD8055	mTOR	3	12	25	25	25	25	0.3	4	3	6
Ku0063794	mTOR	1.5	25	25	25	25	25	4	6	7	5
GSK690693	AKT	25	3		7	25	10	10	25	25	12
LY294002	PI3K	3	8		25	25	25	10	8	10	10
Sunitinib	VEGFR	7	5	7	12	15	8	20	13	13	10
Sorafenib	VEGFR	3	3	4	1.5	0.1	8	3	1	2	9
Pazopanib	VEGFR	11	6	3	6	0.3	18	40	40	40	10
Cabozantinib	cMET/VEGR	2.8	4	2.6	15	11	5	8	1.4	15	5
Nintedanib	FGF/VEGFR	40	10	40	20	15	10	15	15	15	40
Crizotinib	ALK/ROS	12	20	5	18	2	13	25	30	20	7
Dovitinib	FLT3/cKIT	0.5	5		2	40	2	5	40	2	2
Gefitinib		4	15		30	15	10	30	20	10	30
Erlotinib	EGFR	1	25		20	1	15	40	17.5	25	10
GSK1120212	MEK	0.6	0.1		25	0.2	25	7	8	25	25
LY2228820	p38MAPK	25	30		17.5	30	15	20	10	6	30
Doxorubicin	MEK	0.2	0.2	0.02	0.7	0.2	0.08	0.15	25	0.6	0.08

Table 12: IC50 values for each drug in µM.

•

The shading refers to the sensitivity of the cell line with blue representing the lines most sensitive to the drug while red indicates the cell lines which are least sensitive. The shading for each drug is relative to the other cell lines with the same drug.

# 3.5 HSV1716 + anti cancer agents reduce HSV1716 replication

Within the combination analysis described above, a HSV1716 variant that expresses GFP was used. GFP expression was used as a marker of viral replication. It was noted that despite seeing synergy when HSV1716 and another drug was used in combination, GFP levels (hence viral replication) were decreased in most combinations, suggesting that viral replication was inhibited (data not shown).

In order to confirm the effects of such drugs on the replication efficiency of HSV1716, single step growth kinetic curves were set up at selected drug/HSV1716 combinations as described in the Materials and Methods section 2.7. For virus/drug combinations, the virus yield (input virus dose/output progeny) was determined and compared to virus alone.

### 3.5.1 MTOR inhibitors effectively inhibit HSV1716 replication

The effect of AZD8055, Ku0063794 and temsirolimus on HSV1716 viral replication was tested in U87MG, Cp70 and SPC111 cells. For SPC111 cells the results are shown graphically in Figure 16. The viral yields are shown in Table 13. In all cases the presence of the drug substantially and significantly decreases viral replication (P values comparing HSV1716 alone vs. HSV1716 + drug are shown in Table 13. In some instances, such as in SPC111 and CP70 cells at 10uM and 1uM AZD8055 and Ku0063794, there was no virus replication (the yield was less than 1, indicating that each input virion did not produce any progeny virions).

#### 3.5.2 Doxorubicin effectively inhibits HSV1716replication

Doxorubicin also inhibited HSV1716 replication in both UVW, which are sensitive to doxorubicin ( $IC_{50}$  of  $0.2\mu$ M Table 12) and the resistant Ovcar 3 cell lines. At 1 $\mu$ M, doxorubicin reduced HSV1716 (input MOI 0.5) replication by 99% in UVW cells and 96% in Ovcar3 cells (Table 13B).

The IC<sub>50</sub> of doxorubicin in UVW cells was estimated to be approximately 0.2uM, hence all UVW cells at 1 $\mu$ M Doxorubicin would be likely to be killed, hence viral replication is unlikely to occur (as all the cells are dead). However, 1 $\mu$ M doxorubicin in Ovcar3 cells had no effect (in terms of causing cell death) thus the reason for the lack of viral replication is not due to the lack of live cells the virus needs for replication.

### 3.5.3 Sunitinib effectively inhibits HSV1716replication

HSV1716 replication (at MOI 0.5 only) was tested in the presence of Sunitinib at concentrations 1 & 10µM as described in M&M section 2.7. At these concentrations synergy was observed with HSV1716 (Table 11). 6 cell lines were chosen for analysis, UVW and Skov3 had shown very few synergistic points when Sunitinib was given in combination with HSV1716, while SPC111, one58, Cp70 and Ovcar3 cells had shown a high number of synergistic points. The results are shown in Table 13B. All cell lines HSV1716 replication in the presence of 10µM Sunitinib completely abrogated viral replication. With the lower dose of 1µM Sunitinib was substantially and significantly reduced HSV1716 replication in all lines. In SPC111, Cp70, Ovcar3 and Skov3 the HSV1716 yields in the presence of 1µM Sunitinib decrease by between 50-80 fold, for example in SPC111 the yield decreased from 9300 virions per input virion, to 113 per input virion. The fold decrease in yield in one58 and UVW was lower, with only a tenfold decreased in viral replication. As HSV1716 + Sunitinib combination had a high number of synergistic points, while UVW did not, this fold difference in yields did not correlate with whether Sunitinib is synergistic or not in the cell lines tested.



Figure 16: Yields of HSV1716 +/- drugs.

SPC111 cells infected with HSV1716 at MOI 0.5 (V1) or 0.05 (V2) alone or in combination with (A) AZD8055 at 10 $\mu$ M, 1 $\mu$ M, 0.1 $\mu$ M or 0.01 $\mu$ M. (B) Ku0063794 at 10 $\mu$ M, 1 $\mu$ M, 0.1 $\mu$ M or 0.01 $\mu$ M. (C) Temsirolimus at 10 $\mu$ M or 1 $\mu$ M.
Table 13: Yields from SPC111, Huh7 and Cp70 cells infected with HSV1716 +/- Drugs.

Treatment	Average	P	Average	P	Average	P
	SPC111	value		value		value
	510111				ср/б	
V1 (0.5 MOI)	35238		88095		2888	
V1+ 10 µM AZD8055	1	<0.0001	292	<0.0001	0.39	0.0004
V1+ 1 μM AZD8055	1	<0.0001	461	<0.0001	0.69	0.0004
V1 + 0.1µM AZD8055	984	<0.0001	9698	<0.0001		
V1 + 0.01µM AZD8055	1952	<0.0001	3444	<0.0001		
V2 (0.05 MOI)	11920		75066		1493	
V2+ 10µM AZD8055	1	<0.0001	840	<0.0001	0.36	<0.0001
V2+ 1µM AZD8055	1	<0.0001	1120	<0.0001	0.78	<0.0001
V2 + 0.1µM AZD8055	4466	<0.0001	9600	<0.0001		
V2 + 0.01µM AZD8055	3133	<0.0001	9333	<0.0001		
V1 (0.5 MOI)	35238		88095		2888	
V1 + 10µM Ku0063794	998	<0.0001	998	<0.0001	0.87	0.0004
V1 + 1µM Ku0063794	1317	<0.0001	1317	<0.0001	0.92	0.0004
V1 + 0.1µM Ku0063794	193	<0.0001	9984	<0.0001		
V1 + 0.01µM Ku0063794	284	<0.0001	13174	<0.0001		
V2 (0.05 MOI)	11920		75066		1493	
V2 + 10µM Ku0063794	786	<0.0001	786	<0.0001	0.73	<0.0001
V2 + 1µM Ku0063794	1400	<0.0001	1400	<0.0001	1.69	<0.0001
V2 + 0.1µM Ku0063794	213	<0.0001	7866	<0.0001		
V2 + 0.01uM Ku0063794	398	<0.0001	14000	<0.0001		
V1 (0.5 MOI)	35238		88095		2888	
V1+ 10µM Temsirolimus	857	<0.0001	1285	<0.0001	71	<0.0001
V1+ 1µM Temsirolimus	2269	<0.0001	2714	<0.0001	113	<0.0001
V2 (0.05 MOI)	11920		75066			
V2+ 10µM Temsirolimus	186	<0.0001	1746	<0.0001	72	<0.001
V2+ 1µMTemsirolimus	866	<0.0001	2973	<0.0001	170	<0.001

Cells were infected with HSV1716 at MOI 0.5 (V1) or (V2)0.05 alone or in combination with  $10\mu$ M,  $1\mu$ M 0.1 $\mu$ M or 0.01 $\mu$ M AZD8055, between10- 0.01 $\mu$ M Ku0063794 and  $10\mu$ M or  $1\mu$ M Temsirolimus. The average yield of three replicates is shown. The difference between the yield of virus alone vs. virus + drug was analysed by Students T test, with P values shown.

Cell	Treatment	Yield	Р		Yield	Р
line			value			value
Ср70	no drug	553				
	Sunitinib(1µM)	11	<0.002			
	Sunitinib(10µM)	0	<0.002			
one58	no drug	3196				
	Sunitinib(1µM)	282	<0.004			
	Sunitinib(10µM)	0	<0.002			
Ovcar3	no drug	86830		No drug	83333	
	Sunitinib(1µM)	1070	<0.005	Doxorubicin(0.1uM)	60	<0.002
	Sunitinib(10µM)	13	<0.002	Doxorubicin(1uM)	27	<0.002
Skov3	no drug	3370				
	Sunitinib(1µM)	42	< 0.003			
	Sunitinib(10µM)	0	<0.002			
Spc111	no drug	9300				
	Sunitinib(1µM)	115	<0.002			
	sunitinib(10μM)	14	<0.002			
UVW	no drug	11016		No Drug	7476	
	sunitinib(1µM)	660	<0.002	Doxorubicin(0.1uM)	6	<0.002
	sunitinib(10µM)	0.	<0.002	Doxorubicin(1uM)	3010	<0.002

#### Table 13B: Titres from HSV1716 alone were compared to HSV1716 + drug

These were analysed using Students T test. P values are shown. Values of <0.05 are considered statistically significantly different.

#### **Conclusions chapter III – combination analysis**

The first aim of this thesis was to set up a screen that could be used to look at the effect of HSV1716 in combination with a wide variety of drugs in a number of cell lines in cancer types that were of clinical interest to Virttu Biologics. Table 11 summarises the results of HSV1716 in combination with 17 drugs in 9-10 cell lines.

The agents tested were mostly targeted therapeutics that act upon kinase signalling networks frequently upregulated as part of tumourgenesis and therefore block drivers of growth within the cancer cell. Doxorubicin, a chemotherapeutic, is included in the analysis. At the time of this project Virttu was planning a phase I clinical trial in hepatocellular carcinoma. HSV1716 was going to be injected by intra-arterial injection in combination with TACE. TACE or trans-catheter arterial chemo-embolisation combines chemotherapy and small embolic particles that blocks tumour blood supply, acting by both keeping the chemotherapeutic agent at the tumour site, but also stalling tumour growth due to blood supply restriction. As HSV1716 was going to be given in combination with TACE doxorubicin, it was important to study the effects of this agent on viral efficacy.

As most of the agents investigated block drivers of growth within the cancer cell it is perhaps not surprisingly that, in the presence of all drugs examined and detailed in this chapter, these agents almost always completely abrogated production of progeny virions. Despite this, synergy or enhanced cell death was observed with many of the drugs and the reason for such increased cell death is not increased virus mediated lysis of the cells. Other mechanisms of cell death were therefore investigated and are described in subsequent chapters.

At the inception of this project, it was envisioned, perhaps somewhat naively, that the screen may reveal particular cell types where HSV1716 synergised with a specific class of drug. However the results reveal a much more complex picture. Even between similar drugs (for example between mTOR inhibitors temsirolimus, AZD8055 and Ku0063794) the results varied. There are two classes of mTOR inhibitor (Figure 17); rapamycin and its closely related rapalogues including Temsirolimus inhibit the mTOR complex (mTORC) 1 only

via binding to FKBP12 whereas dual mTOR inhibitors (AZD8055 and Ku0063794) bind directly to mTOR in both mTORC 1 and 2. In this thesis there was no synergy between HSV1716 and Temsirolimus in U87MG, UVW, one58 or SPC111 cells, but with HSV1716 + AZD8055, synergy was observed at more than 50% of the points measured in these 4 cell lines. However another dual mTOR inhibitor, Ku0063794 was analysed and the results were different from both AZD8055 and Temsirolimus.

Rapamycin and mTORC1 inhibitors have been reported to induce autophagy, (Sudarsanam and Johnson, 2010), and there are several reports of non HSV oncolytic viruses in combination with mTORC1 inhibitors enhancing autophagy, (Yokoyama et al., 2008, Zhuang et al., 2011). In parallel with this thesis, Anna Claudia Lima, and Leigh McGibbon (both University of Strathclyde MSc/BSC students respectively) carried out projects in collaboration with Virttu Biologics to investigate autophagy both in terms of HSV1716 as a single agent and in combination with other agents such as mTOR inhibitors, in a number of cell lines from the Virttu cell line panel. No potent induction of autophagy by the mTOR/HSV1716 combination was observed and results were presented as posters and shown in Appendix 1. We therefore discounted increased autophagic cell death induced by HSV1716 in combination with mTOR inhibitors as a source of synergy. It also seems more likely that the differences between the three mTOR inhibitors are due to variable off-target effects associated with the kinase inhibitors themselves. The various cell lines will have different dependencies on different signalling networks and therefore be more or less susceptible to inhibition by off target kinases.

Similarly, Sunitinib, Sorafenib and Pazopanib are three kinase inhibitors that principally target VEGFR2, (Table 7). In combination with HSV1716 all three drugs were synergistic at all combinations in glioma U87MG cells. However in the other glioma line in the panel, UVW, only Pazopanib was synergistic while both Sunitinib and Sorafenib displayed no synergy in any HSV1716 + drug combination. Dovitinib is another multi targeted kinase inhibitor that was tested in combination with HSV1716. Dovitinib targets FGFR/cKIT but also has activity against VEGFR/PDGFR and therefore surprisingly, was antagonistic with HSV1716 in all cell lines. The variations between cell lines and the variations between similar drugs suggest that the synergistic action between oncolytic virus and drugs is not universal, and depends on the cell type and targeted agent The finding that multi targeted tyrosine kinase inhibitors are not all equivalent is not novel. Canter et al., 2011 examined the *in vitro* cellular effects of Sunitinib and Pazopanib (which are used interchangeably in the clinical setting) in a panel of renal cell carcinomas (RCCs) and found that Sunitinib, but not Pazopanib, induced apoptosis and was cytotoxic across the panel tested, while Pazopanib was cytostatic. This indicates that the two agents may have a profoundly different activity, dependent upon the context in which they are used.

As many of these small molecule kinase inhibitors target evolutionary conserved ATP binding sites within the target kinase, many inhibitors are promiscuous and also inhibit off target kinases. Reaction Biology Corp (http://reactionbiology.com/webapps/largedata/) (Anastassiadis et al., 2011) assayed 178 commercially available kinase inhibitors against a panel of 300 protein kinases and found many off target interactions occurred with seemingly unrelated kinases. The resulting Kinase Inhibitor Resource (KIR) data set is available in the public domain and allows users to retrieve the activity of a single inhibitor against the entire kinase panel to look for off target inhibition. Unfortunately, AZD8055 and Ku0063794 are not profiled by Anastassiadis et al., 2011; however Sunitinib, Sorafenib, Pazopanib and Dovitinib all feature. Table 14 shows the kinases that are inhibited by more than 80% by each of the four inhibitors. It is therefore conceivable that the combinations of different kinase inhibitors with HSV1716 generate synergies across the various cell lines via action on an off-target kinase rather than inhibiting the primary target. This would explain the variation amongst closely related targeted agents in cell lines from the same cancer indication. For example, the only kinase that is inhibited by the synergistic inhibitors Sunitinib, Sorafenib and Pazopanib, but not by Dovitinib (which is antagonist with HSV1716) is FMS. FMS, first discovered as the proto-oncogene responsible for Feline McDonough Sarcoma, encodes the tyrosine kinase transmembrane receptor for colony stimulating factor 1 receptor (CSF1R). FMS is homodimeric, contains a kinase insert domain and is a member of the CSF1R/PDGF receptor family of tyrosine-protein kinases. FMS mediates most if not all of the biological effects of CSF1, which control the production,

differentiation and cell function of the monocyte/macrophage lineage (Sherr, 1990). Mutations in FMS have been associated with sustained signals for cell growth and a predisposition to myeloid malignancy (Follows et al., 2005). There are a number of commercially available FMS inhibitors; these have not been tested in combination with HSV1716 yet, but such combinations warrant further investigation.

Thus, further data mining of the KIR resource would hopefully identify offtarget kinases consistently inhibited by synergistic targeted agents and these could be screened in the cell line panel. Such analysis would hopefully identify key nodes to target in order to generate synergy with HSV1716. Since these kinase inhibitors also block virus replication, identification of such an important node(s), capable of regulating successful oncolysis will be advantageous in the design of novel next generation variants. For example proteins or microRNAs that augment the key activity could be expressed by an HSV1716 variant, leading to better oncolysis.

The cell lines used in this study could also be useful in identifying the key synergy axes. The mutations within a number of cell lines used in this study are listed in COSMIC (catalogue of somatic mutations in cancer; http://cancer.sanger.ac.uk/cosmic) and this may give information on pathways/signalling networks upregulated in specific cell lines.

Therefore, although a number of additional studies will identify key interactions that generate synergies, further insights will be gained from identifying the underlying mechanisms whereby inhibition of replication in a cancer cell leads to enhanced cell death. Table 14: Off target kinases that are inhibited by 80% or more by Sunitinib, Sorafenib, Pazopanib or Dovitinib

Sunitinib	Sorafenib	Pazopanib	Dovitinib
ALK			
	ARAF		
ARK5/NUAK1			ARK5/NUAK1
	BRAF		
			BLK
CAMK2a			
CAMK2d			
CHK2			
CK1g2			
c-Kit		c-Kit	c-Kit
			c-SRC
CLK2			
	DDR2		
DAPK2			
FGR			FGR
			FGFR1
			FGFR3
FLT3	FLT3		FLT3
FLT4/VEGFR3		FLT4/VEGFR3	FLT4/VEGFR3
FMS	FMS	FMS	
	НІРК4		
HGK MAP4K4			HGK MAP4K4
KHS MAP4K5			KHS MAP4K5
LCK			LCK
LRRK2			
		KDR/VEGFR2	
			LYN
NATLY.			
IVILCK2/IVITLK2			IVILCKZ/IVITLKZ
ΝΑΣΤ1 /ΣΤΚΑ		IVILK3/IVIAP3K11	
	DDGERa	DDGERa	
PDGFRa	PDGFRa	PDGFRd	PDGFRa
	PDGFKD		PDGFNJ
FIINGT			DKN1/DDK1
			FKNI/FNKI
FREIIU/FIREDS	RAF1	RAF1	
RET	RET		RFT
		ROS/ROS1	ILL I
RSK3		105/1051	R2K3
RSK4			RSK4
TAK1			TAK1
TBK1			
TRKA			TRKA
ТККВ			ТККВ
TRKC			TRKC
ULK1			
YES/YES1			YES/YES1
	ZAK/MLTK		

Results from queries on (<u>http://reactionbiology.com/webapps/largedata/</u>)



Figure 17: mTOR inhibitors and their targets.

There are two classes of mTOR inhibitors, those which act only on mTOR1 and those that act on both mTORC1 and mTORC2. The mammalian target of rapamycin is a protein kinase of the PI3K/AKT signalling pathway with a central role in controlling cancer cellular growth.

#### **Chapter IV - Modulation of apoptosis**

#### Introduction

Results from the previous chapter show that there is greater than expected amount of cell death when HSV1716 is given in combination with a number of drugs. AZD8055, Doxorubicin and Sunitinib were initially chosen for further study to elucidate the mechanism behind such synergy, based on the fact that all three had shown synergy in a significant proportion of the cell lines. Furthermore, these synergies were not due to increased oncolysis, indeed the opposite, viral replication was substantially reduced in the presence of these drugs. MTOR inhibitors, like AZD8055 are largely cytostatic and exert their anti tumour effect by preventing cells from proliferating. On their own they do not increase cell death.

If late stage viral replication is blocked, the viral proteins that usually would be produced to prevent cell apoptosis are not produced. Therefore the presence of the virus entering the cell may stimulate the cell to die by HSV dependent apoptosis (HDAP) (Nguyen and Blaho, 2009). This HDAP had previously been shown to occur only in transformed cells, and occurs by upregulation of the intrinsic apoptotic pathway (Nguyen et al., 2007a). Using specific caspases inhibitors, Aubert et al, 2007 showed that inhibitors of caspase 9 suppressed HDAP while caspase 8 inhibitors did not, indicating that HDAP occurs through the intrinsic pathway of apoptosis (Aubert et al., 2007).

HSV1716, like wild type HSV-1, retains the ability to express a full complement of viral proteins that are able to inhibit apoptosis of the host cell. In terms of production of progeny virions this prevention of apoptosis by HSV1716 is positive, as it allows complete viral replication before the host cell is killed. However, HSV1716 infection could still result in cancer cell death, by HDAP, if the production of the HSV1716 viral proteins that inhibit apoptosis was prevented. Therefore, anticancer drugs that inhibit viral replication, combined with HSV1716, could enhance cancer cell death by HDAP.

As HDAP is caspase-dependent and occurs via the intrinsic pathway, one way of measuring this enhanced HDAP would be to look for increased levels of specific caspases. Caspase 3/7 levels could be measured to look at increases in apoptosis, and caspase 8 or 9 could be used to differentiate between intrinsic and extrinsic pathways.

### 4.1: HSV1716 + AZD8055 – synergistic combinations of HSV1716 and AZD8055 correlates with enhanced caspase 3/7 activity

In order to test if the combination of mTOR inhibitors and HSV1716 are increasing apoptosis, caspase assays (as described in the Materials and Methods section 2.9) were set up. Briefly 96 well plates were set up with 2 rows of each cell type at ~5000 cells/well. After 24 hours in culture, cells were treated with HSV1716 (MOI 1), AZD8055 (5 $\mu$ M) or both and left for 48 hours (in quadruplicate). Replicate plates were set up to measure caspase 3/7 and caspase 8 activities.

Both caspase 3/7 and 8 assays were performed in order to confirm apoptosis and to separate out the intrinsic and extrinsic pathways of apoptosis in 8 cell lines of the Virttu cell line panel. Caspase 3/7 activity was analysed in Huh7 (Figure 18A), Hep3B (Figure 18B) One58 (Figure 18C), UVW (Figure 18D), Skov3 (Figure 19A), U87MG (Figure 19B), Ovcar3 (Figure 19C) and Cp70 (figure 19D).

The difference in the combination treatment was considered significant if it was different to both treatments alone. In all 8 cell lines the caspase 3/7 levels were significantly higher than either treatment alone indicating that the HSV1716 + AZD8055 combination enhances cell death by increasing apoptosis.

The combination of HSV1716 + AZD8055 failed to significantly augment caspase 8 activities relative to virus alone in any of the cell lines. Graphs of the data obtained for each of the cell lines are shown in Figure 20 and Figure 21. In all 8 cell lines HSV1716 + AZD8055 did not increase caspase 8 activity relative to AZD8055 alone. The results are summarized in Table 15. Neither AZD8055 nor HSV1716 alone were strong apoptotic stimulants in tumour cell lines that were tested, based on caspase 3/7 and caspase 8 activity assays. When used in combination, however, HSV1716 + AZD8055 caused a significant increase in apoptosis. This increased apoptosis could explain why the combination of HSV1716 + AZD8055 is synergistic in killing tumour cell lines. As the combination HSV1716+ AZD8055 failed to augment caspase 8 activity it can be concluded that the increased levels of apoptosis seen in the combination treatment does not act through the extrinsic apoptotic pathway and is likely to be through the intrinsic apoptotic pathway.



Figure 18: Caspase 3/7 assay in (A): Huh7, (B):one58, (C): UVW or (D): Hep3B cells treated with HSV1716, AZD8055 or both.

Each bar represents the average of at least four separate wells with the error bar representing the standard deviation within the data points. In all experiments docetaxel is used as a positive control. Results were analysed by ANOVA with post test Tukey's analysis which analyses the differences between each group. For each graph the p values are shown, p values < 0.05 are considered to be statistically significant.



Figure 19: Caspase 3/7 assay in (A): Skov3, (B): U87MG (C):Ovcar3 & (D):CP70 cells treated HSV1716, AZD8055 or both in combination.

Docetaxel is used as a positive control. Results were analysed by ANOVA with post test Tukey's analysis which analyses the differences between each group. For each graph the p values are shown p values < 0.05 are considered to be significant.





Docetaxel is used as a positive control. Each bar represents the average of at least four separate wells with the error bar representing the standard deviation within the data points. Results were analysed by ANOVA with post test Tukey's analysis which analyses the differences between each group. In each comparison P<0.05 indicating that none of the measured differences in caspase 8 activity was statistically significant.







Docetaxel is used as a positive control. Each bar represents the average of at least four separate wells with the error bar representing the standard deviation within the data points. Results were analysed by ANOVA with post test Tukey's analysis which analyses the differences between each group. In each case P>0.05 indicating that the measured differences in caspase 8 activity in all cell lines was not statistically significant. Table 15: Summary of caspase 3/7 and caspase 8 activities in Hep3B, HuH7, CP70, Ovcar3, Skov3, U87MG, UVW and one58 cells following treatment with HSV1716 and AZD8055 in combination.

Cell line	Caspase 3/7	Caspase 8
Нер3В	+++	-
HuH7	+++	-
СР70	+++	-
Ovcar3	+++	
SKOV3	+++	
U87MG	+	-
UVW	+++	-
One58	+++	-

+++ = significantly increased relative to either or both HSV1716 and AZD8055 alone, + = increased relative to both HSV1716 and AZD8055 alone, - no effect.

#### 4.2: Results – HSV1716 + Sunitinib: synergistic combinations of HSV1716

#### and Sunitinib correlates with enhanced caspases 3/7 activity

Sunitinib is a small-molecule, multi-targeted receptor tyrosine kinase inhibitor. Results in Table 12 show that the combination of HSV1716 + Sunitinib is highly synergistic in Ovcar3, Hep3B, one58, & U87MG cells but not in Huh7, Skov3 or UVW cells. In all cell lines tested (Table 13Error! Reference source not found.) HSV1716 replication was significantly decreased in the presence of Sunitinib indicating the mechanism by which the HSV1716 + Sunitinib combination is synergistically increasing cell death is not due to increased viral replication in the presence of Sunitinib.

Caspase assays were carried out to investigate if the synergistic effect is due to increased apoptosis (Described in Materials and Methods section 2.9). The caspase 3/7 assay measures changes in apoptosis levels and the caspase 9 assays allow differentiation between the intrinsic and extrinsic pathways.

The cell lines Hep3B and Ovcar3, where HSV1716 + Sunitinib were shown to be synergistic by combination analysis, also had significantly enhanced caspase 3/7 activity. Figure 22A and C respectively shows the levels of caspase 3/7 in Hep3B and Ovcar3 while Figure 22B and D shows the caspase 9 activity. Caspase 3/7 is significantly increased in the combination treatment compared to either treatment alone. Caspase 9 activity was significantly increased in both lines tested with HSV1716 + Sunitinib suggesting that the stimulated pro apoptotic response acts primarily through the intrinsic, mitochondria - dependent pathway. The other two cell lines in which HSV1716 + Sunitinib were synergistic by combination analysis (Table 11) (U87MG and one58) were also analysed by caspase 3/7 assay. The results are shown in Figure 23. Again, caspase 3/7 activity was significantly enhanced compared to either treatment alone. In the 3 cell lines in which the combination analysis revealed no synergy between HSV1716 and Sunitinib (UVW, Huh7 and Skov3) there was no increases in caspase 3/7 activity (Figure 24).



Figure 22: HSV1716 + Sunitinib significantly enhanced caspase 3/7 activity compared to HSV1716 or Sunitinib alone.

(A)Hep3b and (B) Ovcar3.Caspase 9 activity is shown in (C) Hep3b and (D) Ovcar3. Each bar represents the average of at least 4 separate data points. Error bar on graphs representing the standard deviation. Results were analysed by ANOVA with post test Tukey analysis which analyses the differences between each group with P values shown on graphs p values of <0.05 are considered to be statistically significant.





(A)U87MG, (B)one58. Each bar represents the average of at least 4 separate data points. Error bar represent the standard deviation. Results were analysed by ANOVA with post test Tukey analysis which analyses the differences between each group with P values shown on graphs p values of <0.05 are considered to be statistically significant.



### Figure 24: HSV1716 in combination with Sunitinib does not enhance caspase 3/7 activity compared to HSV1716 or Sunitinib alone.

(A)UVW, (B)Huh7, (C) Skov3. In all three cell lines there is little or no evidence of synergy between HSV1716 and Sunitinib (Table 11). Each bar represents the average of at least three separate data points with the error bar representing the standard deviation within the data points. Results were analysed by ANOVA with post test Tukey analysis which analyses the differences between each group with P values shown on graphs p values of <0.05 are considered to be statistically significant.

# 4.3: HSV1716 + Doxorubicin- synergistic combinations of HSV1716 and doxorubicin correlates with enhanced caspases 3/7 activity

#### Introduction

Doxorubicin is an agent that interacts with DNA by intercalation and inhibits topoisomerase II. By stabilizing the DNA topoisomerase complex after it has broken the DNA chain the DNA double helix is prevented from resealing. The accumulation of such DNA damage leads to apoptosis. In preliminary experiments (Table 11) Doxorubicin and HSV1716 show synergy or enhanced cell death in Hep3b, Huh7 & Ovcar3 cells despite HSV1716 replication being inhibited.

Figure 25 shows relative caspase 3/7 and caspase 9 activity for Hep3B & Huh7 cells treated with HSV1716 + Doxorubicin. In both cell lines there were significantly increased levels of both caspase 3/7 and 9 compared to either treatment alone. As caspase 9 is activated only via the intrinsic apoptosis pathway this suggests that the method by which HSV1716 + Doxorubicin combine to enhance cell death is mediated via this pathway.





Figure 25: HSV1716 in combination with doxorubicin significantly enhances caspase 3/7 and 9 activity compared to HSV1716 or Doxorubicin alone.

Hep3B (A&B), Huh7(C&D). Each bar represents the average of at least three separate data points with the error bar representing the standard deviation within the data points. Results were analysed by ANOVA with post test Tukey analysis. P values are shown on the graphs, p values of <0.05 are considered statistically significant.

## 4.4: Dovitinib and Erlotinib do not combine synergistically with HSV1716 and fail to activate caspase 3/7.

The EGFR TK inhibitors Dovitinib and Erlotinib are mostly antagonistic with HSV1716 (Table 11). In order to investigate whether the increase in caspase 3/7 activity was a general result of giving HSV1716 in combination with another drug, caspase 3/7 levels were assessed in cells treated with HSV1716 in combination. Cell lines in which all combination analysis points were antagonistic were chosen. In Hep3B, Hepg2 and Huh7 cells (Figure 26) Dovitinib does not combine synergistically with HSV1716 and the combination failed to enhance caspase 3/7 activity compared to drug or virus alone. Likewise, Erlotinib (Table 11) did not combine synergistically with HSV1716 in Hep3B or Ovcar3 and only at 1 point in Huh7 cells and the combination failed to enhance caspase 3/7 activity compared to drug or virus alone (Figure 27).



### Figure 26: HSV1716 in combination with Dovitinib does not enhance caspase 3/7 activity compared to HSV1716 or Dovitinib alone.

Each bar represents the average of at least three separate data points with the error bar representing the standard deviation within the data points. Results were analysed by ANOVA with post test Tukey analysis which analyses the differences between each group with P values shown on graphs p values <0.05 are considered to be statistically significant.





In all 3 cell lines there is little or no evidence of synergy between HSV1716 + Erlotinib. Each bar represents the average of at least three separate data points with the error bar representing the standard deviation within the data points. Results were analysed by ANOVA with post test Tukey analysis which analyses the differences between each group with P values shown on graphs P values of less than p<0.05 are considered statistically significant.

#### 4.5: HSV1716 + Sorafenib- synergistic combinations of HSV1716 and

#### Sorafenib does not correlate with enhanced caspases 3/7 activity

Sorafenib is a multi-kinase tyrosine kinase inhibitor that is a standard systemic therapy for recurrent hepatocellular carcinoma. Like Sunitinib it targets VEGFR-2, but also targets Raf-1 and B-raf. Like Sunitinib, the combination of Sorafenib + HSV1716 synergistically enhanced cell death in a number of Virttu cell lines (data not discussed in Chapter III but results are in Table 11). Caspase assays were carried out to investigate if the synergistic effect is due to increased apoptosis (as described in Materials and Methods section 2.9). Figure 28 shows the caspase3/7 assay for Ovcar3, Hep3b and Huh7 alongside their combination analysis plots. Unlike Sunitinib the levels of caspase 3/7 activity in the HSV1716 + Sorafenib combination were not enhanced. This suggests that the mechanism for increased cell death when Sorafenib + HSV1716 are given in combination is not due to increased apoptosis.



Figure 28: HSV1716 in combination with Sorafenib did not enhance caspase 3/7 activity in cell lines (Ovcar3, Hep3B & Huh7) where synergy was seen in the combination analysis. (B). Each bar represents the average of at least three separate data points with the error bar representing the standard deviation within the data points. Results were analysed by ANOVA with post test Tukey analysis which analyses the differences between each group with P values shown on graphs p values of <, 0.05 are considered to be statistically significant.

#### **Conclusions- Chapter IV apoptosis**

Combination analysis described in chapter III revealed that HSV1716 was synergistic with AZD8055, Sunitinib and Doxorubicin, in increasing cell death in a number of the Virttu cell lines despite viral replication being substantially decreased. In order to elucidate the mechanism by which such synergy was occurring apoptosis was investigated.

There is some evidence in the literature that herpes viruses can cause apoptosis of cancer cells, even when viral replication cannot proceed, in a process termed HSV dependent apoptosis (HDAP)(Nguyen and Blaho, 2009) HSV entering a host cell stimulates a host cell response, generally a pro apoptotic one. Usually viral proteins would be produced to counter this response. However, if HSV1716 replication is blocked, as in the presence of drugs, such viral proteins would not be produced and the cell would become apoptotic. This premise of upregulated apoptosis was investigated as a mechanism that could be occurring in these cells in the presence of non-replicating HSV1716 and drugs such as mTOR inhibitors, Doxorubicin and Sunitinib.

The results in this chapter (IV) indicate that, at least in some instances, increased levels of apoptosis correlated with the synergies observed in chapter III. The combination of HSV1716 + AZD8055 in almost every cell line tested was synergistic or enhanced cell death; this correlated with significantly increased levels of caspase 3/7 compared to either treatment alone. There was no such correlation with caspase 8 levels suggesting intrinsic rather than extrinsic apoptosis. Caspase 8 is activated by the extrinsic apoptotic pathway - where a signal from outside - for example a death signal such as TNF $\alpha$ , CD95 or Fas ligand binds to the cell surface receptor, causing cleavage of pro-caspase 8 which in turn cleaves caspase 3.As there is no increase in caspase 8 levels the upregulation of apoptosis is likely to be via the intrinsic, mitochondria pathway.

HSV1716 + Sunitinib synergy also correlated with increased levels of caspase 3/7. In cell lines where this combination was not synergistic, caspase 3/7 levels were not significantly elevated. This correlation was not restricted to targeted therapies as it was also observed with Doxorubicin, a chemotherapeutic that targets DNA. In Hep3B and Huh7 cells, both of which showed synergy with HSV1716 + Doxorubicin significantly increased levels of caspase 3/7 were also observed. Caspase 9 activation was also examined in the Doxorubicin HSV1716 combination and was statistically significantly higher in Huh7 and Hep3B cells (Students T test p<0.05).

Non synergistic drugs such Dovitinib and Erlotinib were assessed in combination with HSV1716 and there was no increase in caspase 3/7 levels.

The following model is proposed in Figure 29. When HSV1716 replication is efficient, the virus is able to produce viral proteins that counteract the cells innate antiviral responses, which include induction of apoptosis. However when HSV1716 replication is blocked, e.g. by an mTOR inhibitor or a tyrosine kinase inhibitor, viral replication and the production of viral proteins to counteract the host response are blocked, therefore the cell can initiate an antiviral response which eventually leads to apoptosis of the cell. The model proposed above requires the virus to have entered the cell and will only be active at high MOIs, especially as the presence of the drug prevents virion production.

There are numerous instances in chapter 3 where the synergy observed was at low MOI in the presence of drugs that are inhibiting viral replication. This would therefore not fit with the above model since HSV1716 has to be present in the cell to initiate the apoptotic pathway. It seems likely that a secondary mechanism is active in these synergies and secreted signals, possibly produced in infected cells and 'warning' surrounding uninfected cells, may also be involved.









When HSV1716 replication is efficient, the virus is able to produce viral proteins that counteract the cells innate antiviral responses which includes induction of apoptosis. However when HSV1716 replication is blocked, e.g. by a mTOR inhibitor of a tyrosine kinase inhibitor, viral replication and the production of viral proteins to counteract the host response are blocked, therefore the cell can initiate an antiviral response which eventually leads to apoptosis of the cell.

Additionally, other mechanisms must be involved as Sorafenib was also synergistic with HSV1716 in combination analysis, yet there was not an increase in caspase levels. Sorafenib is a multi-kinase inhibitor that principally targets VEGFR2. It also inhibits PDGFR, Raf-1 and B-Raf. However, unlike Sunitinib, whose principal action is also thought to be through VEGFR2, its synergy with HSV1716 did not correlate with an increase in apoptosis. Reovirus type 3 RT3D in combination with B-raf inhibitors enhanced cell death in a number of cell lines and this was found to be mediated through ER stress induced apoptosis (Roulstone et al., 2015). As ER stress induced apoptosis would also result in increased caspase 3/7 measured, and this was not observed, it is unlikely that the synergy between HSV1716 and Sorafenib described in this thesis is due to increased ER stress-induced apoptosis.

A constitutively active Ras pathway has been reported to prevent the activation of type I IFN mediated anti-viral responses in human cancer cells (Battcock *et al.*, 2006), suggesting that a Ras or Raf inhibition may abrogate this blockade, leading to increases in the IFN-response. An increase in IFN response would block viral replication and it may sensitize surrounding, neighbouring cells to the effects of Sorafenib and account for the enhanced levels of cell death when HSV1716, despite not replicating (Figure 16), is given in combination with Sorafenib.

# Chapter V: Mechanisms of synergy of HSV1716 with targeted agents that reduce viral replication.

#### Introduction

Chapter III examined the combination of HSV1716 + drugs in inducing enhanced levels of tumour cell death. In many instances HSV1716 in combination with another agent acted synergistically, or enhanced cell death in tumour cell lines, despite the drug having a negative effect on viral replication. Further examination detailed in Chapter IV (apoptosis) indicates that the increased cell death observed when some drugs, such as the mTOR inhibitors AZD8055, receptor tyrosine kinase Sunitinib, or Doxorubicin, were given in combination with HSV1716 correlated with increased levels of intrinsic apoptosis. The intrinsic apoptotic pathway, as the name suggests, is stimulated from inside the cell, therefore in order for the virus to up regulate intrinsic apoptotic pathway it must be within the cell. As viral replication is inhibited by the presence of these drugs, increased cell death via the intrinsic apoptotic pathway would be limited to those cells that the initial input dose of virus entered.

However, within the combination analysis many synergies that were observed in Chapter III with HSV1716 and a number of drugs were at low HSV1716 MOI. At an MOI 0.05 only 1 in 50 cells would be infected with the input virus and as the presence of all drugs tested substantially inhibited HSV1716 replication, the majority of the cells within the experiment are unlikely to be infected with HSV1716. Yet despite this, the combination of HSV1716 + drug is either synergistic or enhancing cell death. Therefore, it is likely that another mechanism is at play. In order to elucidate the mechanisms by which a non replicating HSV1716 at a low MOI can be combining with another agent to enhance cell death, experiments were designed to investigate the hypothesis that HSV1716 infection potentiates the anti -tumour effect of other drugs by secreting a virus-derived cell death signal into the microenvironment. This HSV1716 infection related exportable death signal (termed HIRED) could 'warn' neighbouring cells of the potential viral infection and coincidentally sensitise these neighbouring cells to the anti tumour effects of drugs.

#### 5.1: Cells infected with HSV1716 produce an 'HSV1716 Infection Related Exportable Death signal (HIRED signal)

#### Production of Virus Free Conditioned Medium (VF-CM)

Infectious HSV1716 virus will kill cells in culture by lysis. For all cell lines in the Virttu cell line panel (Table 8), except 3T6 cells, HSV1716 replicated well and caused extensive cytopathic effect (cpe) within 72 hours in cell culture. The yields of HSV1716 (amount of progeny virions/initial input virus) produced vary from cell line to cell line, but in all cases spread and propagation of virus would mask the more subtle effect of a secreted death signal.

In order to separate out oncolysis from any 'exportable death signal' produced and secreted by HSV1716 infected cells, virus free conditioned medium (VF-CM) was produced as the basis for these experiments. Donor cells were infected with virus and the medium collected. This VF-CM was then added to non-infected cells to see if it had any effect on cell death. In order to determine if virus was fully removed by the filtration, plaque forming assays (Materials and Methods section 2.7) were performed on VF-CM. In all samples there was no detectable virus after filtration (confirming that the filtration step completely removed virus any effect seen with VF-CM was not due to oncolysis. Results are shown in Figure 11B.

#### Production of suitable controls

To ensure the conditioned medium transferred from donor to recipient cells did not simply cause increased levels of cell death due to the depletion of nutrients from the medium, equal volumes of fresh medium and conditioned medium were used for all groups in all experiments.

In order to ensure that any exportable death signal was being produced only by replicating HSV1716, the amount of cell death produced by a UV irradiated HSV1716 virus was compared to the amount of cell death seen in HSV1716 infected cells. Exposure to UV light for 15 minutes completely inactivates HSV1716 and UV irradiated HSV1716 had no effect on cell death as measured by DCP (data not shown).

# 5.2: Virus Free Conditioned medium (VF-CM) from infected HSV1716 Skov3 cells exports a death signal that, in some instances, is enhanced by targeted agents.

VF-CM was produced in and collected from Skov3 cells (as described in Materials and Methods section 2.10). Skov3 cells were chosen for the initial pilot experiment as they were one of the cell lines within the panel where synergy between HSV1716 and a wide variety of drugs and targeted agents was observed (see Chapter III). The effect of VF-CM alone, or in combination with compounds that specifically inhibited a commonly altered pathway within the cancer cell was measured.

P38 inhibitor LY2228820, the mTOR inhibitor AZD8055 and the MEK1 inhibitor GSK1120212 were chosen as 3 inhibitors that work in different, but key pathways that are often altered in cancer cells. Skov3, A431, one58, Hep3B Huh7 and U87MG recipient cell cultures were set up in 96 well plates and after 24 hours Skov3 VF-CM was added to recipient cells with either no inhibitor, p38 inhibitor (final concentration 1uM), mTOR inhibitor (1uM) or MEK inhibitor (1uM). DCP substrate was added 48 hours later and total luminosity measured as described in materials and methods 2.8. Figure 30 shows recipient cells treated with Skov3 VF-CM alone, or with p38 inhibitor, mTOR inhibitor or MEK inhibitor. Results are expressed as change in percentage of DCP compared to UV VF-CM alone (no inhibitor) or as a percentage increase compared to UV VF-CM + appropriate drug. UV VF-CM + drug was used as a control as this will take into account any effect of the drug on cell death. Without exception all recipient cell lines treated with VF-CM had higher levels of DCP than cells treated with UV irradiated VF-CM (Figure 30). In all cell recipient cell lines cells treated with Skov3 VF-CM + p38 inhibitor had enhanced cell death compared to cells treated with the UV VF-CM + p38 inhibitor (Figure 30A-E). In Skov3 recipient cells (Figure 30A), Hep3B(Figure 30E), U87MG(Figure 30F) cell death in the presence of Skov3 VF-CM + mTOR inhibitor enhanced cell death. In the other three recipient lines A431, one58 and Huh7 (Figure 30B, D and C respectively) mTOR inhibitor did not enhance cell death, but MEK inhibitor did. The results are tabulated in Table 16. Error! Reference source not found.





#### Figure 30: Recipient cell cells treated with Skov3 VF-CM + targeted agents

Results are shown as a percentage change in DCP levels compared the UV VF-CM treated cells (no inhibitor) or the percentage change from UV VF-CM + appropriate targeted agent. DCP levels for each treatment were averaged from at least three replicates. Error bars represent the standard deviation between the replicates expressed as a percentage of the average DCP reading (A): Skov3 recipient cells treated with donor Skov3 VF-CM only, or VF-CM + targeted agent. (B): A431 recipient cells treated with donor Skov3 VF-CM only or VF-CM + targeted agent. (C): Huh7 recipient cells treated with donor Skov3 VF-CM only or VF-CM only or VF-CM + targeted agent. (D) One58 recipient cells treated with donor Skov3 VF-CM only or Skov3 VF-CM only or VF-CM + targeted agent. (E) Hep3B recipient cells treated with donor Skov3 VF-CM only or Skov3 VF-CM only or VF-CM + targeted agent. (F) U87MG recipient cells treated with donor Skov3 VF-CM only or VF-CM + targeted agent.
	No inhibitor *	P38 inhibitor **	Mtor inhibitor **	MEK inhibitor
Skov3	6	16	14	0
A431	3	15	-4	9
One58	11	12	-5	16
Нер3В	8	17	11	5
Huh7	2.5	12	1	13
U87MG	7	11	15	3

Table 16: Enhancement of death signal exported by Skov3 (Skov3VF-CM) by targeted agents.

Enhancement of cell death is shown in light green. No effect/inhibitory effect on cell death are shown in red. \* is compared to the UV VF-CM \*\*compared to the UV VF-CM + appropriate agent.

# 5.3: Virus Free Conditioned medium (VF-CM) from HSV1716-infected 3T6 cells significantly enhances cell death compared to conditioned medium from untreated/UV inactivated HSV1716-treated 3T6 cells

Section 5.1 described experiments carried out in a number of recipient cell lines looking for a death signal produced by HSV1716 infected Skov3 VF-CM that can be exported to uninfected cells and increase cell death in the recipient cells. Increases in cell death when recipient cells were treated with Skov3 VF-CM were seen across a number of different recipient cell lines and in a number of individual experiments. These increases in cell death were modest and failed to reach a statistically significant level. However the experiments were repeated with similar results suggesting the effect is real, albeit the effect is too small to be reliably measured using the techniques described in this thesis.

In order to study the exportable death signal further, VF-CM was produced from a panel of cell lines to look for any donor line in which the enhancement of cell death by VF-CM was much larger and therefore changes in the effect would be more measurable using the DCP as a measure of cell death.

3T6 cells are a cell line derived from Swiss mouse embryos. Unlike all the other cell lines described in this thesis, HSV1716 is unable to productively replicate within 3T6 cells. HSV1716 enters 3T6 cells, and viral protein synthesis is not inhibited but rather there is a block in virus release or egress (Jing et al., 2004).

3T6 VF-CM was produced (as described in Materials and Methods section 2.10). The differences in DCP level between the 3T6 and UV VF-CM for 9 recipient cell lines shown in Figure 31 are highly significant (all are p<0.001) by Students t Test.



Figure 31: DCP values for VF-CM produced by infected 3T6 cell and added to recipient Skov3, A431, Ovcar3, One58, Hep3B, UVW, Huh7, U87MG and Cp70 cells.

#### 5.4: Consistency of exportable death signal in 3T6 cells

In order to check the consistency of the 3T6 cells to produce an exportable death signal, 3T6 VF-CM was produced from 3 different cell seed stocks from the Virttu cell bank. 3T6 cells were grown up on separate occasions and infected with either UV-inactivated HSV1716 or HSV1716 at MOI of 1 to produce VF-CM. The medium was harvested and filtered. CP70, U87MG & Ovcar3 cells were set up in 96 well plates as described and DCP measured at 48 hrs.

The results for recipient cell lines Cp70, U87MG and Ovcar3 are shown in Figure 33Error! Reference source not found.. There is a significant increase in DCP levels when all recipient cell types were treated with 3T6 VF-CM. The changes in DCP levels between batches (as measured in the same cell line) were not significant. Cells treated with UV irradiated virus had similar DCP levels to mock-treated cells.









3T6 medium only - medium from 3T6 cells only (no virus added), UV VF-CM: 3T6 cells treated with UV irradiated HSV1716. 3T6 VF-CM (1, 2 and 3): 3T6 cells infected with HSV1716 at MOI of 1, harvested at 48 hours and VF-CM produced. 1, 2, 3 represent the VF-CM, produced by different cell stocks and made at different times. DCP (y axis) is total luminosity. \* P value < 0.05 by ANOVA (one way analysis of variance).

#### 5.5: Cell death induced by 3T6 VF-CM is MOI dependent

Donor 3T6 cells were infected with HSV1716 MOI of 1 to produce 3T6 VF-CM (Figure 31). This VF-CM significantly increased cell death in non HSV1716 infected recipient cell lines. The results were consistent across 3 experiments, using different batches of 3T6 cells to produce the death signal, and consistently increased cell death on all recipient cell lines tested (Figure 32). The effects of infecting the donor cells with higher and lower MOI of HSV1716 were assessed. VF-CM was produced as described in Materials and Methods section 2.10 but using differing MOI (from 5 -0.1) of HSV1716 were used to make the VF-CM. The various VF-CM were plated out on recipient cells as described previously and DCP assays were preformed (Materials and Methods section 2.8). The results are shown in Figure 33. In all four recipient lines, cell death was maximal when the highest dose of HSV1716 was used to produce the VF-CM. For all 4 recipient lines, VF-CM produced with MOI of 0.5 or higher significantly enhanced cell death in non-infected recipient cell lines (P<0.05 vs. 3T6 UV).



Figure 33: 3T6 VF-CM induced cell death on non infected recipient cell lines is more potent when higher MOI of HSV1716 are used to produce the 3T6 VF-CM.

3T6CM is medium collected from 3T6 cells. 3T6 UV is UV VF-CM produced in 3T6 cells.

#### 5.6: VF-CM from infected HSV1716 3T6 (3T6 VF-CM) contains a death signal

#### that is enhanced by p38 inhibitor and mTOR but not MEK inhibitors.

3T6 VF-CM described in section 5.3 was also tested in combination with p38, mTOR and MEK inhibitors in recipient Skov3, A431, Ovcar3, one58 & Hep3b cells (Figure 34). The results show the percentage change in DCP levels compared to the DCP levels of the UV VF-CM + appropriate inhibitor. The UV VF-CM + drug was used as a control in order to account for any cell death causes by drug alone. In all 5 recipient lines, p38 inhibitor significantly increased the levels of cell death compared to 3T6 VF-CM alone (Students T test no inhibitor vs. P38 inhibitor, P<0.01 in all cell lines).

In all five recipient cell lines the addition of mTOR inhibitor increased cell death relative to VF-CM alone. This difference was statistically significant in A431, Ovcar3 and one58 cells (P<0.05: students T test no inhibitor vs. MTOR inhibitor) but the difference failed to meet significance in Skov3 and Hep3B.

The presence of MEK inhibitors in combination with 3T6VF-CM in all five recipient lines reduced the levels of cell death relative to 3T6 VF-CM alone. The results are summarised in the table in Figure 34. The death signal exported by 3T6 VF-CM is enhanced by p38 inhibitors and mTOR inhibitors in some recipient cell lines but not by MEK inhibitors. In the presence of MEK inhibitors the death signal from the 3T6 cells is reduced, suggesting that the MEK pathway is possibly required for the 3T6 exported death signal to have an effect.



В	No inhibitor *	P38 inhibitor **	mTOR inhibitor**	MEK inhibitor **
Skov3				
A431				
Ovcar3				
One58				
Нер3В				

# Figure 34 (A): Skov3, A431, one58, Ovcar3 & Hep3B recipient cells treated with 3T6 VF- CM in combination with p38, MTOR or MEK inhibitor.

Results are shown as percentage increase compared to UV VF-CM or UV. Error bars show the standard deviation between the 3 replicate wells. (B): Comparison of the enhancement of cell death when recipient cells are treated with 3T6 VF-CM + inhibitor. Dark green = significant enhancement (by Students T test) and light green shows were enhancement was seen but failed to meet statistical significance.

## 5.7: Ovcar3 VF-CM produced in the presence of mTOR inhibitor (Ovcar3 VF-CM+AZD) exports a statistically significantly more potent death signal than Ovcar3 VF-CM alone in recipient Ovcar3 cells

Experiments described in earlier sections describe VF-CM produced in donor Skov3, and 3T6 cells that have been added to recipient cells in the presence of a targeted inhibitor. However, it is possible that the presence of the targeted inhibitor may influence the production of the exportable death signal in the conditioned medium. In order to investigate this, experiments was set up where donor cells used to make the conditioned medium were also treated with the mTOR inhibitor AZD8055.

The six different VF-CMs (Figure 35) were then plated on recipient Ovcar3 and Skov3 cells and DCP levels measured as described in section Materials and Methods 2.8. The results are shown in Figure 36. Recipient Ovcar3 cells treated with Ovcar3VF-CM that had been produced in the presence of mTOR inhibitor produced a significantly (by ANOVA P<0.05) higher level of DCP than any of the relevant controls. In Skov3 recipient cells, the levels of cell death when VF-CM was pre-treated with mTOR inhibitor was higher than VF-CM, or in CM with the mTOR inhibitor, although this difference was not significant by ANOVA.



#### Figure 35: Schematic diagram of production of Ovcar3 VF-CM + AZD.

Ovcar3 cells were plated out at -24 hrs (not shown in the diagram). At time 0, the cells were treated with +/- 1uM AZD8055. After a subsequent 24 hrs UV inactivated virus or HSV1716 (MOI 1) was added to appropriate plates, giving 6 different versions of conditioned medium as shown. Each of these was processed as described in Materials and Methods section 2.10 to make VF-CM.





Absolute DCP levels (luminosity) are shown. (A) Ovcar3 Recipient cells treated with Ovcar3 VF-CM + AZD had significantly higher levels of DCP than recipients treated with any of the controls. P<0.05 vs. OV+HSV1716, p<0.01 vs. OV+UV+AZD, p<0.01 vs. OV+UV, P<0.01 vs. OV+AZD, p<0.001 vs. OV CM.

(B): Skov3 recipient cells treated with various Ovcar3 VF-CM. DCP levels in the cells treated with OV+HSV1716+AZD were higher than controls but failed to meet statistical significance level by ANOVA.

This thesis provides preliminary evidence that VF-CM from HSV1716-infected cells produces a 'death signal' that can enhance cell death when exported to non infected recipient cells. This signal was detected when VF-CM was produced in human cancer cell lines, however the levels of enhancement of cell death in recipients was small (generally <10%) and although there is a trend indicating that the VF-CM increased cell death in recipient lines, the levels of enhancement failed to meet statistical significance. However, these differences were reproducible in different experiments, done on different occasions, using different cells - suggesting that this is a real, albeit small effect that warrants further study.

In order to further investigate the mechanism by which this exportable death signal is increasing cell death in uninfected cells experiments were set up to measure apoptosis levels using the caspase activity levels assay described in Chapter 4 in cells treated with VF-CM. As the signal produced from 3T6 cells was much more potent than that produced in cancer cell lines, further experiments were carried out using 3T6VF-CM in order to maximise the chance of successfully being able to analyse the effect and mechanism behind this HIRED signal.

#### Results - Caspase activation by HIRED signal

Caspase assays, as described in Materials and Methods section 2.9 were set up. Ovcar3 recipient cells were plated out and exposed to 3T6 VF-CM. After 24hrs caspase 8 or 9 activity was measured (caspase 8 and 9 differentiate between the intrisinic and extrinsic apoptotic pathway, so caspase 3 was not used). Figure 37 shows the results - the HIRED signal activates caspase 8 in Ovcar3 recipient cells but does not activate caspase 9. Caspase 8 is activated through the extrinsic apoptosis pathway (Figure 36) while caspase 9 is activated by an intrinsic signal. This further suggests that an external, secreted, exportable signal is produced by HSV1716 infected cells that is stimulating apoptosis in non-infected cells.





Relative caspase 8 activity is significantly greater in cells treated with 3T6 VF-CM HSV1716 MOI 5 or 1 compared to control VF-CM. Caspase 9 is unchanged (bottom graph). Each bar represents the average of three replicate wells with the error bar the standard deviation. \* represents p<0.001 (3T6 HSV1716 MOI 5 or 1 vs. 3T6 UV Students t Tests).

#### 5. 8: Identification of the HIRED signal

The previous experiments have identified a secreted, exportable signal produced by HSV1716 infected 3T6 cells that can increase the levels of cell death in recipient cancer cell lines.

In order to identify the source of this signal, the 3T6VF-CMs were heated at 65°C for 1 hr in order to denature the proteins. Surprisingly, the results shown in Figure 38 indicate that heating the VF-CM made no difference to the HIRED signal. As most proteins would be denatured by this heat treatment it suggests the source of the 'HIRED signal' is unlikely to be a protein.

# 5. 9: The HIRED signal correlates with levels of HSV DNA in conditioned medium.

As the HIRED signal was not affected by heat it was postulated that the signal is possibly a nucleic acid. The amount of HSV DNA in the 3T6 VF-CM was estimated using PCR. Various VF-CM produced at different time points from infected 3T6 cells were analysed using two HSV DNA PCRs and compared to the signals in VF-CM from mock-infected or infected with UV-inactivated HSV1716. PCR was performed using the primers and conditions described in Materials and Methods section 2.11 for the 2 HSV genes UL42 and gH. In order to partially quantify the results, medium spiked with known amounts of HSV1716 was analysed for comparison.

The results are shown in Figure 39. Five samples of VF-CM from HSV1716 infected 3T6 cells all had higher levels of both UL42 and gH fragments compared to the low levels in the VF-CM from 3T6 cells infected with UV-irradiated HSV1716. There was no PCR signal in the VF-CM from mock-infected 3T6 cells.

Electron microscopy (EM) and electron tomography (ET) studies of HSV-1 have revealed that virus particles have diameter ranging from 155 to 240 nms (Grunewald et al., 2003). Since the production of VF-CM involved filtering through 0.1uM filters this filtration step should remove any HSV virions. To confirm this, titration assays were performed of the VF-CM in the absence of infectious HSV virions. As there is also a weaker signal in the UV-inactivated VF-CM this suggests that viral DNA from the input dose of virus is also being detected by the PCR. Further analysis with primers designed to amplify larger fragments were unsuccessful suggesting that these signals were derived from fragmented HSV DNA (data not shown).



Figure 38: Comparing normal, untreated 3T6 VF-CM to heat inactivated 3T6 VF-CM.

At both MOIs there is no difference in the level of DCP after the VF-CM has been heat treated at  $65^{\circ}$ C in either recipient cell line.



Figure 39: PCR products of UL42 & gH PCR.

### Conclusions- Chapter V - HIRED signal

Cells infected with HSV1716 can produce an HIRED signal that can affect the non infected cell. All cell lines analysed in this thesis appeared to secrete some form of exportable signal, the most potent of which was generated by HSV1716-infected 3T6 cells. In these cells, the HIRED signal significantly increased cell death in recipient cell lines treated with the 3T6VF-CM, with cell death levels being approximately 4-fold higher than cells treated with UV-VF-CM (relative controls). This HIRED signal was consistently generated by different batches of 3T6 cells in three separate experiments.

3T6 cells are mouse embryo fibroblast cells that support productive wild type HSV-1 replication but not HSV1716 replication. This growth defect of HSV1716 in 3T6 cells occurs after viral protein synthesis - viral polypeptides are produced at comparable levels in 3T6 cells infected with either wild type or HSV1716; however HSV1716 viral particles appear to be trapped in the nucleus or cytoplasm and are unable to egress (Jing et al., 2004). Despite not producing progeny virus, 3T6 cells are killed by HSV1716, presumably due to the presence of viral proteins and polypeptides and not by oncolysis (Jing et al., 2004, Brown et al., 1994).

Cancer cell lines also appeared to produce this HIRED signal, although the potency was much lower, with cell death increasing by between 5 and 15%, depending on the cells used to produce VF-CM and the recipient line. Recipient cells treated with VF-CM produced in cancer cell lines showed an increased cell death compared to controls, although due to the small increases seen these failed to meet statistical significance in many instances. Similar results showing small increases in cell death in recipient cells treated with VF-CM compared to appropriate controls were reproduced across a number of experiments suggesting that although the techniques used to measure this HIRED signal were not sensitive to yield results that could be considered statistically significant, there was a definite trend that suggested this signal is real and warrants further study.

In Chapter III, numerous synergies and enhancement of cell death were seen when HSV1716 was used in combination with targeted agents such as mTOR inhibitors despite the ability of these agents to significantly abrogate HSV1716 162 replication. In Chapter IV, caspase assays indicate one method by which the combination of HSV1716 and mTOR inhibitors increased levels of intrinsic apoptosis. However as many of the synergies and cell death enhancements were seen at low MOI (bearing in mind these drugs block HSV1716 replication thus the amount of virus present is unlikely to increase by replication), it seems unlikely that intrinsic apoptosis is the only driver of increased levels of cell death in cells treated with HSV1716 and a targeted agent.

Figure 40 shows the proposed hypothesis. When HSV1716 enters a cell, if viral replication proceeds the efficient and productive viral infection diminishes the antiviral response and results in weakened HIRED signals. As the lytic replication results in destruction of the cell and viral spread then the oncolytic virus will be effective in reducing tumour size. If however the virus enters a cell where productive infection is diminished, be that by the presence of drugs such as mTOR inhibitors, or because viral replication is blocked, then the inefficient or incomplete viral replication strengthens the antiviral response, which enhances the HIRED signal.

An additional feature of this model is that the action of the HIRED signal in the uninfected cell could be enhanced by the targeted agent that blocks viral replication. In order to test this hypothesis, virus free conditioned medium (VF-CM) from the cancer cell lines Skov3, and the more potent 3T6 VF-CM were tested in combination with synergistic agents. The results in chapter V suggest transduction of death in the uninfected cell by a HIRED signal can be enhanced by targeted agents, especially an mTORi, which was highly synergistic with HSV1716. Interestingly, targeting specific pathways seemed important to generate the HIRED effect since the HIRED enhancement was observed using a p38, mTOR but not a MEK inhibitor; for example, the death signals exported by 3T6 cells were enhanced by p38 and mTOR inhibitor, but not by MEK inhibitor. Figure 40 shows the route cell death when HSV1716 is able to efficiently replicate and cell death when HSV1716 replication is blocked. When HSV1716 replication is blocked, the anti viral innate immune response is not blunted, and the infected cell dies by apoptosis as shown in Figure 40. This apoptosis leads to the release of factors from the HSV1716 infected cell, a secreted death signal that sensitise the surrounding cells to cell death. The potency of the exportable death signal is inversely proportional to the amount of productive viral 163

replication: when HSV1716 replication is productive and infectious particles are produced then the HIRED signal is blunted. When HSV1716 replication is non productive (either blocked or aborted) the viral DNA itself, or as a consequence of the presence of the viral DNA presence, the death signal is more potent at warning neighbouring cells and sensitising them to cell death.

#### Efficient HSV1716 replication



#### HSV1716 replication blocked



#### Figure 40: Route of cell death.

When HSV1716 replication is efficient, the virus is able to produce viral proteins that counteract the cells innate antiviral responses which include induction of apoptosis. However when HSV1716 replication is blocked, e.g. by a mTOR inhibitor of a tyrosine kinase inhibitor, viral replication and the production of viral proteins to counteract the host response are blocked, therefore the cell can initiate an antiviral response which eventually leads to apoptosis of the cell. During the apoptotic process a signal is released from the dying cell that causes both increased apoptosis of the uninfected cells and may also sensitise these cells to targeted agents.

If the hypothesis that cell lines in which HSV1716 replication is inefficient or aborted produce a stronger HIRED signal, then using a mTOR inhibitor to inhibit HSV1716 replication in the donor cell line during the production of VF-CM may result in a stronger HIRED signal being produced.

Ovcar3 cells were used in this experiment as HSV1716 replicates to a high yield in this line (Table 8) In addition, mTOR inhibitor AZD8055 substantially reduces the replication efficacy of HSV1716 in Ovcar3 (Table 13) Thus it was postulated that if reduced HSV1716 replication = greater HIRED signal, a difference could be measured in Ovcar3 cells. This was indeed the case, the levels of cell death seen in recipient Ovcar3 treated with the VF-CM produced in the presence of AZD8055 were significantly higher than the relative controls, indicating that using the mTOR inhibitor to block infection in the donor cell appeared to increase the potency of the exportable cell death signal.

In order to investigate the mechanism of HIRED induced cell death, caspase assays, as described in detail in Chapter IV were carried out. The HIRED signal from 3T6 cells activated caspase 8 in recipient cancer cells, but did not activate caspase 9. The caspase 9 assay detects cleaved caspase 9, a caspase cleaved by cytochrome C release, activated by the intrinsic mitochondrial apoptotic cascade. The caspase 8 assay detects cleaved caspase 8. Caspase 8 is cleaved in response to extrinsic death signals (Figure 5). By using both assays the route of the apoptotic cascade can be assessed. Increased caspase 8 and no increase in caspase 9 suggests that the increased levels of apoptosis are mediated via the extrinsic apoptotic pathway, further suggesting the presence of a secreted extrinsic factor that can be exported from HSV1716 infected cells to uninfected cells(Yu and He, 2016).

The source of this HIRED signal was at first assumed to be an IFN type response: the experiments detailed here describe a secreted signal, produced by virally infected cells that is exportable and increases apoptosis in non infected cells all of which would indicate an IFN type response. However, when the VF-CM was heated to 65°C the potency of the signal was unaffected. Although IFNs are small molecules it is unlikely they would survive such heat treatment; human IFNY is destroyed by denaturation at temperatures higher than 50°C (Mulkerrin and Wetzel, 1989) and therefore is unlikely to be the source of the HIRED signal. Small peptides, metabolites and nucleic acids would be unaffected by such heating - hence more likely candidates as the source of the HIRED signal.

As well as secreting molecules such as IFNs, cells also secrete extracellular vesicles. Extracellular vesicles are defined as vesicles that have the ability to transfer 'cargo' from one cell to another and can influence the recipient cell.

HSV-1 has evolved strategies that use the properties and functions of these vesicles to evade its host. As well as virions (as known as H (heavy) chain particles), other particles, L (light) particles are produced (Hogue et al., 2016). These are composed of virus envelope and tegument proteins and have been shown to facilitate HSV-1 infection (Szilagyi and Cunningham, 1991). As these vesicles contain viral proteins rather than genomes, it is unlikely these L particles are the source of the HIRED signal as these proteins would be unlikely to survive heating to  $65^{0}$ C, and furthermore, the VF-CM is produced by passing the medium through a 0.1µM filter. These L particles are between 0.1-0.15µm in size(Meckes and Raab-Traub, 2011) and would be removed by such a filtration step.

There are smaller vesicles, around 50 -110 nm in size that are released from HSV-1 infected cells (Nolte-'t Hoen et al., 2016). These would be able to pass through the filtration step in the production of VF-CM. The 'cargo' of these vesicles include viral and host transcripts (mRNAs, miRNAs, and long non coding (lnc) RNAs) as well as proteins and components of innate defence against DNA viruses such as STING and markers of exosomes such as CD9, CD63 & CD81 (Kalamvoki and Deschamps, 2016).

Such exosomes were initially thought of as a way for cells to remove unwanted material from cells, but they are now recognised as important in an immune response to both viral and microbial infections as they are involved in antigen presentation. There is increasing evidence that tumour cells release excessive amounts of exosomes. In some instances, exosomes produced by cancer cells can induce proliferation and have the potential to convert non-tumourigenic cells into tumour forming cells (Zhang et al., 2014). The content of these exosomes varies between different physiological and pathological conditions and cell types. To date (July 2016) more than 9000 proteins and 5000 mRNA have been

detected and deposited in Exocarta (www.Exocarta.org) an open access database of contents identified in exosomes in multiple organisms.

Although this thesis presents no direct evidence that the HIRED signal described in this thesis is exosomal, the experiments described show that HSV1716 infected cells release a exportable signal that causes cell death in uninfected cells. The source of the signal is not infectious virions, and is under 100 nm is size (based on filtration step) and also survived being heated to 65°C and exosomes seem a likely source.

The presence of the HIRED signal hypothesised in the thesis has also been observed by Prof Tim Cripe, who is working on HSV1716 in combination with the Aurora A kinase inhibitor (Alisertib). FACS analysis of cells treated with the combination revealed not only that overall cell death increased when HSV1716 was given in combination with Alisertib, but the amount of apoptosis in uninfected cells was significantly higher, suggesting a paracrine death signal being secreted by HSV1716 infected cells. The poster presenting this early work was presented at American Society of Gene and Cell Therapy 2016 (ASGCT) by Les Sprague and is shown in Appendix 4.

## Final Discussion - future perspective

Oncolytic viruses, as programmable biologics that replicate in and kill cancer cells while leaving normal cells undamaged, have huge appeal as cancer treatments, and have been in development in laboratories around the world for over 20 years. In 2015 the field experienced a massive step forward, with the first oncolytic HSV, IMMLYGIC (talimogene laherparepvec, Amgen) being approved by the FDA and EMEA as a treatment for melanoma lesions in the skin and lymph nodes (Pol et al., 2016).

The aim of my project was to consider the suitability of a combination therapy using HSV1716 with a number of different classes of anti-cancer agents, especially those agents targeted to signalling pathways upregulated in cancer. The first part of this project was to develop a relatively high throughput assay suitable for use as a 'fishing' exercise, to look at a large number of agents in an *in vitro* assay system. The second aim was to investigate combinations that were synergistic and attempt to elucidate the mechanisms behind these synergies.

Both aims were successful - the work undertaken in this thesis shows:

1) A large number of positive synergies suggesting broad applicability of HSV1716 with many different current and potentially future standard of care drugs

2) The identification of mechanisms of synergy in HSV1716 infected cells and a novel mode of action in uninfected cells

Currently (as of July 2016) there are at least 2 other OVs in phase III trials, 9 in phase II trials and at least 8 in Phase I development and countless others in translational development (Pol et al., 2016).

Most of the recently published work is focused on combining oncolytic viruses with cancer immunotherapy or engineering new OVs with improved immunostimulatory functions. For example the journal Biomedicines has just produced a special Issue (July 2016) on oncolytic viruses as novel form of immunotherapy

(<a href="http://www.mdpi.com/journal/biomedicines/special\_issues/oncolytic\_viruses\_immunotherapy">http://www.mdpi.com/journal/biomedicines/special\_issues/oncolytic\_viruses\_immunotherapy</a>).

There are, however, at least four mechanisms which contribute to the efficacy of oncolytic viruses. These are (1) direct cellular lysis, (2) cytokine-induced apoptosis, (3) innate immune cell cytotoxicity and (4) antigen specific adaptive T cell killing (Figure 41). While the current trend is focusing on the immunotherapeutic effects of OVs, further understanding of all the mechanisms by which oncolytic viruses kill cells can only help design new, improved OVs and help to understand how to maximise the effect of existing OVs to provide benefit and elicit an anti tumour immune response in cancer patients. This thesis describes a 5th indirect mechanism (Figure 40) that involves induction of apoptosis in both infected and uninfected cells when an OV is combined with targeted therapeutics. The targeted therapy inhibits replication, which triggers an apoptotic response which kills the infected cell and releases an exportable death signal capable of inducing apoptosis in the uninfected cells to the targeted therapy.



Figure 41: The current model of oncolytic virotherapeutic efficacy.

(1) Direct cellular lysis, (2) cytokine induced apoptosis (3) innate immune cell cytotoxicity & (4) antigen specific adaptive T cell killing. Each one of these distinct processes is involved in tumour regression but the extent each process plays is likely to vary from patient to patient, type of virus, presence of engineered transgenes in the virus, characteristics of the tumour cells themselves as well as the tumour microenvironment and the immunological status of the patient.

Adapted from Cassady et al., 2016.

From the results detailed in this thesis three main conclusions can be drawn.

HSV1716 used in combination with some other anti-cancer agents acts synergistically, or can enhance the amount of tumor cell killing relative to either drug or HSV1716 alone, and these synergistic effects are not due to increased oncolysis or increasing viral spread.

Increased levels of apoptosis, mediated through the intrinsic mitochondrial pathway correlates with this increase in cell death in the infected cell.

HSV1716 infected cells secrete an exportable 'signal' that can cause increased levels of cell death in non-infected cells, and this signal can be altered by targeted agents.

# HSV1716 used in combination with some other anti cancer agents acts synergistically, or can enhance the amount of tumour cell killing relative to either drug or HSV1716 alone

It is clear from the results in chapter III that HSV1716 combines synergistically with many different targeted therapies for enhanced cell killing of cancer cells. Table 11 summarises the results of the screening.

A total of 17 agents were assessed for synergy/enhancement with HSV1716 in between 9-10 cell lines. When taken as a group, mTOR inhibitors + HSV1716 had the most 'synergistic hits'. AZD8055 + HSV1716 in combination generated 'hits' in every cell line.

In terms of least 'hits', Dovitinib, a FLT3/cKIT inhibitor and Erlotinib and Gefitinib (both EGFR inhibitors) had almost no 'hits', with only 1/8 combination points in Hep3B being synergistic with Dovitinib.

VEGFR inhibitors, Sunitinib and Sorafenib all had 'hits' in 8/10 cell lines, while Pazopanib, another similar VEGFR inhibitor had 'hits' in 9/9 lines, although Huh7 only had 1/8 points synergistic.

It should be noted that many kinase inhibitors are promiscuous and inhibit various off-target kinases and it is possible that the primary target of the inhibitor is not responsible for the effect. For example, the KIR database examines the off target effects of over 50 different kinase inhibitors (http://reactionbiology.com/webapps/largedata/).

For further analysis, the KIR database could be screened using synergistic kinases to try and identify recurring targets and comparing the results with nonsynergistic kinases. More specific inhibitors could then be selected to confirm the identified targets. Furthermore, once targets are identified, RNAi could also be used to down regulate the specific pathways or kinases to determine the effects on viral replication and apoptosis. Increase in cell killing by combination approach is attributable to an increase in apoptosis, mediated through the intrinsic mitochondrial pathway

Chou Talalay analysis described in Chapter III revealed that in a number of cell lines HSV1716 + Sunitinib, Sorafenib, AZD8055 or Doxorubicin were synergistic in terms of increasing cell death. In order to investigate the mechanism by which these synergies were occurring, caspase assays were set up to determine if the increased cell killing was due to an increase in apoptosis. There are different assays to measure different caspases. Caspase 3/7 is an executioner caspase, and all routes of apoptosis converge on it, thus if activated caspase 3/7 is observed then the total amount of apoptosis is increased. Apoptosis can occur by a number of pathways. If the extrinsic pathway (shown in figure 6) is activated then caspase 8 is cleaved which then activates caspase 3/7. If the intrinsic pathway is activated, caspase 9 is cleaved, and it then cleaves caspase 3/7. Thus by measuring both the total caspase activation (c3/7) and either caspase 8 or 9 the route of apoptosis can be determined.

The results detailed in chapter IV show that caspase 3/7 but not caspase 8 is significantly activated when HSV1716 is given in combination with synergistic drugs such as AZD8055, Sunitinib or Doxorubicin. No increase in caspase activation was seen with HSV1716 + non-synergistic drugs such as Erlotinib and Dovitinib.

Anti cancer agents, such as the mTOR inhibitor AZD8055 block tumour cell growth. Normally, HSV1716 would cause oncolysis in cancer cells. However, in the presence of drugs that block tumour growth, viral replication is also blockedby shutting down growth of the cancer cell it also stops the virus that requires actively dividing cells for its own viral replication. However, despite this block, levels of tumour cell death are enhanced when the drug and virus are given in combination. AZD8055, Sunitinib and Doxorubicin were all highly synergistic with HSV1716 and all three increased levels of intrinsic apoptosis significantly.

It is postulated that the increase in cell death due to increased apoptosis observed when AZD8055, Sunitinib or Doxorubicin are given in combination with HSV1716 is simply due to the presence of the drug inhibiting the virus from transcribing the necessary anti apoptotic viral proteins necessary to prevent the host cell from entering apoptosis.

Apoptosis, a critical cellular mechanism against viral infection (Blaho, 2004) is triggered early in infection through viral recognition by either TLR7, which binds ssRNA, or TLR3, which binds dsRNA. These TLRs then induce intracellular signalling, eventually resulting in the shutdown of protein synthesis within the cell and apoptosis (Kawasaki and Kawai, 2014). Membrane fusion of HSV, in the absence of viral replication, also induces a subset of interferon stimulating genes (ISGs) which may produce a pro-apoptotic signal (Noyce et al., 2011). HSV would, under normal circumstances be able to counteract this shutdown as it encodes anti-apoptotic viral proteins to subvert such apoptosis. If production of viral anti-apoptotic proteins are suppressed by a cytostatic drug, then these viral proteins will not be produced, thus the balance within the cell will be in favour of pro-apoptotic proteins, and apoptosis will proceed. The type of cell death, in cells infected with recombinant HSV lacking genes such as ICP27 and ICP4, known to have anti apoptotic function, was first referred to as HSV dependent apoptosis (HDAP) by Nguyen et al., 2007a. Cancer cells exhibit an exquisite sensitivity to HDAP (Nguyen et al., 2005, Aubert and Blaho, 2003, Nguyen et al., 2007b). In contrast, cells derived from normal cells (nontransformed) were quite resistant to this process ((Nguyen et al., 2005, Aubert and Blaho, 2003). Within the mixed population of cells within the tumour microenvironment there will be actively dividing cells sensitive to oncolysis but there will be other cell types that are not actively dividing or sensitive to oncolysis and therefore other routes to cell death such as HDAP will be important.

Thus the increase in apoptosis may be clinically relevant. Increasing the amount of apoptosis within a tumour environment will increase, for example, NF-κB activation, which will in turn activate innate immune cells, leading to an increase in adaptive immune (T -cell) activation. As a single mechanism an increase in apoptosis within the tumour microenvironment might not be enough to tip the balance in favour of an anti-tumour immune response. However, in scheduled combination of an immunotherapeutic, an oncolytic virus and possibly even targeted agent may be able to help create a 'perfect storm' that could lead to the ultimate goal of an anti-tumour response leading to a durable, curative treatment for cancer.

The next set of experiments within the combination of HSV1716 + drugs will require a more detailed analysis of intrinsic apoptosis by using FACs for example, to analyse the timing of apoptotic events. Furthermore, comparing mutant viruses that have defects in the anti-apoptotic genes for example, ICP27 or ICP4deleted HSV would allow comparisons of whether these viruses have similar patterns of cell death to HSV176 that is not replicating in the presence of a drug and perhaps even stronger synergies. Further, key pro-and anti-apoptotic factors could be assessed by Western Blotting or antibody arrays and these could then be targeted by RNAi. Importantly it will be key to show that such targeting leads to better synergies.

There are other cell-type dependent routes to cell death such as necrosis, or necroptosis (the regulated form of necrosis) but these were not studied here. In follow up experiments it will be interesting to study such alternate pathway by measuring key markers such as RIPK1 and RIPK3.

Crucially experiments of HSV1716 + synergistic agents *in vivo* will be required to translate these findings into a more clinically relevant setting. It may be that with the current interest in OVs as immunotherapeutics, for example OV's in combination with immune checkpoint inhibitors, that experiments looking at the relatively small effects of increasing apoptosis in cancer cells are swamped by the potential curative potential of such immunotherapeutic combinations. That is not to say that such experiments are not worthwhile - increasing apoptosis may increase the amount of ICD. As discussed above, one of the keys to successful OV therapy is to induce an anti-tumour immune response.

The field of oncolytic viruses may be entering a phase of exponential growth due to its potential as an immunotherapeutic, but greater understanding of how viruses interact at cellular levels can only lead to further advances in the field. Furthermore, targeted agents, such as those described in this thesis are increasingly being seen as an adjunct to immunotherapy drugs. Many targeted therapies against tumour pathways affect pathways that are also crucial for immune development and function, bringing forth the possibility that targeted agents may help optimise anti-tumour responses from immunotherapies. For example Sunitinib has been shown to decrease myeloid derived suppressor cells (MSDC), a myeloid cell subtype that silences responses of cytotoxic CD8+ T Cells

and helper CD4+ T cells while promoting  $T_{Reg}s$  (Jha et al., 2011). mTOR inhibitors have also been shown to enhance CD8+ T cell activation and IFN $\gamma$ production (Jiang et al., 2011). These effects could be analysed *in vivo* in combination studies with murine syngeneic models. HSV1716 infected cells secrete an exportable 'signal' that can cause increased levels of cell death in non-infected cells, and this signal can be altered by targeted agents.

In Chapter III a number of the synergistic combinations were found when HSV1716 was at MOI of 0.1. As many of the drugs in the combination analysis significantly reduced viral replication, an HSV1716 virion is only likely to be physically present in a maximum of 10% of the cells throughout the experiment.

If the virus is not present within the cell to activate apoptosis by the intrinsic pathway then how is the synergy between the targeted agent and HSV1716 occurring?

This thesis describes a 5th indirect mechanism (Figure 40) that involves induction of apoptosis in both infected and uninfected cells when an OV is combined with targeted therapeutics. The targeted therapy inhibits replication which triggers an apoptotic response which kills the infected cell and releases an exportable death signal capable of inducing apoptosis in the uninfected cells. The HIRED effect works as an adjuvant and sensitises uninfected cell to the targeted therapy.

Further analysis of this HIRED signal is required. The next steps in this study would be to look at other cell lines with other targeted agents as the pretreatment in order to further elucidate if drug treatment prior to infection alters, enhances or inhibits the HIRED signal produced. As with the combination of VF-CM tested when the targeted agents were added to recipient cells, responses varied according to the recipient cell line, further suggesting that there are multiple different factors at play, both in terms of the HIRED signal and the ability for certain targeted agents to enhance it. It will also be interesting to measure the HIRED signal (if any) produced by HSV mutant viruses that lack anti apoptotic genes such as ICP27 or ICP4.

Furthermore, FACS analysis of the proportion of cell death in recipient cells, rather than the DCP assay would allow greater sensitivity. Difference in DCP levels of between 5-10% were measured during these experiments however these differences failed to meet statistical significance. With FACS analysis looking at live/dead cells, much smaller differentials can be measured.

One theory is that the HIRED signal is viral DNA fragments either free or in exosomes. These fragments released from the infected and apoptotic cell could stimulate TLR and other DNA sensors in the uninfected cell via cell surface (free) or intracellular (exosome) sentinels and activate apoptotic cascades via FAS or other death ligands. Thus activation of these pathways can be analysed in cells treated with VF-CM. Recent advances in exosome research mean that now commercially magnetic bead kits have been developed for fast, reproducible isolation/characterization of exosomes and analysis of their cargo which would allow this theory to be tested

(<u>https://www.thermofisher.com/uk/en/home/life-science/cell-analysis/exosomes.html</u>).

In conclusion, this thesis provides preliminary evidence that oncolytic viruses can exert an anti-tumour effect by inducing apoptosis in both infected and uninfected cells when combined with targeted therapeutics. The targeted therapy inhibits OV replication, but triggers an apoptotic response which kills the infected cell and releases an exportable death signal capable of inducing apoptosis in the uninfected cells.
# **Bibliography**

- ADUSUMILLI, P. S., CHAN, M. K., CHUN, Y. S., HEZEL, M., CHOU, T. C., RUSCH, V. W. & FONG, Y. 2006. Cisplatin-induced GADD34 upregulation potentiates oncolytic viral therapy in the treatment of malignant pleural mesothelioma. *Cancer Biol Ther*, 5, 48-53.
- AGHI, M., RABKIN, S. & MARTUZA, R. L. 2006. Effect of chemotherapy-induced DNA repair on oncolytic herpes simplex viral replication. *J Natl Cancer Inst*, 98, 38-50.
- AGHI, M. K. & CHIOCCA, E. A. 2009. Phase ib trial of oncolytic herpes virus G207 shows safety of multiple injections and documents viral replication. *Mol Ther*, 17, 8-9.
- ALAIN, T., LUN, X., MARTINEAU, Y., SEAN, P., PULENDRAN, B., PETROULAKIS, E., ZEMP, F. J., LEMAY, C. G., ROY, D., BELL, J. C., THOMAS, G., KOZMA, S.
  C., FORSYTH, P. A., COSTA-MATTIOLI, M. & SONENBERG, N. 2010.
  Vesicular stomatitis virus oncolysis is potentiated by impairing mTORC1dependent type I IFN production. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 107, 1576-81.
- ALBERTSSON, P., LENNERNAS, B. & NORRBY, K. 2008. Dose effects of continuous vinblastine chemotherapy on mammalian angiogenesis mediated by VEGF-A. Acta Oncol, 47, 293-300.
- ALEXANDER, D. E. & LEIB, D. A. 2008. Xenophagy in herpes simplex virus replication and pathogenesis. *Autophagy*, 4, 101-3.
- ALEXANDER, D. E., WARD, S. L., MIZUSHIMA, N., LEVINE, B. & LEIB, D. A. 2007. Analysis of the role of autophagy in replication of herpes simplex virus in cell culture. *J Virol*, 81, 12128-34.
- ALVAREZ-BRECKENRIDGE, C. A., YU, J., KAUR, B., CALIGIURI, M. A. & CHIOCCA, E. A. 2012. Deciphering the Multifaceted Relationship between Oncolytic Viruses and Natural Killer Cells. *Adv Virol*, 2012, 702839.
- ANASTASSIADIS, T., DEACON, S. W., DEVARAJAN, K., MA, H. & PETERSON, J. R. 2011. Comprehensive assay of kinase catalytic activity reveals features of kinase inhibitor selectivity. *Nat Biotechnol*, 29, 1039-45.
- ANDREANSKY, S., SOROCEANU, L., FLOTTE, E. R., CHOU, J., MARKERT, J. M., GILLESPIE, G. Y., ROIZMAN, B. & WHITLEY, R. J. 1997. Evaluation of genetically engineered herpes simplex viruses as oncolytic agents for human malignant brain tumors. *Cancer Res*, 57, 1502-9.
- ANDTBACKA, R. H., KAUFMAN, H. L., COLLICHIO, F., AMATRUDA, T., SENZER, N., CHESNEY, J., DELMAN, K. A., SPITLER, L. E., PUZANOV, I., AGARWALA, S. S., MILHEM, M., CRANMER, L., CURTI, B., LEWIS, K., ROSS, M., GUTHRIE, T., LINETTE, G. P., DANIELS, G. A., HARRINGTON, K., MIDDLETON, M. R., MILLER, W. H., JR., ZAGER, J. S., YE, Y., YAO, B., LI, A., DOLEMAN, S., VANDERWALDE, A., GANSERT, J. & COFFIN, R. S. 2015. Talimogene Laherparepvec Improves Durable Response Rate in Patients With Advanced Melanoma. J Clin Oncol, 33, 2780-8.
- ARTANDI, S. E. & DEPINHO, R. A. 2010. Telomeres and telomerase in cancer. *Carcinogenesis*, 31, 9-18.
- ASHKENAZI, A. & DIXIT, V. M. 1998. Death receptors: signaling and modulation. Science, 281, 1305-8.
- AUBERT, M. & BLAHO, J. A. 2001. Modulation of apoptosis during herpes simplex virus infection in human cells. *Microbes Infect*, 3, 859-66.
- AUBERT, M. & BLAHO, J. A. 2003. Viral oncoapoptosis of human tumor cells. Gene Ther, 10, 1437-45.

- AUBERT, M., O'TOOLE, J. & BLAHO, J. A. 1999. Induction and prevention of apoptosis in human HEp-2 cells by herpes simplex virus type 1. *J Virol*, 73, 10359-70.
- AUBERT, M., POMERANZ, L. E. & BLAHO, J. A. 2007. Herpes simplex virus blocks apoptosis by precluding mitochondrial cytochrome c release independent of caspase activation in infected human epithelial cells. *Apoptosis*, 12, 19-35.
- BARBER, G. N. 2015. STING: infection, inflammation and cancer. *Nat Rev Immunol*, 15, 760-70.
- BARTLETT, D. L., LIU, Z., SATHAIAH, M., RAVINDRANATHAN, R., GUO, Z., HE, Y. & GUO, Z. S. 2013. Oncolytic viruses as therapeutic cancer vaccines. *Mol Cancer*, 12, 103.
- BATTERSON, W. & ROIZMAN, B. 1983. Characterization of the herpes simplex virion-associated factor responsible for the induction of alpha genes. *J Virol*, 46, 371-7.
- BENENCIA, F., COURREGES, M. C., FRASER, N. W. & COUKOS, G. 2008. Herpes virus oncolytic therapy reverses tumor immune dysfunction and facilitates tumor antigen presentation. *Cancer Biol Ther*, 7, 1194-205.
- BENNETT, J. J., ADUSUMILLI, P., PETROWSKY, H., BURT, B. M., ROBERTS, G., DELMAN, K. A., ZAGER, J. S., CHOU, T. C. & FONG, Y. 2004. Up-regulation of GADD34 mediates the synergistic anticancer activity of mitomycin C and a gamma134.5 deleted oncolytic herpes virus (G207). FASEB J, 18, 1001-3.
- BERGERS, G. & BENJAMIN, L. E. 2003. Tumorigenesis and the angiogenic switch. Nat Rev Cancer, 3, 401-10.
- BLAHO, J. A. 2004. Virus infection and apoptosis (issue II) an introduction: cheating death or death as a fact of life? *Int Rev Immunol*, 23, 1-6.
- BOLEN, C. R., DING, S., ROBEK, M. D. & KLEINSTEIN, S. H. 2014. Dynamic expression profiling of type I and type III interferon-stimulated hepatocytes reveals a stable hierarchy of gene expression. *Hepatology*, 59, 1262-72.
- BONNER, J. A., TRUMMELL, H. Q., WILLEY, C. D., PLANTS, B. A. & RAISCH, K. P. 2009. Inhibition of STAT-3 results in radiosensitization of human squamous cell carcinoma. *Radiother Oncol*, 92, 339-44.
- BRAIDWOOD, L., DUNN, P. D., HARDY, S., EVANS, T. R. & BROWN, S. M. 2009. Antitumor activity of a selectively replication competent herpes simplex virus (HSV) with enzyme prodrug therapy. *Anticancer Res*, 29, 2159-66.
- BREITBACH, C. J., PATERSÓN, J. M., LEMAY, C. G., FALLS, T. J., MCGUIRE, A., PARATO, K. A., STOJDL, D. F., DANESHMAND, M., SPETH, K., KIRN, D., MCCART, J. A., ATKINS, H. & BELL, J. C. 2007. Targeted inflammation during oncolytic virus therapy severely compromises tumor blood flow. *Mol Ther*, 15, 1686-93.
- BREITBACH, C. J., THORNE, S. H., BELL, J. C. & KIRN, D. H. 2012. Targeted and armed oncolytic poxviruses for cancer: the lead example of JX-594. *Curr Pharm Biotechnol*, 13, 1768-72.
- BROWN, S. M., MACLEAN, A. R., AITKEN, J. D. & HARLAND, J. 1994. ICP34.5 influences herpes simplex virus type 1 maturation and egress from infected cells in vitro. *J Gen Virol*, 75 (Pt 12), 3679-86.
- BROWN, S. M., MACLEAN, A. R., MCKIE, E. A. & HARLAND, J. 1997. The herpes simplex virus virulence factor ICP34.5 and the cellular protein MyD116 complex with proliferating cell nuclear antigen through the 63-amino-acid domain conserved in ICP34.5, MyD116, and GADD34. *J Virol*, 71, 9442-9.

- CABRERA, R., LIMAYE, A. R., HORNE, P., MILLS, R., SOLDEVILA-PICO, C., CLARK, V., MORELLI, G., FIRPI, R. & NELSON, D. R. 2013. The anti-viral effect of sorafenib in hepatitis C-related hepatocellular carcinoma. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther*, 37, 91-7.
- CAMPADELLI-FIUME, G. & MENOTTI, L. 2007. Entry of alphaherpesviruses into the cell. In: ARVIN, A., CAMPADELLI-FIUME, G., MOCARSKI, E., MOORE, P. S., ROIZMAN, B., WHITLEY, R. & YAMANISHI, K. (eds.) Human Herpesviruses: Biology, Therapy, and Immunoprophylaxis. Cambridge.
- CANTER, D., KUTIKOV, A., GOLOVINE, K., MAKHOV, P., SIMHAN, J., UZZO, R. G. & KOLENKO, V. M. 2011. Are all multi-targeted tyrosine kinase inhibitors created equal? An in vitro study of sunitinib and pazopanib in renal cell carcinoma cell lines. *Can J Urol*, 18, 5819-25.
- CAREW, J. F., KOOBY, D. A., HALTERMAN, M. W., KIM, S. H., FEDEROFF, H. J. & FONG, Y. 2001. A novel approach to cancer therapy using an oncolytic herpes virus to package amplicons containing cytokine genes. *Mol Ther*, 4, 250-6.
- CASSADY, K. A., HAWORTH, K. B., JACKSON, J., MARKERT, J. M. & CRIPE, T. P. 2016. To Infection and Beyond: The Multi-Pronged Anti-Cancer Mechanisms of Oncolytic Viruses. *Viruses*, 8.
- CHAHLAVI, A., TODO, T., MARTUZA, R. L. & RABKIN, S. D. 1999. Replicationcompetent herpes simplex virus vector G207 and cisplatin combination therapy for head and neck squamous cell carcinoma. *Neoplasia*, 1, 162-9.
- CHASE, M., CHUNG, R. Y. & CHIOCCA, E. A. 1998. An oncolytic viral mutant that delivers the CYP2B1 transgene and augments cyclophosphamide chemotherapy. *Nat Biotechnol*, 16, 444-8.
- CHOU, J., KERN, E. R., WHITLEY, R. J. & ROIZMAN, B. 1990. Mapping of herpes simplex virus-1 neurovirulence to gamma 134.5, a gene nonessential for growth in culture. *Science*, 250, 1262-6.
- CHOU, T. C. 2006. Theoretical basis, experimental design, and computerized simulation of synergism and antagonism in drug combination studies. *Pharmacol Rev*, 58, 621-81.
- CHOU, T. C. & TALALAY, P. 1981. Generalized equations for the analysis of inhibitions of Michaelis-Menten and higher-order kinetic systems with two or more mutually exclusive and nonexclusive inhibitors. *Eur J Biochem*, 115, 207-16.
- CHOU, T. C. & TALALAY, P. 1984. Quantitative analysis of dose-effect relationships: the combined effects of multiple drugs or enzyme inhibitors. *Adv Enzyme Regul*, 22, 27-55.
- CINATL, J., JR., CINATL, J., MICHAELIS, M., KABICKOVA, H., KOTCHETKOV, R., VOGEL, J. U., DOERR, H. W., KLINGEBIEL, T. & DRIEVER, P. H. 2003. Potent oncolytic activity of multimutated herpes simplex virus G207 in combination with vincristine against human rhabdomyosarcoma. *Cancer Res*, 63, 1508-14.
- CONTARDI, E., PALMISANO, G. L., TAZZARI, P. L., MARTELLI, A. M., FALA, F., FABBI, M., KATO, T., LUCARELLI, E., DONATI, D., POLITO, L., BOLOGNESI, A., RICCI, F., SALVI, S., GARGAGLIONE, V., MANTERO, S., ALBERGHINI, M., FERRARA, G. B. & PISTILLO, M. P. 2005. CTLA-4 is constitutively expressed on tumor cells and can trigger apoptosis upon ligand interaction. *Int J Cancer*, 117, 538-50.
- CURRIER, M. A., GILLESPIE, R. A., SAWTELL, N. M., MAHLLER, Y. Y., STROUP, G., COLLINS, M. H., KAMBARA, H., CHIOCCA, E. A. & CRIPE, T. P. 2008.

Efficacy and safety of the oncolytic herpes simplex virus rRp450 alone and combined with cyclophosphamide. *Mol Ther*, 16, 879-85.

- DAVIES, M. A. & SAMUELS, Y. 2010. Analysis of the genome to personalize therapy for melanoma. *Oncogene*, 29, 5545-55.
- DE WEERD, N. A., SAMARAJIWA, S. A. & HERTZOG, P. J. 2007. Type I interferon receptors: biochemistry and biological functions. *J Biol Chem*, 282, 20053-7.
- DEGUCHI, T., SHIKANO, T., KASUYA, H., NAWA, A., FUJIWARA, S., TAKEDA, S., GEWEN, T., SAHIN, T. T., YAMADA, S., KANZAKI, A., YAMAMURA, K., FUJII, T., SUGIMOTO, H., NOMOTO, S., FUKUDA, S., NISHIKAWA, Y., KODERA, Y. & NAKAO, A. 2012. Combination of the tumor angiogenesis inhibitor bevacizumab and intratumoral oncolytic herpes virus injections as a treatment strategy for human gastric cancers. *Hepatogastroenterology*, 59, 1844-50.
- DETTA, A., HARLAND, J., HANIF, I., BROWN, S. M. & CRUICKSHANK, G. 2003. Proliferative activity and in vitro replication of HSV1716 in human metastatic brain tumours. *J Gene Med*, 5, 681-9.
- DEVARAJAN, E., SAHIN, A. A., CHEN, J. S., KRISHNAMURTHY, R. R., AGGARWAL, N., BRUN, A. M., SAPINO, A., ZHANG, F., SHARMA, D., YANG, X. H., TORA, A. D. & MEHTA, K. 2002. Down-regulation of caspase 3 in breast cancer: a possible mechanism for chemoresistance. *Oncogene*, 21, 8843-51.
- EGORIN, M. J., SIGMAN, L. M., VAN ECHO, D. A., FORREST, A., WHITACRE, M. Y. & AISNER, J. 1987. Phase I clinical and pharmacokinetic study of hexamethylene bisacetamide (NSC 95580) administered as a five-day continuous infusion. *Cancer Res*, 47, 617-23.
- EISENBERG, D. P., ADUSUMILLI, P. S., HENDERSHOTT, K. J., YU, Z., MULLERAD, M., CHAN, M. K., CHOU, T. C. & FONG, Y. 2005. 5-fluorouracil and gemcitabine potentiate the efficacy of oncolytic herpes viral gene therapy in the treatment of pancreatic cancer. *J Gastrointest Surg*, 9, 1068-77; discussion 1077-9.
- EISENBERG, D. P., CARPENTER, S. G., ADUSUMILLI, P. S., CHAN, M. K., HENDERSHOTT, K. J., YU, Z. & FONG, Y. 2010. Hyperthermia potentiates oncolytic herpes viral killing of pancreatic cancer through a heat shock protein pathway. *Surgery*, 148, 325-34.
- ENGELMAN, J. A. 2009. Targeting PI3K signalling in cancer: opportunities, challenges and limitations. *Nat Rev Cancer*, 9, 550-62.
- ESAKI, S., GOSHIMA, F., KIMURA, H., MURAKAMI, S. & NISHIYAMA, Y. 2013. Enhanced antitumoral activity of oncolytic herpes simplex virus with gemcitabine using colorectal tumor models. *Int J Cancer*, 132, 1592-601.
- ESHUN, F. K., CURRIER, M. A., GILLESPIE, R. A., FITZPATRICK, J. L., BAIRD, W. H. & CRIPE, T. P. 2010. VEGF blockade decreases the tumor uptake of systemic oncolytic herpes virus but enhances therapeutic efficacy when given after virotherapy. *Gene Ther*, 17, 922-9.
- FENWICK, M. L. & WALKER, M. J. 1978. Suppression of the synthesis of cellular macromolecules by herpes simplex virus. *J Gen Virol*, 41, 37-51.
- FOLLOWS, G. A., TAGOH, H., RICHARDS, S. J., MELNIK, S., DICKINSON, H., DE WYNTER, E., LEFEVRE, P., MORGAN, G. J. & BONIFER, C. 2005. c-FMS chromatin structure and expression in normal and leukaemic myelopoiesis. *Oncogene*, 24, 3643-51.
- FU, X., TAO, L., RIVERA, A. & ZHANG, X. 2011. Rapamycin enhances the activity of oncolytic herpes simplex virus against tumor cells that are resistant to virus replication. *Int J Cancer*, 129, 1503-10.

- FULCI, G., BREYMANN, L., GIANNI, D., KUROZOMI, K., RHEE, S. S., YU, J., KAUR, B., LOUIS, D. N., WEISSLEDER, R., CALIGIURI, M. A. & CHIOCCA, E. A. 2006. Cyclophosphamide enhances glioma virotherapy by inhibiting innate immune responses. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 103, 12873-8.
- FULDA, S. 2010. Evasion of apoptosis as a cellular stress response in cancer. Int J Cell Biol, 2010, 370835.
- GEEVARGHESE, S. K., GELLER, D. A., DE HAAN, H. A., HORER, M., KNOLL, A. E., MESCHEDER, A., NEMUNAITIS, J., REID, T. R., SZE, D. Y., TANABE, K. K. & TAWFIK, H. 2010. Phase I/II study of oncolytic herpes simplex virus NV1020 in patients with extensively pretreated refractory colorectal cancer metastatic to the liver. *Hum Gene Ther*, 21, 1119-28.
- GRUNEWALD, K., DESAI, P., WINKLER, D. C., HEYMANN, J. B., BELNAP, D. M., BAUMEISTER, W. & STEVEN, A. C. 2003. Three-dimensional structure of herpes simplex virus from cryo-electron tomography. *Science*, 302, 1396-8.
- GUTERMANN, A., MAYER, E., VON DEHN-ROTHFELSER, K., BREIDENSTEIN, C., WEBER, M., MUENCH, M., GUNGOR, D., SUEHNEL, J., MOEBIUS, U. & LECHMANN, M. 2006. Efficacy of oncolytic herpesvirus NV1020 can be enhanced by combination with chemotherapeutics in colon carcinoma cells. *Hum Gene Ther*, 17, 1241-53.
- HADJIPANAYIS, C. G., FELLOWS-MAYLE, W. & DELUCA, N. A. 2008. Therapeutic efficacy of a herpes simplex virus with radiation or temozolomide for intracranial glioblastoma after convection-enhanced delivery. *Mol Ther*, 16, 1783-8.
- HANAHAN, D. & WEINBERG, R. A. 2011. Hallmarks of cancer: the next generation. *Cell*, 144, 646-74.
- HARLAND, J., DUNN, P., CAMERON, E., CONNER, J. & BROWN, S. M. 2003. The herpes simplex virus (HSV) protein ICP34.5 is a virion component that forms a DNA-binding complex with proliferating cell nuclear antigen and HSV replication proteins. *J Neurovirol*, 9, 477-88.
- HARRINGTON, K. J., HINGORANI, M., TANAY, M. A., HICKEY, J., BHIDE, S. A., CLARKE, P. M., RENOUF, L. C., THWAY, K., SIBTAIN, A., MCNEISH, I. A., NEWBOLD, K. L., GOLDSWEIG, H., COFFIN, R. & NUTTING, C. M. 2010.
  Phase I/II study of oncolytic HSV GM-CSF in combination with radiotherapy and cisplatin in untreated stage III/IV squamous cell cancer of the head and neck. *Clin Cancer Res*, 16, 4005-15.
- HARROW, S., PAPANASTASSIOU, V., HARLAND, J., MABBS, R., PETTY, R., FRASER, M., HADLEY, D., PATTERSON, J., BROWN, S. M. & RAMPLING, R. 2004.
  HSV1716 injection into the brain adjacent to tumour following surgical resection of high-grade glioma: safety data and long-term survival. *Gene Ther*, 11, 1648-58.
- HICKLIN, D. J. & ELLIS, L. M. 2005. Role of the vascular endothelial growth factor pathway in tumor growth and angiogenesis. *J Clin Oncol*, 23, 1011-27.
- HOGUE, I. B., SCHERER, J. & ENQUIST, L. W. 2016. Exocytosis of Alphaherpesvirus Virions, Light Particles, and Glycoproteins Uses Constitutive Secretory Mechanisms. *MBio*, 7.
- HU, J. C., COFFIN, R. S., DAVIS, C. J., GRAHAM, N. J., GROVES, N., GUEST, P. J., HARRINGTON, K. J., JAMES, N. D., LOVE, C. A., MCNEISH, I., MEDLEY, L. C., MICHAEL, A., NUTTING, C. M., PANDHA, H. S., SHORROCK, C. A., SIMPSON, J., STEINER, J., STEVEN, N. M., WRIGHT, D. & COOMBES, R. C. 2006. A phase I study of OncoVEXGM-CSF, a second-generation oncolytic

herpes simplex virus expressing granulocyte macrophage colonystimulating factor. *Clin Cancer Res*, 12, 6737-47.

- HUNTER, W. D., MARTUZA, R. L., FEIGENBAUM, F., TODO, T., MINETA, T., YAZAKI, T., TODA, M., NEWSOME, J. T., PLATENBERG, R. C., MANZ, H. J. & RABKIN, S. D. 1999. Attenuated, replication-competent herpes simplex virus type 1 mutant G207: safety evaluation of intracerebral injection in nonhuman primates. J Virol, 73, 6319-26.
- IKEDA, K., WAKIMOTO, H., ICHIKAWA, T., JHUNG, S., HOCHBERG, F. H., LOUIS, D. N. & CHIOCCA, E. A. 2000. Complement depletion facilitates the infection of multiple brain tumors by an intravascular, replicationconditional herpes simplex virus mutant. J Virol, 74, 4765-75.
- JANEWAY, C. A., JR. 1989. Approaching the asymptote? Evolution and revolution in immunology. *Cold Spring Harb Symp Quant Biol*, 54 Pt 1, 1-13.
- JHA, B. K., DONG, B., NGUYEN, C. T., POLYAKOVA, I. & SILVERMAN, R. H. 2013. Suppression of antiviral innate immunity by sunitinib enhances oncolytic virotherapy. *Mol Ther*, 21, 1749-57.
- JHA, B. K., POLYAKOVA, I., KESSLER, P., DONG, B., DICKERMAN, B., SEN, G. C. & SILVERMAN, R. H. 2011. Inhibition of RNase L and RNA-dependent protein kinase (PKR) by sunitinib impairs antiviral innate immunity. J Biol Chem, 286, 26319-26.
- JIANG, Q., WEISS, J. M., BACK, T., CHAN, T., ORTALDO, J. R., GUICHARD, S. & WILTROUT, R. H. 2011. mTOR kinase inhibitor AZD8055 enhances the immunotherapeutic activity of an agonist CD40 antibody in cancer treatment. *Cancer Res*, 71, 4074-84.
- JING, X., CERVENY, M., YANG, K. & HE, B. 2004. Replication of herpes simplex virus 1 depends on the gamma 134.5 functions that facilitate virus response to interferon and egress in the different stages of productive infection. *J Virol*, 78, 7653-66.
- JUGOVIC, P., HILL, A. M., TOMAZIN, R., PLOEGH, H. & JOHNSON, D. C. 1998. Inhibition of major histocompatibility complex class I antigen presentation in pig and primate cells by herpes simplex virus type 1 and 2 ICP47. J Virol, 72, 5076-84.
- KALAMVOKI, M. & DESCHAMPS, T. 2016. Extracellular vesicles during Herpes Simplex Virus type 1 infection: an inquire. *Virol J*, 13, 63.
- KAMBARA, H., OKANO, H., CHIOCCA, E. A. & SAEKI, Y. 2005a. An oncolytic HSV-1 mutant expressing ICP34.5 under control of a nestin promoter increases survival of animals even when symptomatic from a brain tumor. *Cancer Res*, 65, 2832-9.
- KAMBARA, H., SAEKI, Y. & CHIOCCA, E. A. 2005b. Cyclophosphamide allows for in vivo dose reduction of a potent oncolytic virus. *Cancer Res*, 65, 11255-8.
- KANAI, R., RABKIN, S. D., YIP, S., SGUBIN, D., ZAUPA, C. M., HIROSE, Y., LOUIS, D. N., WAKIMOTO, H. & MARTUZA, R. L. 2012. Oncolytic virus-mediated manipulation of DNA damage responses: synergy with chemotherapy in killing glioblastoma stem cells. J Natl Cancer Inst, 104, 42-55.
- KASAI, K., NAKASHIMA, H., LIU, F., KERR, S., WANG, J., PHELPS, M., POTTER, P.
   M., GOINS, W. B., FERNANDEZ, S. A. & CHIOCCA, E. A. 2013. Toxicology and Biodistribution Studies for MGH2.1, an Oncolytic Virus that Expresses Two Prodrug-activating Genes, in Combination with Prodrugs. *Mol Ther Nucleic Acids*, 2, e113.
- KAUFMAN, H. L. & BINES, S. D. 2010. OPTIM trial: a Phase III trial of an oncolytic herpes virus encoding GM-CSF for unresectable stage III or IV melanoma. *Future Oncol*, 6, 941-9.

- KAUFMAN, H. L., KIM, D. W., DERAFFELE, G., MITCHAM, J., COFFIN, R. S. & KIM-SCHULZE, S. 2010. Local and distant immunity induced by intralesional vaccination with an oncolytic herpes virus encoding GM-CSF in patients with stage IIIc and IV melanoma. *Ann Surg Oncol*, 17, 718-30.
- KAWASAKI, T. & KAWAI, T. 2014. Toll-like receptor signaling pathways. Front Immunol, 5, 461.
- KELLY, B. J., FRAEFEL, C., CUNNINGHAM, A. L. & DIEFENBACH, R. J. 2009. Functional roles of the tegument proteins of herpes simplex virus type 1. *Virus Res*, 145, 173-86.
- KELLY, E. & RUSSELL, S. J. 2007. History of oncolytic viruses: genesis to genetic engineering. *Mol Ther*, 15, 651-9.
- KELLY, K. J., WONG, J. & FONG, Y. 2008. Herpes simplex virus NV1020 as a novel and promising therapy for hepatic malignancy. *Expert Opin Investig Drugs*, 17, 1105-13.
- KEMENY, N., BROWN, K., COVEY, A., KIM, T., BHARGAVA, A., BRODY, L.,
  GUILFOYLE, B., HAAG, N. P., KARRASCH, M., GLASSCHROEDER, B., KNOLL,
  A., GETRAJDMAN, G., KOWAL, K. J., JARNAGIN, W. R. & FONG, Y. 2006.
  Phase I, open-label, dose-escalating study of a genetically engineered
  herpes simplex virus, NV1020, in subjects with metastatic colorectal
  carcinoma to the liver. Hum Gene Ther, 17, 1214-24.
- KHANNA, P., BLAIS, N., GAUDREAU, P. O. & CORRALES-RODRIGUEZ, L. 2016. Immunotherapy Comes of Age in Lung Cancer. *Clin Lung Cancer*.
- KINZLER, K. W. & VOGELSTEIN, B. 1997. Cancer-susceptibility genes. Gatekeepers and caretakers. *Nature*, 386, 761, 763.
- KIPLING, D., WYNFORD-THOMAS, D., JONES, C. J., AKBAR, A., ASPINALL, R., BACCHETTI, S., BLASCO, M. A., BROCCOLI, D., DEPINHO, R. A., EDWARDS, D. R., EFFROS, R. B., HARLEY, C. B., LANSDORP, P. M., LINSKENS, M. H., PROWSE, K. R., NEWBOLD, R. F., OLOVNIKOV, A. M., PARKINSON, E. K., PAWELEC, G., PONTEN, J., SHALL, S., ZIJLMANS, M. & FARAGHER, R. G. 1999. Telomere-dependent senescence. *Nat Biotechnol*, 17, 313-4.
- KITAZONO, M., CHUMAN, Y., AIKOU, T. & FOJO, T. 2002. Adenovirus HSV-TK construct with thyroid-specific promoter: enhancement of activity and specificity with histone deacetylase inhibitors and agents modulating the camp pathway. *Int J Cancer*, 99, 453-9.
- KOHLHAPP, F. J. & KAUFMAN, H. L. 2016. Molecular Pathways: Mechanism of Action for Talimogene Laherparepvec, a New Oncolytic Virus Immunotherapy. *Clin Cancer Res*, 22, 1048-54.
- KONO, H. & ROCK, K. L. 2008. How dying cells alert the immune system to danger. *Nat Rev Immunol*, 8, 279-89.
- KOTENKO, S. V., GALLAGHER, G., BAURIN, V. V., LEWIS-ANTES, A., SHEN, M., SHAH, N. K., LANGER, J. A., SHEIKH, F., DICKENSHEETS, H. & DONNELLY, R. P. 2003. IFN-lambdas mediate antiviral protection through a distinct class II cytokine receptor complex. *Nat Immunol*, 4, 69-77.
- KOTTKE, T., HALL, G., PULIDO, J., DIAZ, R. M., THOMPSON, J., CHONG, H., SELBY, P., COFFEY, M., PANDHA, H., CHESTER, J., MELCHER, A., HARRINGTON, K. & VILE, R. 2010. Antiangiogenic cancer therapy combined with oncolytic virotherapy leads to regression of established tumors in mice. J Clin Invest, 120, 1551-60.
- KREPELA, E., DANKOVA, P., MORAVCIKOVA, E., KREPELOVA, A., PROCHAZKA, J., CERMAK, J., SCHUTZNER, J., ZATLOUKAL, P. & BENKOVA, K. 2009.
   Increased expression of inhibitor of apoptosis proteins, survivin and XIAP, in non-small cell lung carcinoma. *Int J Oncol*, 35, 1449-62.

- KRYSKO, D. V., GARG, A. D., KACZMAREK, A., KRYSKO, O., AGOSTINIS, P. & VANDENABEELE, P. 2012. Immunogenic cell death and DAMPs in cancer therapy. *Nat Rev Cancer*, 12, 860-75.
- KUDCHODKAR, S. B., YU, Y., MAGUIRE, T. G. & ALWINE, J. C. 2004. Human cytomegalovirus infection induces rapamycin-insensitive phosphorylation of downstream effectors of mTOR kinase. *J Virol*, 78, 11030-9.
- KULU, Y., KAWASAKI, H., DONAHUE, J. M., KASUYA, H., CUSACK, J. C., CHOI, E.
   W., KURUPPU, D. K., FUCHS, B. C. & TANABE, K. K. 2013. Concurrent chemotherapy inhibits herpes simplex virus-1 replication and oncolysis. *Cancer Gene Ther*, 20, 133-40.
- KUNISAKI, R., IKAWA, S., MAEDA, T., NAKAZAKI, Y., KURITA, R., HARATA, M., SHUTOH, Y., BAI, Y. S., SODA, Y., TANABE, T., DOHI, T., KATO, R., IKAWA, Y., ASANO, S. & TANI, K. 2006. p51/p63, a novel p53 homologue, potentiates p53 activity and is a human cancer gene therapy candidate. *J Gene Med*, 8, 1121-30.
- LANGELIER, Y., BERGERON, S., CHABAUD, S., LIPPENS, J., GUILBAULT, C., SASSEVILLE, A. M., DENIS, S., MOSSER, D. D. & MASSIE, B. 2002. The R1 subunit of herpes simplex virus ribonucleotide reductase protects cells against apoptosis at, or upstream of, caspase-8 activation. *J Gen Virol*, 83, 2779-89.
- LEHRMANN, H., PRITCHARD, L. L. & HAREL-BELLAN, A. 2002. Histone acetyltransferases and deacetylases in the control of cell proliferation and differentiation. *Adv Cancer Res*, 86, 41-65.
- LEIB, D. A., HARRISON, T. E., LASLO, K. M., MACHALEK, M. A., MOORMAN, N. J. & VIRGIN, H. W. 1999. Interferons regulate the phenotype of wild-type and mutant herpes simplex viruses in vivo. *J Exp Med*, 189, 663-72.
- LEOPARDI, R., VAN SANT, C. & ROIZMAN, B. 1997. The herpes simplex virus 1 protein kinase US3 is required for protection from apoptosis induced by the virus. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 94, 7891-6.
- LETAI, A. G. 2008. Diagnosing and exploiting cancer's addiction to blocks in apoptosis. *Nat Rev Cancer*, 8, 121-32.
- LI, J., ZENG, W., HUANG, Y., ZHANG, Q., HU, P., RABKIN, S. D. & LIU, R. 2012. Treatment of breast cancer stem cells with oncolytic herpes simplex virus. *Cancer Gene Ther*, 19, 707-14.
- LIN, S. F., GAO, S. P., PRICE, D. L., LI, S., CHOU, T. C., SINGH, P., HUANG, Y. Y., FONG, Y. & WONG, R. J. 2008. Synergy of a herpes oncolytic virus and paclitaxel for anaplastic thyroid cancer. *Clin Cancer Res*, 14, 1519-28.
- LIU, B. L., ROBINSON, M., HAN, Z. Q., BRANSTON, R. H., ENGLISH, C., REAY, P., MCGRATH, Y., THOMAS, S. K., THORNTON, M., BULLOCK, P., LOVE, C. A. & COFFIN, R. S. 2003. ICP34.5 deleted herpes simplex virus with enhanced oncolytic, immune stimulating, and anti-tumour properties. *Gene Ther*, 10, 292-303.
- LIU, Y. J. 2005. IPC: professional type 1 interferon-producing cells and plasmacytoid dendritic cell precursors. *Annu Rev Immunol*, 23, 275-306.
- LOU, E., KELLMAN, R. M. & SHILLITOE, E. J. 2002. Effect of herpes simplex virus type-1 on growth of oral cancer in an immunocompetent, orthotopic mouse model. *Oral Oncol*, 38, 349-56.
- LUSSIGNOL, M., QUEVAL, C., BERNET-CAMARD, M. F., COTTE-LAFFITTE, J., BEAU, I., CODOGNO, P. & ESCLATINE, A. 2013. The herpes simplex virus 1 Us11 protein inhibits autophagy through its interaction with the protein kinase PKR. J Virol, 87, 859-71.

- MACE, A. T., GANLY, I., SOUTAR, D. S. & BROWN, S. M. 2008. Potential for efficacy of the oncolytic Herpes simplex virus 1716 in patients with oral squamous cell carcinoma. *Head Neck*, 30, 1045-51.
- MACE, A. T., HARROW, S. J., GANLY, I. & BROWN, S. M. 2007. Cytotoxic effects of the oncolytic herpes simplex virus HSV1716 alone and in combination with cisplatin in head and neck squamous cell carcinoma. *Acta Otolaryngol*, 127, 880-7.
- MACKIE, R. M., STEWART, B. & BROWN, S. M. 2001. Intralesional injection of herpes simplex virus 1716 in metastatic melanoma. *Lancet*, 357, 525-6.
- MACLEAN, A. R., UL-FAREED, M., ROBERTSON, L., HARLAND, J. & BROWN, S. M. 1991. Herpes simplex virus type 1 deletion variants 1714 and 1716 pinpoint neurovirulence-related sequences in Glasgow strain 17+ between immediate early gene 1 and the 'a' sequence. *J Gen Virol*, 72 (Pt 3), 631-9.
- MACTAVISH, H., DIALLO, J. S., HUANG, B., STANFORD, M., LE BOEUF, F., DE SILVA, N., COX, J., SIMMONS, J. G., GUIMOND, T., FALLS, T., MCCART, J. A., ATKINS, H., BREITBACH, C., KIRN, D., THORNE, S. & BELL, J. C. 2010. Enhancement of vaccinia virus based oncolysis with histone deacetylase inhibitors. *PLoS One*, 5, e14462.
- MAHLLER, Y. Y., VAIKUNTH, S. S., CURRIER, M. A., MILLER, S. J., RIPBERGER, M. C., HSU, Y. H., MEHRIAN-SHAI, R., COLLINS, M. H., CROMBLEHOLME, T. M., RATNER, N. & CRIPE, T. P. 2007. Oncolytic HSV and erlotinib inhibit tumor growth and angiogenesis in a novel malignant peripheral nerve sheath tumor xenograft model. *Mol Ther*, 15, 279-86.
- MAI, A., MASSA, S., ROTILI, D., CERBARA, I., VALENTE, S., PEZZI, R., SIMEONI, S. & RAGNO, R. 2005. Histone deacetylation in epigenetics: an attractive target for anticancer therapy. *Med Res Rev*, 25, 261-309.
- MALHOTRA, S., KIM, T., ZAGER, J., BENNETT, J., EBRIGHT, M., D'ANGELICA, M. & FONG, Y. 2007. Use of an oncolytic virus secreting GM-CSF as combined oncolytic and immunotherapy for treatment of colorectal and hepatic adenocarcinomas. *Surgery*, 141, 520-9.
- MANNING, L. S., WHITAKER, D., MURCH, A. R., GARLEPP, M. J., DAVIS, M. R., MUSK, A. W. & ROBINSON, B. W. 1991. Establishment and characterization of five human malignant mesothelioma cell lines derived from pleural effusions. *Int J Cancer*, 47, 285-90.
- MARCELLO, T., GRAKOUI, A., BARBA-SPAETH, G., MACHLIN, E. S., KOTENKO, S. V., MACDONALD, M. R. & RICE, C. M. 2006. Interferons alpha and lambda inhibit hepatitis C virus replication with distinct signal transduction and gene regulation kinetics. *Gastroenterology*, 131, 1887-98.
- MARKERT, J. M., LIECHTY, P. G., WANG, W., GASTON, S., BRAZ, E., KARRASCH, M., NABORS, L. B., MARKIEWICZ, M., LAKEMAN, A. D., PALMER, C. A., PARKER, J. N., WHITLEY, R. J. & GILLESPIE, G. Y. 2009. Phase Ib trial of mutant herpes simplex virus G207 inoculated pre-and post-tumor resection for recurrent GBM. *Mol Ther*, 17, 199-207.
- MARKERT, J. M., MEDLOCK, M. D., RABKIN, S. D., GILLESPIE, G. Y., TODO, T., HUNTER, W. D., PALMER, C. A., FEIGENBAUM, F., TORNATORE, C., TUFARO, F. & MARTUZA, R. L. 2000. Conditionally replicating herpes simplex virus mutant, G207 for the treatment of malignant glioma: results of a phase I trial. *Gene Ther*, 7, 867-74.
- MARQUES, C. P., HU, S., SHENG, W., CHEERAN, M. C., COX, D. & LOKENSGARD, J. R. 2004. Interleukin-10 attenuates production of HSV-induced inflammatory mediators by human microglia. *Glia*, 47, 358-66.

- MARTINEZ-DELGADO, B., YANOWSKY, K., INGLADA-PEREZ, L., DE LA HOYA, M., CALDES, T., VEGA, A., BLANCO, A., MARTIN, T., GONZALEZ-SARMIENTO, R., BLASCO, M., ROBLEDO, M., URIOSTE, M., SONG, H., PHAROAH, P. & BENITEZ, J. 2012. Shorter telomere length is associated with increased ovarian cancer risk in both familial and sporadic cases. J Med Genet, 49, 341-4.
- MATZINGER, P. 2002. An innate sense of danger. Ann N Y Acad Sci, 961, 341-2.
- MCKIE, E. A., MACLEAN, A. R., LEWIS, A. D., CRUICKSHANK, G., RAMPLING, R., BARNETT, S. C., KENNEDY, P. G. & BROWN, S. M. 1996. Selective in vitro replication of herpes simplex virus type 1 (HSV-1) ICP34.5 null mutants in primary human CNS tumours--evaluation of a potentially effective clinical therapy. Br J Cancer, 74, 745-52.
- MECKES, D. G., JR. & RAAB-TRAUB, N. 2011. Microvesicles and viral infection. J Virol, 85, 12844-54.
- MELCHER, A., PARATO, K., ROONEY, C. M. & BELL, J. C. 2011. Thunder and lightning: immunotherapy and oncolytic viruses collide. *Mol Ther*, 19, 1008-16.
- MILLER, C. G. & FRASER, N. W. 2000. Role of the immune response during neuroattenuated herpes simplex virus-mediated tumor destruction in a murine intracranial melanoma model. *Cancer Res*, 60, 5714-22.
- MILLER, C. G. & FRASER, N. W. 2003. Requirement of an integrated immune response for successful neuroattenuated HSV-1 therapy in an intracranial metastatic melanoma model. *Mol Ther*, 7, 741-7.
- MINETA, T., RABKIN, S. D., YAZAKI, T., HUNTER, W. D. & MARTUZA, R. L. 1995. Attenuated multi-mutated herpes simplex virus-1 for the treatment of malignant gliomas. *Nat Med*, 1, 938-43.
- MULKERRIN, M. G. & WETZEL, R. 1989. pH dependence of the reversible and irreversible thermal denaturation of gamma interferons. *Biochemistry*, 28, 6556-61.
- MULLERAD, M., BOCHNER, B. H., ADUSUMILLI, P. S., BHARGAVA, A., KIKUCHI, E., HUI-NI, C., KATTAN, M. W., CHOU, T. C. & FONG, Y. 2005. Herpes simplex virus based gene therapy enhances the efficacy of mitomycin C for the treatment of human bladder transitional cell carcinoma. *J Urol*, 174, 741-6.
- NAGANO, S., PERENTES, J. Y., JAIN, R. K. & BOUCHER, Y. 2008. Cancer cell death enhances the penetration and efficacy of oncolytic herpes simplex virus in tumors. *Cancer Res*, 68, 3795-802.
- NAITO, S., OBAYASHI, S., SUMI, T., IWAI, S., NAKAZAWA, M., IKUTA, K. & YURA, Y. 2006. Enhancement of antitumor activity of herpes simplex virus gamma(1)34.5-deficient mutant for oral squamous cell carcinoma cells by hexamethylene bisacetamide. *Cancer Gene Ther*, 13, 780-91.
- NAKAGAWA, T., ZHU, H., MORISHIMA, N., LI, E., XU, J., YANKNER, B. A. & YUAN, J. 2000. Caspase-12 mediates endoplasmic-reticulum-specific apoptosis and cytotoxicity by amyloid-beta. *Nature*, 403, 98-103.
- NAKAMURA, H., MULLEN, J. T., CHANDRASEKHAR, S., PAWLIK, T. M., YOON, S. S. & TANABE, K. K. 2001. Multimodality therapy with a replicationconditional herpes simplex virus 1 mutant that expresses yeast cytosine deaminase for intratumoral conversion of 5-fluorocytosine to 5fluorouracil. *Cancer Res*, 61, 5447-52.
- NAKANO, K., TODO, T., ZHAO, G., YAMAGUCHI, K., KUROKI, S., COHEN, J. B., GLORIOSO, J. C. & TANAKA, M. 2005. Enhanced efficacy of conditionally replicating herpes simplex virus (G207) combined with 5-fluorouracil and

surgical resection in peritoneal cancer dissemination models. *J Gene Med*, 7, 638-48.

- NGUYEN, M. L. & BLAHO, J. A. 2007. Apoptosis during herpes simplex virus infection. *Adv Virus Res*, 69, 67-97.
- NGUYEN, M. L. & BLAHO, J. A. 2009. Cellular players in the herpes simplex virus dependent apoptosis balancing act. *Viruses*, 1, 965-78.
- NGUYEN, M. L., KRAFT, R. M., AUBERT, M., GOODWIN, E., DIMAIO, D. & BLAHO, J. A. 2007a. p53 and hTERT determine sensitivity to viral apoptosis. J Virol, 81, 12985-95.
- NGUYEN, M. L., KRAFT, R. M. & BLAHO, J. A. 2005. African green monkey kidney Vero cells require de novo protein synthesis for efficient herpes simplex virus 1-dependent apoptosis. *Virology*, 336, 274-90.
- NGUYEN, M. L., KRAFT, R. M. & BLAHO, J. A. 2007b. Susceptibility of cancer cells to herpes simplex virus-dependent apoptosis. *J Gen Virol*, 88, 1866-75.
- NGUYEN, T. L., ABDELBARY, H., ARGUELLO, M., BREITBACH, C., LEVEILLE, S., DIALLO, J. S., YASMEEN, A., BISMAR, T. A., KIRN, D., FALLS, T., SNOULTEN, V. E., VANDERHYDEN, B. C., WERIER, J., ATKINS, H., VAHA-KOSKELA, M. J., STOJDL, D. F., BELL, J. C. & HISCOTT, J. 2008. Chemical targeting of the innate antiviral response by histone deacetylase inhibitors renders refractory cancers sensitive to viral oncolysis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* U S A, 105, 14981-6.
- NOLTE-'T HOEN, E., CREMER, T., GALLO, R. C. & MARGOLIS, L. B. 2016. Extracellular vesicles and viruses: Are they close relatives? *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 113, 9155-61.
- NOYCE, R. S., TAYLOR, K., CIECHONSKA, M., COLLINS, S. E., DUNCAN, R. & MOSSMAN, K. L. 2011. Membrane perturbation elicits an IRF3-dependent, interferon-independent antiviral response. *J Virol*, 85, 10926-31.
- OCKERT, D., SCHMITZ, M., HAMPL, M. & RIEBER, E. P. 1999. Advances in cancer immunotherapy. *Immunol Today*, 20, 63-5.
- ORVEDAHL, A., ALEXANDER, D., TALLOCZY, Z., SUN, Q., WEI, Y., ZHANG, W., BURNS, D., LEIB, D. A. & LEVINE, B. 2007. HSV-1 ICP34.5 confers neurovirulence by targeting the Beclin 1 autophagy protein. *Cell Host Microbe*, 1, 23-35.
- PAPANASTASSIOU, V., RAMPLING, R., FRASER, M., PETTY, R., HADLEY, D., NICOLL, J., HARLAND, J., MABBS, R. & BROWN, M. 2002. The potential for efficacy of the modified (ICP 34.5(-)) herpes simplex virus HSV1716 following intratumoural injection into human malignant glioma: a proof of principle study. *Gene Ther*, 9, 398-406.
- PARDOLL, D. M. 2012. The blockade of immune checkpoints in cancer immunotherapy. *Nat Rev Cancer*, 12, 252-64.
- PARKER, J. N., MELETH, S., HUGHES, K. B., GILLESPIE, G. Y., WHITLEY, R. J. & MARKERT, J. M. 2005. Enhanced inhibition of syngeneic murine tumors by combinatorial therapy with genetically engineered HSV-1 expressing CCL2 and IL-12. *Cancer Gene Ther*, 12, 359-68.
- PASSER, B. J., CASTELO-BRANCO, P., BUHRMAN, J. S., VARGHESE, S., RABKIN, S. D. & MARTUZA, R. L. 2009. Oncolytic herpes simplex virus vectors and taxanes synergize to promote killing of prostate cancer cells. *Cancer Gene Ther*, 16, 551-60.
- PASSER, B. J., CHEEMA, T., WU, S., WU, C. L., RABKIN, S. D. & MARTUZA, R. L. 2013. Combination of vinblastine and oncolytic herpes simplex virus

vector expressing IL-12 therapy increases antitumor and antiangiogenic effects in prostate cancer models. *Cancer Gene Ther*, 20, 17-24.

- PASSER, B. J., CHEEMA, T., ZHOU, B., WAKIMOTO, H., ZAUPA, C., RAZMJOO, M., SARTE, J., WU, S., WU, C. L., NOAH, J. W., LI, Q., BUOLAMWINI, J. K., YEN, Y., RABKIN, S. D. & MARTUZA, R. L. 2010. Identification of the ENT1 antagonists dipyridamole and dilazep as amplifiers of oncolytic herpes simplex virus-1 replication. *Cancer Res*, 70, 3890-5.
- PESTKA, S., KRAUSE, C. D. & WALTER, M. R. 2004. Interferons, interferon-like cytokines, and their receptors. *Immunol Rev*, 202, 8-32.
- PETROWSKY, H., ROBERTS, G. D., KOOBY, D. A., BURT, B. M., BENNETT, J. J., DELMAN, K. A., STANZIALE, S. F., DELOHERY, T. M., TONG, W. P., FEDEROFF, H. J. & FONG, Y. 2001. Functional interaction between fluorodeoxyuridine-induced cellular alterations and replication of a ribonucleotide reductase-negative herpes simplex virus. J Virol, 75, 7050-8.
- POL, J., KROEMER, G. & GALLUZZI, L. 2016. First oncolytic virus approved for melanoma immunotherapy. *Oncoimmunology*, 5, e1115641.
- PRENDERGAST, G. C. 2008. Immune escape as a fundamental trait of cancer: focus on IDO. *Oncogene*, 27, 3889-900.
- PRESTWICH, R., VILE, R. & MELCHER, A. 2008. Cancer immunotherapy. N Engl J Med, 359, 1072; author reply 1073.
- PUZANOV, I., MILHEM, M. M., MINOR, D., HAMID, O., LI, A., CHEN, L., CHASTAIN, M., GORSKI, K. S., ANDERSON, A., CHOU, J., KAUFMAN, H. L. & ANDTBACKA, R. H. 2016. Talimogene Laherparepvec in Combination With Ipilimumab in Previously Untreated, Unresectable Stage IIIB-IV Melanoma. J Clin Oncol, 34, 2619-26.
- RAMPLING, R., CRUICKSHANK, G., PAPANASTASSIOU, V., NICOLL, J., HADLEY, D., BRENNAN, D., PETTY, R., MACLEAN, A., HARLAND, J., MCKIE, E., MABBS, R. & BROWN, M. 2000. Toxicity evaluation of replication-competent herpes simplex virus (ICP 34.5 null mutant 1716) in patients with recurrent malignant glioma. *Gene Ther*, 7, 859-66.
- RANDALL, R. E. & GOODBOURN, S. 2008. Interferons and viruses: an interplay between induction, signalling, antiviral responses and virus countermeasures. *J Gen Virol*, 89, 1-47.
- RATH, H., TLSTY, T. & SCHIMKE, R. T. 1984. Rapid emergence of methotrexate resistance in cultured mouse cells. *Cancer Res*, 44, 3303-6.
- READ, G. S., KARR, B. M. & KNIGHT, K. 1993. Isolation of a herpes simplex virus type 1 mutant with a deletion in the virion host shutoff gene and identification of multiple forms of the vhs (UL41) polypeptide. *J Virol*, 67, 7149-60.
- ROIZMAN, B. 1979a. The organization of the herpes simplex virus genomes. Annu *Rev Genet*, 13, 25-57.
- ROIZMAN, B. 1979b. The structure and isomerization of herpes simplex virus genomes. *Cell*, 16, 481-94.
- ROIZMAN, B. 1996. The function of herpes simplex virus genes: a primer for genetic engineering of novel vectors. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 93, 11307-12.
- ROULSTONE, V., PEDERSEN, M., KYULA, J., MANSFIELD, D., KHAN, A. A., MCENTEE, G., WILKINSON, M., KARAPANAGIOTOU, E., COFFEY, M., MARAIS, R., JEBAR, A., ERRINGTON-MAIS, F., MELCHER, A., VILE, R., PANDHA, H., MCLAUGHLIN, M. & HARRINGTON, K. J. 2015. BRAF- and MEK-Targeted Small Molecule Inhibitors Exert Enhanced Antimelanoma

Effects in Combination With Oncolytic Reovirus Through ER Stress. *Mol Ther*, 23, 931-42.

- SAGAWA, T., YAMADA, Y., TAKAHASHI, M., SATO, Y., KOBUNE, M., TAKIMOTO,
   R., FUKAURA, J., IYAMA, S., SATO, T., MIYANISHI, K., MATSUNAGA, T.,
   TAKAYAMA, T., KATO, J., SASAKI, K., HAMADA, H. & NIITSU, Y. 2008.
   Treatment of hepatocellular carcinoma by AdAFPep/rep, AdAFPep/p53,
   and 5-fluorouracil in mice. *Hepatology*, 48, 828-40.
- SANFILIPPO, C. M. & BLAHO, J. A. 2006. ICPO gene expression is a herpes simplex virus type 1 apoptotic trigger. *J Virol*, 80, 6810-21.
- SCHNEIDER, W. M., CHEVILLOTTE, M. D. & RICE, C. M. 2014. Interferonstimulated genes: a complex web of host defenses. *Annu Rev Immunol*, 32, 513-45.
- SELIGER, B., RUIZ-CABELLO, F. & GARRIDO, F. 2008. IFN inducibility of major histocompatibility antigens in tumors. *Adv Cancer Res*, 101, 249-76.
- SHEPPARD, P., KINDSVOGEL, W., XU, W., HENDERSON, K., SCHLUTSMEYER, S., WHITMORE, T. E., KUESTNER, R., GARRIGUES, U., BIRKS, C., RORABACK, J., OSTRANDER, C., DONG, D., SHIN, J., PRESNELL, S., FOX, B., HALDEMAN, B., COOPER, E., TAFT, D., GILBERT, T., GRANT, F. J., TACKETT, M., KRIVAN, W., MCKNIGHT, G., CLEGG, C., FOSTER, D. & KLUCHER, K. M. 2003. IL-28, IL-29 and their class II cytokine receptor IL-28R. Nat Immunol, 4, 63-8.
- SHERIDAN, C. 2013. Amgen announces oncolytic virus shrinks tumors. *Nat Biotechnol*, 31, 471-2.
- SHERR, C. J. 1990. Regulation of mononuclear phagocyte proliferation by colonystimulating factor-1. *Int J Cell Cloning*, 8 Suppl 1, 46-60; discussion 60-2.
- SIMPSON, G. R., HAN, Z., LIU, B., WANG, Y., CAMPBELL, G. & COFFIN, R. S. 2006. Combination of a fusogenic glycoprotein, prodrug activation, and oncolytic herpes simplex virus for enhanced local tumor control. *Cancer Res*, 66, 4835-42.
- SIMPSON, G. R., HORVATH, A., ANNELS, N. E., PENCAVEL, T., METCALF, S., SETH, R., PESCHARD, P., PRICE, T., COFFIN, R. S., MOSTAFID, H., MELCHER, A. A., HARRINGTON, K. J. & PANDHA, H. S. 2012. Combination of a fusogenic glycoprotein, pro-drug activation and oncolytic HSV as an intravesical therapy for superficial bladder cancer. *Br J Cancer*, 106, 496-507.
- SIMPSON, S. A., MANCHAK, M. D., HAGER, E. J., KRUMMENACHER, C., WHITBECK, J. C., LEVIN, M. J., FREED, C. R., WILCOX, C. L., COHEN, G. H., EISENBERG, R. J. & PIZER, L. I. 2005. Nectin-1/HveC Mediates herpes simplex virus type 1 entry into primary human sensory neurons and fibroblasts. J Neurovirol, 11, 208-18.
- SMITH, K. D., MEZHIR, J. J., BICKENBACH, K., VEERAPONG, J., CHARRON, J., POSNER, M. C., ROIZMAN, B. & WEICHSELBAUM, R. R. 2006. Activated MEK suppresses activation of PKR and enables efficient replication and in vivo oncolysis by Deltagamma(1)34.5 mutants of herpes simplex virus 1. J Virol, 80, 1110-20.
- SORENSEN, A., MAIRS, R. J., BRAIDWOOD, L., JOYCE, C., CONNER, J., PIMLOTT, S., BROWN, M. & BOYD, M. 2012. In vivo evaluation of a cancer therapy strategy combining HSV1716-mediated oncolysis with gene transfer and targeted radiotherapy. J Nucl Med, 53, 647-54.
- SPEIDEL, D. 2015. The role of DNA damage responses in p53 biology. Arch Toxicol, 89, 501-17.

- STILES, B. M., BHARGAVA, A., ADUSUMILLI, P. S., STANZIALE, S. F., KIM, T. H., RUSCH, V. W. & FONG, Y. 2003. The replication-competent oncolytic herpes simplex mutant virus NV1066 is effective in the treatment of esophageal cancer. Surgery, 134, 357-64.
- STORCHOVA, Z. & PELLMAN, D. 2004. From polyploidy to aneuploidy, genome instability and cancer. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol*, 5, 45-54.
- SU, C., ZHAN, G. & ZHENG, C. 2016. Evasion of host antiviral innate immunity by HSV-1, an update. *Virol J*, 13, 38.
- SUDARSANAM, S. & JOHNSON, D. E. 2010. Functional consequences of mTOR inhibition. *Curr Opin Drug Discov Devel*, 13, 31-40.
- SZE, D. Y., IAGARU, A. H., GAMBHIR, S. S., DE HAAN, H. A. & REID, T. R. 2012. Response to intra-arterial oncolytic virotherapy with the herpes virus NV1020 evaluated by [18F]fluorodeoxyglucose positron emission tomography and computed tomography. *Hum Gene Ther*, 23, 91-7.
- SZILAGYI, J. F. & CUNNINGHAM, C. 1991. Identification and characterization of a novel non-infectious herpes simplex virus-related particle. J Gen Virol, 72 ( Pt 3), 661-8.
- TAKASU, A., MASUI, A., HAMADA, M., IMAI, T., IWAI, S. & YURA, Y. 2016. Immunogenic cell death by oncolytic herpes simplex virus type 1 in squamous cell carcinoma cells. *Cancer Gene Ther*, 23, 107-13.
- TANG, D., KANG, R., COYNE, C. B., ZEH, H. J. & LOTZE, M. T. 2012. PAMPs and DAMPs: signal 0s that spur autophagy and immunity. *Immunol Rev*, 249, 158-75.
- TENG, M. W., KHANNA, R. & SMYTH, M. J. 2016. Checkpoint Immunotherapy: Picking a Winner. *Cancer Discov*, 6, 818-20.
- TERADA, K., WAKIMOTO, H., TYMINSKI, E., CHIOCCA, E. A. & SAEKI, Y. 2006. Development of a rapid method to generate multiple oncolytic HSV vectors and their in vivo evaluation using syngeneic mouse tumor models. *Gene Ther*, 13, 705-14.
- THOMAS, D. L. & FRASER, N. W. 2003. HSV-1 therapy of primary tumors reduces the number of metastases in an immune-competent model of metastatic breast cancer. *Mol Ther*, 8, 543-51.
- TODA, M., MARTUZA, R. L., KOJIMA, H. & RABKIN, S. D. 1998. In situ cancer vaccination: an IL-12 defective vector/replication-competent herpes simplex virus combination induces local and systemic antitumor activity. *J Immunol*, 160, 4457-64.
- TODO, T. 2012. Active immunotherapy: oncolytic virus therapy using HSV-1. Adv Exp Med Biol, 746, 178-86.
- TODO, T., MARTUZA, R. L., DALLMAN, M. J. & RABKIN, S. D. 2001. In situ expression of soluble B7-1 in the context of oncolytic herpes simplex virus induces potent antitumor immunity. *Cancer Res*, 61, 153-61.
- TODO, T., RABKIN, S. D. & MARTUZA, R. L. 2000. Evaluation of ganciclovirmediated enhancement of the antitumoral effect in oncolytic, multimutated herpes simplex virus type 1 (G207) therapy of brain tumors. *Cancer Gene Ther*, 7, 939-46.
- TOPALIAN, S. L., HODI, F. S., BRAHMER, J. R., GETTINGER, S. N., SMITH, D. C., MCDERMOTT, D. F., POWDERLY, J. D., CARVAJAL, R. D., SOSMAN, J. A., ATKINS, M. B., LEMING, P. D., SPIGEL, D. R., ANTONIA, S. J., HORN, L., DRAKE, C. G., PARDOLL, D. M., CHEN, L., SHARFMAN, W. H., ANDERS, R.
  A., TAUBE, J. M., MCMILLER, T. L., XU, H., KORMAN, A. J., JURE-KUNKEL, M., AGRAWAL, S., MCDONALD, D., KOLLIA, G. D., GUPTA, A., WIGGINTON,

J. M. & SZNOL, M. 2012. Safety, activity, and immune correlates of anti-PD-1 antibody in cancer. *N Engl J Med*, 366, 2443-54.

- TOYOIZUMI, T., MICK, R., ABBAS, A. E., KANG, E. H., KAISER, L. R. & MOLNAR-KIMBER, K. L. 1999. Combined therapy with chemotherapeutic agents and herpes simplex virus type 1 ICP34.5 mutant (HSV-1716) in human nonsmall cell lung cancer. *Hum Gene Ther*, 10, 3013-29.
- TYMINSKI, E., LEROY, S., TERADA, K., FINKELSTEIN, D. M., HYATT, J. L., DANKS, M. K., POTTER, P. M., SAEKI, Y. & CHIOCCA, E. A. 2005. Brain tumor oncolysis with replication-conditional herpes simplex virus type 1 expressing the prodrug-activating genes, CYP2B1 and secreted human intestinal carboxylesterase, in combination with cyclophosphamide and irinotecan. *Cancer Res*, 65, 6850-7.
- UZE, G., SCHREIBER, G., PIEHLER, J. & PELLEGRINI, S. 2007. The receptor of the type I interferon family. *Curr Top Microbiol Immunol*, 316, 71-95.
- VALYI-NAGY, T., FAREED, M. U., O'KEEFE, J. S., GESSER, R. M., MACLEAN, A. R., BROWN, S. M., SPIVACK, J. G. & FRASER, N. W. 1994. The herpes simplex virus type 1 strain 17+ gamma 34.5 deletion mutant 1716 is avirulent in SCID mice. J Gen Virol, 75 (Pt 8), 2059-63.
- VANDER HEIDEN, M. G., CANTLEY, L. C. & THOMPSON, C. B. 2009. Understanding the Warburg effect: the metabolic requirements of cell proliferation. *Science*, 324, 1029-33.
- VARGHESE, S. & RABKIN, S. D. 2002. Oncolytic herpes simplex virus vectors for cancer virotherapy. *Cancer Gene Ther*, 9, 967-78.
- VARGHESE, S., RABKIN, S. D., LIU, R., NIELSEN, P. G., IPE, T. & MARTUZA, R. L. 2006. Enhanced therapeutic efficacy of IL-12, but not GM-CSF, expressing oncolytic herpes simplex virus for transgenic mouse derived prostate cancers. *Cancer Gene Ther*, 13, 253-65.
- VOGELSTEIN, B., PAPADOPOULOS, N., VELCULESCU, V. E., ZHOU, S., DIAZ, L. A., JR. & KINZLER, K. W. 2013. Cancer genome landscapes. *Science*, 339, 1546-58.
- WARBURG, O. 1956. On respiratory impairment in cancer cells. *Science*, 124, 269-70.
- WATANABE, I., KASUYA, H., NOMURA, N., SHIKANO, T., SHIROTA, T., KANAZUMI, N., TAKEDA, S., NOMOTO, S., SUGIMOTO, H. & NAKAO, A. 2008. Effects of tumor selective replication-competent herpes viruses in combination with gemcitabine on pancreatic cancer. *Cancer Chemother Pharmacol*, 61, 875-82.
- WEBER, J. 2010. Immune checkpoint proteins: a new therapeutic paradigm for cancer--preclinical background: CTLA-4 and PD-1 blockade. Semin Oncol, 37, 430-9.
- WEI, Y., FAN, T. & YU, M. 2008. Inhibitor of apoptosis proteins and apoptosis. Acta Biochim Biophys Sin (Shanghai), 40, 278-88.
- WENGER, S. L., SENFT, J. R., SARGENT, L. M., BAMEZAI, R., BAIRWA, N. & GRANT, S. G. 2004. Comparison of established cell lines at different passages by karyotype and comparative genomic hybridization. *Biosci Rep*, 24, 631-9.
- WONG, R. J., JOE, J. K., KIM, S. H., SHAH, J. P., HORSBURGH, B. & FONG, Y. 2002. Oncolytic herpesvirus effectively treats murine squamous cell carcinoma and spreads by natural lymphatics to treat sites of lymphatic metastases. *Hum Gene Ther*, 13, 1213-23.
- WONG, R. S. 2011. Apoptosis in cancer: from pathogenesis to treatment. *J Exp Clin Cancer Res*, 30, 87.

- WOOD, L. W. & SHILLITOE, E. J. 2011. Effect of a caspase inhibitor, zVADfmk, on the inhibition of breast cancer cells by herpes simplex virus type 1. *Cancer Gene Ther*, 18, 685-94.
- XIA, T., KONNO, H., AHN, J. & BARBER, G. N. 2016. Deregulation of STING Signaling in Colorectal Carcinoma Constrains DNA Damage Responses and Correlates With Tumorigenesis. *Cell Rep*, 14, 282-97.
- XU, W. S., PARMIGIANI, R. B. & MARKS, P. A. 2007. Histone deacetylase inhibitors: molecular mechanisms of action. *Oncogene*, 26, 5541-52.
- YAZAKI, T., MANZ, H. J., RABKIN, S. D. & MARTUZA, R. L. 1995. Treatment of human malignant meningiomas by G207, a replication-competent multimutated herpes simplex virus 1. *Cancer Res*, 55, 4752-6.
- YOKOYAMA, T., IWADO, E., KONDO, Y., AOKI, H., HAYASHI, Y., GEORGESCU, M. M., SAWAYA, R., HESS, K. R., MILLS, G. B., KAWAMURA, H., HASHIMOTO, Y., URATA, Y., FUJIWARA, T. & KONDO, S. 2008. Autophagy-inducing agents augment the antitumor effect of telerase-selve oncolytic adenovirus OBP-405 on glioblastoma cells. *Gene Ther*, 15, 1233-9.
- YU, X. & HE, S. 2016. The interplay between human herpes simplex virus infection and the apoptosis and necroptosis cell death pathways. *Virol J*, 13, 77.
- ZHOU, G. & ROIZMAN, B. 2001. The domains of glycoprotein D required to block apoptosis depend on whether glycoprotein D is present in the virions carrying herpes simplex virus 1 genome lacking the gene encoding the glycoprotein. J Virol, 75, 6166-72.
- ZHUANG, W. Z., LONG, L. M., JI, W. J. & LIANG, Z. Q. 2011. Rapamycin induces differentiation of glioma stem/progenitor cells by activating autophagy. *Chin J Cancer*, 30, 712-20.

# Appendix I – Lynne Braidwood's HSV1716 related publications

# **Oncolytic Virotherapy**

Dovepress

REVIEW

# Oncolytic herpes viruses, chemotherapeutics, and other cancer drugs

The entrols was outsided in the following D one Free lourned One share Vicethanee 4 December 2015 Number of Smaachiaanticle has been viewed

Lynne Braidwood<sup>1</sup> Sheila V Graham<sup>2</sup> Alex Graham<sup>1</sup> Joe Conner<sup>1</sup>

"Virtu Biologics Ltd, Department of Neurology, Southern General Hospital, Glasgow, UK: "MRC-University of Glasgow Centre for Virue Research, Institute of Infection, Immunity and Inflammation, College of Medical, Veterinary and Life Sciences, Jamett Bullding, University of Glasgow, Glasgow, UK

findings here. Viral interactions with cellular hosts are complex and frequently involve intracellular signaling networks, thus creating diverse opportunities for synergistic or additive combinations with many anticancer drugs. We discuss potential mechanisms that may lead to synergistic interactions.
 Keywords: combination studies, herpes simplex virus, oncolytic virus, virotherapy
 Introduction
 Using viruses to treat cancer is not a new idea. For more than 100 years there have been clinical observations that cancer patients who contracted viral infections would enter periods of remission.<sup>4</sup> During the 1950s and 1960s, there was considerable activity using wild-type viruses as anticancer treatments, but many of these trials

Correspondence: Lynne Braidwood Vintu: Biologies Ltd, Department of Neurology, Southern General Hospital, 1345 Govan Rosd, Glasgow GSI 4TF, UK, Tel +44 141 445 1716 Bmail lynne.braidwood@virttu.com been clinical observations that cancer patients who contracted viral infections would enter periods of remission.<sup>1</sup> During the 1950s and 1960s, there was considerable activity using wild-type viruses as anticancer treatments, but many of these trials were limited by the toxicity of the wild-type virus (for a historical perspective see Kelly and Russell<sup>1</sup>). Progress has only recently been possible as advances in virology and molecular biology have allowed either the identification of naturally occurring viruses with intrinsic tumor selectivity or by genetically engineering oncolytic viruses.

Abstract: Oncolytic viruses are emerging as a potential new way of treating cancers,

They are selectively replication-competent viruses that propagate only in actively dividing turnor cells but not in normal cells and, as a result, desiroy the turnor cells by consequence

of lytic infection. At least six different oncolytic herpes simplex viruses (oHSVs) have

undergone clinical trials worldwide to date, and they have demonstrated an excellent

safety profile and intimations of efficacy. The first pivotal Phase III trial with an oHSV,

talimogene laherparepvec (T-Vec [OncoVexGaecs9]), is almost complete, with extremely

positive early results reported. Intuitively, therapeutically beneficial interactions between oHSV and chernotherapeutic and targeted therapeutic drugs would be limited as the virus

requires actively dividing cells for maximum replication efficiency and most anticancer

agents are cytotoxic or cytostatic. However, combinations of such agents display a range of responses, with antagonistic, additive, or, perhaps most surprisingly, synergistic enhancement of antitumoractivity. When synergistic interactions in cancer cell killing are observed, cherrotherapy dose reductions that achieve the same overall efficacy may be possible, resulting in a valuable reduction of adverse side effects. Therefore, the combination of an oHSV with "standard-of-care" drugs makes a logical and reasonable approach to improved therapy, and the addition of a targeted oncolytic therapy with "standard-of-care" drugs merits further investigation, both preclinically and in the clinic. Numerous publications report such studies of oncolytic HSV in combination with other drugs, and we review their

and the second s	Oncolytic Vinocherapy 2013;2 57–74 57
Dove	🕢 🛞 🚯 C 21.5 Teatrant 4 (1. The rest: A publical by New Tasked Proc. Lanced and a state Danies Darman. Billerine Inn (manarital jarparial, 6. S)
and an inclusion of the other states of the	participe for fan beite fange in fel bereit in ferste in erfelte if begeten bereine mengelen nach mit 3. De mennen and be fers hele freuering beite participe fen fan fan fen in ind, period de vert is papely if debid. Naristen bereit in sep of the land us debit and by first beleit fan firste beiter mit
	her is capat participant of the least of the Server despinances of a station appr

#### Braidwood et al

Oncolytic herpes viruses are attenuated, replication competent, herpes simplex type 1 viruses that selectively infect, replicate within, and lyse cancer cells. One of the first reports of an oncolytic virus being used for cancer therapy was in the early 1990 swhen Martuza et al<sup>2</sup> showed that a replication competent thymidine kinase negative herpes simplex virus (HSV)-1 mutant effectively prolonged survival of nucle mice bearing intractanial glioma. Since then, numerous oHSVs have been described most of which have deletions in either *RLI*, *UL39*, or both.

ICP34.5, the protein product of the y34.5 gene, is a specific determinant of neurovirulence. It plays a key role by facilitating escape from a major host defense mechanism involving the protein kinase R-mechated innate immune response pathway by directly interacting with protein phosphatase 10t to dephosphorylate eIF20t (Figure 1).

In contrast, oncolytic HSV, which lacks functional ICP34.5 protein, cannot depho sphorylate e1F20. Thus, infection with an ICP34.5 null virus causes the host cell to shut down protein synthesis, hence, preventing the virus from replicating in normal cells. Cancer cells, however, in the course of transforming to malignant cells have impaired antiviral mechanisms that permit unimpeded viral replication.<sup>3</sup>

UL39 is the HSV gene encoding for the large subunit of ribonucleotide reductase (RR), the mainrate limiting enzyme for viral DNA synthesis and replication, controlling the nucleotide substrate pool by regulating the conversion of ribonucleotides to deoxynbonucleotides. HSV RR is required for growth in nondividing cells but not in mpidly dividing cells, in which there is ample cellular RR for the virus to utilize. Oncolytic HSV with actefactive UL39 gene exclusively replicates in and lyse srapidly dividing cancer cells, as such cells provide sufficient levels of RR activity<sup>4</sup> (for comprehensive review of oHSV see Cassady and Parker,<sup>5</sup> Manservigi et al.<sup>6</sup> and Varghe se and Rabkin<sup>7</sup>).

# Modified (armed and targeted) oHSV

The concept of using viral vectors to deliver the apeutic genes to tumors is well established. Many studies have evaluated both the oncolytic and antitumor activity, and the antitumor immune response of oncolytic viruses engineered to express either immunostimulatory genes or therapeutic genes, including those that can activate prodrugs.



Figure 1 HDV-1 can be reamed to be be provided to be the provide the interval and the read of the second second redication. 2. Complementary RNA stream of a conduct deRNA, 2. PKR binds dRNA, dreament resolution and suborhanders of Phosphorylated PKR as between the broad of the resolution of the second second redication of the second redication

Abbrevistions: HIV, herces simples virus: PKR, proteinking all RP2K, eukeriost: hitletion festor 2; FP1K, protein phosphase 1 alpha; ICP, infected cell polytespecide; P, phospharyletion.

58

De

and in the second second

Oncolytic Virotherapy 2013:2

The therapeutic efficac y of oncolytic HSV vectors encompasses two modes of action: direct oncolysis by the virus itself and indirect induction of an antitumor response. By arming viruses with genes that encode for immunomodulatory proteins such as IL(interleukin)-12<sup>1-10</sup>, 1L-2<sup>11</sup>, soluble B7.1-1g.<sup>12</sup> or granulocyte macrophage colony-stimulating factor(GM-CSF)<sup>13.16</sup> to help promote the antitumor immune response, the modified viruses are more efficacious.

Virus-directed enzyme prodrug therapy systems have also been utilized with oncolytic HSV. There are numerous reports of viruses that have been modified to code for enzymes that catalyze prodrugs into active substrates, such as HSV1yCD, a modified HSV coding for the yeast cyto sine deaminase (CD) enzyme. HSV1yCD converts the nontoxic 5-fluorocytosine into fluorouracil (5-FU), a highly toxic chemotherapeutic agent." rRp450 carrying rat cytochrome P450 (CYP2B1) (which converts cyclopho sphamide into the alkylating toxin phosphoramide mustard)." and nitroreductase, which converts the prodrug CB1954 to an active alkylating agent." The extensive field of oncolytic HSV vectors modified for enhanced efficacy is beyond the scope of this review; the

THE IS IN USE IN THE

major approaches are detailed here but reviewed in greater detail by Varghese and Rabkin.<sup>7</sup>

Table 1 lists the principal oHSV inclinical development. At least six different oHSV have undergone clinical trials worldwide to date. oHSV have demonstrated excellent safety profiles and, in numerous studies, signals of efficacy. The first Phase III trial with an oHSV, talimogene laberpare pvec (T-Vec [OncoVex<sup>694C89</sup>]) has almost been completed. Initial extremely encouraging findings of the trial have been reported, with T-Vec demonstrating a statistically significant improvement in durable response rate.<sup>30</sup>

# Oncolytic viruses in combination with chemotherapy

The use of many chemotherapeutic agents is limited by severe dose limiting toxicities and the emergence of resistant disease.<sup>41</sup> In comparison, the mode of action of oncolytic viruses (lytic infection) means that cancer cells are unlikely to become resistant to them. Furthermore, oncolytic viruses have a high therapeutic index (ie, the comparison of the amount of a therapeutic agent that causes the therapeutic

HSV strain	Genetic modification	Stage/clinical indication	Results	References
OncoVex GM-CSF (T-Vec)	Deletion in both copies of ICP34.5+ ICP47 disruption	Prase III and III melanoma	Evidence of virus replication in injected and adjacent unimjected sumors (head and neck). Regression	13,20,97,98
		Head and neck cancer	of injected and uninjected tumors in	
		Advanced metastatic melanoma	ate stage melanoma.	
			Orgoing	71
R7020 (NV1020)	Deletion of one copy of ICP34.5+ tk-under1CP4 promoter control + deletion in UL24.55, and 56	Prese I and II colorectal cancer liver metascases	In Phase II dise are stabilization in 40%-45% of cases	99-102
G:207	Deletion in both copies of ICP345+ disruption of UL39	Prase I, IB, and I recurrent brain cancer (gloma, astrocytoma, and globlas tomas)	Well tolerated. Evidence of viral replication and radiographic and reuropathological signs of antitumor activity.	103-109
H5V1716	Deletion in both copies of ICP345	Glioma Prize I Melanoma HNSCC	Well splerated, no toxidity. In Phase VII (recurrent glioblastomas) dives out of 12 patients showed desase stabilization. No toxidity in melanoma or HNSCC. Evidence divisid inclustion in tumors.	110-114129,13
		New CNS solid surrow	Oranias Phote I	
		Malignant pleural mesotheliama	Oraning Phase I/IIs	
HFIO	Spontaneous generation of HSV-1 variant	Pancreatic cancer Recurrent breast cancer Biadder cancer HNSOC		115-122
rRp-450	ICP6 deleted and expresses proding enzyme for cyclophosphamide (ratCYP28.1)	Prase I liver metastates and primary liver tumors	Orgoing	131

and the second second

Oncolytic Virotherapy 2013:2

Dove of the second second

59

effect, to the amount that causes toxicity) with very limited toxicities. Table 2 summarizes the potential advantages of oncolytic virotherapy.

Viral infection initiates many complex host defense pathways;22 however, viruses have coevolved equally complex countermeasures to circumvent these activities.23,24 Many of these countermeasures are retained by their oncol ytic variants (Table 3 outlines the main cellular and viral pathways activated upon viral infection). As chemotherapeutic and targeted anticancer agents target key cellular processes that also involve complex intracellular signaling networks, there are extensive opportunities for antagonistic and synergistic interactions with oncolytic viruses, and these need to be explored and understood as the clinical acceptance of oncolytic HSV looks increasingly likely.2

Combining these two very different modalities in order to increase cancer cell killing is a rational approach. The clinical implications of this combination therapy are not limited to enhanced efficacy. The dose reduction index, the most relevant clinical parameter derived by Chou and Talalayanalysis,26 reveals the potential for significant dose reductions without compromising tumor cell kill. Reducing the dose of drug s such as chemotherapeutics would minimize the toxicity and mayallow patients to remain on an otherwise intolerable regime, or increase their quality of life whilst still receiving treatment for their disease.

Since the initial groundbreaking studies by Toyoizumi et al<sup>ar</sup> with HSV1716 and four standard chemotherapeutic drugs, methotrexate, cisplatin, mitomycin C, and doxo rubicin, there have been many reports of the increased efficacy of oHSV in combination with a wide range of existing and potentially new anticancer drugs. Tables 4-8 present the wide variety of different combinations that have been examined, and also summarize the results. The aim of this review is not to discuss the individual results presented in these tables, but

Feature	Advantage
Replicates within tumor cells to	Amplification leads to oncolysis in calls beyond these initially infected
Increase with dose	Increases the rapeutic index
Replicates only within tumor cells	Minimal toxicity to normal tissues
Can be used safely with other	Increased efficacy of combined
cancer treatments and may have	treatment
synergistic effect	
Can also be engineered or armed	Dual effect of viral oncolysis and
to carry a wide variety of transgenes	the added effect of the prodrug or
to enhance the therapeutic effect	immune stimulator
such as prodrugs or inducers of	
immunological response	
Some evidence that oHSV are	Eliminates the population of
capable of targeting and	cells that are often resistant to
eliminating cancer stem cells	chemotherapy and radiotherapy

60 Down

to attempt a mechanistic overview that relates to their findings. Crucially, there are a number of reasons why oncolytic virus therapy in combination with chemotherapeutic agents, or other anticancer treatments, will be beneficial. Firstly, the mode of action of oncolytic viruses is completely different from chemotherapeutics and the yare not, therefore, in direct competition. Secondly, oncolytic cell killing is independent of the many genomic alterations that lead to drug-resistant tumors and so may be effective even in drug-resistant cells.

The most widely used method of studying drug/drug (or virus/drug) interactions between two modalities in vitro is using the methods of Chou and Talalay.34,37 This type of analysis is one of the few available that identifies beneficial interactions based on an extrapolated equation. The possibility of predicting a false positive is minimized as the analysis takes into account both the potency (the ICho [half the maximal inhibitory concentration] or the LD, [median lethal dose]) and the slope of the dose effect curves (m-value) in the precise analysis of two therapeutic combinations. The method defines the expected additive effect of two (or more) agents and quantifies synergy or antagonism by way of how different the measured effect is from the expected additive effect. The equations are detailed elsewhere.26,28,29 Interpretation of the combination index (CI) values are defined as: CI -1 indicates an additive effect; a CI of <1 indicates synergy; and a CI >1 indicates antagonism. Synergy is the working together of two agents to produce a result greater than the sum of their individual effects, while antagonism is less than that of an additive effect.

Table 3 Main cellular and viral pathways activated upon viral infection

Name of	Pathway				
HSV-1 protein					
Vhs	Inhibits IRF3 and NF-kB				
	Inhibits IFN-induced STAT I nuclear accumulation and phosphorylation				
	Inhibits eIF200 phosphorylation				
ICP34.5	Downregulates MHC class II cell surface expression				
	Inhibits eIF2X phosphorylation				
ICP0	Inhibits IRF3/IRF7 to repress ISG production				
	Disrupts ND 10 domains				
ICP27	Degrades TLR adaptor proteins MyD88 and Mal Inhibits IRF3 and NF-kB				
	Inhibits IFN-induced STAT I nuclear accumulation				
	Inhibits eIF200 phosphorylation				
USEI	Prevents elF201 activation via an interaction with PKR				
US3	Controls TLR3RNA levels				
Ab breviations: HS Interferon regulators	V-1, he noe a simple x virus 1; 10 P, infecte dice 1 colvoe cetide; 18 P3, v factor 3; 18 P7, interferon rezulatory factor 7; NF-68, nuclear				

Sectors is possible to the interferon of activate dB cells: IFN, interferon: STATI, siznal ranaducer and activators of transcription 1; eIF2IX, eukaryotic initiation fs Vha, virion host shutoff protein; MHC, major histocompatibility complex; ND 10. nuclear domain 10; TLR, toll like receptor; MxD88, miseloid differentiation or zene (88); Mal, moltin and ismohocyte protein; ISG, interferon stimulated zene; RNA, ribonuc le lo acid.

Oncolytic Virotherapy 2013:2

Dove

oHSV in combination with and-cancer treatments

OHSY	Drug	Cellline	Cancer type	In vicro	In vivo	Reference
H5V1716	Cisplatin	UM SCC	HNSCC	Additive	ND	114
		HOUMSCC 22A	HNSCC	Additive	ND	
		UM-SCC 22B	HINSOC	Additive	ND	
HSV1716	Cisplaria	NOLHHAD	NSCLC	Additive	ND	27
	daxonubicin, micomyon C,	IN STREET	1000	11.11.1	17 <b>7</b>	
NV10443	Citolatio	H. 7457 H. Mero	MPM	Supermeter	ND	41
1111000	Cito presint	H 3272 H 38		Supermitte	ND	
		IMbl Maxe 9		Supermeter	ND	
	MSTO DUH		Supermitter	ND		
		VAMT		A definition	ND	
		H. 2052		Additive	ND	
		Maro IO		A delitive	ND	
G307	Citolaria	SCC-25/CP	HNSCC	No effect	ND	173
020	Cito pracini	5-308	11000	ND	No effect	
		Libdary 70		ND	Addition to consisting	
0.00	Cincletia	UNIC+P	Province concer	Automotivit	ND	29
Orralia	Citation	D D	Plantas career	Antegoristic	ND.	
CHURCH CHURCH	Cis piacini	-	Diabber transcional	Ancegonistic	10	62
GALVILD		124	Carcinoma	Ancagonistic	ND I	
		TUCSUPAS		Ancagonistic	nD.	
rRp450 (CYP251)	Cyclophosphamide	Rh30	Alveolar rhabdomyosarcoma	ND	Enhanced	54
G47A	Dexerubicin	LNCaP	Prostate cancer	Ancagonistic	ND	89
G207	Dexerubicin	KAT4	Anaplastic thyroid	Additive	Enhanced	87
		DRO90-I	carcer	Additive	ND	
G475	Docetaxol	LNCAP	Prostate cancer	Synemistic	Enhanced	89
		DU145		Synemistic	ND	
G207	Erlotinib	STS26T	MPNST.	Additive	Not enhanced	94
G47A	Emposide	LNCAP	Penstate carcer	Antageneistic	ND	89
6207	Fluorodemoundire	HCTS	Colon cancer	Synergistic	ND	47
G207	5-fluorouracil	KIGB-5 (murine)	Galibladde r	Enhanced	Enhanced	44
10.00	Charles Co.	and the second	Sandara and	12120020	(Synan harrsten)	
		MKN45 (human)	Gabric cancer	Enhanced (viral replication)	Enhanced (SCID mouse)	12
NV1020	5-fluorouracil	HT 29	Colon carcer	Enhanced	ND	45
		WiDr	Colon	Enhanced	ND	
		HCT116	Colon	Enhanced	ND	
		CT-26	Colon	ND	Enhanced	
NV1066	5-fluorouracil	Hs 700T	Panoreatic cancer	Synergistic	ND	39
		PANC-1 and PaCa-2	Pancreatic cancer	Synergistic	ND	
Onco Vex-	5-fluorouracil	A549, H460	Lung cancer	Enhanced	ND	124
GALV/CD		CARANI, MIA FACAI2, BXPC-3	Panoreatic cancer	Enhanced	ND	
		HCT-116, HT-29, 5W620	Colon cancer	Enhanced	ND	
		9L LacZ (rat)	Giosarcoma	ND	Enhanced	
NV1066	Gencitabine	His 7007	Pancreatic cancer	Synergistic	ND	39
		PANC-1 and PaCa-2	Pancreatic cancer	Synergistic	ND	
R3616	Gemcitabire	CAPANI and PaCa-2	Pancreatic cancer	ND	Enhanced both cell lines	64
heR3		5W1990	Panorestic cancer	ND	Not enhanced	
OrcoVex-	Gemcitabine	Ę	Bladder transitional	Ancagonistic	ND	65
GALV/CD		T24	carcinoma	Synergistic	ND	
49-11-14-90		TOCSUP-G	NEW CHECK PERSON	Ancagonistic	ND	
		KU19.9		Ancagorietic	ND	
LELO.	C		March 199	a land a series	E-durand all the second	00
HP10	Gencicative	C126	model	Antagonistic if given together Synergistic GEM is pretreamer	finjected tumor and distal sumor	80

Oncolytic Virotherapy 2013:2

(Continue d)

61

nal wil pla war an ar pl

Braidwood et al

Dove

oHSV	Drug	Cellline	Cancer type	In viere	In vivo	Reference
NV1020	(rinote can (SN38)	HT29 and WiDr	Colon carcer	Enhanced	ND	45
		HCT-116		Enhanced	ND	
MGH2	Ininote can (SN38)	GII36AEGFR	Giorra	Enhanced	Enhanced	59
		UB7AEGFR		Enhanced	ND	
		U251		Enhanced	ND	
		T98G		Enhanced	ND	
G2.07	Mitomyon C	OCUM-2MD3	Gastric cancer	Synergistic	Enhanced	36
	man Share	MKN-45-P		Synergistic	ND	
NV1066	Mitomyon C	KU19.19	Bladder transitional	Synergistic	ND	126
		SKUB	carcinoma	Synergistic	ND	
OncoVex-	Mitomyoin C	8	Bladder transitional	Synergistic	ND	65
GALW/CD		T24	carcinoma	Synergistic	ND	
	TCCSUP-G		ND	ND		
		KU19.9		Synergistic	ND	
NV1020	Oxaliplatin	HT29 and WIDr	Colon cancer	Enhanced	ND	45
		HCT-116	Colon cancer	Enhanced	ND	
G207	Paclitaxe1	KAT4	Anaplastic thyroid	Synergistic	Enhanced	87
		DR 090-1	cancer	Synergistic	ND	
NV1023	Paclitaxel	KAT4	Anaplastic thyroid	Synergistic	ND	87
		DR 090-1	cancer	Additive	ND	
G47Δ	Paclicaxel	LNCaP	Prostate cancer	Synergistic	ND	89
		DU145		Synergistic	ND	
MGH2	Paclicaxe	MDA-MB-4355	Mammary carcinoma	ND	Enhanced	1.27
G207	Tempzolomide	UB7	Malignant glioma	Synergistic	Enhanced	128
		U87-drp53		Synergistic	ND	
		U373		Synergistic	ND	
		T98		Synergistic (with	ND	
				O6-beingylguanine)		
		U87MGMT		Synergistic (with	ND	
				O6-be ray(guanine)		
G47Δ	Tempzolomide	GBM13	Glioma stem cells	No synergy	ND	37
		BT74	(TMZ resistant/	No synergy	Not enhanced (enh	enced
			MGMT+we)		in the presence	
					of + O6-benzylguar	nine)
		U87MG	Glioma	No synengy	ND	
		T98	Glioma	No synergy	ND	
		G8M4	Glioma stem cells	Synergistic	ND	
		GBM6	(TMZ servicive/	Synergistic	ND	
			MGMT-ve)	1.1.2		
		GBMB	Constant and the	Swnerwistic	Enhanced	
G207	Vincristine	KFR	Rhabdomyosarcoma	Enhanced	Enhanced	90
		KF-RMS-I	and the second second second	Enhanced	Enhanced	715
NV1042	Vinblastine	CWR22	Prostate	Synergistic	Enhanced	78
		PC3		Supermittie	ND	

Abb reviscions: MPN, melanem deursi mesocheloms: oMDV, propintic heraes sim deu virus: TMZ, tem papion de, HNSC C, head and reck appamous cell carolinoms: ND, not done : MPNST, melanem centeres and teck appamous cell carolinoms: ND, not done : MPNST, melanem centeres and teck appamous cell carolinoms: ND.

Table 5 Oncolytic viruses and mTOR inhibitors

oHSV	Drug	Cellline	Cancer type	In viere	In vivo	Reference
Baco-I	Rapamycin	HepG2	HCC	No effect	ND	46
		HuH-7	HCC	No effect	ND	
		MDA-M8-231	Breast cancer	No effect	ND	
		EC9706	Esophageal	Addeive	Additive	
		MCF-7	Breast cancer	Additive	ND	
		HeLa	Cervical	Additive	ND	
MGIBL	BEZ 235	GBM4	Glioma stem cells	No effect	ND	85
		GBMB		No effect	ND	
		GBM13		Synergistic	ND	
		BT74		No effect	ND	

62 Down

Oncolytic Virotherapy 2013:2

Table 6 O	able 6 Oncolytic viruses and PI3K inhibitors							
oHSV	Drug	Cell line	Cancer type	In vitro	In vivo	Reference		
R704I	LY294002	UB7	Glioma	Synergistic	Enhanced	86		
MGIBL	LY294002	GBM4	Glipma stem cells	Synergistic	ND	85		
	GBMB		No effect	ND				
		GBM13		Synergistic	ND			
		BT74		Synergistic	Enhanced			
		U87	Glioma	Synergistic	ND			
		T9BG		Synergistic	ND			
MGIBL	GDC-0941	GBM4	Glioma stem cells	Synergistic	ND	85		
		GBM8		No effect	ND			
		GBM13		No effect	ND			
		BT74		Synergistic	ND			
		UB7	Glioma	Synergistic	ND			
		T98G	Glioma	Synergistic	ND			

Abb revistions: oHSV, onco into hercessimples virus; ND, not done ; PISK, phospheridringstide 34; hases

Chou and Talalay<sup>∞</sup> analysis can also be used effectively in vivo, but it is more common practice, as reported in the literature, to look for differences in tumor growth between treatment groups and to use analysis of variance or *t*-tests to determine if the differences (often either tumor volume or length of survival) between groups are significant. Information on synergy and/or enhanced efficacy of combinations will also come from clinical studies. Most patients that take part in new cancer therapy trials have already had, or are currently being treated with, the standard treatment for their particular disease, and it will be interesting to see if any group treated with oHSV and another agent respond better or worse than predicted. There are a number of different ways in which an oHSV in combination with an anticancer drug can be synergistic and these are discussed below.

Dove

# Compounds that increase the replicative capacity of the virus

Oncolytic HSV have selective replication competence in cancer cells and, by increasing the replicative capacity of the virus within those cells, the number of progeny viruses

produced during a cycle of infection could be increased (Figure 2).

Differentiating inclucing agent hexamethylene bisacetamide (HMBA) has been shown to improve viral yield, with up to a 10,000-fold increase in vitro for an ICP34.5 null virus. R849, at low MOI (multiplicity of infection). HSV immediate early gene expression (Figure 4 shows the basic HSV replication cycle) was also increased with HMBA.30 Mice treated with both HMBA and R849 virus had significantly smaller tumor burden and survived longer than either virus or HMBA treatment alone, with increased levels of HSV transcripts of immediate early, early, and late genes in the combination treatment group. This suggests HMBA may increase and or activate cellular proteins such as transcription factors. which act to improve viral yield. HMBA is a drug that was thought to have some potential as a stand-alone anticancer agent; however, the level of drug required for such anticancer activity could not be achieved in patients." In the study with oHSV, a much lower dose of drug was able to be used; one which could easily be achieved in patients and potentially would act as a promoting agent for oncolytic therapy.

oHSV	Drug	Cell line	Cancer type	In vitro	In vivo	Reference
G-47A	Trichostaon A	U87	Glioma	Synergistic	Enhance d	65
		T98		Synergistic	ND	
		5VV480	Colon cancer	Synergistic	Enhance d	
		HeLa	Cervical cancer	Synergistic	ND	
		MCF-7	Breast cancer	Additive	ND	
R.849	Trichostatin A	SAS	Oral SCC	Enhanced	ND	132
		Ca9-22		ND	ND	
		HSC		ND	ND	
rQNestin34.5	Valproic acid	U251	Glioma	ND	ND	133
		UB7A EGFR.		ND	Enhance d	
Abb revistions all	V. eners in the barrow state alars:	In succession 500 and	sectores ND, not done to	DAC human descert	-	

Braidwood et al								
Table 8 Oncolytic viruses and others								
oHSV	Drug	Cellline	Cancer type	In viero	In vivo	Reference		
OnedSyn	Thalidomide	471	Breast	ND	Enhanced	134		
R.849	Hexamethylene	Ca9.22	Oral SCC	Enhanced	ND	30		
	and a second second			-	1.00			

Abbrievistions: oHDV, propiets heroes simples: virus; SCD, sournious cell carolingme (ND), not done.

FI

Another mechanism for increasing viral yields may be to temporarily block apoptosis. Upon viral infection, one of the cellular host responses is to induce apoptosis in infected cells and in cells surrounding infected cells (Figure 3) in order to limit the ability of the virus to replicate and spread. Therefore, by blocking apoptosis temporarily, there is the potential for improving the propagation of viral progeny, maximizing the lateral spread of virus and increasing tumor destruction. Wood and Shillitoe<sup>10</sup> reported on increased viral replication in the presence of zVAD-fink; a pan caspase inhibitor that has previously been shown to prevent HSV-1-induced apoptosis.<sup>39</sup> The authors showed that the inhibitor increased levels of replication in an ICP34.5 null mutant back to the levels of wild type HSV-1. Stanziale et al<sup>24</sup> also reported increased apoptosis in cells that neighbored NV1066-infected cells and could mitigate this effect with treatment with an inhibitor of apoptosis: N-acetylcysteine. This suggests that the increased

Healthy no mail cell

viral yield seen with the caspase inhibitors is likely to be due to neighboring noninfected but alarmed cells being prevented from initiating apoptosis and, therefore, become lytically infected with virus.<sup>32,34</sup> Eisenberg et al<sup>36</sup> reported that hyperthermic potentiates oncolytic viral killing. After hyperthermic insult, the heat shock protein Hsp7 2 is upregulated, which inhibits cellular apoptosis, thereby allowing increased viral replication and in turn, enhanced tumor kill. This finding has great potential as, in a clinical setting, the application of heat is likely to be noninvasive and relatively toxicity free.

Enhanced

# Compounds that increase cell permissiveness to oHSV

Enhanced

Many chemotherapeutic drugs are DNA damaging agents and following exposure to such agents, cells upregulate their DNA damage repair pathways. Such upregulation appears to be beneficial for oncolytic viral replication; mitomycin C,\*



Figure 2 increasing the pleasing deployed on a state of the virus calls the virus does not replease. (B) is a cancer call the virus repleases, basis the call and produces intell progeny therapion of miles function reals. (C) is the presence of calls in dirugs the virus can produce more virus brokeny. Upon is as more progeny virus are released potentially increasing the number of calls that can be inferred.

64 saterty are set of the

Oncolytic Virotherapy 2013:2



Figure 3 Anti-we had needed by FN (Interferon) induce asopto as of surrounding or 18.8), using drug to block interes intrins (delence mechanism the infected or liw if non-standard or the interferon) induced as liw if non-standard or well exclosed or the interest of the interest or the interest of the interest or the interest or the interest or the interest of the interest or the interest of the

temozolomide,"." and 5FU" have all been shown to increase oncolytic HSV replication.

Dove

Growth arrest and DNA damage-inducible protein fa GADD34 is induced by stressful growth arrest conditions and N

treatment with DNA-damaging agents. The carboxyl terminal of GADD34 bears significant homology with the virulence factor ICP34.5, which is deleted in some o HSV, eg, HSV1716, NV1066, R3613, and T-Vec (Table 1). Previous studies <sup>o</sup> have



Oncolytic Virotherapy 2013:2

65

Des

shown that the carboxyl terminus of GADD34 can substitute for ICP34.5 in preventing premature shutoff of protein synthesis, and ICP34.5 null mutants can use the host cell GADD34 protein for viral replication. Thus, the presence of GADD34 in tumor cells following treatment with a DNA damaging agent would increase the number of cells permissive to oHSV infection and increase the viral spread through the tumor. Indeed, when GADD34 small interfering RNAs (siRNAs) were added to block GADD34 expression after treatment with a DNA damaging agent (cisplatin), the previously observed synergy with the oHSV NV1066 and cisplatin was abolished.<sup>44</sup>

Another potential mechanism for synergy with some oHSV is upregulation of cellular RR by DNA-damaging chemotherapeutic agents.42 High throughput screening has been reported to identify small-molecule compounds that augment the replication of HSV G47A,4 and, of the 2,460 compounds screened, six compounds were identified and subsequently validated for enhanced G47 A replication. Two of these compounds, dipyridamole and dilazep, interfered with nucleotide metabolism by potently and directly inhibiting the equilibrative nucleoside transporter-1 and were dependent on HSV mutations in ICP6, the large subunit of RR. Equilibrative nucleo side transporter-1 antagonists are thought to augment oHSV replication in tumor cells by increasing cellular RR activity.49 As oHSV with UL39 deletions can only replicate in cells with active cellular RR, increasing cellular RR will improve viral replication.

Nakano et al<sup>44</sup> reported an upregulation in RR in tumors mediated by 5FU that augmented the therapeutic effect of G207.5FU was also found to be synergistic both in vitro and in vivo with oHSV NV1020 (an oHSV with intact ICP6),<sup>40</sup> suggesting the effects of 5FU are not limited to upregulation of RR. The authors speculated that the synergy was in part due to the cells being sensitized to 5FU as the virus caused the cells to arrest in S phase of the cell cycle. They further speculated that the reduction in viral progeny could be due to the immune IFN (interferon)- $\gamma$  response as well as the 5FU-induced upregulation of cell death via molecules such as TRAIL (TNF [tumor necrosis factor] related apoptosisinducing ligand) and Fas ligand.

Rapamycin markedly increased the yield and dissemination of oHSV in semipermissive tumor cells both in vitro and in vivo but had no additional effect in cell lines that are permissive to the ICP34.5 null mutant oHSV Baco1.\* The reason behind the observation is still unclear, however, inhibitors of the mTOR(mammalian target of rapamycin) signaling pathway increase permissiveness of resistant tumor cells to oncolytic myxoma virus, \* vesicular stomatitis virus, \* adenovirus, \* and cytomegalovirus,<sup>30</sup> suggesting that the mTOR signaling pathway has an important role to play in virotherapy.

# Compounds that modulate the immune system

The immune response to oncolytic viral therapy is an essential factor determining the success of oHSV as an antitumor agent; it can be a hindrance if it causes premature viral clearance, or could be seen as a positive, with the virally infected tumor becoming a target for clearance by the immune system.

The immune response to viral infection is beyond the scope of this review, but for an excellent insight into this field see Paludan et al.22 Briefly, the immune reaction to a viral infection (oncolytic or otherwise) is a multipronged response. Very quickly upon infection, the innate immune response recruits natural killer (NK) cells, macrophages, and neutrophils to the site of infection and mediates a nonspecific viral clearance. NK cells appear to be an important player in the response to viral infection; patients with naturally occurring NK cell deficiencies (despite there being numerous different mutations that cause such deficiencies) have severe and recurrent herpes virus infections.31 NK cells, activated by macrophages secreting IL-12, mediate the lysis of virally infected cells by releasing cytotoxic granules containing lytic enzymes and by binding to apoptosis-inducing receptors on the infected cell. In addition, NK cells secrete IFN- $\gamma$ , which activates further macrophages and, consequently, orchestrates the downstream adaptive immune response.

The oncolytic HSV rQNestin34.5 (ICP34.5 expression controlled by the nestin promoter) has been shown to induce a rapid recruitment of NK cells to orthotopic human glioblastoma xenografts with subsequent killing of the oHSV-infected xenograft cells by activated macrophages. Depletion of NK cells improved the oHSV efficacy in these glioblastoma models, further indicating the importance of the NK cells.<sup>32</sup> Previous studies have demonstrated that inhibition of the innate immune response using cyclophosphamide<sup>32,36</sup> or macrophage depletion<sup>37</sup> enhance s oHSV replication and efficacy. An oHSV variant, rRp450, with deleted ICP6 and incorporated cytochromeP450 transgene for direct cyclophosphamide activation has been described, and the virus enhances the antitumor effects of cyclopho sphamide.<sup>0,3451,32</sup>

Another key event in the immune response to viral infection is the secretion of IFN- $\gamma$  (for an extensive review see Roizman<sup>60</sup> and Bazan-Peregrino et al<sup>60</sup>). The cytokine IFN- $\gamma$ , or type II interferon, is critical for innate and adaptive immune response to viral infection, partly from its ability to inhibit

Oncolytic Virotherapy 2013:2

66

Dom

#### Dovepress

viral replication directly, but, more importantly, also from its immuno stimulatory and immunomodulatory effects. IFN- $\gamma$  is produced predominantly by NK cells as part of the innate immune response, and by cluster of differentiation (CD)4+T helper(Th)1 and CD8 cytotoxic T lymphocyte (CTL) effector cells once antigen-specific immunity develops.

Histone deacetylase inhibitors (HDIs) are a class of compounds that appear to benefit HSV oncolysis, possibly via suppression of innate immune responses. Histone deacetylases (HDACs) have pleiotropic effects on cells through deacetylation of proteins, including histones, which then alter the epigenome and transcription profiles. Numerous HDACs have been targeted for drug discovery for cancer therapies, either for use as a single agent or in combination with chemotherapeutic agents. Pretreatment with the HDI valproic acid was shown to enhance the oncolytic virus MGH2 and rQNe stin34.5 replication and spread in tumors, and extended the survival of mice bearing intracerebral tumors.<sup>3261</sup> The authors attributed the synergy between HDIs and oHSV to inhibition of type I interferon responses that would usually restrict viral gene expression and replication.

Drugs that cause downregulation of the innate immune response can be synergistic with oncolytic viruses but there is also evidence of the immune response enhancing tumor clearance.<sup>62</sup> Benencia et al<sup>63</sup> reported that oHSV therapy was less effective in murine metastatic melanoma models lacking NK and T cell subsets. Similarly, HSV1716-induced expression of IFN-γinducible chemokines was accompanied by a significant increase in the number of NK and CD8<sup>+</sup> cells in the tumor microenvironment in a syngeneic ovarian carcinoma model.<sup>2963</sup>

Synergy has also been reported with oHSV and compounds that increase IFN-7 production.54 The authors found that pretreating tumor cells with gemcitabine before oHSV significantly reduced tumor growth in vivo. Pretreatment was necessary as the drug itself induces early termination of DNA synthesis, which prevents replication of oncolytic viruses.""54.56 Gemcitabine selectively kills myeloid-derived suppressor cells, which inhibit IFN-7 production by CD8+ cells. So, when myeloid-derived suppressor cells themselves are killed, CD8+T cells will secrete higher levels of IFN-γ, thus directing more T cells to tumor sites, which results in an improved antitumor response. In addition, IFN-γ can change the tumor microenvironment in terms of macro phages phenotype. Macrophages are classified as m1 (classically activated) or m2 (alternatively activated). During tumor progression there is a switch from m1- to m2-like phenotype that is believed to allow the tumor cells to avoid the immune system.

Oncolytic Virotherapy 2013:2

Higher levels of IFN-γcan change the macrophage phenotype back to m1, resulting in the cancer cells being more likely to be tagged for destruction by the immune system.<sup>64</sup>

Recently, a number of immunotherapeutic agents have been approved as cancer treatments. Ipilimumab, a monoclonal antibody that blocks the CTL-associated antigen 4 receptor, which would normally inhibit cytotoxic T lymphocyte, for example, is approved for use in advance metastatic melanoma.67,9 It is by blocking the CTL-associated antigen 4 receptor that CTLs are activated and can recognize and destroy cancer cells. As the presence of an oncolytic virus within a tumor will make the tumor more antigenic, there is good reason to think that the combination of oncolytic virus and immunotherapy will be synergistic and, indeed, there are many reports of improved efficacy of oHSV engineered to express genes that make immunomodulatory proteins including IL-12, IL-24, IL-4, RANTES (Regulated on Activation, Normal T cell Expressed and Secreted), CD80, and IFN0.4 Granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor, which generates an antitumor response by the recruitment and differentiation of activating dendritic cells in the tumor microenvironment, has been inserted successfully into T-Vec, mand a clinical study investigating T-Vec in combination with ipilimumab is underway,<sup>n</sup> with primary results expected in summer 2016.

Immunomodulatory drugs highlight the complexities of potential interactions between oHSV and anticancer agents, with synergy reported with drugs that inhibit or upregulate the immune system. It is likely that drugs that inhibit the very early innate immune response will allow the virus longer to enter cells and undergo initial viral replication, increasing the spread of the virus. Drugs that act by boosting later immune responses, such as up regulating T cells, mean that the infected tumor cells and potentially uninfected neighboring tumor cells are more likely to be targeted for destruction by the immune system. It will be interesting to see if downregulating innate immunity by HDIs, for example, and upregulating T cells by gemcitabine, would result in further synergistic effects when combined with an oncolytic virus. To date, no triple combinations have been reported in the literature, probably due to the increasing complexity of such experiments.

# Compounds that alter the tumor microenvironment

Angiogenesis is the formation of new blood vessels and, as tumors need blood vessels to grow and spread, inhibitors of angiogenesis, which prevent the formation of new blood vessels, could potentially prevent or slow the growth or spread

> nde mit yne om mee nortet | voorselens yn een en 67 Dompyre m

#### Braidwood et al

of tumors. Unlike chemotherapeutic agents, angiogenesis inhibitors will not kill cancercells directly but instead prevent tumors from growing, so potentially, in order to completely eradicate a tumor, an antiangiogenic drug would have to be given in combination with a modality that kills cancer cells, such as an oncolytic virus.

Vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) is a key component in tumor angiogenesis and is overexpressed in many human tumors. It has numerous effects on tumor vasculature such as increased vasodilation and permeabilization, and inhibitors of VEGF, such as Avastin®, sorafenib, and sunitinib, appear to "normalize" tumor vasculature, potentially enhancing localization of systemic oncolytic virus. ICP34.5 null oHSV infectivity and cytotoxicity were diminished under hypoxic conditions (when the cells are deprived of oxygen) in several glioblastoma xenolines, which are cell lines maintained by xenograft passage." Normalization of the blood vessels by antiangiogenic agents may reduce hypoxia within the tumor microenvironment and potentially improve oHSV replication. However, other studies have shown improved oHSV replication in hypoxic conditions.m.rs Bevacizumab (Avastin\*), a monoclonal antibody against VEGF A, had no effect on the spread or replication of oHSV in vitro. However, in vivo, in several studies using different xenograft models,7479 groups of mice receiving the dual therapy of both oHSV and Avastin<sup>®</sup> had tumors that were significantly smaller than tumors from either treatment alone. Results from the se studies indicated that Avastin® improved replication and spread of the oHSV within the xenograft microenvironment. Although cytotoxic in vitro, in some xenograft models rRp450 had only mild antitumor effects.76 The host inflammatory response to rRp450 therapy was found to incluce an acute neutrophil infiltrate, a relative decrease of intratumoral macrophages, and a myeloid cell-dependent upregulation of host-derived VEGF. Bevacizumab and r84 (which selectively inhibit binding to VEGF receptor 2 but not VEGF receptor 1) enhanced the antitumor effects of rRp4 50 therapy, in part due to decreased angiogenesis. However, although neither bevacizumab nor r84 increased virus production or affected neutrophil infiltration, both partially mitigated virus-induced depletion of macrophages. Therefore, the enhancement in efficacy with the combination of oHSV therapy and anti-VEGF antibodies appears to be in part due to modulation of host inflammatory reaction to virus.

Vinblastine, a microtubule disrupting agent that has been shown to inhibit angiogenesis in humans<sup>TT</sup> and, in combination with the oHSV NV1042, showed increased antitumor and antiangiogenic effects in vivo in prostate cancer models,<sup>n</sup> provides further evidence that the combination of an antiangiogenic agent and an oncolytic virus may have clinical benefit. However, to the best of our knowledge, there are no preclinical published studies of oHSV in combination with small molecule VEGF receptor inhibitors such as sorafenib or sunitinib.

HSV DNA replication occurs in discrete compartments in the nucleus that assemble as prereplicative sites with viral DNA and the HSV DNA binding protein ICP8. HSV DNA polymerase and cellular factors are then recruited to the se compartments for use in viral replication. The DNA damage and repair pathways repair the damage to the cancer cell DNA caused by treatment with DNA-damaging drugs such as temozolomide (TMZ). However, in the presence of oHSV infection, key components of these pathways are sequestered into discrete compartments for use in viral replication, hence are not available to repair the damage caused by drugs. Thus, the damage, in terms of number of cancer cells killed by a specific amount of drug, is greater in the presence of oHSV.<sup>#</sup>

Cellular kinases play a key role in the regulation of signaling events that govern multiple pathways affecting growth, proliferation, migration, and angiogenesis. These include PI3K (pho sphatidylinositide 3-kinases)-Akt-mTOR and mitogen-activated protein kinases pathways, which are often mutated in cancer cells to support unchecked cellular replication. Inhibition of these pathways could potentially reduce tumor growth, and this is reflected in the intensive drug development looking for PI3K-Akt-mTOR and mitogen-activated protein kinases inhibitors. For example, 80% of glioblastomas are having genetic alterations in the PI 3K-Akt-mTOR pathways and there are at least 10 different inhibitors in development.79 However, due to the high level of redundancy and cross regulatory feedback loops, monotherapy may be unlikely to have significant clinical efficacy,10 for example, rapamycin only reduces mTOR activity for 12 hours before another kinase substitutes and reengages the mTOR network." Furthermore, such inhibitors are likely to be cytostatic: they will stop the cancer cells from growing or dividing but will not eradicate them.

The PI3K-Akt-mTOR pathway is also important in viral replication (for a full review see Terada et al<sup>61</sup> and Buchkovich et al<sup>63</sup>). Upon infection, viruses frequently activate this pathway to benefit from the survival signaling associated with Akt activation. One of the downstream effectors of activatedAkt is the mTOR kinase, a component of the mTOR complexes (mTORC) 1 and 2. Activated mTORC1 is crucial for the maintenance of cap-dependent translation which is

Oncolytic Virotherapy 2013:2

68

Down

#### Dovepress

oHSV in combination with anti-cancer treatments

required by most mammalian DNA viruses and many RNA viruses. mTORC2 is less well understood, but is thought to have roles in Akt phosphorylation and the organization of the actin cytoskeleton. It would therefore seem reasonable to assume that inhibitors that block the function of mTOR or PI3K would not only block translation of cellular proteins but would drastically reduce the ability of viruses to replicate by virtue of stopping their cap-dependent translation. Theoretically, PI3K and mTOR inhibitors would be antagonistic if used in combination with oncolytic viruses. The literature, however, reveals diverse results that vary depending on the specific virus, the specific inhibitor, and the status of the cells used.

Breitbach et al<sup>13</sup> found that compounds such as rapamycin, which blocks the activation of mTOR, and PD098059, which blocks the activation of MAP (mitogen-activated protein) kinase, did not affect the ability of oHSV R3616 to replicate in pancreatic tumor cells. Treatment with the inhibitor LY 294002, which inhibits the PI3K pathway, prevented the replication of R3616. Similarly, synergy was not observed between LY 294002 and the ICP34.5 null oHSV, but was observed with oHSV mutants with a Us3 mutation 14 The gene product of Us3 protects virus-infected cells from apoptosis; a cellular pathway that is often dysfunctional in tumors. Thus, Us3 mutants, whose replication would be inhibited by apoptosis in normal cells, would be selective for tumor cells, and the combination treatment of LY294002 and Us3-null oHSV is synergistic due to enhanced apoptosis in the combination treated cells."

# Compounds that affect the cell cycle

Strong synergy between oHSV and trichostatin A (an HDAC inhibitor) was observed in a wide range of cancer and proliferating endothelial cell lines but not in normal prostate or quie scent epithelial cells.<sup>16</sup> Unlike other HDIs, the synergy was seen regardless of the do sing sequence of the oHSV (G47 $\Delta$ ) or trichostatin A. The synergy was attributed to reduced cyclin D1 expression in cells that normally have a high level of cyclin D (ie, cancer cells). The combination also inhibited secretion of the angiogenic factor VEGF, which correlated with the decreased vascularity within the tumor in vivo.

Another combination that appears to affect the cell cycle occurs between the oHSV G207 and paclitaxel. Paclitaxel is an approved cancer therapy that stabilizes microtubules and, as a result, interferes with the normal breakdown of microtubules during cell division. In the presence of paclitaxel, chromosomes are unable to achieve metaphase spindle

Oncolytic Virotherapy 2013:2

configuration. This inability to form the correct formation blocks the progression of mitosis which in turn triggers apoptosis or the cell to revert to the G phase of the cell cycle without dividing. Despite the G207/paclitaxel combination being synergistic, oncolysis or viral replication was not increased.17 The authors concluded that they differentially affected cell cycle progression, either by the cells arresting in G1 (virus-mediated) or mitosis (paclitaxel-mediated), a combination that served to increase apoptosis further. Paclitaxel also showed synergy with other oHSV, HF10, and G47Δ, both in vitro and in vivo."",19 The oHSV HF10 has been studied alone and in combination with paclitaxel in colon cancer models." In vivo, the combination of HF10 and paclitaxel prolonged survival of mice bearing carcinomatous dissemination of CT26 tumors compared with the control group s. G47∆also synergized with paclitaxel and the closely related doce taxel to enhance the in vitro killing of LNCap and DU145 prostate cancercells.19 Docetaxel-induced accumulation of the phosphospecific mitotic markers op18/stathmin or histone H3 was significantly reduced by G47 A, and this correlated with enhanced apoptosis and required active virus replication. Another microtubule inhibitor, vincristine, was also shown to be synergistic with oHSV in rhabdomyosarcoma xenografts.<sup>90</sup>

Cheema et al<sup>91</sup> reported synergy with eto poside, an inhibitor of to poiso merase II, and oHSV G47 $\Delta$  in glioma stem cell xenografts. Gutermann et al<sup>40</sup> found synergy with SN38 (the active metabolite of irinotecan, a topoisomerase I inhibitor) and NV1020 in a panel of human colon carcinoma cell lines in vitro. Synergy with irinotecan and MGH2 (an oHSV with UL 39 and - $\gamma$ 34.5 deletions) was also reported in glioma, both in vitro and in vivo.<sup>19</sup>

# Other compounds where synergy and/or enhancement is seen but the mechanism is unclear

Although not using an oHSV, Heo et al<sup>92</sup> reported on the first clinical signs of positive interactions between oncolytic virotherapy and standard of care drugs with JX-594 (an oncolytic pox virus) and sorafenib, a small molecule inhibitor of the signaling oncoprotein B-raf and VEGF receptor, which is licensed as a treatment for hepatocellular carcinoma. The authors reported that a number of patients treated with JX-594 and then sorafenib up to 8 weeks later had objective tumor responses (ie, tumor shrinkage) compared to zero in 15 untreated patients matched for age, stage, and sex. Furthermore, the y also reported a complete cure in one patient treated with sunitinib, another inhibitor

69

similar to sorafenib, 8 weeks after JX-594 treatment. As the virus is likely to be cleared from the patient by 8 weeks, the mechanism by which the oncolytic virus can sensitize tumors to these inhibitors is unclear. Interestingly, the patients who have the best responses to sorafenib are those patients who have hepatitis C related hepatocellular carcinoma,<sup>23</sup> suggesting that there may be a therapeutic class effect where viruses sensitize tumors to VEGF receptor inhibitors.

Erlotinib, an epidermal growth factor receptor inhibitor, combined additively with two oHSV, G207, and hrR3 in order to enhance cytotoxicity in vitro in human malignant peripheral nerve sheath tumor cellsoften associated with Ras/ epidermal growth factor receptor hyperactivation; however, this effect did not translate into an in vivo malignant peripheral nerve sheath tumor xenograft model.<sup>24</sup> Thalidomide, which is now approved for use in multiple myeloma patients, was found to have significant benefit in reducing tumor burden in combination with OncdSyn (an NV1020-like oHSV) than either OncdSyn or thalidomide alone in a murine breast cancer model,<sup>26</sup> though the mechanism is unclear.

## Conclusion

Oncolytic viruses are a new and emerging treatment for cancer. As they become an established therapy, much attention will have to be paid to the interaction between current standard of care drugs and oncolytic viruses. So far, the signs are encouraging; not only can oHSV be given alongside other cancer treatments, but can actually result in an enhancement of efficacy in reducing tumor burden and improving survival. The majority of virus-drug combinations listed in Tables 4-8 show synergistic, enhanced, or additive effects, but this may in part reflect the fact that antagonistic combinations might not be submitted for publication. Recently, Kulu et al% reported on the inhibition of HSV oncolysis in colon and pancreatic cancer cell lines in vitro when combined with 5-FU, irinotecan, or methotrexate. Their studies showed that replication of both ICP6 and/or ICP34.5 deleted oHSV was significantly reduced in HT29 and SW620 (colon) and Capan-2 (pancreatic) cell lines. Others have reported additive/synergistic interactions (with respect to cell killing) between 5-FU, innotecan, and methotrexate (Table 2) with oHSV in diverse cell lines, including both colon and pancreatic lines. It is conceivable that the drugs can inhibit virus replication but the combined effects of virus and drug act in concert to enhance cell death, and seemingly conflicting results serve to illustrate our poor understanding of such interactions.

an annya sila assess ( **2q Isa** 

Furthermore, the sequence in which the drug and oHSV are given may impact on cell killing. For example, gemcitabine and HDIs such as valproic acid are synergistic when given as a pretreatment to the virus, thus sensitizing the tumor to virus, whereas sorafenib appeared to work better given after oncolytic virus; thus the virus is acting as the sensitizer. Similarly, when oHSV rRp450 was given before Avastin\* (bevacizumab) there was a significantly prolonged survival compared to the same combination in reverse order.<sup>74</sup>

Many of the published combination studies examined the effects of combinations in vitro. These identify combinations that enhance cancer cell cytotoxicity. However, many of the interactions between oHSV and drugs either affect the tumor or host biology, and these interactions will only be seen in vivo. The immune system is a key player in the efficacy of any combination treatment; it appears that initial suppressing of the innate immune response in order to allow the virus to undergo replication, then an upregulation of the immune system to clear the virus and tumor, would be a rational strategy in terms of reducing tumor burdens.

The use of patient-derived tumor xenografts, where primary human tumors are transplanted into immune deficient mice within hours after the sample is collected, are increasingly being used to predict the effectiveness of chemotherapeutic drugs in patients. To our knowledge, such models have not been reported for testing combinations of oncolytic HSV together with chemotherapy or targeted drugs, but are likely to be valuable and should provide data that will improve decision making and accelerate development programs for virus/drug combinations.

As preclinical studies progress into the clinical setting, major progress in the understanding of oHSV in combination with other treatments is likely to occur. Early clinical trials usually involve patients who have already exhausted all the available standard treatment options, and even later Phase III trials will often compare standard of care versus standard of care plus oHSV. Such studies should help confirm preclinical findings on useful virus/drug combinations and hopefully bring benefit to cancer sufferers.

## Disclosure

Lynne Braidwood, Joe Conner, and Alex Graham are employees of Virttu Biologics Ltd. The authors report no other conflicts of interest in this work.

#### References

 Kelly E, Russell SJ. History of oncolytic viruses: genesis to genetic engineering. Mol Ther. 2007;15(4):651–659.

Oncolytic Virotherapy 2013:2

70

Down

- Martuza RL, Malick A, Markert JM, Ruffner KL, Coen DM. Experimental therapy of human glioma by means of a genetically engineered virus mutant. *Science*, 1991;252(5007):854–856.
- Campadelli-Fiume G, De Giovanni C, Gatta V, Nanni P, Lollini PL, Menotti L. Rethinking herpes simplex virus: the way to oncolytic agents. *Rev Med Virol.* 2011;21(4):213–226.
- Mineta T, Rabkin SD, Martuza RL. Treatment of malignant gliomas using gancickwir-hypersensitive, nhomeleotide reductasedeficient herpes simplex viral matant. *Cancer Res.* 1994;54(15): 3063–3066.
- Cassady KA, Parker JN. Herpesv irus vectors for therapy of basin tumors. Open Virol J. 2010;4:103–108.
- Manservigi R, Argnani R, Marconi P. HSV Recombinant Vectors for Gene Therapy. Open Virol J. 2010;4:123–156.
- Varghese S, Rabkin SD. Oncolytic herpes simplex virus vectors for cancer virotherapy. Cancer Gene Ther. 2002;9(12):967–978.
- Toch M, Martuza RL, Kojima H, Rabkin SD. In situ cancer vaccination: an IL-12 defective vector/replication-competent herpes simplex virus combination induces local and systemic antitumo ractivity. *J Immunol*. 1998;160(9):4457–4464.
- Varghese S, Rabkin SD, Liu R, Nielsen PG, Ipe T, Martuza RL. Enhanced thempentic efficacy of IL-12, but not GM-CSF, expressing oncolytic herpes simplex virus for transgenic mouse derived prostate cancers. *Conver Gene Ther.* 2006;12(3):253–265.
- Parker JN, Meleth S, Hughes KB, Gilles pie GY, Whitley RJ, Markert JM. Enhanced inhibition of syngenetic murine tumors by combinatorial therapy with genetically engineered HSV-1 expressing CCL2 and IL-12. *Cancer Gene Ther*, 2005;12(4):359–368.
- Carew JF, Kooby DA, Hallerman MW, Kim SH, Fadero ff HJ, Fong Y. A novel approach to cancer therapy using an oncolytic herpes virus to package amplicons containing cylokine genes. *Mol Ther*. 2001;4(3): 250–256.
- Todo T, Martuza RL, Dallman MJ, Rabkin SD. In situ expression of soluble B7-1 in the context of oncolytic herpes simplex virus induces no tent antitumor immunity. *Cancer Res.* 2001;61(1):153–161.
- Hu JC, Coffin RS, Davis CJ, et al. A phase I study of OncoVEXGM-CSE a second-generation oncolytic herpes simplex virus expressing g anulocyte macroplage colony-stimulating factor. *Clin Cancer Res.* 2006;12(22):6737–6747.
- Malhotra S, Kim T, Zager J, et al. Use of an oncolytic virus secreting GM-C SF as combined oncolytic and immunotherapy for treatment of colorectal and hepatic adenocarcino mas. *Surgery*. 2007;141(4): 520–529.
- Kaufman HL, Bines SD. OPTIM trial: a Phase III trial of an oncolytic herpes virus encoding GM-CSF for unresectable stage III or IV melanoma. *Fature Oncol.* 20 10:6(6):941–949.
- Kaufman HL, Kim DW, DeRaffiele G, Mitcham J, Coffin RS, Kim-Schulze S. Local and distant immunity induced by intralesional vaccination with an oncolytic herpes virus encoding GM-CSF in patients with stage Illcand IV melanoma. *Ann Swrg Oncol.* 2010;17(3): 718–730.
- Nakamura H, Mullen JT, Chandrasekhar S, Pawlik TM, Yoon SS, Tanabe KK. Multimodality therapy with a replication-conditional herpes simplex virus 1 mutant that expresses yeast cylosine deaminase for intratumonal conversion of 5-fluorocytosine to 5-fluorouracil. *Cancer Res.* 2001;61(14):5447–5452.
- Chuse M, Chung RV, Chiocca E A. Ano neo lytic viral mutant that delivers the CYP2B1 transgene and augments cyclo phosp hamide chemotherapy. *Nat Biotechnol.* 199 8;16(5):444-448.
- Braichwood L, Dunn PD, Hardy S, Evans TR, Brown SM. Antihumor activity of a selectively replication competent herpes simplex virus (HSV) with enzyme prodrug therapy. *Anticancer Res.* 2009;29(6): 2159–2166.
- Sheridan C. Amgen announces oncolytic virus shrinks tumors. Nat Biotechnol. 2013;31(6):471–472.
- Fisher R, Pusztai L, Śwanto n C. Cancer heterogeneity: implications for targeted therapeutics. Br J Cancer. 2013;108(3):479–485.

Oncolytic Virotherapy 2013:2

ICPO. PLoS Patho g. 2011;7(6):e1002084.

 Z710–2728.
 Hao J, Reid T, Ruo L, et al. Randomized close-finding clinical trial of oncolytic immuno therapeutic vaccinia JX-594 in liver cancer. *Nat Med.* 2013;10(3):320–336.

22. Paludan SR, Bowie AG, Horan KA, Fitzgerald KA. Recognition

23. Lilley CE, Chaurushiya MS, Boutell C, Everett RD, Weitzman MD.

24. Zachos G, Koffa M, Preston CM, Clements JB, Conner J. Herpes

2011:11(2):143-154.

of herpesviruses by the innate immune system. Nat Rev Immunol.

The intrinsic antiviral defense to incoming HSV-1 genomes includes

specific DNA repair proteins and is counteracted by the viral protein

simplex virus type 1 blocks the apoptotic host cell defense mechanisms

- Chou TC, Talalay P. Quantitative analysis of dose-effect relationships: the combined effects of multiple drugs or enzyme inhibitors. *Adv Enzyme Regul.* 1984;22:27–55.
- Toyoizumi T, Mick R, Abbas AE, Kang EH, Kaiser LR, Molnar-Kimber KL. Combined therapy with chemotherapeutic agents and herpessimplex virus by pe 11CP34.5 mutant (HSV-1716) in human nonsmall cell lung cancer. *Hum Gene Ther.* 1999;10(18):3013–3029.
- Chou TC, Talalay P. Generalized equations for the analysis of inhibitions of Michaelis-Menten and higher-order kineticsystems with two or more mutually exclusive and no nexclusive inhibitors. *Eur J Biochem.* 1981;115(1):207–216.
- Chou TC. Theoretical basis, experimental design, and computerized simulation of synergism and antagonism in drug combination studies. *Pharmacol Rev.* 2006;58(3):621–681.
- Naito S, Obayashi S, SumiT, et al. E nhancement of antihumoractivity of herpessimplex virus gamma(1)34.5-deficient mutant for on l squamous cell carcino ma cells by hexamethylene bisacetamide. *Cancer Gene Ther*. 2005;13(8):780–791.
- Egorin MJ, Sigman LM, Van Echo DA, Forrest A, Whitacre MY, Aisner J. Phase I clinical and plarmacokinetic study of hexamethylene bisacetamide (NSC 95580) administered as a five-day continuous infusion. *Cancer Res.* 1987;47(2):617–623.
- Wood LW, Shillito EJ. Effect of a caspase inhibitor, zVADfmk, on the inhibitio no f breast cancer cells by herpes simplex virus type 1. Concer Gene Ther. 2011;18(10):685–694.
- Aubert M, Pomeranz LE, Blaho JA, Herpes simplex virus blocks apoptesis by precluding mitochondrial cytochrome c release independent of caspase activation in infected human epithelial cells. *Apoptosis*. 2007;12(1):19–35.
- Stanziale SI; Petrowsky H, Adusumilli PS, Ben-Porat L, Gonen M, Fong Y. Infection with oncolytic herpes simplex virus-1 induces apoptosis in neighboring human cancer cells: a potential largetto increase anticancer activity. *Clin Cancer Res.* 2004;10(9):3225–3232.
- Eisenberg DP, Carpenter SG, Adusumilli PS, et al. Hyperthermia potentiales oncolytic herpes viral killing of pancreatic cancer through a heat shock protein pathway. Surgery. 20 10;148(2):325–334.
- Bennett JJ, Adusumilli P, Petrowsky H, et al. Up-regulation of GADD34 mediates the synergistic anticancer activity of milomycin C and a gamma 134.5 deleted oncolytic herpes virus (G207). *FISEB J*. 2004;18(9):1001–1003.
- Kanai R, Rabkin SD, Yip S, et al. Oncolytic virus-mediated manipulation of DNA damage responses: synergy with chemotherapy in killing glioblastoma stem cells. *J Natl Cancer Inst.* 2012;104(1): 42–55.
- Hadji panay is CC, Fellows-May & W Deluca NA. Then peutic efficacy of a herpes simplex virus with radiation or temozolomide for intracranial glio blastoma after convection-enhanced delivery. *Mol Ther*. 2008;16(11):1783–1788.
- Eisenberg DP, Achsumilli PS, Hendershott KJ, et al. 5-fluorouracil and genetiabine potentiate the efficacy of oncolytic her pes viral gene therapy in the treatment of pancreatic cancer. J Gastro intest Surg. 2005 9(8):1068–1077; discussion 1077–1079.

Dove

- Roizman B. The function of herpes simplex virus genes: a primer for genetic engineering of novel vectors. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1996;93(21):11307–11312.
- Adusumilli PS, Chan MK, Chun YS, et al. Cisplatin-induced GADD34 upregulation potentiales on no lytic viral therapy in the treatment of malignant pleural meso thelioma. *Cancer Biol Ther.* 2006;5(1):48–53.
- Petrowsky H, Roberts GD, Kooby DA, et al. Functional interaction betweenfluorodeoxyuridine-inducedcellularalterations and replication of a ribonucleotide reductuse-negative herpes simplex virus. J Virol. 2001;75(15):7050–7058.
- Passer BJ, Cheema T, Zhou B, et al. Identification of the ENT1 antagonists dipyrida mole and dilazepas a mplifiers of oncolytic herpes simplex virus-1 replication. *Concer Res.* 20 10;70(10):3800–3895.
- Nakano K, Todo T, Zhuo C, et al. Enhanced efficacy of conditionally replicating herpes simplex virus (G207) combined with 5-fluorouracil and surgical resection in perioneal cancer dissemination models. J Gene Med. 2005;7(5):638–648.
- Gutermann A, Mayer E, von Dehn-Rothfelser K, et al. Efficacy of oncolytic herpesvirus NV1020 can be enhanced by combination with chemotherapeutics in colon carcinoma cells. *Hum Gene Ther*. 2006; 17(12):1241–1253.
- Fu X, Tao L, Rivera A, Zhang X. Rapamycin enhances the activity of oncolytic herpes simplex virus against tumor cells that are resistant to virus replication. *Int J Cancer*. 2011;129(6):1503–1510.
- Stanford MM, Barrett JW, Nazarian SH, Werden S, McFadden G. Oncolytic virotherapy synergism with signaling inhibitors: Rapamycin increases myxoma virus tropism for human tumor cells. J Virol. 2007;81(3):1251–1260.
- Alain T, Lun X, Martineau Y, et al. Vesiculars iomatitis virus oncolysis is polentiated by impairing mTORC1-dependent type11FN production. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 2010;107(4):1576–1581.
- Mishna R, Miyamoto M, Yoshioka T, et al. Adenovirus-mediated eukaryotic initiation factor 4E binding protein-1 in combination with rapamycin inhibits tumor grow thof pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma in vivo. *Int J Oncol.* 2009;34(5):1231–1240.
- Moorman NJ, Shenk T. Rapamycin-resistant mTORC1 kinaseactivity is required for herpesvirus replication. J Virol. 2010;84(10):5260–5269.
- Halford WP, Maender JL, Gebhardt BM. Re-evaluating the role of natural killer cells in innate resistance to herpes simplex virus type 1. *Virol J.* 2005;2:56.
- Alvarez-Breckenridge CA, Yu J Kaur B, Caligiuri MA, Chiocca EA. Deciphering the Multifaceted Relationship between Oncolytic Viruses and Natural Killer Cells. *Adv Virol*. 2012;2012:702839.
- Fulci G, Breymann L, Gianni D, et al. Cyclophosphamide enhances glioma vito therapy by inhibiting immle immune responses. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U SA*. 2006;103(34):12873–12878.
- Currier MA, Gillespie RA, Sawtell NM, et al. Efficacy and safety of the oncolytic herpes simplex virus rRp450 alone and combined with cyclophosphamide. *Mol Ther*. 200 8;16(5):879–885.
- Wakimo to H, Fulci C, Tyminski E, Chiocca EA. Altered expression of antiviral cytokine mRNAs associated with cyclophosphamide's enhancement of viral oncolysis. *Gene Ther.* 2004;11(2):214–223.
- Friedman A, Tian JP, Fulci G, Chiocca E A, Wang J. Gliomu virotherapy: effects of innate immune suppression and increased viral replication capacity. *Cancer Res.* 2006;66(4):2314–2319.
- Fulci G, Dmitrieva N, Gianni D, et al. Depletion of peripheral macrophages and brain microglia increases brain tumor tilers of oncolytic viruses. *Cancer Res.* 2007;67(19):9398–9406.
- Pawlik TM, Nakamura H, Mullen JT, et al. Prodrug bioactivation and oncolysis of diffuse liver metastases by a herpes simplex virus 1 mutant that expresses the CYP2B1 transgene. *Cancer*. 2002;95(5): 1171–1181.
- Tyminski E, Leroy S, Terada K, et al. Brain tumor oncolysis with replication-conditional herpes simplex virus type 1 expressing the prodrug-activating genes, CYP2B1 and secreted human in testinal carboxylestense, in combination with cyclophosp hamide and irinotecan. *Cancer Res.* 200 55 5(15):6 850–6857.
- 72 submitsyaar manaaniya (seewalar ayona Down pross

- Bazan-Penegrino M, Arvanitis CD, Rifai B, Seymour LW, Coussios CC. Ultrasound-induced cavitation enhances the delivery and therapeutic efficacy of an oncolytic virus in an in vitro model. J Control Release. 2012;157(2):235–242.
- Terada K, Wakimoto H, Tyminski E, Chiocca EA, Sueki Y. Development of a rapid method to generate multiple onco lytic HSV vectors and their in vivo evaluation using syngencic mouse tumor models. *Gene Ther*. 2006;13(8):705–714.
- MillerCG, Fuser NW. Requirement of an integrated immune response for successful neuroattenuated HSV-1 therapy in an intracranial metastatic melanoma model. Mol Ther. 2003;7(6):741–747.
- Benencia F, Courreges MC, Conejo-Carcia JR, et al. Oncolytic HSV exerts direct antian giogenic activity in ovarian carcinoma. *Hum Gene Ther*. 2005;16(6):765–778.
- Esaki S, Goshima F, Kimura H, Murakami S, Nishiyama Y. Enhanced antihumoral activity of oncolytic herpes simplex virus with gemcitabine using colorectal tumor models. Int J Cancer. 2013;132(7): 1992–1601.
- Simpson GR, Horvath A, Annels NE, et al. Combination of a fusogenic glycoprolein, pro-drug activation and oncolytic HSV as an intravesical therapy for superficial blackler cancer. Br J Concer. 2012;106(3): 496–507.
- Watanabe D, Goshima F, Mori I, Tamada Y, Matsumoto Y, Nishiyama Y. Oncolytic virotherapy for mulignant melanoma with herpes simplex virus type 1 mutant HF10. *J Dermatol Sci*. 2008;50(3):185–196.
- Hoch FS, O'Day SJ, McDermott DF, et al. Improved survival with ipilimumab in patients with metastatic melanoma. N Engl J Med. 2010;363(8):711–723.
- Hodi FS, Oble DA, Drappatz J, et al. CTLA-4 blockade with ipilimumab induces significant clinical benefit in a female with melanoma metastases to the CNS. Nat Clin Pract Oncol. 2008;5(9):557–561.
- Friedman GK, Haas MC, Kelly VM, Markert JM, Gillespie GY, Cassady KA. Hypoxia Moderates gamma(1)34.5-Deleted Herpes Simplex Virus Oncolytic Activity in Human Glioma Xeno line Primary Cultures. *Transl Oncol*. 2012;5(3):200–207.
- Aghi MK, Liu TC, Rabkin S, Martuza RL. Hypoxia enhances the replication of oncolytic herpes simplex virus. *Mol Ther*. 2009;17(1): 51–56.
- Amgen. Ipilimumab With or Without Talimogene Laherparepvec in Unresected Melanoma. Available from: http://dinicaltrials.gov/ show/NCT01740297. NLM identifier: NCT01740297. Accessed September 26, 2013.
- Fas ullo M, Burch AD, Britton A. Hypoxia enhances the replication of o noolytic herpes simplex virus in p53-brast cancer cells. *Cell Cycle*. 2009;8(14):2194–2197.
- Sgubin D, Wakimoto H, Kanai R, Rabkin SD, Martuza RL. Oncolytic herpes simplex virus counteracts the hypoxia-induced modulation of glioblastoma stem-like cells. *Stem Cells Transl Med.* 2012;1(4): 322–332.
- Eshun FK, Currier MA, Gillespie RA, Fitzpatrick JL, Baird WH, Cripe TP. VEGF blockade decreases the turnor uptake of systemic oncolytic herpes virus but enhances therapeutic efficacy when given after virotherapy. *Gene Ther.* 2010;17(7):922–929.
- Deguchi T, Shikano T, Kasuya H, et al. Combination of the tumor angiogenesis inhibitor bevacizumab and intratumoral oncolytic herpes virus injections as a treatment strategy for human gastric cancers. *Hepatogastroenterology*. 2012;59(118):1844–1850.
- Currier MA, Eshun FK, Sholl A, et al. VEGF Blockade Enables Oncolytic Cancer Virotherapy in Part by Modulating Intratumonal Myeloid Cells. Mol Ther. 2013;21(5):1014–1023.
- Albertsson P, Lennernas B, Norrby K. Dose effects of continuous vinblastine chemotherapy on mammalian angiogenesis mediated by VEGF-A. Acta Oncol. 2008;47(2):203–300.
- Passer BJ, Cheema T, Wu S, Wu CL, Rabkin SD, Martuza RL. Combination of vinblastine and oncolytic herpes simplex virus vector expressing IL-12 therapy increases antitumorand antian giogenic effects in prostale cancer models. *Cancer Gene Ther*. 2013;20(1):17–24.

- Cancer Genome Atlas Research N. Comprehensive genomic characterization defines human gliob lasto ma genes and core pathways. *Nature*, 2008;455(7216):1061–1068.
- Engelman JA. Targeting PI3K signalling in cancer: opportunities, challenges and limitations. *Nat Rev Cancer*, 2009;9(8):550–562.
- Kuckched kar SB, Yu Y, Mag uire TC, Alwine JC. Human cyto megalovirus infection incluces rapamycin-insensitive phosp horylation of downstream effectors of mTOR kinase. J Virol. 2004;78(20):11030–11039.
- Buchkovich NJ, Yu Y, Zampieri CA, Alwine XC. The TO Rrid affairs of viruses: effects of mammalian DNA viruses on the PI3K-AkI-mTOR signalling pathway. Nat Rev Microbiol. 2008;6(4):266–275.
- Breithach CI, Reid T, Burke J, Bell JC, Kim DH. Navigating the clinical development landscape for oncolytic viruses and other cancer therapeutics: no shortcuts on the road to approval. *Cytokine Growth Factor Rev.* 2010;21(2–3):85–89.
- Liu TC, Wakimoto H, Martuza RI, Rabkin SD. Herpes simplex virus Us 3(-) mutant as oncolytic strategy and synergizes with phosphaticlylinositol 3-kinase-Akt targeting molecular therapeutics. *Clin Cancer Res.* 2007;13(19):5807–5002.
- Karati R, Wakimoto H, Martuza RL, Rabkin SD. A novel oncolytic herpes simplex virus that synergizes with phosphoinositide 3-kinase/ Akt pathway inhibitors to larget glioblastoma stem cells. *Clin Cancer Res.* 2011;17(11):3686–3696.
- Liu TC, Castelo-Branco P, Rabkin SD, Martuza RL. Trichostatin A and oncolytic HSV combination therapy shows enhanced antitumo ul and antiangiogenic effects. *Mol Ther*. 2008; 16(6):1041–1047.
- Lin SF, Cao SP, Price DL, et al. Synergy of a herpes oncohytic virus and puclitaxel for anaplastic thyroid cancer. *Clin Cancer Res.* 2008;14(5): 1519–1528.
- Shimoyama S, Goshima F, Teshigahara O, et al. Enhanced efficacy of herpes simplex virus mutant HF10 combined with paclitaxel in peritoneal cancer dissemination models. *Hepato gastroenterology*. 2007;54(76):1038–1042.
- Passer BJ, Castelo-Branco P, Buhrman JS, Varghese S, Rabkin SD, Marhuza RL. Oncolytic her pes simplex virus vectors and taxanes synergize to promote killing of prostate cancer cells. *Cancer Gene Ther*. 2009;16(7):551–560.
- Cinatl J Jr, Cinatl J, Michaelis M, et al. Potent oncolyticactivity of multimutated herpessi mplex virus G207 in combination with vincristine against human rhabdomyosa.coma. *Cancer Res.* 2003;6:3(7):1508–1514.
- Cheema TA, Kanai R, Kim GW et al. Enhanced antitumor efficacy of lowclose Etoposide with oncolytic herpes simplex virus in human glioblastoma stem cell xenografts. *Clin Cancer Res.* 2011;17(23):7383–7393.
- Heo J, Breithach CJ, Moon A, et al. Sequential therapy with JX-594, a targeted oncolytic powirus, followed by sonafenib in hepatocellular carcinoma: preclinical and clinical demonstration of combination efficacy. *Met Ther.* 2011;19(6):1170–1179.
- Cabren R, Limaye AR, Horne P, et al. The anti-viral effect of sorafenib in hepatitis C-related hepatocellular cascinoma. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther*, 2013;37(1):91–97.
- Mahller Y Y, Vaikunth SS, Currier MA, et al. Oncolytic HSV and erlotinib inhibit tumor growth and angiogenesis in a novel malignant peripheral nerves heath tumor xenograft model. *Mol Ther.* 2007; 15(2): 279–286.
- Dias JD, Hemminki O, Diaconu I, et al. Targeted cancer immunothera py with oncolytic adenovirus coding for a fully human monoclonal antibody specific for CTLA-4. *Gene Ther.* 2012;19(10):988–998.
- Kulu Y, Kawasaki H, Donahue JM, et al. Concurrent chemotherapy inhibits herpes simplex virus-1 replication and oncolysis. *Cancer Gene Ther*. 2013;20(2):133–140.
- Liu BL, Robinson M, Han ZQ, et al. ICP34.5 deleted herpes simplex virus with enhanced oncolytic, immune stimulating, and anti-tumour properties. *Gene Ther.* 2003;10(4):202–303.
- Harrington K.J. Hingorani M, Tanay MA, et al. Phase I/II study of oncolytic HSV GM-CSF in combinatio nwith radiotherapy and cisp latin in untreated stage III/IV squamous cell cancer of the head and neck. *Clin Cancer Res.* 2010;16(15):4005–4015.

Oncolytic Virotherapy 2013:2

- Kemeny N, Brown K, Covey A, et al. Phase I, open-label, doseescalating study of a genetically engineered herpes simplex virus, NV1020, in subjects with metastaticcolorectal carcino ma to the liver. *Hum Gene Ther.* 2006;17(12):1214–1224.
- Kelly KJ, Wong J, Fong Y. Herpes simplex virus NV 1020 as a novel and promising therapy for hepatic malignancy. *Expert Opin Investig* Drugs. 2008;17(7):1105–1113.
- 101. Geowarghese SK, Geller DA, de Haan HA, et al. Plase VII study of oncolytic herpes simplex virus NV1020 in patients with extensively pretreated refractory colorectal cancer metastatic to the liver. *Hum Gene Ther*. 2010;21(9):1119–1128.
- 102. Sze DY, IagaruAH, Gambhir SS, De Haan HA, Reid TR. Response to intra-arterial oncoly tic virotherapy with the herpes virus N V1020 evaluated by [18F]fluorodeoxyglucose positron emission to mography and computed tomography. *Hum Gene Ther.* 2012;23(1): 91–97.
- 103. Yazaki T, Manz HJ, Rabkin SD, Martuza RL. Treatment of human malignant meningiomas by G207, a replication-competent multimulated herpes simplex virus 1. *Cancer Res.* 1995;55(21): 4752-4756.
- Mineta T, Rabkin SD, Yazaki T, Hunter WD, Martuza RL. Attenuated multi-mulated her pes simplex virus-1 for the treatment of mulignant gliomas. Nat Med. 1995;1(9):938–943.
- Hunter WD, Martuza RL, Feigenbaum F, et al. Attenuated, replicationcompetent herpess implex virus by pe 1 mutant G207: sufety evaluation of in tracerebral injection in nonhuman primates. J Virol. 1999 (73(8): 6319–6326.
- 106. Todo T, Rabkin SD, Martuza RL. Evaluation of ganciclovir-mediated enhancement of the antitumoral effect in oncolytic, multimutated herpes simplex virus by pe 1 (G207) therapy of brain tumors. *Cancer Gene Ther*. 2000;7(6):939–946.
- Markert JM, Metlock MD, Rabkin SD, et al. Conditionally replicating herpes simplex virus mutant, G207 for the treatment of malignant glioma: results of a phase I trial. *Gene Ther.* 2000;7(10):867–874.
- Markert JM, Liechty PC, Wang W, et al. Phase Ib trial of mutant herpes simplex virus G207 inoculated pre-and post-tumor resection for recurrent GBM. Mol Ther. 2009;17(1):199–207.
- Aghi MK, Chiocca EA. Phase ib trial of onco lytic her pes virus G207 shows safety of multiple injections and documents viral replication. *Mol Ther.* 2009;17(1):8–9.
- Harrow S, Paparastassio UV, Harland J, et al. HSV17 16 injection into the brain adjacent to tumour following surgical resection of high-gade glioma: safety data and long-term survival. *Gene Ther.* 2004;11(22): 1648–1658.
- Paparastassiou V, Rampling R, Fraser M, et al. The potential for efficacy of the modified (ICP 34.5(-)) herpes simplex virus HSV1716 following intratumo ural injection into human malignant glioma: a proof of principle study. *Gene Ther*. 2002;9(6):39 8-406.
- Rampling R, Cruickshank G, Paparastassiou V et al. Toxicity evaluation of replication-competent herpes simplex virus (ICP 34.5 null mutant 17 16) in patients with recurrent malignant glioma. *Gene Ther.* 2000;7(10):859–866.
- McKie EA, MacLean AR, Lewis AD, et al. Selective in vitro replication of herpes simplex virus type 1 (HSV-1)1CP34.5 null mutants in primary human CNS tumours – evaluation of a potentially effective clinical thempy. Br J Cancer. 1996;74(5):745–752.
- Mace AT, Harrow SJ, Ganly J, Brown SM. Cytoloxic effects of the oncolytic herpes simplex virus HSV1716 alone and in combination with cisplatin in head and neck squamous cell carcinoma. *Acta Otolaryn gol.* 2007;127(8):880–887.
- 115. Nakao A, Kasuya H, Sahin TT, et al. A plase I dose-escalation clinical trial of intaio perative direct intratumoral injection of HF10 oncolytic virus in non-resectable patients with advanced pancreatic cancer. *Cancer Gene Ther.* 2011;18(3):167–175.
- Nakao A, Takeda S, Shimoyama S, et al. Clinical experiment of mutant herpes simplex virus HF10 therapy for cancer. *Curr Cancer Drug Targets*. 2007;7(2):169–174.

na ang malantan ( Sylvas ana menang San daa na ang **Dorog**a

73

- 117. Kimata H, Imai T, Kikumori T, et al. Pilot study of oncolytic viral therapy using mutant herpes simplex virus (HF10) against recurrent metastatic breast cancer. *Ann Surg Oncol.* 2006;13(8):1078–1084.
- Nakao A, Kimata H, Imai T, et al. Intratumoral injection of herpes simplex virus HF10 in recurrent brasst cancer. Ann Oncol. 2004;15(6): 9 88–9 89.
- 119. Kohno SI, Luo C, Nawa A, et al. Oncolytic vinotherapy with an HSV amplicon vector expressing granulocy ke-macrophage colonystimulating factor using the replication-competent HSV type 1 mutant HF10 as a helper virus. *Cancer Gene Ther*. 2007;14(11): 918–926.
- Kohno S, Luo C, Goshima F, Nishiyama Y, Sata T, Ono Y. Herpes simplex virus type 1 mutant HF10 oncolytic viral therapy for blackler cancer. Urology. 2005 (5):1116–1121.
- 121. Fujimoto Y, Mizuno T, Sagiura S, et al. Intratumoral injection of herpes simplex virus HF10 in recurrent head and neck squamous cell carcinoma. *Acta Otokaryn gol.* 2006;126(10):1115–1117.
- 122. Sahin TT, Kasuya H, Nomura N, et al. Impact of novel oncolytic virus HF10 on cellular components of the tumor microenviro ment in patients with neurrent breast cancer. *Cancer Gene Ther.* 20 12; 19(4): 220–237.
- 123. Chahlavi A, Todo T, Martuza RL, Rabkin SD. Replication-competent herpes simplex virus vector G207 and cisplatin combination therapy for head and neck squamous cell carcinoma. *Netplasia*. 1999;1(2): 162–169.
- 124. Simpson GR, Han Z, Liu B, Wang Y, Campbell G, Coffin RS. Combination of a fusogenic glycoprotein, prodrug activation, and oncolytic herpes simplex virus for enhanced local tumor control. *Cancer Res.* 2006;66(9):4835–4842.
- Watanabe I, Kasuya H, Noman N, et al. Effects of tumor selective replication-competent herpes viruses in combination with generitabine on pancreatic cancer. *Cancer Chemother Pharmacol.* 2008;61(5): 875–882.
- Mullerad M, Bochner BH, Achsumilli PS, et al. Herpes simplex virus based gene therapy enhances the efficacy of mitomycin C for the treatment of human bladder transitional cell carcinoma. J Urol. 2005;174(2):741–746.

- Nagano S, Perentes JY, Jain RK, Boucher Y.Cancer cell dath enhances the penetration and efficacy of oncolytic herpes simplex virus in tumors. *Cancer Res.* 2008;68(10):3795–3802.
- Aghi M, Rabkin S, Martuza RL. Effector Chemotherapy-induced DNA repair on oncolytic herpes simplex viral replication. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2006;9 8(1):38–50.
- Children's Hospital Medical Center, Cincinnati. HSV1716 in Patients With Non-Central Nervous System (Non-CNS) Solid Tumors. Available from: http://clinicaltrials.gov/show/NCT00931931. NLM identifier: NCT00931931. Accessed September 27, 2013.
- Virttu Biologics Limited. Intrapleural Administration of HSV1716 to Treat Patients With Malignant Pleural Mesothelioma. (1716–1712). Available from: http://clinicaltrials.gov/show/NCT0 172 1018. NLM identifier: NCT017210 18. Accessed September 27, 2013.
- Kenneth K. Tanabe, MD. rRp450-Phase I Trial in Liver Metastases and Primary Liver Tumors. Available from: http://clinicaltrials.gov/ show/NCT0 107 1941. NLM identifier: NCT0107 1941. Accessed September 27, 2013.
- 132 Katsun T, Iwai S, Ola Y, Shimizu H, Ikula K, Yuna Y. The effects of trichestatin A on the oncolytic ability of herpes simplex virus for oral squamous cell carcinoma cells. *Cancer Gene Ther*. 2009;16:237–245.
- 133 Olsuki A, Patel A, Kasai K, et al. Histone deacetylase inhibito is augment antitumor efficacy of herpes-based oncolytic viruses. Mol Ther. 200 8;16:1546–1555.
- 134 Israyelyan A, Shannon EJ, Baghian A, Kearney MT, Kousoulas KG. Thalidomide suppressed the growth of 4T1 cells into solid tumors in Balb/c mice in a combination therapy with the oncolytic fusogenic HSV-1 OncdSyn. *Gancer Chemother Pharmacol.* 2009;64:1201–1210.

## **Oncolytic Virotherapy**

#### Publish your work in this journal

Oncody tic Vito the uppy is an international, pass ary invest, open access online journal publishing original research, whily put two b, ary invest, ofthe risk and comment trains on all impacts of o acody tic virology, namely the application of o acody tic viroses for the institutent of access rSpecific top ics in the journal include. Rationales all theoretic call supports of onco lytic viro the application is viron and methamatical

submits your manual crips hare: http://www.doveores.com/oncolxtic-virotherapy-lournal

odeling, and practical application and problem solving in the clinic including

**Dove**press

identification of protential supportances through b inner here snad genetic profiling T be much uscript meanage must system is completely on line and includes avery quick and fair pear-review system, which is all easy to use. Visit http://www.dovep.ass.com/ testimo.nists.php to used and quotes from published an thom.

Oncolytic Virotherapy 2013:2

a silent Cynor mansaari pC (www.dorugras.uu Dorugras.uu

74

# Journal of Hepatocellular Carcinoma

Dovepress

a Open Actions Full Terrs 4

ORIGINAL RESEARCH

# Potent efficacy signals from systemically administered oncolytic herpes simplex virus (HSV1716) in hepatocellular carcinoma xenograft models

Lynne Braidwood Kirsty Learmonth Alex Graham Joe Conner

Virttu Biologics Ltd. Department of Neurology, Southern General Hospital, Glasgow, UK

Abstract: Oncolytic herpes simplex virus (HSV1716), lacking the neurovirulence factor ICP34.5, has highly selective replication competence for cancer cells and has been used in clinical studies of glioma, melanoma, head and neck squamous cell carcinoma, pediatric non-central nervous system solid tumors, and malignant pleural mesothelioma. To date, 88 patients have received HSV1716 and the virus is well tolerated, with selective replication in tumor cells and no spread to surrounding normal tissue. We assessed the potential value of HSV1716 in preclinical studies with two human hepatocellular carcinoma cell lines, HuH7 and HepG2-luc. HSV1716 displayed excellent replication kinetics in vitro in HepG2-luc cells, a cell line engineered to express luciferase, and virus-mediated cell killing correlated with loss of light emissions from the cells. In vivo, the HepG2-luc cells readily formed light-emitting xenografts that were easily visualized by an in vivo imaging system and efficiently eliminated by HSV1716 oncolysis after intratumoral injection. HSV1716 also demonstrated strong efficacy signals in subcutaneous HuH7 xenografts in nude mice after intravenous administration of virus. In the HuH7 model, the intravenously injected virus replicated prolifically immediately after efficient tumor localization, resulting in highly significant reductions in tumor growth and enhanced survival. Our preclinical results demonstrate excellent tumor uptake of HSV1716, with prolific replication and potent oncolysis. These observations warrant a clinical study of HSV1716 in hepatocellular carcinoma.

Keywords: oncolytic herpes simplex virus, HSV1716, hepatocellular carcinoma, xenografts, efficacy

worldwide, is increasing in prevalence.1-3 Early detection of the disease is limited, and many patients present with advanced, inoperable, and aggressive disease, so have an extremely poor prognosis. In addition to surgery or chemotherapy, other treatment options include local ablation by, for example, heat, radiofrequency, or transarterial

#### Introduction Hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC), a leading cause of cancer-related cell deaths

chemoembolization, although no standard therapy exists for patients who are not suitable for transplantation or surgical resection, or for patients with recurrent HCC, Correspondence: Joe Conne Virttu Biologics Ltd, Department of Neurology, Southern General Hospital, 1345 Govan Rd, Glasgow G51 4TF, UK Tel +141 445 1716 Fax +141 445 1715 Email joe.conner@virttu.co

with systemic chemotherapy often considered in these patients albeit in a palliative capacity. Sorafenib is a multikinase inhibitor drug and is the only treatment approved by the US Food and Drug Administration for patients with advanced liver cancer. However, sorafenib is not curative, and patient outcomes remain poor. Monotherapy with sorafenib in HCC reduces the risk of death in year 1 by 31%, and the median

Journal of Hepatocellular Carcinoma 2014:1 149-161 149 Difference of the second of the second

#### Braidwood et al

survival time in patients treated with sorafenib is typically 3 months longer than for patients treated with placebo.<sup>4</sup> New approaches to the treatment of HCC are urgently required, and recent studies with the oncolytic vaccinia virus, JX-594, suggest that oncolytic virotherapy has potential in treating advanced HCC.<sup>5</sup>

We have investigated the therapeutic potential of the oncolytic herpes simplex virus-1 (HSV-1) HSV1716 in HCC in preclinical studies. The HSV-1 mutant HSV1716 has deletions in both copies of the gene encoding the neurovirulence factor ICP34.5. HSV1716 effectively kills tumor cell lines in vitro and, in a wide range of in vivo cancer models, HSV1716 oncolysis has induced tumor regression and increased survival times in a wide range of solid tumors, including glioma, melanoma, medulloblastoma, mesothelioma, ovarian carcinoma, and teratocarcinoma, supporting translation into clinical studies.69 In clinical trials, direct intratumoral injection of HSV1716 has been used to treat patients with recurrent glioma, metastatic melanoma, and squamous cell carcinoma of the head and neck.10-14 A Phase I dose escalation study of intratumoral HSV1716 in pediatric/young adult patients with non-central nervous system solid tumors (http://clinicaltrials. gov/NCT00931931) and a Phase I/IIa study in malignant pleural mesothelioma (http://clinicaltrials.gov/NCT01721018) are currently ongoing. Although the efficacies of other oncolytic HSV have been assessed in various HCC cell lines in tissue culture and xenografts, to date there have been no preclinical studies of HSV1716 in HCC and no xenograft studies that have assessed the potential for its systemic administration.15-23 In this work, we demonstrated strong efficacy signals in two xenograft HCC models, particularly when the virus was administered systemically, which support a clinical study of HSV1716 in advanced HCC.

## Materials and methods Cells

HuH7 (JCRB0403; Japanese Collection of Research Bioresources Cell Bank, Tokyo, Japan) is a well-differentiated, hepatocyte-derived carcinoma cell line that was originally taken from a liver tumor in a 57-year-old Japanese male. HepG2-luc (HT1080-*luc2*; Perkin-Elmer, Beaconsfield, UK) is a luciferase-expressing cell line stably transfected with the firefly luciferase 2 gene under the control of the human ubiquitin C promoter. The HepG2 cell line was isolated from a liver biopsy of a male Caucasian aged 15 years with a well differentiated HCC. The one58 cell line (10092313; European Collection of Cell Cultures, Salisbury, UK) was derived from the pleural fluid of a patient with malignant mesothelioma,

150 submit your me

Dovepress

and the U87 cell line (European Collection of Cell Cultures, 89081402) was derived from a female patient with malignant glioma. HuH7, U87, and one58 cells were cultured in Dulbecco's Modified Eagle's Medium/F12 medium with 10% newborn calf serum, and HepG2-luc cells were cultured in advanced Roswell Park Memorial Institute 1640 medium supplemented with 20% newborn calf serum (Invitrogen, Paisley, UK) at 37°C in 5% CO<sub>2</sub>.

## Viruses

Stocks of HSV1716 and wild-type HSV-1 17+ were suspended in compound sodium lactate with 10% glycerol. HSV1716gCluc was derived using a site-specific recombination system and has the firefly luciferase gene derived from pGL3 (Promega, Southampton, UK) under control of the HSV-1 gC promoter inserted in both *RL1* loci.<sup>2425</sup> Stocks of HSV1716gCluc were prepared with virus suspended in Dulbecco's Modified Eagle's Medium/F12 medium. All dilutions from stock to the appropriate titers used compound sodium lactate +10% glycerol and were titrated to confirm pfu/mL prior to use.

# Single and multiple step growth kinetics

HuH7 or HepG2-luc cells were plated in 60 mm dishes and after 24 hours were infected with HSV-1 17+ or HSV1716 at various multiplicities of infections (moi). The dilutions of each virus preparation used for these infections were titrated to confirm the amounts of input virus. In each single experiment, virus infection of HepG2-luc and HuH7 were performed in triplicate or quadruplicate, respectively. After 24, 48, or 72 hours of infection, cells and medium were harvested, subjected to one freeze/thaw cycle (–70°C), and titrated. The results are reported in yields of progeny/input infectious virus and the data were analyzed using GraphPad Prism version 4.02.

# In vitro toxicity assays for HepG2-luc cells

HSV1716 toxicity in HepG2-luc cells was assessed using loss of light emission and 3-(4,5-dimethylthiazol-2-yl)-2,5diphenyltetrazolium bromide (MTT) cell survival assays. HepG2-luc cells were plated out in the internal 6×10 grid of a 96-well tissue culture plate (Greiner Bio-One Ltd, Stonehouse, UK) at ~5,000 cells per well. HSV1716 was added at increasing moi after 24 hours in culture in quadruplicate at least and, after a further 72 hours of incubation, the effect of the virus on light emissions and cell survival were determined. Light emission was detected after addition

Journal of Hepatocellular Carcinoma 2014:1
of 0.05 mL luciferase substrate to each well, and after 5 minutes of incubation at 20°C, light output was measured using a 1420 multilabel counter Victor 3 (Perkin-Elmer) in luminometer mode for 0.1 sec/well. Luciferin substrate was prepared by dissolving 1 g of D-luciferin, potassium salt (OZ Biosciences, Marseilles, France) in 66 mL of phosphatebuffered saline. Cell survival was assessed by addition of 0.01 mL of MTT reagent (Promega) to each well and the absorbance at 490 nm was determined after 1 hour of incubation at 37°C in 5% CO<sub>2</sub>. Killing curves for HSV1716 by loss of light emissions or MTT assay (GraphPad Prism version 4.02) were used to determine the ED<sub>50</sub> (effective moi that kills 50% of the cells) for HSV1716.

#### Animals

All animal procedures were performed under license from the UK Home Office. Female athymic nude mice (6–8 weeks; Charles River Laboratories, Margate, UK) were maintained under specific pathogen-free conditions. Actively growing HuH7 or HepG2-luc cells were harvested, and after resuspension in phosphate-buffered saline, 1×10° cells per mouse were injected subcutaneously. When HuH7 xenografts reached approximately 5 mm in diameter or HepG2-luc xenografts emitted a stable light signal >10° radiance as determined using an in vivo imaging system (IVIS\*; Perkin-Elmer), the mice were injected intratumorally or intravenously via the tail vein with phosphate-buffered saline (no virus) or HSV1716, and were inspected daily after treatment.

For IVIS analysis, the mice were subcutaneously injected in the neck with 0.2 mL of luciferin substrate and left for 15 minutes to assure peak bioluminescence. Luciferin substrate was prepared by dissolving 1 g of D-luciferin potassium salt in 66 mL of phosphate-buffered saline, which was filter-sterilized and frozen in small aliquots to avoid repeated freeze/thaw cycles. The mice were anesthetized using isoflurane gas before being moved into the IVIS machine, and each mouse was placed on a nose cone apparatus to maintain anesthesia throughout imaging. Images were acquired using the Living Image (Perkin-Elmer) software. Areas of luminescence were determined in radiance (watts per steradian per square meter). The mice were then returned to their cages and allowed to recover from the anesthetic.

When HuH7 tumor diameters reached 15 mm, the mice were sacrificed and their xenografts and organs were removed for analysis. The viral load in tumors and organs was assessed by plaque-forming assay on Vero cells. Extracted intact tumors/organs were frozen immediately at -70°C, and after thawing, the tissues were mechanically homogenized

Journal of Hepatocellular Carcinoma 2014:1

for 10 seconds in an Omni TH homogenizer in 1 mL of phosphate-buffered saline prior to titration or luciferase assay. Luciferase activity was determined in 96-well enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay plates using D-luciferin (Promega) as substrate added to 0.1 mL of extract with a 1420 multilabel counter Victor 3 in luminometer mode for 0.1 sec/well.

### Results

### In vitro replication in HuH7 and HepG2-luc cells

In a single experiment, HuH7 cells were plated in 60 mm dishes, and after 24 hours in culture, the cells were infected with HSV1716 or wild-type HSV-1 17+ in quadruplicate at moi of 0.001 or 0.01. After 72 hours of infection, cells were harvested into the medium and total virus was titrated. At moi 0.01, both viruses had similar levels of propagation in HuH7 cells, with 1,298±361 pfu/input virion and 1,871±412 pfu/input virion for HSV1716 and HSV-1 17+, respectively, with no significant differences between the progeny yields (Student's t-test, P=0.082). However, at moi 0.001, HSV1716 produced approximately five-fold more progeny than HSV-1 17+, with respective yields of 5,283±609 pfu/input virion for HSV1716 compared with 1,183±288 pfu for HSV-1 17+, and the difference was highly significant (Student's t-test, P=0.0001). Using the same 0.001 moi preparations but in a separate experiment, HSV-1 17+ yielded approximately 43,100±13,988 pfu and 6,850±2,087 pfu/input virion and HSV1716 yielded 8,806±2,713 pfu or 1,573±182 pfu progeny/input virus after 72 hours of infection in U87 and one58 cells, respectively. Thus, HSV1716 replication in U87 and one58 cells was impaired approximately four to five-fold compared with wild-type HSV-1 17+. As an additional control, Vero cells were infected in parallel with HSV1716 or HSV-117+ at the same moi, and there were no significant differences in any of the yields (data not shown).

A single multistep growth curve experiment was performed for HuH7 infected in quadruplicate with HSV-117+ and HSV1716 at moi 0.002 and 0.02. Cells were harvested into the medium at 24, 48, and 72 hours, total virus was titrated, and yields were determined at the three time points (Figure 1A). At moi 0.02, similar yields were obtained for both HSV-1 17+ and HSV1716 at each time point. At the lower moi 0.002, yields were similar at 24 and 48 hours, but between 48 and 72 hours there was a much larger increase in HSV1716 progeny production compared with that of HSV-1 17+. As with the single-step growth curve experiment, progeny yields for HSV1716 were again approximately five-fold higher compared with HSV-1 17+, and these differences

aubroit your manuscript





Figure 1 Replication kinetics of wild-type HSV-11 17+ and HSV1716 in two HCC cell lines, HuH7 (**A**) and HepG2-luc (**B**). (**A**) Mean (± standard deviation) yields (output pluinput wina) for multistep growth curves from HuH7 infected with HSV-11 17+ (blue) or HSV1716 (red) at moi 0.002 (ubroken line) and 0.02 (dashed line). (**B**) Mean (± standard deviation) yields (output pluinput virus) for HepG2-luc cells infected with HSV1716 (red) or HSV-1 17+ (blue) at 0.01 (ubroken line) and 0.00 (dashed line) moi after 48 or 72 hours of infection. (**C**) Luciferase activity (luminosity) at 24 and 48 hours in HepG2-luc cells infected with HSV1716 (red) or HSV-1 17+ (blue) at 0.01 (ubroken line) and 0.00) (dashed line) moi after 48 or 72 hours of infection. (**C**) Luciferase activity (luminosity) at 24 and 48 hours in HepG2-luc cells infected with HSV1716 (red) or HSV-1 17+ (blue) at (ubroken line) or 0.1 (dashed line) moi. (**D** and **E**) HSV1716 (moi-dependent HepG2-luc cells lifting measured by loss of light emission (**D**) or 3-(4,5-dimethylthiazol-2-yh-2.5-diphenyltetrazolium bromide (MTT) (**E**) assay. Values are presented as percent mock-infected HepG2-luc cells. **Abbreviations:** moi, multiplicitoes of infection: HSV, herpes simplex virus; HCC, hepatocellular carcinoma.

were highly significant (Student's *t*-test, *P*=0.0001). Thus, in two independent experiments with HuH7 cells, HSV1716 at low moi and after 72 hours of infection, replicates with higher efficiency than wild-type HSV-1 17+, with the largest increase in replication occurring between 48 and 72 hours.

In a single experiment, HepG2-luc cells were plated in 60 mm dishes, and after 24 hours in culture, cells were infected with HSV1716 or HSV-1 17+ at 0.01 and 0.001 moi in triplicate. After 48 or 72 hours of infection, cells were harvested into the medium and total virus was titrated (Figure 1B). The infected HepG2-luc cells generated high progeny yields of both HSV-1 17+ and HSV1716 at both moi and at both time points, and the yields were similar for both viruses at 0.001 moi. However, after 72 hours of replication at moi 0.01, HSV-1 17+ yielded approximately 4,067±569 pfu progeny/input virus compared with HSV1716 yields of 6,003±987 pfu progeny/input virus, and these differences were significant (Student's *t*-test, *P*=0.0145). Therefore, HSV1716 replication was as at least as efficient and, in some instances more efficient, in both HuH7 and HepG2-luc cells compared with wild-type HSV-1 17+ replication.

HepG2-luc cell death during virus replication was detectable using a loss of light emission assay. Approximately 5,000 HepG2-luc cells/well were plated out in 96-well plates, and after 24 hours in culture, were infected in quadruplicate with HSV1716 or HSV-1 17+ at 1 or 0.1 moi. Luciferase activity (luminosity) was determined at 24 and 48 hours post-infection (Figure 1C). Luciferase activity was constant in uninfected control cells whereas light output decreased in both types of virus-infected cells at the two moi (Figure 1C). Similar levels of moi-dependent and progressive loss of light output were detected for HSV-1 17+ and HSV1716 at 24 and 48 hours, indicating that HSV1716 was as efficient as HSV-1 17+ at killing HepG2-luc cells. Visual inspection of the wells at 48 hours confirmed a virus-mediated cytopathic effect in most cells at this time, and this was confirmed by comparing moi-dependent cell killing for HSV1716 using loss of light emission and an MTT assay. The ED<sub>so</sub> of HSV1716 in

Journal of Hepatocellular Carcinoma 2014:1

HepG2-luc cells was equivalent to moi 0.15 as determined using loss of light emission (Figure 1D) and this was very similar to the  $ED_{s0}$  of moi 0.12 as determined using the MTT cell survival assay (Figure 1E). Therefore, in HepG2-luc cells, loss of light output correlates with virus replication-mediated HepG2-luc cell death.

# Intratumoral injection of nude mice with HepG2-luc xenografts

Fifty nude mice were injected subcutaneously on the flank with the HepG2-luc cells and imaged by IVIS. Luciferase expression in the HepG2-luc cells was visualized within 24–48 hrs as the xenograft formed at the injection site. At day 9 post-cell injection, light-emitting xenografts were formed, with outputs  $>10^{\circ}$  radiance detected in 30 of the 50 mice. These mice were randomized into three groups that received no virus (n=12, injection of phosphate-buffered saline), intratumoral HSV1716 virus at 2×10<sup>4</sup> pfu (n=6), and intratumoral HSV1716 virus at 2×10<sup>6</sup> pfu (n=12).

Four of the six mice in the  $2\times10^4$  pfu HSV1716 group showed a reduction in luciferase levels by day 5 postinjection (Figures 2 and 3A) and light emissions were reduced to background levels in these mice. The other two mice (mice two and three, Figures 2 and 3A) were still positive for light emission on day 32 and were given a further intratumoral injection of HSV1716  $2\times10^4$  pfu on day 32. One mouse showed a complete loss of light emission at



Figure 2 (A–D) IVIS images of nude mice with HepG2-luc xenografts prior to instatumoral treatment with 2×10° plu HSV1716 and at 5, 15, and 32 days postnet remaining two mice with an IVIS signal on days 2 (D) are shown 11 (E) and 17 (F) days after a second intratumoral injection of HSV1716 at 2×10° plu. (G and H) Six representative control mice on days 0 and 32. Notes: Red cricks indicate the region of interest for light determination. Abbreviation: IVIS, in vivo imaging system.

Journal of Hepatocellular Carcinoma 2014:1



Systemic HSV1716 in HCC models

Figure 3 Individual light output from HepG2-luc xenografts as determined by IVIS imaging of nude mice treated with an intratumoral injection of 2×10° pfu HSV1716 (A) and six representative mice treated with 0.1 mL of phosphate-buffered saline (B). The IVIS background readings for each determination are also shown. Abbreviation: IVIS, in vivo imaging system.

12 days after the second injection (day 43, Figures 2 and 3A). The second intratumoral injection had no effect on luciferase levels in the xenograft of the remaining mouse (mouse 2, Figures 2 and 3A) and the light-emitting xenograft was still present in this mouse up to day 58 (Figure 3A). This mouse was subsequently euthanized, the tumor was excised and analyzed for the presence of virus, but none was detected, suggesting that HSV1716 failed to establish replication after intratumoral injections in this mouse. Since there was no re-establishment of the HepG2-luc xenografts in five of the six mice receiving HSV1716 2×10<sup>4</sup> pfu by intratumoral injection, these were designated as cures (Table 1). All control mice maintained light-emitting xenografts throughout this time, as shown for six representative control mice in Figure 2 on the day

Table I	Overall	summary	of	He	pG2-luc	in	VIVO	results
---------	---------	---------	----	----	---------	----	------	---------

Mice (n)	Cures
6	5
12	12
2	2
12	0
	Mice (n) 6 12 2 12

Notes: "Price with late-stage HepG2-luc xenografts. A cure was defined as complete and permanent loss of light emission from HepG2-luc xenografts. Abbreviation: IT, intratumorally.

submit your manuscript

153

Dave

### Braidwood et al

of treatment and at day 32. Individual radiance outputs are shown in Figure 3B, with the average radiance output for the six control mice on day 0 equal to  $5.47 \times 10^6$  radiance, and this had risen to  $2.54 \times 10^7$  radiance by day 58, equivalent to an increase of 343,621 radiance/day.

For mice treated with HSV1716 2×106 pfu or with phosphate-buffered saline, there was an increase in light output between days 3 and 9 posttreatment, which returned to almost pretreatment levels by day 10 (Figure 4). The reason for this transient increase is unknown. Thereafter, all 12 of the mice treated with HSV1716 2×106 pfu showed a reduction in luciferase levels by day 12 postinjection, and light emissions were reduced to background levels by day 20 (Figure 4). During this time, none of the 12 mice injected with phosphate-buffered saline showed a reduction in luciferase activity levels. which increased steadily from an average of 2.44×106 radiance to 2.2×107 radiance on day 42, equivalent to an increase of 464,782 radiance/day and indicating xenograft growth (Figure 4). The radiance values of the two groups (HSV1716 2×106 and no virus) were significantly different (by Student's t-test), with P-values of less than 0.05 from day 16 onwards.

The ability of HSV1716 to treat long-established HepG2luc xenografts was investigated using two mice from one of the control groups (Figure 5A and B). At day 73, these two mice had strong light-emitting xenografts and received HSV1716 1×10<sup>6</sup> pfu by intratumoral injection. By 17 (Figure 5A) and 11 (Figure 5B) days post-injection, all light emissions from the xenografts were completely lost. The results of the HepG2-luc studies are summarized in Table 1 and clearly demonstrate complete remission of the HepG2-luc xenografts, in most instances by HSV1716 administered via



Figure 4 Average light output (± standard deviation) from HepG2-luc xenografis as determined by IVIS imaging of nude mice treated with an intratumoral injection of 2x10° pfu HSV1716 or phosphate-buffered saline. The IVIS background readings for each determination are also shown. Abbreviation: IVIS, in vivo imaging system.

154 submit y



Dovepress

Figure 5 (A) IVIS image from a mouse with a 73-day-old HepG2-luc xenograft before and 17 days after receiving I×10<sup>6</sup> pfu HSV1716 by intratumoral injection. (B) IVIS image from a mouse with a 73-day-old HepG2-luc xenograft before and II days after receiving I×10<sup>6</sup> pfu HSV1716 by intratumoral injection. Abbreviation: IVIS, in vivo imaging system.

intratumoral injection. Skin from the xenograft site was collected at the time of sacrifice from a number of these cured mice, but no HSV1716 was detected by titration of tissue extracts (data not shown).

## Intravenous injection of nude mice with HuH7 xenografts

HuH7 cells were injected into the flanks of nude mice and subcutaneous tumors were allowed to develop. Twenty-two mice with appropriately sized tumors were divided into three groups, comprising no virus (phosphate-buffered saline control, n=7), 1×107 pfu (n=8), or 1×106 pfu (n=7) HSV1716 administered by tail vein injection on days 1 and 4. HuH7 tumor xenografts treated with HSV1716 at both 1×106 pfu and 1×107 pfu by intravenous injection on days 1 and 4 had greatly reduced rates of growth compared with controls that received intravenous phosphate-buffered saline (Figure 6A). The difference was highly significant by one-way analysis of variance (P<0.0001) with Tukey's multiple comparison test for each of the three groups, indicating that both doses of HSV1716 significantly reduced tumor growth compared with the no virus controls (P<0.001 for both). There was no significant difference between the 1×107 and 1×106 pfu doses (P>0.05). By day 13, all of the no virus control mice had been sacrificed due to unrestricted tumor growth (Figure 6A), and the Kaplan-Meier survival plot for each group of mice indicated highly significant improved survival (log-rank test, P=0.0008) in both groups compared with the no virus controls (Figure 6B). Tumor xenografts were completely eradicated by administration of HSV1716 in four of 15 long-term survivors, including one from the 1×107-treated group and the other three from the 1×106-treated group. After sacrifice of the other mice with tumors in the virus-treated groups, tumors and organs were removed and extracts were titrated. In most tumors, large amounts of virus (>1×105 pfu/mL) were present even at 20 days after administration (Table 2), indicating excellent and persistent replication of HSV1716 in the HuH7 xenografts. No virus was detected by titration in the liver, lung, spleen, kidney, gut, skin, brain, or heart from any of

Journal of Hepatocellular Carcinoma 2014:1



Figure 6 Growth (A) and survival (B) for mice with HuH7 xenografts treated intravenously with 1×10° (red line) or 1×10° plu (blue line) HSV1716 on days 1 and 4. Notes: Control mice (black line) received phosphate-buffered saline injections. Arrows indicate days of treatment.

these mice, indicating highly specific tumor localization and replication of HSV1716 (data not shown).

In a second HuH7 xenograft experiment, 17 mice were randomly assigned into three groups to receive no virus (n=5), HSV1716  $1\times10^5$  (n=6), or HSV1716  $1\times10^6$ pfu (n=6) on days 1, 14, and 29 by tail vein injection. Again, HSV1716 by intravenous injection had profound inhibitory effects on tumor growth (Figure 7A) and the differences between treated and control mice were

Table 2 Titers from	excised HuH7	xenografts	after	intravenous
administration of HSV	/1716 on days	I and 4		

Day post-injection	Dose (pfu)	Tumor titer (pfu/mL)
10 (n=2)	1×10 <sup>2</sup>	2.0×106, 1.1×107
13	1×10 <sup>2</sup>	3.6×10°
18	1×107	6.0×105
25 (n=3)	1×107	3.0×105, 3.0×106, 1.6×105
18 (n=3)	1×10°	1.1×104, 9.0×105, 6.0×10
28	1×10 <sup>6</sup>	2.0×101

Note: Tumor was extracted in a final volume of 1 mL

Journal of Hepatocellular Carcinoma 2014:1

highly significant by analysis of variance (P<0.0001). Tukey's multiple comparison test for each of the three groups indicated that both doses of HSV1716 significantly reduced tumor growth compared with no virus controls (P<0.005 for both); however, there was no significant difference between the 1×106 and 1×103 pfu doses (P>0.05). All control mice had been sacrificed by day 13 posttreatment due to their tumor burden. The Kaplan-Meier survival plots for each group of mice indicated significantly improved survival (log-rank test, P=0.0157) in both virus-treated groups compared with the no virus controls (Figure 7B). When the experiment was terminated on day 66, four of six mice in the 1×10° pfu group and two of six mice in the 1×105 pfu group had no visible tumor. After sacrifice, if tumors were present, they were removed, extracted, and virus-titrated. In most tumors, large amounts of virus (>1×106 pfu/mL) were present even at 35 days after administration (Table 3). No virus was detected in a sample of skin removed from

submit your manuscript

155



Journal of Hepatocellular Carcinoma 2014:1





established highly efficient replication of HSV1716gCluc in the HuH7 xenografts. The luciferase activity in the extracted tumors was also determined and, presented alongside the titers in Figure 9A, demonstrated a good correlation between luciferase activity and virus titers in the tumor extracts.

In a further tumor localization study, ten nude mice with HuH7 xenografts received increasing amounts of HSV1716 by tail vein injection and the virus was titrated 72 hours after administration. Two mice each received HSV1716  $1\times10^6$ ,  $1\times10^5$ ,  $1\times10^4$ ,  $1\times10^3$ , and 100 pfu, and in all cases, the tumor titers at 72 hours had exceeded the input dose by at least ten-fold and in some instances by 100-fold (Figure 9B). Systemic administration of HSV1716 as little as 100 pfu was sufficient to establish xenograft replication, and intravenously injected HSV1716 is therefore able to locate rapidly to HuH7 xenografts and establish highly efficient replication, leading to inhibition of growth, prolonged survival, and, in many instances, a cure.

### Discussion

In vitro, HSV1716 demonstrated excellent replication kinetics in two well characterized HCC cell lines, ie, HuH7 and a luciferase-expressing variant of HepG2 cells. In both cell lines, HSV1716 was better at replicating and produced significantly more progeny than the wild-type virus from which it was derived, in HuH7 in two separate experiments at lower

158 submit ye

Journal of Hepatocellular Carcinoma 2014:1

moi and in HepG2-luc in a single experiment at higher moi. This superior replication competence in both HCC cell lines is unusual. We observed the reverse, ie, a lower replication competence of HSV1716 compared with HSV-1 17+, in U87 and one58 cells and in many different human cancer cell lines.<sup>24</sup> This was also observed in vivo, with infection of HuH7 xenografts rapidly generating exceptionally high titers of HSV1716 within 72 hours. It is possible that in wild-type HSV-1-infected HuH7 or HepG2-luc, ICP34.5 has a negative influence on replication efficiency and this is lost in the ICP34.5-deleted HSV1716, but more extensive studies are required to confirm this.

In vitro, HSV1716 infection reduced the light output from HepG2-luc cells in culture and was correlated with reduced cell survival; we used this to investigate HSV1716 efficacy in a HepG2-luc xenograft model. IVIS analysis was used to assess the success of the virus in eliminating the rapidly formed light-emitting HepG2-luc xenografts in the flanks of nude mice. Loss of light emission following virus treatment was permanent, and these animals were therefore scored as cures. In control animals, light emissions were consistently at least 100-fold higher than background (>10° radiance), and were often greater than 10° radiance, with light output increasing at a constant rate for over 100 days. Single intratumoral injections of HSV1716 were highly effective at eliminating the HepG2-luc xenografts, even at low doses of 2×104 pfu, with most mice cured. Even at later times after implantation of HepG2-luc cells, single intratumoral injections of HSV1716 were highly effective. Additionally, a repeat intratumoral injection was usually sufficient to eliminate xenografts that persisted after initial virus administration. A small number of mice with HepG2luc xenografts received HSV1716 by intravenous injection, and although the xenografts were still present after the initial intravenous injection, they were eliminated in four of five mice after two subsequent intravenous injections. The xenograft persisting in one mouse despite these three injections suggests that intravenously administered HSV1716 most probably failed to localize to this tumor, and no virus was detected by titration in the xenograft of this mouse at the time of sacrifice (data not shown).

Monitoring light emission from the HepG2-luc xenografts was a useful and convenient method for monitoring the success of oncolytic virus treatment. Loss of light emission as visualized by IVIS correlated well with xenograft regression. Nonresponding mice were also readily identifiable, and further virus treatments could be administered. However, the method is limited by the availability of luciferase-expressing

Journal of Hepatocellular Carcinoma 2014:1

#### Systemic HSV1716 in HCC models

cell lines. We also considered the usefulness of an HSV1716 variant that expressed luciferase in a replication-dependent manner via an HSV-1 late promoter. HSV1716gCluc replication was readily visualized by IVIS in HuH7 xenografts, and light emission correlated with virus replication. Rapid and specific tumor localization of systemically administered HSV1716gCluc was readily observed by IVIS 72 hours after intravenous injection of HSV1716gCluc. These strong light emissions from the replication of HSV1716gCluc within the HuH7 xenografts persisted for at least 21 days after a single administration, indicating the continuous presence of replicating virus within the xenograft (data not shown). Further, in biodistribution studies, although some virus was detected sporadically in normal organs (liver and lung) by titration, luciferase assays demonstrated that it was nonreplicating and therefore most likely a result of tumor-derived, blood-born virus contaminating the tissues. Studies with HepG2-luc and HSV1716gCluc therefore demonstrate the utility of lightbased methodologies to monitor oncolytic virus efficacy in xenograft models.

HuH7 cells formed rapidly growing aggressive xenografts, and we assessed the efficacy of intravenously administered HSV1716 in mice with HuH7 xenografts. Mice received either two injections close together or three injections at 2-weekly intervals. Although both treatment schemes were highly effective at restricting tumor growth, the three injections at 2-weekly intervals were better at effecting cures when compared with the two injections on days I and 4. In both experiments, all control mice had to be sacrificed by 13 days after treatment was started due to their tumor burdens. Approximately 25% of the mice treated with two doses were cured, compared with 50% of mice receiving the three doses, and interestingly, most of the mice receiving three doses of HSV1716 were sacrificed within the 14-day interval between the first and second injections (n=4), with only two mice sacrificed thereafter, one after the second injection and one after the third. These results suggest that a more effective dosing scheme may comprise two initial injections within the first 4 days followed by two subsequent injections 14 and 28 days later.

In the HuH7 xenograft model, there was extremely rapid tumor localization of intravenously administered HSV1716, which quickly established highly efficient replication, with levels of intratumoral virus exceeding the input doses. Surprisingly, uptake of HSV1716 from the circulation by HuH7 cells was highly efficient, as at least one virion from an intravenous injection of 100 pfu (ie, at least 1%) was sufficient to establish replicating

#### Braidwood et al

virus in the xenograft. Thus, HSV1716 is highly effective at reducing growth and extending survival in HuH7 and HepG2-luc xenografts in nude mice as a result of highly efficient uptake of virus by cells and prolific replication kinetics within the tumors.

HCC is the third most common cause of cancer-related deaths <sup>2</sup> Early detection is limited, and given that the majority of patients present with advanced inoperable disease, chemotherapy is the only option. There are several internationally recognized staging systems that combine liver function and tumor extension for the prognosis and management of therapeutic options in patients with HCC, including Cancer of the Liver Italian Program, Barcelona Clinic Liver Cancer, and Japanese Integrated Staging, with the Barcelona Clinic Liver Cancer system most widely accepted in clinical practice.3.26 Doxorubicin is routinely used as a single agent, but shows insufficient response rates of 15%-20%.27 Sorafenib is the only systemic therapy universally approved for advanced liver cancer. Sorafenib blocks RAF protein kinase, a critical component of the RAF/MEK/ERK signaling pathway that controls cell division and proliferation. In addition, sorafenib inhibits the vascular endothelial growth factor receptor-2/platelet-derived growth factor receptor-beta signaling cascade, thereby blocking tumor angiogenesis. Phase III clinical trials have indicated that single-agent sorafenib might have a beneficial therapeutic effect, adding about 3 months to the lifespan of late-stage HCC patients with well-preserved liver function.428 However, in these trials, objective tumor responses were rare, and toxicities, including rash, diarrhea, and fatigue, often led to dose reductions and/or discontinuation of treatment.29 Recently, impressive results with the oncolytic vaccinia virus JX-594 in advanced HCC have been reported in a Phase II study.5 JX-594 has selective replication competence for cancer cells via inactivation of the viral thymidine kinase gene, and additionally expresses immunostimulatory human granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor and beta-galactosidase.30-32 In a randomized Phase II dosefinding study including 30 patients, JX-594 was infused intratumorally at 108 pfu or 109 pfu on days 1, 15, and 29, and demonstrated significantly improved survival between the 108 pfu and 109 pfu cohorts with median survivals of 14.1 and 6.7 months, respectively.5 Although both oncolytic and immunostimulatory mechanisms of action were demonstrated, their relative contribution to survival could not be determined, but the authors did note that the acute peak JX-594 concentration in blood correlated with duration of overall survival, suggesting that control of tumor growth

and improved survival may be achievable via high-dose intravenous administration.

In other relevant clinical studies, NV1020, which is a highly attenuated, multimutated replication competent derivative of HSV-1, has been delivered by hepatic artery infusion in patients with metastatic colorectal carcinoma to the liver in Phase I and Phase I/II studies.33-35 Patients received four NV1020 doses via weekly hepatic artery infusion, followed by two or more cycles of conventional chemotherapy. Phase I included cohorts receiving 3×106, 1×107, 3×107, or 1×108 pfu/dose, and the 1×108 pfu/dose was identified as the optimal biological dose for Phase II. All of the 22 Phase I/II patients who received the optimal biological dose had previously received 5-fluorouracil, most had received oxaliplatin or irinotecan (50% had both), and many had received at least one targeted agent. After administration of NV1020, 50% showed stable disease and the best overall tumor control rate after chemotherapy was 68% (one with a partial response, 14 with stable disease). Therefore, the study suggested that NV1020 extended overall survival by stabilizing colorectal cancer liver metastases with minimal toxicity and potentially resensitizing them to salvage chemotharapy.

In our preclinical HCC studies, HSV1716 was highly efficacious by intravenous administration in an aggressive HuH7 model, and although there was some dose effect, scheduling of administration was potentially more important. Excellent uptake of HSV1716 from the circulation combined with prolific replication are the most likely key determinants of inhibition of tumor growth and enhanced survival. Our preclinical results in two HCC models therefore support clinical translation of systemic HSV1716.

#### Disclosure

All authors are employees of Virttu Biologics Ltd but have no other conflicts of interest in this work.

### References

- El-Serag HB, Rudolph KL. Hepatocellular carcinoma: epidemiology and molecular carcinogenesis. *Gastroenterology*. 2007;132:2557–2576.
   Llovet JM, Bruix J. Novel advancements in the management of hepato-
- Llovet JM, Bruix J. Novel advancements in the management of hepatocellular carcinoma in 2008. J Hepatol. 2008;48 Suppl 1:S20–S37.
- Bruix J, Sherman M. Management of hepatocellular carcinoma: an update. *Hepatology*. 2011;53:1020–1022.
   Llovet IM, Ricci S, Mazzaferro V, et al: SHARP Investigators Study
- Liever JM, Ricci S, Mazzaretto V, et al, STARE Investigators study Group. Sorafenib in advanced hepatocellular carcinoma. N Engl J Med. 2008;359:378–390.
- Heo J, Reid T, Ruo L, et al. Randomized dose-finding clinical trial of oncolytic immunotherapeutic vaccinia JX-594 in liver cancer. Nat Med. 2013;19:329–336.
- Kesari S, Randazzo BP, Valyi-Nagy T, et al. Therapy of experimental human brain tumors using neuroattenuated herpes simplex virus mutant. *Lab Invest.* 1995;73:636–648.

Journal of Hepatocellular Carcinoma 2014:1

160 submit your ny

- Kucharczuk JC, Randazzo B, Chang MY, et al. Use of a "replication restricted" herpes virus to treat experimental human malignant mesothelioma. *Cancer Res.* 1997;57:466–471.
- Randazzo BP, Bhat MG, Kesari S, Fraser NW, Brown SM. Treatment of experimental subcutaneous human melanoma with a replication-restricted herpes simplex virus mutant. *J Invest Dermatol.* 1997;108:933–977.
- Coukos G, Makrigiannakis A, Kang EH, et al. Use of carrier cells to deliver a replication-selective herpes simplex virus-1 mutant for the intraperitoneal therapy of epithelial ovarian cancer. *Clin Cancer Res.* 1999;5:1523–1537.
- Rampling R, Cruikshank G, Papanastassiou V, et al. Toxicity evaluation of replication-competent herpes simplex virus (ICP 34.5 null mutant 1716) in patients with recurrent malignant glioma. *Gene Ther.* 2000;7:859-866.
- Papanastassiou V, Rampling R, Fraser M, et al. The potential for efficacy of the modified (ICP 34.5(--)) herpes simplex virus HSV1716 following intratumoral injection into human malignant glioma: a proof of principle study. *Gener Ther.* 2002;9:398-406.
- of principle study. Gene Ther. 2002;9:398–406.
  12. Harrow S, Papanastassiou V, Harland J, et al. HSV1716 injection into the brain adjacent to tumor following surgical resection of high-grade glioma: safety data and long term survival. Gene Ther. 2004;11:1648–1658.
- MacKie RM, Stewart B, Brown SM. Intralesional injection of herpes simplex virus 1716 in metastatic melanoma. *Lancet*. 2001;357:525-526.
- Mace AT, Ganly I, Soutar DS, Brown SM. Potential for efficacy of the oncolytic herpes simplex virus 1716 in patients with oral squamous cell carcinoma. *Head Neck*. 2008;30:1045–1051.
- Argnani R, Marconi P, Volpi I, et al. Characterization of herpes simplex virus 1 strains as platforms for the development of oncolytic viruses against liver cancer. *Liver Int*, 2011;31:1542–1553.
- Foka P, Pourchet A, Hernandez-Alcoceba R, et al. Novel tumour-specific promoters for transcriptional targeting of hepatocellular carcinoma by herpes simplex virus vectors. J Gene Med. 2010;12:956–967.
- Santamaria E, Mora MI, Carro-Roldán E, et al. Identification of replication-competent HSV-1 Cgal-strain targets in a mouse model of human hepatocarcinoma xenografi. J Proteomics. 2009;73:153–160.
   Song TJ, Eisenberg DP, Adusumilli PS, Hezel M, Forg Y. Oncolytic
- Song TJ, Eisenberg DP, Adusumilli PS, Hezel M, Fong Y. Oncolytic herpes viral therapy is effective in the treatment of hepatocellular carcinoma cell lines. J Gastrointest Surg. 2006;10:532–542.
- Miyatake S. Gene therapy using tissue-specific replication competent HSV. Hum Cell. 2002;15:130–137.
- Xue F, Dong CY, Su Y, et al. Turnor-targeted therapy with a conditionally replicating mutant of HSV-1 induces regression of xenografted human
- hepatomas. Cancer Biol Ther. 2005;4:1234–1239.
  21. Zager JS, Delman KA, Malhotra S, et al. Combination vascular delivery of herpes simplex oncolytic viruses and amplicon mediated cytokine gene transfer is effective therapy for experimental liver cancer. Mol Med. 2001;7:561–568.

### Systemic HSV1716 in HCC models

- Pawlik TM, Nakamura H, Yoon SS, et al. Oncolysis of diffuse hepatocellular carcinoma by intravascular administration of a replication-competent, genetically engineered herpesvirus. *Cancer Res.* 2000;60:2790–2795.
- Miyatake SI, Tani S, Feigenbaum F, et al. Hepatoma-specific antitumor activity of an albumin enhancer/promoter regulated herpes simplex virus in vivo. *Gene Ther.* 1999;6:564–572.
- Conner J, Braidwood L, Brown SM. A strategy for systemic delivery of the oncolytic herpes virus HSV1716: redirected tropism by antibodybinding sites incorporated on the virion surface as a glycoprotein D fusion protein. *Gene Ther*. 2008;15:1579–1592.
- Conner J, Braidwood L. Expression of inhibitor of growth 4 by HSV1716 improves oncolytic potency and enhances efficacy. *Cancer Gene Ther.* 2012;19:499–507.
- Toyoda H, Kumada T, Kiriyama S, et al. Comparison of the usefulness of three staging systems for hepatocellular carcinoma (CLIP, BCLC, and JIS) in Japan. Am J Gastroenterol. 2005;100:1764–1771.
- Yeo W, Mok TS, Zee B, et al. A randomized phase III study of doxorubicin versus cisplattn/interferon alpha-2b/doxorubicin/fluorouracil (PIAF) combination chemotherapy for unresectable hepatocellular carcinoma. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2005;97:1532–1538.
- Cheng AL, Kang YK, Chen Z, et al. Efficacy and safety of sorafenib in patients in the Asia-Pacific region with advanced hepatocellular carcinoma: a phase 111 randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. *Lancet Oncol.* 2009;10:25–34.
- Heo J, Breithach CJ, Moon A, et al. Sequential therapy with JX-594, a targeted oncolytic poxvirus, followed by sorafenib in hepatocellular carcinoma: preclinical and clinical demonstration of combination efficacy. *Mol Ther.* 2011;19:1170–1179.
- Kirn DH, Thorne SH. Targeted and armed oncolytic poxviruses: a novel multi-mechanistic therapeutic class for cancer. Nat Rev Cancer. 2009;9:64–71.
- Kim JH, Oh JY, Park BH, et al. Systemic armed oncolytic and immunologic therapy for cancer with JX-594, a targeted povvirus expressing GM-CSF. Mol Ther. 2006;14:361–370.
   Parato KA, Breitbach CJ, Le Boeuf F, et al. The oncolytic povvirus
- Parato KA, Breitbach CJ, Le Boeuf F, et al. The oncolytic poxvirus JX-594 selectively replicates in and destroys cancer cells driven by genetic pathways commonly activated in cancers. *Mol Ther.* 2012;20:749–758.
- Kemeny N, Brown K, Covey A, et al. Phase I, open-label, doseescalating study of a genetically engineered herpes simplex virus, NV1020, in subjects with metastatic colorectal carcinoma to the liver. *Hum Gene Ther*. 2006;17:1214–1224.
- Fong Y, Kim T, Bhargava A, et al. A herpes oncolytic virus can be delivered via the vasculature to produce biologic changes in human colorectal cancer. *Mol Ther.* 2009;17:389–394.
- Geevarghese SK, Geller DA, de Haan HA, et al. Phase I/II study of oncolytic herpes simplex virus NV1020 in patients with extensively pretreated refractory colorectal cancer metastatic to the liver. *Hum Gene Ther*, 2010;21:1119–1128.

### Journal of Hepatocellular Carcinoma

Publish your work in this journal

The Journal of Hepatocellular Carcinoma is an international, peerreviewed, open access journal that offers a platform for the dissemination and study of clinical, translational and basic research findings in this rapidly developing field. Development in areas including, but not limited to, epidemiology, vaccination, hepatitis therapy, pathology and

Journal of Hepatocellular Carcinoma 2014:1

### Dovepress

13.....

molecular tumor classification and prognostication are all considered for publication. The manuscript management system is completely online and includes a very quick and fair peer-review system, which is all easy to use. Visit http://www.dovepress.com/testimonialsphp to read real quotes from published authors.

### 8th International Conference on Oncolytic Virus Therapeutics

## Barbara-Ann Guinn, Lynne Braidwood, Alan Parker, Kah-Whye Peng, and Leonard Seymour

### Human Gene Therapy, 2014 25:1062-1084 (Dec-2014)

Abstract: The 8th International Conference on Oncolytic Virus Therapeutics meeting was held from April 10-13, 2014, in Oxford, United Kingdom. It brought together experts in the field of oncolytics from Europe, Asia, Australasia, and the Americas and provided a unique opportunity to hear the latest research findings in oncolytic virotherapy. Presentations of recent work were delivered in an informal and intimate setting afforded by a small group of attendees and an exquisitely focused conference topic. Here we describe the oral presentations and enable the reader to share in the benefits of bringing together experts to share their findings.

Appendix 2 – Posters authored/co authored by Lynne Braidwood 2013 -

2016 involving work carried out in relation to this thesis.

## VIRTTUBIOLOGICS

### JAK Inhibitors synergise with HSV1716 in vitro in human cancer cell lines



Lynne Braidwood, Kirsty Learmonth, Alex Graham and Joe Conner Virttu Biologics Ltd, Dept of Neurology, Southern General Hospital, 1345 Govan Rd, Glasgow, G51 4TF, UK

We have investigated the effects of several well characterized JAK/STAT inhibitors (Ruxolitinib, Tofacitinib & AZD1480) combined with the oncolytic HSV-1 variant HSV1716 on cell death in a panel of human cancer cell lines reflecting 4 cancer indications of clinical interest to Virttu. Our in-vitro data demonstrated that HSV1716 and JAK/STAT inhibitors frequently combined to enhance cancer cell killing most probably via enhanced viral replication.

### Rationale for combining JAK/STAT inhibitors with an oncolytic virus

Viral infection (both 'normal' and oncolytic) elicit a host response. Type 1 Interferon's (IFN's) are a group of antiviral cytokines that are induced during viral infection. IFN's exert their biological function by binding to specific cell surface receptors which, in turn triggers the intracellular IFN signalling pathway - mainly the JAK/STAT pathway - which eventually induces the expression of a large number of IFN-stimulated genes (ISGs) These ISG's, the workhorses of the IFN response cause the cell to enter an antiviral, anti-proliferative state. However viruses have evolved a broad spectrum of strategies to block or interfere with the JAK/STAT pathway (Figure 1).

JAK/STAT inhibitors are a group of drugs that work by inhibiting the activity of one or more of the JAK family, thereby interfering with JAK/STAT signalling.

By combining JAK/STAT inhibitors with the oncolytic virus H5V1716 the JAK/STAT signalling will be further decreased, allowing greater levels of H5V1716 replication and consequently oncolysis.



Cell line

HUH7

HEPG2

нерзв

SPC111

OVCARS

SKOV3

**CP20** 

LN220

A172

198

11873

11138

1187

LIVW

ONE58

HCC

Overla

ill.

AZD1480 -

SAK1 and

JAK2

ATP

Combining H5V1716 with JAK/STAT inhibitors results in enhanced cell death

Tofacitinib

may sup inhibitor of STAT1

JAK3 inhibitor,

Figure 1: JAK/STAT signalling pathway. The processes of cellular exposure to HSV and viral binding or entry stimulate the production of IFN. The viral protein infected cell protein 0 (ICPO) blocks the JAK STAT pathway and directly down regulates the expression of ISG's

with AZD1480 or

If more than half the

<1 from Chou/Talalay

inhibitor was scored as

than 4/8 combinations

then the JAK/STAT was

scored as antagonistic

line (-)

plots) the JAK/Stat

combinations measured

H5V1716



◎ Virttu Biologics Ltd 2014

## **VIRTTUBIOLOGICS**

## Inhibitors of mTOR combine with oncolytic HSV1716 to enhance cancer cell death.

Lynne Braidwood <sup>1</sup>, Leigh McGibbon <sup>1</sup>, Kirsty Learmonth <sup>1</sup>, Ed Chan <sup>2</sup> and Joe Conner <sup>1</sup> <sup>1</sup> Virttu Biologics Ltd, Dept of Neurology, Southern General Hospital, 1345 Govan Rd, Glasgow, G51 4TF. <sup>2</sup> Strathclyde Institute of Pharmacy and Biomedical Sciences, 161 Cathedral Street, Glasgow, G4 0RE, UK

rpG2-h CP70

nuiste des

580V3



dual

### Introduction

wry of effects of HSV1716 cs Table 1. 5 Ted shading indicates inhibition and green indicates enhancen THE

No.

No eff

No effect

H5V1716 (SEPREHVIR<sup>IN</sup>) is an ICPB4 5 null mutant of H5V-1 strain 174 which has highly selective replication competence for cancer cells and safety trials in glioma, metanoma, H&NSOC, paediatric non-CNS solid tumours and malgnant pieural mesothelioma are ongoing or have been completed. In total 7 patients have received H5V1716 and there has been no evidence of toxicity, no spread to surrounding normal tissue or no sheading in patients. The selectivity of HSV1716 for replication only in tumour cells and intimations of efficacy have been demonstrated.



There are two classes of mTOR inhibitor: repenydin and its closely related repelogues which inhibit mTOR in the mTOR complex 1 only via binding to FKBP12 and dual mTOR inhibitors which bind directly to mTOR in both mTORIC complexes 1 and 2. We have investigated the combination of HDV1716 with repelogues and dual mTOR inhibitors (mTORI) in human cancer cell lines in vitro. HDV1716 with repelogues and dual mTOR inhibitors cell dest in vitro and potential mechanisms for their enhanced interactions were investigated.

### Methods

Cell lines tested are relevant to Virtu/s clinical development programme and comprise 3 HOC (HuH7, Hep62-Huc, Hep88), 2 HGG (US7, UVW), 2 Ovarian (CP70, SHOV3) and 2 MPM (one58, SPC111). Cell desthin completion studies was measured by CytoTox-Sio Cytotaxicin, Asay (Promega) and, in the same well, grug effects on virus replication was assessed using an HSV1716 variant expressing gfp

#### Results

Increasing mTORi concentrations between 0.0125 -25uM had limited cytotoxidity in the cell lines but frequently combined with HSV1716 to promote cell death at concentrations which had a potent inhibitory effect on viral grp expression. In most cell types, virus-mediated cell death was constant or increased with increasing mTORi concentrations despite the potent inhibition of gTp expression between 1-100M drug (Fig 1) suggesting that at these concentrations of mTORi, virus and drug combine to enhance cell death despite limited ancolysis



ion with 10 10.05 in SPC111 (4,5). Figure 1 Levels of call death for mTOR alone on is combination with HW1016 UR7 (b,c) or Hu107 (w)). OCP levels are expressed as a % of the control, content of expression are also below and one expressed as a % of year alone (b, 0, 1). figtp at a

Analysis of HSV1716 spread/replication in the presence of 10uM mTORi confirmed their inhibitory effects on oncolysis with both reduced by the mTDR [Fig 2] and results are summarised in Table 2.



16 spoked and replication. In turner cancer cali lines. Calis (one-53, Hual7, U87) (0.01+)- m7061 at 30x84 and after 72 brs, virus spread and replication assess W1710gfp at m



HSV infection/mTORi and the cellular autophagy response. ICP34.5 interacts with becin 1 to block autophagy and autophagy is induced during infection with ICP34.5 null mutants (Orvedshi et al. Cell Host Microbe 2007;1:23-35) . mTORi induce autophagy and HSVL716 in combination with mTORi may induce a potent autophagic response leading to cell death



Figure 2 Autophagy during wild-type or HSV\$716 infection v/- mTORL UVW or CP70 cells were infected report a subscript a subscript. The or HSV1726 at the L16 24 https://subscript.actionale.event to phospo-el/2-alpha, phospho-56 (an m100 substrate), LC2 (an autophagy maintri and action as a loading control. In-subscript.actionpho-56 (an m100 substrate), LC2 (an autophagy maintri and action as a loading control. In-subscript.actionale HSV1 4174, e9HSV1726, e5HSV1726, e5HSV1784, e5HSV1726, e5H

Table 2 Autophagy during wild-type and H5V1716 infection +/-mTORi. + = autophagy -= no effect. mTORi induces autophagy in most cell lines but no potent induction of sutophagy during virus infection of mTORi-treated cells. H5V1716 and mTORi do not compline to enhance sutophagy in these cell lines.

- CONTRACT	274	1726	-	17+ m17081	2736 m17080
	1	15. 1	1 🛪	(	*
1.00				1.0	81 - C
			•		
		•		(*)	
	•				
		+			
			Date         Date	State         State         State         State	Solution         Solution

Cell growth was blocked by mTGHI and consequently induced HSVI/16 replication/spin Despite this mTOR combined with HSV1716 to enhance cell death No potent induction of autophagy by mTOR/H5V1718 combination Apoptosis or necroptosis are being investigated



VIRTTUBIOLOGICS







+Further studies with drugs that activate autophagy are ongoing

Colta Respectat 204

SPC111

MPM

-

### Appendix 3: Posters authored/co authored by Lynne Braidwood 2013-2016

### related to work carried out not in relation to this thesis.

### **VIRTTUBIOLOGICS**

### Sheffield Teaching Hospitals MHS

Cytokine responses following intrapleural administration of oncolytic HSV SEPREHVIR® in patients with malignant pleural mesothelioma

<sup>1</sup> Virttu Biologics Ltd, 2nd Floor/McGregor Building, Western Infirmary, University of Glasgow, G12 8QQ, UK <sup>2</sup> University of Sheffield/Sheffield Teaching Hospitals, Sheffield, UK



Oncolytic herpes virus therapy for mesothelioma - a phase 1/2a study of intrapleural Seprehvir (NCT01721018)

MPM incidence is increasing steadily with peak mortality expected to occur between 2020 and 2050 and current treatment options of surgery, radiotherapy, chemotherapy and pallative care have limited evidence of effectiveness in MPM. Thus, new therapeutic

Seprehvir (HSV1716) is a mutant oncolvtic herpes simplex virus September (1523726) is a mutant of thomas a many simplex with type 1 deleted in the RLI gene which encodes the protein (15294.5, a specific determinant of virulence. Seprehvir is a multi-functional oncolytic immunotherapeutic with highly selective cancer cell killing capable of initiating an anti-tumour immune response.

~1 year.

options are required.

Malignant pleural mesothelioma (MPM) is an aggressive, asbestos-related tumour of the pleural and peritoneal cavities and remains a major challenge with limited therapeutic options. The disease has a dismal prognosis, a high symptom burden (pain, breathlessness) and is fatal with the median overall survival following treatment of

The trial is currently recruiting at Weston Park Hospital, Sheffield and Queen Elizabeth University Hospital, Glasgow, It is a Phase 1/2a 3+3 dose escalating (1, 2 & 4 doses at weekly intervals) study delivering Seprehvir via existing intra-pleural catheter. Primary objectives: • Determine the safety and tolerability of Seprehvir given intrapleurally in patients

with inoperable malignant pleural mesothelioma. ondary objective:

Obtain evidence of Seprehvir replication and patient's immune responses through analysis of pleural fluid and plasma samples.

Assess tumour response by CT on days 29 and 57 using modified RECIST criteria.

1 A	No. of doses	Number of patients	Status
Part A	1 dose of 1x10 <sup>2</sup> i.u.	Patients 1-3	Completed
Part B: Group 1	2 doses of 1x10 <sup>7</sup> i.u.	Patients 4-6	Completed
Part B: Group 2	4 doses of 1x10 <sup>7</sup> i.u.	Patients 7-9	Completed
Group 2 extension	4 doses of 1x10 <sup>7</sup> i.u.	3 patients	1/3

• Pleural fluid and plasma samples are collected on treatment days and days 3, 5, 8, 15, 22 and 29 after the last virus dose

Evidence of Seprehvir replication and patient's immune responses through analysis of pleural fluid and plasma samples. a) Pleural fluids were analysed for HSV DNA by PCR (see Summary Table below) and for cytokine/chemokine levels by ELISA. Cytokines/chemokines status in pleural fluids before treatment is given in Table (ii) and individual patient responses are presented in Table (iii). Cytokines/chemokines that showed little or no responses are shown in Table (iii). There were insufficient pleural fluids from Patient 06 for cytokine/chemokine analysis.

(1)

(ii)



	100.00																	
		IL-6, IL-	8, IL-27	, MIG,	VEGF		IL-2	, IL-10,	IL-12,	IL-21, IF	10	IFN	γ, IFNα, I	L-1α, IL-	4, TNFo	, GM-CS	F	
	IFNy	IP10	MIG	VEGF	TNFa	IL2	IL6	11.8	11.10	11.12	(iii)		IFNa	ILIa	11.4	11.21	IL27	GM-
Pt 01		***	+++	4	++	+	14	+	+									- Cor
81.02		1			414			114	14	12		Pt 01	-				+	-
	12		1									Pt 02	-	+			4	1
Pt 03				+++	· •	+	+	*	14	44		Pt 03			123	4	4	
Pt 04	*****			4		+	+	+									State.	
-		-					100					Pt 04	-			-		-
PT 05	1	1	1		*	*	*		14	1		Pt 05	-	- 2	-			1
Pt 07		****	***		. *		•	***	**			Pt 07			-	+	++	14
Pt 08			***	*		44	***	+++	***			Pt 08		-		+	-	~
Pt 09	44	***	***	***	nd	44	140					Pt 09	nd	nd	nd		-	1

b) Pleural fluids and plasma samples were analysed for anti-HSV IgG by ELISA and plasma samples for anti-tumour IgG responses with results summarised in Table (iv)

		100 PF 08 -Anti-HSV lg6.	(iv)	Pt no	No doses	status	Plasma Anti-HSV-1 IgG response	Pleural Fluid Anti- HSV-1 IgG response	Novel anti-tumour IgG response
	Pleural Fluid	E	immune responses by Western Blotting	01		Seropositive	**		18
	Anti-HSV	200 <b></b>		02	1	Seropositive			
1		C 10 29 50 descare recomme		903		Seropositive			1.8
		Patient OB anti-HSV-1 IgG	Numeros and a constant of the	04		Seropositive	-+++	**	+++
IgG	Plasma	10 m	day 0 29 0 29 0 29 64 0 29 36 43 50 0 29 36 43 50 57	05	2	Seropositive	+++	***	1.
sponses	Anti-HSV	1		06		Seropositive		ND (no samples)	
\		2		07		Seropositive			
		Says and Version	Million coll average from a MIRA (ARTIVESTIA) and a MICC (Materia)	08	4	Seronegative			
	IgG		were probed with patient 's plasma to detect novel IgG responses	09		Seropositive			- 25
Pt no /						Summa	ry Table and	Trial Results	

Summary Table and Trial Results				HSV DNA in pleural fluids	Pt no./ Gender
Well tolerated with few virus-related adverse events	Died/20	Progressive disease			01/F
Potential signals of efficacy	Died/13	Stable disease			02/M
Evidence of viral replication/persistence in pleural fluid	Died/17	Stable disease	+4	-	903/M
Evidence of Th1 cytokine response post Seprehvir administration	Died/18	Stable disease	*****		04/M
Th1 response potentially indicative of extended survival (green	Died/4	Stable disease		*	05/M
shading in Summary Table)	Alive/17	Progressive disease	no samples	***	06/M
Median survival for 6 patients with Th1 response = 15 mths vs 9.5 mths	Died/10	Progressive disease			07/F
historical median survival for all MPM patients (Beckett et al (2015) Lung Cancer 88, 344).	Alivo/13	Stable disease/ partial response			08/M
Evidence of a novel patient immune response	Alive/12	Stable disease	- 1440 C		09/F

## VIRTTUBIOLOGICS

## **VIRTTU**Replicate

--

44

Neutralisation effects of pleural fluids do not predict the persistence of the oncolytic HSV Seprehvir following intrapleural administration in patients with malignant pleural mesothelioma.





#### Abstract

mains a major ( sabing sympto nos of distant metalita N1755) is a mutant or (0/34.5, a specific determine loation in cancer cells and th ntofel have been completed in adult high grade gli cet, and studies are origoing i M. In total, 00 patients have

tx10<sup>2</sup>lu th treated, 3

neutralization of Separativir pieque formation. Surprisingly, in tissu while glaunal fluids doi not significantly interfere with Separator in form our chronical study, levels of neutralization also week with most ong inhibitory effect in titration assays. However, HSV DNA was de

thong infolionory when in titration essays, invariant, now the new detected in out patients and pensisted in some at high levels for at least hero weeks point us, neutralisation operation of peural fluids is not a determinant of oncolytic pretrivi pensisted and replicated in seemingly unfectable conditions.



24.4



. -100 10



Appendix 4: Poster presented at ASCGT meeting – HSV1716 oncolytic herpes virotherapy induced a paracrine death signal causing synergistic antitumour efficacy with Aurora Kinase Inhibition

